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  1 PROCEEDINGS

  2 - - -

  3 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Good evening, 

  4 everyone.  I'd like to welcome you to our 

  5 Special Planning Commission meeting for October 

  6 30th, 2019.  

  7 It has been our practice in the past, we 

  8 have a court reporter with us this evening, and 

  9 at this time I would ask that everyone stand 

 10 and be sworn in.  

 11 (Whereupon, all those intending to 

 12 testify were then placed under oath by the 

 13 notary.)

 14 Anyone wishing to speak to the Commission 

 15 this evening, we'd ask that you come up to the 

 16 podium, give us your name and address, keep 

 17 your comments to a reasonable amount of time.  

 18 And I think the next item we have is the 

 19 minutes from our last meeting, the October 10th 

 20 meeting.  Those were sent out to the 

 21 Commission.  

 22 Are there any additions or corrections?  

 23 MR. GOLD:  Mr. Chairman, 

 24 I would like to make a motion to accept the 

 25 minutes as submitted.
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  1 MR. CHAIRMAN:  We have a 

  2 motion.  

  3 Is there a second?  

  4 MR. DUTTON:  Second.

  5 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Motion and a 

  6 second.  

  7 Roll call.

  8 MR. MENDEL:  Dutton?  

  9 MR. DUTTON:  Yes.

 10 MR. MENDEL:  Grice?

 11 MR. CHAIRMAN: Yes.

 12 MR. MENDEL:  Russell?

 13 MS. RUSSELL:  Yes.

 14 MR. MENDEL:  Gold?

 15 MR. GOLD:  Yes.

 16 MR. MENDEL:  Hilberg?

 17 MR. HILBERG:  Abstained.

 18 MR. MENDEL:  Minutes are 

 19 approved.  

 20 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Jonathan, any 

 21 announcements?  

 22 MR. MENDEL:  Just that 

 23 there is no Planning Commission items for the 

 24 regular November 14th Planning Commission 

 25 meeting date.  So there you go.  That's all I 
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  1 have.  

  2 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Well, 

  3 we have one item on the agenda tonight, it 's 

  4 Case P18-14.  This is for Fechko Excavating, 

  5 LLC, on Progress Drive.  This is for a 

  6 Conditional Zoning Certificate.  The public 

  7 hearing was held several months ago, but we 

  8 will open that back up this evening if anyone 

  9 has any additional comments.  

 10 Jonathan?

 11 MR. MENDEL:  Yes, thank 

 12 you.  

 13 As you said, this is a continued hearing 

 14 for a site plan and conditional zoning 

 15 certificate review for heavy manufacturing, 

 16 concrete recycling/crushing, and contractor's 

 17 equipment storage yard.  

 18 The subject property, which does not have 

 19 an address, but is adjacent to the Applicant's 

 20 existing property at 865 West Liberty.  

 21 Property zoned I-1, industrial.  

 22 "Background:  On September 27th, 2018, the 

 23 Applicant's request was presented and reviewed 

 24 by the Planning Commission in a public hearing.  

 25 There was lengthy discussion regarding the 
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  1 request and the Planning Commission recommended 

  2 temporary approval of the request to permit the 

  3 creation of an environment impact study for the 

  4 purpose of processing the existing scrap 

  5 concrete pile located on the subject property.  

  6 This study would then be used to determine the 

  7 potential impacts and mitigation needs for the 

  8 proposed permanent scrap concrete processing 

  9 land use on the site."  

 10 Attached to this report are various 

 11 exhibits.  

 12 In the staff analysis -- so        

 13 reviewing the -- so as part of the September 

 14 27th, 2018 meeting was an environmental impact 

 15 report consultant was hired,                  

 16 Labyrinth Management Group, and on April 24th, 

 17 2019, they issued their report on the 

 18 evaluation of the crushing operation that had 

 19 proceeded between September 27th and April of 

 20 2019.  Those impacts are categories of -- they 

 21 are the following impacts -- categories of 

 22 potential impacts and the following LMG's 

 23 findings.  

 24 "Airborne dust modelling and permitting.  

 25 Ambient air sampling indicated that nuisance 
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  1 dust emissions from the temporary and permanent 

  2 crushing will not pose adverse public health 

  3 risks to downwind adjacent properties.

  4 "The ambient air sampling results indicate 

  5 that nuisance dust emissions from the permanent 

  6 location could adversely impact downwind 

  7 adjacent properties if effective nuisance dust 

  8 control measures are not implemented and 

  9 maintained.  The close location of the 

 10 permanent southern adjacent property may result 

 11 in nuisance dust impacts if fixed dust 

 12 mitigation controls are not installed.

 13 "Noise evaluation.  Noise monitoring for 

 14 the permanent crushing location is likely to 

 15 result in adverse impacts on the property 

 16 immediately to the south of the subject 

 17 property.

 18 "Silica Evaluation.  Silica (quartz) was 

 19 not detected in the ambient air samples 

 20 collected downwind from the crusher on the 

 21 subject site.  There should be no direct impact 

 22 from the operation on adjacent properties, but 

 23 property -- proper management through watering 

 24 should be performed on the truck 

 25 loading/unloading areas of the site to control 
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  1 visible emissions of nuisance dust.

  2 Those are kind of the main findings.  So 

  3 I 'm going to say it's in your attached -- it's 

  4 in the attached items to your packet.  I 'l l 

  5 call it Exhibit 1.  It's the April 24th, 2019 

  6 environmental impact report.  

  7 MS. CHANDLER:  If I could 

  8 speak up?  I premarked my exhibits at the last 

  9 meeting and I was using numbers as the 

 10 Applicant, so you might want to use letters.  I 

 11 don't know if it matters, but there's already a 

 12 1.

 13 MR. MENDEL:  If that's 

 14 standard operating procedure.  

 15 (Whereupon, "Environmental Impact Report 

 16 For Fechko Excavating, Inc. Concrete Crushing 

 17 Operation" was then marked by Mr. Mendel as 

 18 Planning Commission's Exhibit A for purposes of 

 19 identification.)

 20 Exhibit A, for the record, is the 

 21 Environmental Impact Report prepared by 

 22 Labyrinth Management Group.  

 23 "After reviewing the report's findings, the 

 24 permanent location for the concrete 

 25 recycling/crushing use is likely to generate 
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  1 noise and nuisance dust emissions impacts that 

  2 must be mitigated with specific site 

  3 improvements to reduce the impacts on adjacent 

  4 properties to the east and south in accordance 

  5 with the April 24th, 2019 LMG report and the 

  6 letter and intent of the standards of the 

  7 Conditional Use Standards of Section 1153.03(b) 

  8 of the Zoning Code.  

  9 "This can partially be accomplished through 

 10 the construction of a solid barrier placed 

 11 along the subject property's -- the subject 

 12 site's easterly and southern boundary."  

 13 That would be in the attached aerial 

 14 photograph that's in your packet, which we can 

 15 call Exhibit B.  

 16 (Whereupon, subject site aerial photograph 

 17 was then marked by Mr. Mendel as        

 18 Planning Commission's Exhibit B for purposes of 

 19 identification.)

 20 MR. HUBER:  Can you 

 21 explain Exhibit B.  

 22 MR. MENDEL:  Exhibit B is 

 23 an aerial photograph that I prepared, outlining 

 24 the subject property and the red-hatched area 

 25 is an area to depict a proposed -- a potential 
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  1 fifty-foot setback with an earthen berm and 

  2 evergreen trees placed on top of it.  

  3 And, also, in LMG's report, there is a 

  4 discussion about a two hundred foot minimum 

  5 setback from the southern property, which is 

  6 depicted as the yellow-hatched area on   

  7 Exhibit B as well.  

  8 MR. HUBER:  Jonathan, how 

  9 many acres is that site?

 10 MR. MENDEL:  The entire 

 11 site is approximately seven-and-a-half acres.  

 12 MR. HUBER:  And what is 

 13 the crosshatching supposed to be down at the 

 14 bottom of that on that seven-and-a-half acres?  

 15 MR. MENDEL:  The red 

 16 crosshatching is depicting a fifty-foot 

 17 setback, and that is including is a twelve-foot 

 18 earthen berm within the fifty-foot setback.  

 19 MR. HUBER:  Where is the 

 20 earthen berm supposed to be located on this 

 21 document and how is it portrayed?  

 22 MR. MENDEL:  This is a -- 

 23 MR. HUBER:  While we're 

 24 talking about it, maybe you can explain what 

 25 the earthen berm is all about.
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  1 MR. MENDEL:  Yes.  The 

  2 earthen -- this is a diagram depicting an area 

  3 for an earthen berm (indicating).  This is to 

  4 meet the -- the noise -- potential noise and 

  5 nuisance dust mitigation needs that are 

  6 outlined as potential -- as proposed mitigation 

  7 efforts in the Labyrinth Management Group 

  8 environmental impact record.

  9 MR. HUBER:  For the 

 10 record, where exactly?  And can you describe 

 11 this earthen berm?  How high is it?  How wide 

 12 is it?  

 13 MR. MENDEL:  I can describe 

 14 that in a plan provided by the Applicant, which 

 15 is in the Planning Commission's packet, which 

 16 will be labeled Exhibit C.  

 17 (Whereupon, "Preliminary Site Plan - City 

 18 of Medina Recommended Plan" was then marked by 

 19 Mr. Mendel as Planning Commission's Exhibit C 

 20 for purposes of identification.)

 21 This earthen berm, this notation figure on 

 22 the plan that notes a twelve-foot berm with     

 23 a -- with evergreen trees planted on it along 

 24 the easterly and southern boundary of the 

 25 subject site as a physical permanent noise and 
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  1 dust mitigation effort to the sensitive land 

  2 uses -- the existing sensitive land uses to the 

  3 east and the potential for future sensitive 

  4 land uses to the south.

  5 MR. HUBER:  So when you 

  6 say "twelve foot," Jonathan, are you meaning 

  7 twelve-foot wide?  Twelve-foot high?  What is 

  8 it?

  9 MR. MENDEL:  This would be 

 10 twelve-foot tall -- twelve-feet tall, which 

 11 would necessitate approximately -- probably a 

 12 forty-eight-foot footprint, wide footprint.  

 13 And to -- that is why a fifty-foot setback is 

 14 appropriate to require to accommodate this 

 15 space, but then also to have as much lineal 

 16 setback and potential mitigation of impacts for 

 17 the adjacent properties to the east and south.  

 18 MR. HUBER:  So how does 

 19 the twelve-foot berm come to be a part of this 

 20 discussion?  

 21 MR. MENDEL:  It is one of 

 22 the specific recommendations for mitigation 

 23 provided in the Labyrinth Management Group 

 24 environmental impact report, where -- this 

 25 would be recommendations -- summary of 
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  1 recommendation on Page VI of the report.  It's 

  2 Roman Numeral VI and it would be recommendation 

  3 Number 4, which is, "Require this noise 

  4 barrier -- installation of a noise barrier 

  5 between the proposed location of the permanent 

  6 crushing operation and the southern property, 

  7 if the crushing operation is located 

  8 approximately two hundred feet to the north.  

  9 LMG also recommends the noise barrier at the 

 10 subject property be twelve- to fourteen-feet 

 11 tall.  As a rule-of-thumb, a noise barrier may 

 12 also generally extend four times the distance 

 13 between barrier and the last receiver to be 

 14 effective at reducing noise for the last 

 15 receiver."  

 16 MR. HUBER:  So Labyrinth 

 17 is recommending a twelve-foot-high earth berm 

 18 on the entire east part of the property we're 

 19 talking about and all along the south part of 

 20 the property?  

 21 MR. MENDEL:  Yes.  

 22 MR. HUBER:  Can you 

 23 summarize for the Commission what problems, if 

 24 any, Labyrinth identified and what solutions in 

 25 their entirety that Labyrinth is presenting as 
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  1 a possible solution?  

  2 MR. MENDEL:  Their findings 

  3 have shown -- indicate that there is great 

  4 possibility for nuisance dust emissions to 

  5 escape from the property and noise be generated 

  6 by the land -- by the land use that could have 

  7 negative impacts upon adjacent properties to 

  8 the east and west -- to the east and south, 

  9 rather.  Excuse me.  

 10 These are mitigations that would -- 

 11 mitigation efforts that would affect the vast 

 12 majority of the negative impacts that could 

 13 come out of this proposed land use.  The 

 14 earthen berm is a vertical -- vertical effort 

 15 to reduce the -- be a block to emit dust that 

 16 would potentially be able to travel beyond the 

 17 site to adjacent properties.  The setback and 

 18 the earthen berm itself both act as 

 19 sufficient -- as mitigation effort for noise, 

 20 as distance and solid barriers are effective 

 21 sound mitigation methods.

 22 MR. HUBER:  So Mr. Traves 

 23 prepared the Labyrinth report.  Is that 

 24 correct?  

 25 MR. MENDEL:  Yes.  
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  1 MR. HUBER:  And he's here 

  2 to offer any information the Commission may 

  3 have about his findings?  

  4 MR. MENDEL:  Yes.  

  5 MR. HUBER:  And his 

  6 recommendations?  

  7 MR. MENDEL:  Yes.

  8 MR. HUBER:  Okay.  Can  

  9 you -- did you want to say anything more?  Or 

 10 did you want to summarize what conditions you 

 11 think are appropriate to address this 

 12 situation?  

 13 MR. MENDEL:  I would like 

 14 to actually continue with the staff report as 

 15 there is some -- it does address some of the 

 16 information that's provided by the Applicant in 

 17 opposition to the recommendations that are laid 

 18 out in the staff report, so there's a couple 

 19 other items -- exhibits that would be pertinent 

 20 to that discussion.

 21 MR. HUBER:  Okay.

 22 MR. MENDEL:  So starting to 

 23 get to the bottom of Page 2 of the staff 

 24 report, just talking about a public hearing, 

 25 public notices for the Commission and for the 
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  1 process, public notices were sent out to all in 

  2 accordance with the Zoning Code requirements 

  3 for public -- conditional zoning review public 

  4 hearings.

  5 On Page 3, we start talking about the 

  6 Conditional Use Standards.  There's all the -- 

  7 seven general Conditional Use Standards       

  8 of Section 1153.03(b) of the                

  9 Planning and Zoning Code and that's the -- what 

 10 the Planning Commission would use to evaluate 

 11 the proposal.  

 12 As I said, for the heavy manufacturing use, 

 13 just a reminder, there is two conditional land 

 14 uses being proposed here.  There's the heavy 

 15 manufacturing for the concrete recycling and 

 16 then there's the contractor equipment    

 17 storage yard.  

 18 So discussing the heavy manufacturing land 

 19 use in the context of the Conditional Use 

 20 Standards in light of                     

 21 Labyrinth Management Group's report, findings, 

 22 and the Conditional Use Standards of 

 23 1153.03(b), City staff does recommend several 

 24 site and operational conditions.  

 25 "Hours of operation.  Limited to 8 a.m. to 
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  1 5 p.m. weekdays only, including the delivery of 

  2 unprocessed material and the removal of 

  3 processed material."  Position on that is 

  4 "Weekend hours of -- weekend hours of many -- 

  5 of any amount would be audibly disruptive to 

  6 the residential areas to the east, which is 

  7 approximately a hundred and fifty feet away 

  8 from the active use at the nearest distance.  

  9 "Site Plan Layout.  Crushing activity and 

 10 stockpiling shall be located in the 

 11 southwesterly portion of the property and the 

 12 subject property as depicted on the Applicant's 

 13 site plan, Page 3, dated 10/18/10 -- 10/18/19," 

 14 I apologize.  And that would be Exhibit D. 

 15 (Whereupon, "Preliminary Site Plan - Owner 

 16 Amended Plan" was then marked by Mr. Mendel as 

 17 Planning Commission's Exhibit D for purposes of 

 18 identification.)

 19 "And at least -- and at least one hundred 

 20 and fifty feet west of the subject property's 

 21 east property line and at least two hundred 

 22 feet north of the subject property's south 

 23 property line, presuming the operation is 

 24 predominantly in the southwesterly portion of 

 25 the subject property.  
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  1 "This is the most appropriate area for the 

  2 crushing operation as it is furthest from other 

  3 properties and land uses in the surrounding 

  4 vicinity and located in the southwesterly 

  5 portion of the subject property as the 

  6 Applicant depicts on their site plan,"    

  7 Exhibit D.  "The site planning is consistent 

  8 with the recommendations made by the -- in the   

  9 Labyrinth Management Group April 24th, 2019 

 10 Environmental Impact Report."  

 11 Another condition would be "Prepare and 

 12 implement a Work Place Plan for fugitive 

 13 particulate air emissions and conduct watering 

 14 or other control measures on a daily basis."  

 15 MR. HUBER:  Jonathan, for 

 16 the record, can you explain what a Work Place 

 17 Plan is.  

 18 MR. MENDEL:  It would 

 19 basically be standard operating procedure for 

 20 that specific site and that specific operation.

 21 MR. HUBER:  And what is 

 22 that?  

 23 MR. MENDEL:  That would be 

 24 where they lay out specifically for their staff 

 25 and management to say "Here's what we need to 
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  1 do on this site on a regular basis or on a 

  2 daily basis," however it 's laid out, and then 

  3 that can be used to make sure that everybody's 

  4 aware that it 's part of -- it 's -- that 

  5 workplace plan is part of the Planning 

  6 Commission Conditional Zoning Certificate 

  7 review process and our record, and it can be 

  8 very explicit what the requirements for the 

  9 Applicant and the operator of the land use are.  

 10 MR. HUBER:  Who would you 

 11 propose approve the workplace plan?  

 12 MR. MENDEL:  I think if 

 13 it 's consistent with the requirements and the 

 14 operation of the Labyrinth Management Group 

 15 report, it 's either explicit for the Commission 

 16 or it 's just part of the staff's requirement of 

 17 enforcing any conditions of approval that may 

 18 be placed on the -- on the land use by the 

 19 Planning Commission.  

 20 MR. HUBER:  So that means 

 21 you approve it?  

 22 MR. MENDEL:  I would 

 23 approve it as consistent with those -- the 

 24 discussion and the conditions.  

 25 MR. HUBER:  Okay.
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  1 MR. MENDEL:  And then also, 

  2 "Heavy vehicle backup alarms be ten decibels 

  3 above background or use 'white sound' adjusting 

  4 backup alarms," so that that constant noise can 

  5 be mitigated as much as possible for adjacent 

  6 receptors.

  7 Moving on to Page 4 of the staff report.  

  8 "Given the above site and operational 

  9 recommendations, the City of Medina, the -- the 

 10 City of Medina -- from the City of Medina, the 

 11 Applicant proposes an alternate plan -- site 

 12 plan, with substantially reduced site perimeter 

 13 buffering and proposes -- and provides a 

 14 narrative outlining their position which is 

 15 attached to this report," which we would call 

 16 Exhibit E.

 17 (Whereupon, "Memorandum" was then marked by 

 18 Mr. Mendel as Planning Commission's Exhibit E 

 19 for purposes of identification.)

 20 MR. HUBER:  Can you put 

 21 that under that device and kind of go over what 

 22 E is all about or summarize it or explain it?  

 23 MR. MENDEL:  Yes.  I'm 

 24 going to -- I'l l explain it.  

 25 The Applicant did receive the potential 
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  1 proposed recommendations, conditions of 

  2 approval recommendations from the -- from staff 

  3 before it came to Planning Commission where 

  4 they could have adequate time to address those.  

  5 They did address them in this letter.  

  6 The Applicant's request that's outlined in 

  7 this narrative to reduce the size of the berm 

  8 less than the twelve foot and along the entire 

  9 easterly and southern property line has been 

 10 reviewed and City staff does not recommend the 

 11 Applicant's proposed site plan due to the 

 12 following reasons.  

 13 "The LMG -- the environmental impact report 

 14 study recommends a twelve-foot nuisance dust 

 15 barrier for adjacent properties to the south 

 16 and east."  

 17 It says "The subject property has a lengthy 

 18 easterly and southern property boundary with 

 19 properties that have existing and potential for 

 20 future sensitive land uses, a full fifty-foot 

 21 horizontal setback incorporating a twelve-foot 

 22 tall landscaped earthen berm be placed along 

 23 the subject property's easterly and southern 

 24 property lines to comply with the letter and 

 25 intent of   Section 1153.03(b) Conditional Use 
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  1 Standards 3 and 4," which Number 3 is, "Will 

  2 not be hazardous or disturbing to existing or 

  3 future neighboring uses," and Number 4, "Will 

  4 not be detrimental to property in the immediate 

  5 vicinity or to the community as a whole."  

  6 Secondly, "The Applicant's alternate site 

  7 narrative argument indicates that there are not 

  8 specific requirements for the proposed     

  9 fifty-foot setback and twelve-foot-tall 

 10 landscaped earthen berm in the Zoning Code, 

 11 particularly referencing Section -- Chapter 

 12 1149 of the Zoning Code," which is the 

 13 Landscaping and Screening.  

 14 "The minimum screening requirements 

 15 outlined in Chapter 1149 between certain land 

 16 uses and zoning districts is simply minimums 

 17 for site planning design purposes.  Section 

 18 1153.03(a)," which is the Conditional Use 

 19 Standards of the Zoning Code, "permits the 

 20 Planning Commission to propose -- to impose 

 21 additional conditions and safeguards beyond the 

 22 minimums of the Planning and Zoning Code in 

 23 relation to a specific conditionally permitted 

 24 use on a specific site."

 25 Specifically, that section is "Section 
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  1 1153.03(a), Planning Commission Duties.  The 

  2 Planning Commission shall establish beyond 

  3 reasonable doubt that the general standards and 

  4 the specific standards pertinent to each use 

  5 indicated herein are satisfied by the 

  6 completion and operation of the proposed 

  7 development.  The Planning Commission may also 

  8 impose such additional conditions and 

  9 safeguards deemed necessary for the general 

 10 welfare, for the protection of individual 

 11 property rights, and for the insuring that the 

 12 intent and objectives of this Zoning Code will 

 13 be observed."  

 14 MR. HUBER:  So, Jonathan, 

 15 what you just read for the record is what 

 16 Section 1153.03 states?  

 17 MR. MENDEL:  Yes.  

 18 MR. HUBER:  Okay.  Can you 

 19 summarize briefly the differences between what 

 20 you're recommending with respect to mitigation 

 21 and what the Applicant is recommending?  

 22 Briefly go over the differences.

 23 MR. MENDEL:  So in the 

 24 Applicant's narrative -- in the Applicant's 

 25 narrative, they are proposing alternate berm 
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  1 design and location to the -- what is 

  2 recommended by staff and the           

  3 Labyrinth Management Group environmental impact 

  4 report.  They are proposing predominantly a 

  5 twenty-five-foot setback along the easterly 

  6 property lines of the subject property with a 

  7 six-foot-tall berm and evergreen trees placed 

  8 on top of that.  

  9 They do propose -- maintain the 

 10 two-hundred-foot setback from the southern 

 11 property line, but that does also include a 

 12 six-foot-tall berm within that along the south 

 13 property line.  That is described on Exhibit -- 

 14 and shown on Exhibit D.

 15 MR. HUBER:  Exhibit D is 

 16 the Applicant's proposal?  

 17 MR. MENDEL:  Yes.  

 18 MR. HUBER:  Is there     

 19 any -- in Exhibit D, is there any earth berm 

 20 along the access road off Progress Drive?

 21 MR. MENDEL:  There is none 

 22 proposed along the northeasterly property line 

 23 of the subject property, which is adjacent to 

 24 the west side of the neighboring property which 

 25 is occupied by Fire-Dex.  There's not one 
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  1 proposed on the Applicant's site plan.  

  2 MR. HUBER:  Now, that 

  3 stretch of land the Applicant proposes to pave.  

  4 Isn't that correct?  

  5 MR. MENDEL:  They do 

  6 propose an eighteen-foot paved drive from 

  7 Progress Drive south into this -- the main 

  8 portion of the subject property.  

  9 MR. HUBER:  So if 

 10 Mr. Fechko paves that ingress and egress area 

 11 to the west of Fire-Dex and it's a paved piece 

 12 of ground, why is there any berm necessary 

 13 there?  

 14 MR. MENDEL:  Although there 

 15 is the paved driveway, any of the vehicles 

 16 l ikely coming in and out of the site are going 

 17 to be construction-related equipment and/or 

 18 construction vehicles that are coming to or 

 19 from a site, coming out of the subject 

 20 property.  The main part of the property, which 

 21 is not going to be paved, is going to propose a 

 22 stone gravel surface and there is still 

 23 potential for dirt -- accumulated dirt on 

 24 vehicles to basically stick to the vehicles as 

 25 they are coming in and out of that driveway, 
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  1 falling off, and becoming potential fugitive 

  2 dust emission sources.  

  3 MR. HUBER:  Is the    

  4 Fire-Dex property a dust-sensitive operation?  

  5 MR. MENDEL:  It is a 

  6 dust-sensitive operation.  They have a -- the 

  7 clothing that they produce has to be in a -- in 

  8 a clean environment and they have very 

  9 extensive intake for their HVAC system.

 10 MS. CHANDLER:  I'm going to 

 11 note an objection on where you are getting this 

 12 information.  No one is here from the Fire-Dex 

 13 that I'm aware of.

 14 MR. ARMSTRONG:  I am.

 15 MS. CHANDLER: Okay.  So you 

 16 can testify to that.  

 17 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Well, 

 18 with that objection, we'll sustain that 

 19 objection.  

 20 We have somebody from Fire-Dex.  I'm sure 

 21 the gentleman will be willing to testify to 

 22 those comments here a little bit later.

 23 MS. CHANDLER:  Thank you.

 24 MR. HUBER:  Jonathan, what 

 25 is the distance between the proposed 
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  1 ingress/egress driveway and the Fire-Dex 

  2 boundary line on the west side of the Fire-Dex 

  3 property?  

  4 MR. MENDEL:  This site plan 

  5 depicts that -- Exhibit D depicts that it's 

  6 sixty-eight feet between the -- from the 

  7 proposed east line of the paved driveway to the 

  8 shared property line between the subject 

  9 property and the Fire-Dex property.

 10 MR. HUBER:  And for the 

 11 record, again, you're proposal would suggest a 

 12 twelve-foot berm in that area between Fire-Dex 

 13 and that driveway, and the Applicant's proposal 

 14 takes that out.  Is that correct?  

 15 MR. MENDEL:  That is 

 16 correct.  

 17 MR. HUBER:  What are the 

 18 other differences?  

 19 MR. MENDEL:  The other 

 20 differences is that there is a proposed twenty 

 21 foot -- only a twenty-five-foot setback between 

 22 the south property line of Fire-Dex and the 

 23 site improvements for the subject property, and 

 24 then the remainder of the berm as it runs along 

 25 the west -- the east -- the remainder of the 

28



  1 easterly property line of the subject property 

  2 and the south property line are only a six-foot 

  3 berm with evergreens placed on top.  

  4 MR. HUBER:  So the less 

  5 setback does give Mr. Fechko increased storage 

  6 space, is that true?  

  7 MR. MENDEL:  That would 

  8 provide twenty-five feet more contractor's 

  9 storage equipment yard area, yes.  

 10 MR. HUBER:  Why is it 

 11 required that your proposal have fifty feet if, 

 12 in fact, in your opinion it is required?  

 13 MR. MENDEL:  With a 

 14 twelve-foot-tall berm, in order to build a 

 15 berm, as I've been told by our city engineer 

 16 Patrick Patton, the absolute minimum slope you 

 17 would want is a two-to-one slope on a berm -- 

 18 or maximum, and a twelve-foot-tall berm that 

 19 would require forty-eight -- that would require 

 20 forty-eight feet on each side -- or forty-eight 

 21 feet total, twenty-four per side.

 22 MR. DUTTON:  If I could 

 23 clarify, I think they are showing thirty feet 

 24 between the Fire-Dex property.  There's a 

 25 twenty-five and I think there's a five.  It 's a 
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  1 l ittle bit harder to read on the plan.  

  2 It 's like twenty-five and then there's a 

  3 five-foot gap between the property line and the 

  4 berm.

  5 MR. MENDEL:  Yes.  So the 

  6 Applicant can verify whether that's an actual 

  7 thirty-foot setback to the property line, and 

  8 their engineer is here this evening as well.

  9 MR. HUBER:  So, Jonathan, 

 10 your fifty-foot proposal essentially 

 11 accommodates the size of the twelve-foot berm.  

 12 Is that correct?

 13 MR. MENDEL:  Yes.  

 14 And let me back up.  My calculation of 

 15 two-to-one for a berm is not correct.  It would 

 16 need to be four-to-one to have an appropriate 

 17 slope for something -- for a berm that can be 

 18 maintained well, and that would necessitate a 

 19 forty-eight-foot footprint width.

 20 MR. HUBER:  What size 

 21 evergreens are you proposing?  Is there any 

 22 difference in the Applicant's proposal on 

 23 evergreens?  

 24 MR. MENDEL:  Not to my -- 

 25 there -- I don't believe there is.  
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  1 We were proposing four-foot trees as that 

  2 is a large enough tree that can be established 

  3 and take hold and also provide sufficient 

  4 screen at planting, as opposed to a smaller 

  5 than that -- smaller than -- the smaller tree 

  6 would take time to grow up to an appropriate -- 

  7 a more appropriate height.  

  8 MR. HUBER:  So how close 

  9 together are these trees supposed to be 

 10 planted?  

 11 MR. MENDEL:  We don't have 

 12 specific standards for that.  These appear to 

 13 be about several feet on center, probably four 

 14 to five feet on center.  The Applicant's 

 15 engineer can depict -- can describe that layout 

 16 more accurately.  

 17 I will -- there's a remainder of the staff 

 18 report that I'd like to continue through.  

 19 So I ended with the Planning Commission 

 20 duties -- Planning Commission's duties as 

 21 outlined in Section 1153.03(a) of the Planning 

 22 and Zoning Code.  So the last paragraph, and 

 23 we'll start again on the last paragraph of  

 24 Page 4.  

 25 "Therefore, under the discretion given to 
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  1 the Planning Commission by section 1153.03(a), 

  2 it is reasonable for the City of Medina staff 

  3 to recommend the fifty-foot setback and minimum 

  4 twelve-foot landscape berm for the easterly and 

  5 south property boundaries of the subject 

  6 property as depicted on Page 2 of the site plan 

  7 set provided by the Applicant, received by the 

  8 City of Medina October 24th, 2019," and that 

  9 would be Exhibit C.  "These proposed setbacks 

 10 and buffers will provide adequate mitigation of 

 11 the actual or potential impacts of the 

 12 Applicant's proposed uses on the adjacent 

 13 properties to the east and south in accordance 

 14 with the April 24, 2019 LMG environmental 

 15 impact report study and the City of Medina 

 16 Planning and Zoning Code's Section 1153.03(b) 

 17 Conditional Use Standards."  

 18 And then, just to address the contractor's 

 19 equipment storage yard, "In relation to the 

 20 general Conditional Use Standards of Section 

 21 1153.03(b), the contractor's equipment storage 

 22 yard use is generally consistent with the 

 23 standards as is -- as it is accessed from a 

 24 formal driveway to the Progress -- to   

 25 Progress Drive and an internal drive to the 
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  1 Applicant's existing property -- adjacent 

  2 property at 865 West Liberty Street, the 

  3 storage and equipment -- the storage of 

  4 equipment and material is fairly static.  

  5 "In terms of the impacts of adjacent 

  6 properties, this land use could create visual 

  7 and nuisance dust impacts.  The nuisance dust 

  8 could be mitigated by properly implementing the 

  9 measures -- measures to control the dust -- 

 10 nuisance dust through regular watering of the 

 11 circulation areas when needed.  The visual 

 12 impact can be mitigated with the construction 

 13 and continued maintenance of the already 

 14 proposed earthen berm planted with the 

 15 evergreens."

 16 So therefore, the recommendation.  "Staff 

 17 recommends approval of the proposed Conditional 

 18 Zoning Certificate for heavy manufacturing, 

 19 that would be the concrete and rock 

 20 crushing/recycling, and contractor's equipment 

 21 storage yard uses subject to the following 

 22 conditions.  

 23 "General site design and buffering and 

 24 contractor's equipment storage yard use.  

 25 Subject to review and approval by the       
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  1 City of Medina Engineering Department" for the 

  2 development on the land.  

  3 "Minimum twenty-four-foot wide paved 

  4 driveway" - that can be reduced to -- the 

  5 eighteen is appropriate as proposed by the 

  6 Applicant - "to the main use area of the 

  7 subject property.  

  8 "Fifty-foot minimum setback from all 

  9 property lines except the shared property line 

 10 with 865 West Liberty Property."  

 11 MR. HUBER:  What property 

 12 is that?  

 13 MR. MENDEL:  That is 

 14 property that is under common ownership with 

 15 the subject property shown on Exhibit B, which 

 16 is the aerial photograph proposed by -- 

 17 prepared by City staff.  It is under common 

 18 ownership, but from a zoning and use 

 19 perspective, they don't need to -- you know, 

 20 it 's not reasonable to make them buffer 

 21 themselves.

 22 And "within the fifty-foot setback, a 

 23 twelve-foot-tall landscaped earthen berm with 

 24 four- to six-foot-tall evergreen trees planted 

 25 on top of the berm."  
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  1 MR. HUBER:  And for the 

  2 record, describe exactly, again, where this 

  3 berm's supposed to be as you propose it.

  4 MR. MENDEL:  Adjacent to 

  5 the easterly and south boundaries of the 

  6 subject property.

  7 MR. HUBER:  And that's 

  8 described and laid out in your Exhibit E?  

  9 MR. MENDEL:  That is in 

 10 Exhibit C.  

 11 MR. HUBER:  Exhibit C.

 12 MR. MENDEL:  And then for 

 13 the heavy manufacturing use.  "The limit -- 

 14 8:00 to 5:00 -- 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. weekdays 

 15 only including the delivery of unprocessed 

 16 material and the removal of processed material.  

 17 "The crushing activity and stockpiling 

 18 shall be located in the southerly -- 

 19 southwesterly portion of the subject property 

 20 as depicted on the Applicant's site plan Page 3 

 21 of 3, dated 18 -- 10/18/19," sorry, "and at 

 22 least one hundred and fifty feet west of the 

 23 subject property's east property line and at 

 24 least two hundred feet north of the subject 

 25 property's south property line, presuming the 
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  1 operation is predominantly in the southwesterly 

  2 portion subject site," and that would be in 

  3 accordance with Exhibit C.  

  4 "Prepare and implement a work place plan 

  5 for fugitive particulate air emissions and 

  6 conduct watering and other control measures on 

  7 a daily basis.  

  8 "Adjust vehicle backup alarms to be ten 

  9 decibels above background or use 'white sound' 

 10 adjusting backup alarms."  

 11 Thank you.

 12 MR. HUBER:  Jonathan, is 

 13 your staff report marked as an exhibit?

 14 MR. MENDEL:  It is not.

 15 MR. HUBER:  Maybe you 

 16 should.

 17 MR. MENDEL:  Yes.

 18 (Whereupon, City of Medina Planning 

 19 Commission staff report was then marked by 

 20 Mr. Mendel as Planning Commission's Exhibit F 

 21 for purposes of identification.)

 22 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Before we go 

 23 any further, does anybody on the Commission 

 24 have any questions of Jonathan?  

 25 MR. MENDEL:  Just for the 
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  1 record, I will call the staff report Exhibit F. 

  2 MR. GOLD:  Jonathan, 

  3 what's the distance from the edge of the 

  4 building of Fire-Dex to the proposed paved 

  5 roadway?  

  6 MR. MENDEL:  I don't have 

  7 an exact number, but it is sixty-eight feet 

  8 from the proposed driveway on the subject 

  9 property and the existing building at Fire-Dex 

 10 is -- appears to be twenty-five feet.  

 11 MR. GOLD:  Twenty-five.

 12 MR. MENDEL:  So that would 

 13 be sixty-eight plus twenty-five.  

 14 MR. GOLD:  Okay.

 15 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Any other 

 16 questions for Jonathan?  

 17 MS. RUSSELL:  Yes, I have a 

 18 question.  

 19 I was a little confused when I was going 

 20 through the staff report and the response to 

 21 the report from Labyrinth.  Was there -- was 

 22 the use proposed in one area and then moved to 

 23 a different area?  Is that stil l an issue?  

 24 MR. MENDEL:  No.  From the 

 25 September 27th, 2018 meeting -- 
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  1 MS. RUSSELL: Right. 

  2 MR. MENDEL:  -- the 

  3 Applicant's permanent location was where it is 

  4 shown on Exhibit D.  

  5 MS. RUSSELL: Okay. 

  6 MR. MENDEL:  I'm pointing 

  7 it out to you in the southwesterly corner of 

  8 the subject property (indicating).  

  9 MS. RUSSELL:  Was there any 

 10 issue with the location of it?  I mean, they -- 

 11 and the reports were pretty lengthy, so I was 

 12 trying to understand, because I saw some 

 13 references of the location of the activity.  Is 

 14 there any question about the location of the 

 15 activity on this site, or is that --

 16 MR. MENDEL:  No.  This 

 17 would be the appropriate spot so it's as far 

 18 away from -- it 's as distant for the existing 

 19 or future land uses that it would have a 

 20 negative impact on.  

 21 MR. HUBER:  To follow that 

 22 up, Jonathan, it used to be located more 

 23 into -- in the center of the property.  Isn't 

 24 that correct?  

 25 MR. GOLD:  That was for 
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  1 convenience to crush the existing pile.

  2 MR. HUBER:  So that -- 

  3 when was that moved?  

  4 MR. MENDEL:  That was -- 

  5 the original -- they had two separate proposals 

  6 during the September 27, 2018 meeting -- 

  7 hearing, where they had a temporary location 

  8 for the crushing of the material that was 

  9 already stockpiled on the site, and then 

 10 they -- the Applicant proposed a site plan 

 11 showing the permanent location for crushing 

 12 activity in approximately the same location as 

 13 it 's shown on Exhibit D on the screen in front 

 14 of you.

 15 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any 

 16 other questions for Jonathan?   

 17 Ms. Chandler, have anything?  

 18 MS. CHANDLER:  Are they 

 19 completed?  I actually plan to let them finish 

 20 whatever presentation they were going to 

 21 make -- 

 22 MR. MENDEL: I'm finished. 

 23 MS. CHANDLER:  -- and then I 

 24 was going to go in order -- 

 25 MR. MENDEL:  Mr. Huber?
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  1 MS. CHANDLER:  -- to keep it 

  2 consistent.

  3 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Huber, do 

  4 you have anything?  

  5 MR. HUBER:  No.  

  6 Mr. Traves is here to explain what he did and 

  7 what his recommendations are if the     

  8 Planning Commission wants to hear from him.

  9 MR. CHAIRMAN:  That would 

 10 probably be the best option if you don't mind.  

 11 Go ahead, sir.  If you could come up and 

 12 give us your name and address and summarize 

 13 your report.

 14 MR. TRAVES:  Lance Traves, 

 15 president of Labyrinth Management Group,     

 16 239 South Court Street, Medina, Ohio.  I am not 

 17 a resident of the City of Medina.

 18 We actually performed the environmental 

 19 evaluation that Jonathan has referred to, and 

 20 essentially, there's a few important points I 

 21 would like to make to the commissioners and 

 22 then, basically, you can ask questions on the 

 23 substance if you have any.  And it is relevant 

 24 for staff and the City's positions in regards 

 25 to some of the requested modifications that are 
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  1 followed up with our evaluation.  

  2 First is, we did the evaluation in the time 

  3 period from January through March, which was 

  4 the winter time period under the -- thinking at 

  5 that time, which was in some of the preliminary 

  6 discussions about the crushing operation being 

  7 l imited to the winter.  Obviously, conditions 

  8 in the winter are substantially different, 

  9 especially in the early spring and March from a 

 10 dust suppression standpoint.  

 11 So although we did find that, based on our 

 12 evaluation, there were not what appeared to be 

 13 public health impacts from the operation, there 

 14 was substantial evidence of certainly dust 

 15 being generated and that dust moving to the 

 16 off-site property boundaries.  So you need to 

 17 take some of the context in that we were 

 18 reporting results that were based on a study 

 19 that was conducted at a time period where you 

 20 could not have more wet suppression and more 

 21 moisture and more of that type of natural 

 22 occurrence.

 23 Second is actually from my understanding of 

 24 the prior initial drawings we had, the proposed 

 25 location that was initially on our radar screen 
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  1 was substantially farther south, closer to the 

  2 adjacent property line.  Maybe closer to a like 

  3 a hundred feet or something like that way back 

  4 then, but the recommendation was to get it more 

  5 centralized to the site, so we certainly would 

  6 agree with that change in regards to what the 

  7 City is suggesting in regards to however that 

  8 comes about.

  9 MR. HUBER:  Lance, for the 

 10 record, where exactly are you recommending that 

 11 the crushing occur in relation to the south 

 12 property line.

 13 MR. TRAVES:  We recommended 

 14 that it be moved at least a minimum of an 

 15 additional, you know, hundred feet.  

 16 The thing you have to remember when you are 

 17 talking about a crushing operation, there is 

 18 the crusher and then there is the associated 

 19 operations.  They are all part of their permit.  

 20 There is the conveyers, there's the loadout for 

 21 the crush pile, and there's all the other 

 22 auxiliary equipment associated with that.  So 

 23 just because their crusher is a nice triangle, 

 24 you know, far south central portion of the 

 25 site, you know, there will be associated 
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  1 activities including -- I think they even 

  2 showed the crushed stone pile, you know, quite 

  3 far to the east.  

  4 So, again, we're talking about trying to 

  5 l imit the -- we want to call it the act of 

  6 operations.  

  7 When we were out there doing the study in 

  8 primarily February and March, a little bit of 

  9 noise in January, the southern portion of the 

 10 site for almost, probably, I would think, more 

 11 than two hundred feet, certainly at least two 

 12 hundred feet, was essentially grass, which was 

 13 totally not operational from an operational 

 14 standpoint.  So recognizing that, and also 

 15 recognizing to the east there was a pretty 

 16 substantial, you know, fifty to a hundred foot 

 17 distance to which is shown on prior TOPO 

 18 elevation counters where there's some uneven 

 19 increase in elevation that goes up to the east 

 20 property line where the apartments are, so 

 21 there was substantial undeveloped or 

 22 unoperational areas already present, and we 

 23 were just reinforcing that for the permanent 

 24 location.

 25 So essentially, we went through a similar 
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  1 operation to Fechko with the exception that we 

  2 eliminated the modeling component which can be 

  3 criticized for being conservative and, you 

  4 know, using a lot of assumptions in regards to 

  5 the operation.  And we actually went out and we 

  6 used a US EPA approved monitor.  It only looked 

  7 at what's called particulate matter, ten 

  8 microns and smaller, so it did not look at 

  9 large, what we call TSP, total suspended 

 10 particulate.  That typically will fall out 

 11 before dispersing very long, maybe fifty to a 

 12 hundred feet.  And that's some of the stuff 

 13 that you see, really large clouds of dust with 

 14 people driving down country roads and stuff.  A 

 15 lot of that is what is essentially larger size, 

 16 greater than ten, micron-sized particulate.  

 17 The PM10 stuff is what might be coming off 

 18 of that little cloud, but then you don't even 

 19 see it as it's going across your vision and 

 20 it 's impacting actually on our monitor.  

 21 So I would like to point out a couple 

 22 things which point to the reasonableness of 

 23 having an actual impact barrier to intercept 

 24 both the noise and the dust that I know is 

 25 going to be created, especially if you are 
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  1 going to allow the operation to be conducted 

  2 during the summer.  

  3 So these crushing operations do have 

  4 elevated operations.  They are going be 

  5 dropping the stone into trucks and that's going 

  6 to be typically at a ten-foot-or-so elevation, 

  7 and then the loadout onto their piles is 

  8 obviously going to be an elevated loadout.  

  9 There's going to be a conveyer, and they're 

 10 load-in hopper to their crusher is actually an 

 11 elevated source.  So those actual distances 

 12 actually make you have to elevate the impact 

 13 barrier that you're going to have for both 

 14 noise and dust because, essentially, the line 

 15 of sight is somewhat consistent.  I mean, 

 16 you're going to have dispersion in general, but 

 17 noise is typically close to a line-of-sight 

 18 scenario.  So you want to basically have those 

 19 elevated noise sources also impacting the 

 20 barrier.  The barrier after twelve feet will be 

 21 trees, which are less effective, but obviously 

 22 those increase your height and your ability to 

 23 potentially knock down and mitigate some of 

 24 that.  

 25 The soil berm is a very effective barrier 
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  1 for both impact dust and, also, for noise.  The 

  2 items I would point to specifically in the 

  3 report that are helpful to keep in context is, 

  4 for example, when we did our ambient air 

  5 monitoring, you know, we used a          

  6 twenty-four-hour standard and then we gave 

  7 one-hour results.  That's obviously based on a 

  8 health-based standard, right?  And so you can 

  9 demonstrate to the community that we don't 

 10 believe that this, in any situation, would be a 

 11 health-based concern, but again that does not 

 12 get at the nuisance dust and concerns related 

 13 to high-efficiency particle filter and 

 14 ventilation systems for buildings and stuff 

 15 l ike that, which are actually going to be 

 16 dealing with more of the small particulate 

 17 matter ten microns or smaller.  

 18 So on February 25th, again, we detected for 

 19 a one-hour time period a concentration that was 

 20 actually, you know, above what would be 

 21 considered a health-based standard, so it's 

 22 definitely going to be a nuisance standard.  

 23 And then also during that time period, I mean, 

 24 these were moist surfaces with drying 

 25 occurring.  This was not in August when 
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  1 everything is bone dry because you haven't had 

  2 any water.  And again, that time period was 

  3 also when we had mile-per-hour winds because we 

  4 had a weather station.  We had mile-per-hour 

  5 winds on February 25th, our high wind was 23.8 

  6 miles per hour.  

  7 Now, the interesting thing is our 

  8 background day, which was on February 15th, no 

  9 operations on the site, our concentration, same 

 10 location, same monitor, was thirty-one.  On 

 11 that day we had twenty-five-miles-per-hour high 

 12 peak winds and our average was fifteen miles 

 13 per hour.  

 14 So obviously when you're moving material, 

 15 obviously when you have operations on the site, 

 16 although we may not even see it, there is 

 17 particulate matter ten microns or less going in 

 18 a downwind direction.  That's actually where we 

 19 placed our monitors.  

 20 We had a, you know, anemometer and the wind 

 21 direction to basically tell us what was the 

 22 predominate downwind direction.  We put a 

 23 portable monitor there and we collected 

 24 samples.  Again, this a US EPA-approved monitor 

 25 and, again, it was sitting a little bit 
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  1 elevated on a ridge by itself, so that was the 

  2 first instance.  So that was sort of our 

  3 evaluation of the big picture on small microns.  

  4 When we got to the nuisance dust, that's on 

  5 Table 4 on Page 18, it's a little -- I looked 

  6 at this and I was like, "It's going to be 

  7 confusing because the units change," but again, 

  8 this is total big dust and we had have .12 

  9 milligrams per cubic meter.  The units are a 

 10 thousand times different, so it would be a 

 11 hundred and twenty micrograms.  So we had a 

 12 hundred and twenty and then we had a forty 

 13 microgram.  

 14 And again, that's basically, again, a 

 15 demonstration that on those locations, again, 

 16 we just put out a filter on a cassette for 

 17 those and we were capturing, on a filter, all 

 18 the dust that that filter could collect.  It 

 19 was obviously showing that there was a -- there 

 20 was a dust generation as part of the operation.  

 21 And again, you can go back into the weather 

 22 data and you can look, and when it was not 

 23 operating, we had relatively high winds, we had 

 24 less than detection limit, which was basically 

 25 less than twenty-four.  And then on the other 
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  1 two, like I said, we were upwards of a hundred 

  2 and twenty and forty.  So from a TSP 

  3 standpoint, the large particle, there would be 

  4 still be some of that coming off.  

  5 There's a -- the final comment I would 

  6 make.  

  7 MR. HUBER:  Mr. Traves, 

  8 when you say "TSP standpoint," what does that 

  9 mean?  

 10 MR. TRAVES:  That's the 

 11 total suspended particulate.  So that's, again, 

 12 the larger size particulate that you would see, 

 13 again, coming off typically close in 

 14 operations, and that's the concern, and my 

 15 opinion related to the paved roadway.  

 16 The situation with -- unfortunately with 

 17 any heavy equipment and truck traffic is 

 18 typically when you have dry conditions and you 

 19 have particles or silt or what you might call 

 20 dirt just laying on the ground, it will get 

 21 ground up, it will make very fine particulate.  

 22 Those wheels pick it up and it spins off the 

 23 wheels and comes off as cloud, right?  And that 

 24 is literally total suspended particulate 

 25 large-size silt that is creating that dust 
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  1 cloud.  So what essentially results is, you 

  2 either have a super, super rigid and very 

  3 specific work practice plan -- and they do have 

  4 requirements under their general permit now for 

  5 the unpaved surfaces.  We would have to figure 

  6 out - because this is paved and they're 

  7 converting it - whether they would also need a 

  8 general permit for the paved roadways, because 

  9 there's slightly different requirements, but 

 10 you would typically do flushing.  You can't 

 11 just do wet suppression on paved roads because 

 12 it does not remove the silt.  You have to do 

 13 flushing, and you can see contractors sometimes 

 14 even have wheel washes.  There's a lot of other 

 15 types of things which actually could be more 

 16 burdensome on an operation standpoint than just 

 17 erecting a physical barrier to allow that large 

 18 particulate to impact something to stop it from 

 19 going to the adjacent property and be a 

 20 nuisance.  So that was a subsequent 

 21 conversation related to the roadway.

 22 MR. GOLD:  Mr. Traves, 

 23 when it was nonoperational and you still have 

 24 the TSP -- large portion of the TSP, in your 

 25 opinion, where was that being generated from?  
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  1 MR. TRAVES:  No, when it 

  2 was nonoperational there wasn't.  That was less 

  3 than detection limit.  It reduced on the second 

  4 date.

  5 MR. GOLD:  It was .024.

  6 MR. TRAVES:  Right.  It 

  7 says, I think, not operational.  

  8 MR. GOLD: Yes. 

  9 MR. TRAVES: "Not operating 

 10 DS-3."  

 11 MR. GOLD:  Hm-hm.

 12 MR. TRAVES:  So the unit 

 13 was not operating.  It would be in the -- you 

 14 know, I would have to go back and see where 

 15 specifically on the map it shows the location.  

 16 I believe we placed that in the same location 

 17 of the prior two sampling points to get a 

 18 background.

 19 MR. GOLD:  Where was the 

 20 wind direction that day?  Do you know?  

 21 MR. TRAVES:  I would have 

 22 to go back into our notes to give you that 

 23 specifically.  

 24 I think the wind data is up in a table up 

 25 front if we have it for the 19th.  On that day 
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  1 we did do a table with the wind speed and 

  2 direction for the ambient monitoring. 

  3 MR. HUBER:  Page 11?  

  4 MR. TRAVES:  Correct.  

  5 Actually, Page 12, it 's Table 2, and it 

  6 would not -- we would have it, it would be in 

  7 our field notes.  I could provide that to you 

  8 subsequently, but we only recorded it because, 

  9 essentially, that direction -- that location 

 10 was the predominant downwind direction at the 

 11 day on the day.

 12 MR. GOLD:  So you don't 

 13 have that information with you tonight? 

 14 MR. TRAVES:  I would not.  

 15 But again, it was not operating.  It was a 

 16 predominant downwind direction from the 

 17 crushing operation as a static location, and 

 18 again, it was, you know, less than detection 

 19 l imit, so -- 

 20 And again, there was a day when it wasn't 

 21 creating a lot of TSP that we also did sample 

 22 slightly above detection limit, but then, you 

 23 know, the alternative day -- these are just 

 24 snapshots, you know.  They're, you know, 

 25 unfortunately not -- you know, just because of 
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  1 cost and time, it's just not extensive from the 

  2 standpoint of going out there multiple days or 

  3 weeks or years like we've done with other 

  4 commercial clients.  

  5 MR. GOLD:  Okay.

  6 MR. TRAVES:  With respect 

  7 to the noise, it is -- there is a lower impact 

  8 on the noise.  Certainly, there is a very 

  9 l imited impact when you are talking about an 

 10 industrial -- or commercial property, which is 

 11 the Fire-Dex property to the east.  

 12 Essentially, it is almost no impact.  There are 

 13 some instantaneous noise levels that would be 

 14 somewhat above commercial; I mean a handful.  I 

 15 think it was like four, or something like that.  

 16 It 's summarized in the table, but it really 

 17 does not have that much impact.  

 18 Our primary concern was associated with the 

 19 residential to the east, and again, the close 

 20 proximity that the prior operational areas 

 21 would get to the proposed, you know, use, 

 22 residential on the southern side, and it is -- 

 23 it is not a -- it was not as substantial of a 

 24 high impact, but it was a definitive phase 

 25 shift and it is almost twenty decibels.  So 
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  1 with that type of a phase shift, if that's 

  2 going on year-round, including the summer 

  3 months where people are outside and actually 

  4 enjoying their backyards more, it would 

  5 definitely be more of a nuisance than in the 

  6 winter where people are predominantly inside 

  7 for the residential, and so that would be -- I 

  8 would, you know, say that the way to mitigate 

  9 that, if you are going to do year-round 

 10 operations and not just limit yourself to 

 11 cold-weather months, would be to, again, put up 

 12 a noise barrier that would be substantially 

 13 high enough so that the physical sound impacts 

 14 onto that and then it doesn't go offsite.  

 15 And that's exactly what we saw at Fire-Dex.  

 16 Because if you know how the Fire-Dex topography 

 17 is, there is an elevated berm already there, 

 18 and you actually go down probably about six 

 19 feet or so to the outdoor picnic area where we 

 20 actually placed our dosimeter.  And we had the 

 21 lowest readings there, which is consistent 

 22 with, again, any noise being intercepted by 

 23 earthen material which is going to block that 

 24 from going into the lower elevation which is 

 25 where the picnic tables were.  
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  1 So I didn't get into every step, step, 

  2 step, and I would welcome your questions, but I 

  3 wanted to point out those nuances that sort of 

  4 further support, I think, the erection of the 

  5 actual physical barrier to address the 

  6 potential concerns, especially during the dry 

  7 summer months.

  8 MR. HUBER:  So, 

  9 Mr. Traves, we have to make a record that an 

 10 average person can read and understand.  

 11 Can you just summarize, what problems did 

 12 you identify, and then explain what solutions 

 13 exactly you recommended.  

 14 MR. TRAVES:  Sure.  

 15 We identified that there is dust generation 

 16 from the operation that, although it's not a 

 17 public health issue, would represent a nuisance 

 18 to the adjacent properties, and to mitigate 

 19 that, the -- if you want to call it the most 

 20 permanent and likely effective solution, would 

 21 be to erect an actual physical barrier to that 

 22 dust moving off-site to provide for the capture 

 23 of the majority of that dust because of the 

 24 elevated operations that actually occur on the 

 25 site.  
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  1 We probably need to have it be the 

  2 twelve-foot height that we talked about, and 

  3 the benefit of that is, also, that that also 

  4 addresses what we saw was a phase shift, a 

  5 definitive nuisance potential impact on noise 

  6 to the property to the east from the, at the 

  7 time, existing location.  

  8 Noise is, you know, related to distance, so 

  9 with the proposed new location being farther 

 10 from the southern property, there is -- there 

 11 will just be greater assurance that you will 

 12 not have noise impacts in the south with a 

 13 physical barrier.

 14 MR. HUBER:  Mr. Traves, 

 15 for the record, can you define what kind of a 

 16 berm you're talking about and where it's 

 17 located in terms of your recommendation?  

 18 MR. TRAVES:  Yes.  Our 

 19 recommendation, given the sensitive uses, was 

 20 in subsequent conversations with the City to 

 21 actually place the berm along the southern and 

 22 eastern property line of the subject property.  

 23 So essentially the proposal is represented by 

 24 the City's proposal.

 25 MR. HUBER:  Exhibit E, 
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  1 that's up in front of the Commission now?  

  2 MR. MENDEL:  Exhibit C.  

  3 MR. TRAVES:  Exhibit C.

  4 MR. HUBER:  I'm sorry.

  5 MR. GOLD:  Mr. Traves, 

  6 what was your recommendation for the on-center 

  7 spacing for the evergreens?  

  8 MR. TRAVES:  We did not 

  9 have on-center spacing recommendations 

 10 specifically.  

 11 Typically you want them to relatively 

 12 quickly become intertwined to be an effective 

 13 barrier, and so, you know, I would probably 

 14 leave it up to an arborist or someone like 

 15 that.  You definitely -- you know, the more 

 16 gaps you leave, you literally have no impact on 

 17 dust or noise.  You definitely want to have 

 18 them spaced so that there's -- they're close in 

 19 and then impact reduction just continues to be 

 20 improved as they grow bigger and closer 

 21 together.

 22 MR. GOLD:  In your 

 23 experience, what would you recommend?  A single 

 24 l ine or would you recommend staggered spacing?  

 25 MR. TRAVES:  Well, we have 
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  1 actually recommended -- at another location 

  2 that was protecting a residential area, we were 

  3 working for a municipality associated with a 

  4 big material handling operation, coal-related, 

  5 and we actually had multiple layers, actually a 

  6 three-row-type of situation.  I think the dust 

  7 generation here is intermittent and it's not 

  8 the same characteristic.  

  9 So, again, you want to have intertwining of 

 10 the -- of the greenery to provide the 

 11 additional filtration and reduction of noise, 

 12 so I would leave it up to an arborist.  I don't 

 13 think you need to have multiple rows to further 

 14 provide additional controllable noise or -- but 

 15 you could stagger them.  

 16 Again, I would leave it up to an arborist, 

 17 but you do want to have a -- you don't want 

 18 to -- if you can see gaps, those are available 

 19 gaps that noise and TSP or PM10 can just flow 

 20 through.  So when you close up those gaps, you 

 21 eliminate that feasibility.

 22 MR. HUBER:  Mr. Traves, 

 23 what is the width and the height of the berm 

 24 that you are recommending?  

 25 MR. TRAVES:  I would agree 

58



  1 that you would recommend something that would 

  2 be a minimum of twelve feet.  And again, that's 

  3 based on the elevated surfaces.  And then I 

  4 would not disagree with the City's Engineer's 

  5 determination that to be able to provide for an 

  6 adequate design of a berm of that height, you 

  7 need to have the approximate forty-eight feet 

  8 distance to allow for maintenance and, you 

  9 know, just general placement of the trees and 

 10 things like that.  I didn't specify the 

 11 specific widths, but, you know, the width comes 

 12 kind of from the height.  

 13 MR. HUBER:  If the 

 14 Applicant proposes to pave the ingress and 

 15 egress road off of Progress Drive, why is a 

 16 berm necessary between that road and the    

 17 Fire-Dex property?  In your opinion.

 18 MR. TRAVES:  In my opinion, 

 19 it 's a permanent solution or an opportunity to 

 20 further reduce any emissions that might be 

 21 coming even if they do maintain that paved 

 22 surface.  

 23 Based on our experience when we were out 

 24 there in February and March and the wetter 

 25 months, there would be lots of tracking going 

59



  1 on.  And remember, their primary dust control 

  2 for the summer months is going to be wet 

  3 suppression, right?  So they're going to be 

  4 theoretically putting down water.  

  5 So again, when trucks come in, it carries 

  6 onto their vehicles that's caught and carried 

  7 out on the concrete pavement.  So entry and 

  8 exit is going to accumulate silt, and unless 

  9 you have a very effective silt-removal program, 

 10 flushing, you buy a road sweeper, you're out 

 11 there three or four times a day sweeping your 

 12 road, getting that off of there, you will not 

 13 have an effective dust control without having 

 14 some impact barrier that prevents it from going 

 15 further than where the road is.

 16 MR. HUBER:  Mr. Traves, do 

 17 you have an opinion as to whether a six-foot 

 18 berm might, in fact, be adequate to deal with 

 19 the problems that you discussed?  

 20 MR. TRAVES:  It would 

 21 definitely not be adequate in the elevated 

 22 areas of the operating zone, and my experience 

 23 would tell me that it would -- it would not be 

 24 adequate for the adjacent building in regards 

 25 to their intakes and such.
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  1 MR. HUBER:  You're talking 

  2 about the Fire-Dex property?  

  3 MR. TRAVES:  The Fire-Dex 

  4 property.  Unless, you know, we did modeling, 

  5 which we could actually do because you 

  6 basically have a fugitive source, you would 

  7 just put a volume source -- 

  8 MS. CHANDLER:  I'm going to 

  9 object again about his basis of knowledge for 

 10 that statement.  There's been no testimony 

 11 about Fire-Dex, nor was there anything in the 

 12 report about the interior operations of Fire-

 13 Dex.

 14 MR. TRAVES:  Right.  So I'm 

 15 assuming -- 

 16 MR. CHAIRMAN:  One moment.

 17 MR. TRAVES:  -- that there 

 18 are -- okay.

 19 MR. CHAIRMAN:  We're going to 

 20 overrule that objection.  

 21 You really didn't mention much about the 

 22 intakes, it was mostly about the driveway.  Go 

 23 ahead.

 24 MR. TRAVES:  Very good.  

 25 So if you look at the topographic reliefs, 
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  1 there is a little bit of a difference in the 

  2 topography, but given the height of the 

  3 building -- and what happens when you generate 

  4 dust is, obviously the large particles don't 

  5 travel as far, but the small particles, like 

  6 the PM10 - which, again, will accumulate on 

  7 fi lters and will be a nuisance, especially if 

  8 you have high efficiency filters - will travel 

  9 large distances.  So the limited distance they 

 10 have there of less than a hundred feet would 

 11 suggest that if you don't have a barrier that 

 12 is taller than what is going to be dispersed 

 13 from the vehicle traffic, you will not have an 

 14 effective -- you will not have effective 

 15 mitigation for the dispersed particulate 

 16 because it will just go up over the top.  It 

 17 has enough of that velocity as a volume source 

 18 to do that.

 19 MR. HUBER:  Is the close 

 20 distance between the Fire-Dex property and that 

 21 roadway a factor?  

 22 MR. TRAVES:  It would 

 23 typically not be beneficial to Fire-Dex to -- 

 24 if it did not have any tall barrier there to 

 25 minimize their dust impacts.  There is a little 
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  1 bit related to like the way dispersion works, 

  2 and that's why we would actually like to model 

  3 it, but if you have a really tall building and 

  4 their intakes are on the roof and the building 

  5 is -- you know, is thirty feet up to the roof 

  6 and their -- that would be the only -- and 

  7 again, I have not evaluated that, but that 

  8 would be the most likely scenario where if you 

  9 had a lower berm, it might be acceptable 

 10 because you're knocking down big particulate 

 11 that then -- that is not able to reaccumulate 

 12 on their property and be resuspended.  

 13 The big issue with particulates is they're 

 14 constantly being resuspended in the air or with 

 15 any other activity, so that would depend on the 

 16 specific engineering or orientation of the 

 17 Fire-Dex building.

 18 MR. HUBER:  Is the testing 

 19 that you did for dust particulate and for noise 

 20 conducted within the acceptable standards in 

 21 your area of expertise?  

 22 MR. TRAVES:  Yes.

 23 MR. HUBER:  How many days 

 24 did you do testing?  

 25 MR. TRAVES:  We did the -- 
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  1 I actually have that, and it was a snapshot.  

  2 So we did the PM10 monitoring for five 

  3 operating days and two background days over a 

  4 two-week time period to give us some 

  5 variability.  

  6 We did the TSP dust sampling for two 

  7 different days and then one day, and those were 

  8 not when we had done the PM10 monitoring.  

  9 And then we did do visible emissions.  

 10 Actually, we did an opacity reading on two 

 11 different occasions and, actually, very wet 

 12 day -- I didn't mention this, but a very wet 

 13 day, and we actually did find some -- you know, 

 14 we did see -- Chuck, my principal consultant, 

 15 is an Ohio EPA-certified Method 9 observer -- 

 16 opacity reader, and he did actually see visible 

 17 emissions.  They were low.  They were around -- 

 18 his three-minute reading was around about two 

 19 percent opacity.  The limit is ten.

 20 But again, this date was on March 25th.  

 21 And I can go back to the, you know, weather 

 22 stuff, I guarantee you everything was soaked.  

 23 I think I remember that day, it might have even 

 24 been snowing.  

 25 You can do the readings in a lot of 
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  1 different conditions, even when it rains, but 

  2 again, there are visible emissions, and 

  3 typically those are going to be the total 

  4 suspended particulate or larger particles.  

  5 And then, you know, there are lots of PM10 

  6 that is being generated by this operation.  Not 

  7 that with the proper mitigation it cannot be 

  8 located and successfully operated without 

  9 nuisance to the adjacent properties.

 10 MR. HUBER:  Your findings 

 11 and your recommendations are set out in your 

 12 written report which has been reduced to the 

 13 Commission as Exhibit A?  That's your written 

 14 report?  

 15 MR. TRAVES:  Yes.  

 16 And the only thing we didn't really 

 17 cover -- really address specifically in the 

 18 report, because it was not operating at the 

 19 time, was really the paved road and the vehicle 

 20 traffic bringing in and really loading out.  

 21 They were not loading out any trucks during our 

 22 time and they were not bringing any concrete 

 23 in, at least in our observation.

 24 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Anything else?  

 25 MR. HUBER:  No.
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  1 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Do the 

  2 Commission members have any other questions of 

  3 Mr. Traves?  

  4 Ms. Chandler, do you have any questions for 

  5 Mr. Traves?  

  6 MS. CHANDLER:  In your 

  7 executive summary, you indicate that the 

  8 overall objective was to provide the         

  9 City of Medina with detailed information and 

 10 evaluation on environmental aspects, correct?  

 11 So your goal was to provide the City with 

 12 detail that it was going to use to create a 

 13 site plan, is that right, to make 

 14 recommendations?  

 15 MR. TRAVES:  Yes.  

 16 And if you look in my proposal, we would be 

 17 talking about two different scenarios.  One is 

 18 the current operations, and we would try to use 

 19 that information to discuss potential impacts 

 20 from, at that time, what was the proposed 

 21 relocation of the observation.

 22 MS. CHANDLER:  But I'm 

 23 looking at your report, Mr. Traves, the 

 24 specific report that you made recommendations 

 25 to the City of Medina, correct?
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  1 MR. TRAVES:  Yes.

  2 MS. CHANDLER:  Okay.  And 

  3 you're aware that there is a gravel driveway 

  4 west of the proposed Fechko driveway, correct?

  5 MR. TRAVES:  I'm aware that 

  6 there was a previous -- yes, there's kind of 

  7 l ike twins there.

  8 MS. CHANDLER:  So that's a 

  9 driveway that's gravel?  It generates dust, 

 10 correct?

 11 MR. TRAVES:  Yes, I would 

 12 say that.

 13 MS. CHANDLER:  And you're 

 14 aware that Fechko and Fire-Dex are downwind of 

 15 Osborne, correct?

 16 MR. TRAVES:  It would 

 17 really depend on the prevailing wind direction 

 18 at the time, but no, I could not say that it -- 

 19 MS. CHANDLER:  They're 

 20 south -- 

 21 MR. TRAVES:  -- is 

 22 downwind.  

 23 MS. CHANDLER:  They're   

 24 south of -- Fire-Dex and Fechko are south of 

 25 the Osborne operation.  
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  1 MR. TRAVES:  Right.  I 

  2 would not want -- I mean, we could look at a -- 

  3 you know, a wind rose -- 

  4 MS. CHANDLER:  I'm just 

  5 asking you a question.  

  6 MR. TRAVES: It's not -- 

  7 MS. CHANDLER:  Can we agree 

  8 it 's south?

  9 MR. TRAVES:  No, we can't 

 10 agree that they are downwind of Osborne.

 11 MS. CHANDLER:  We can agree 

 12 they're -- it 's south?

 13 MR. TRAVES:  Correct.  We 

 14 can agree that -- we can agree that they are 

 15 south.

 16 MS. CHANDLER:  That it 's?  

 17 South?  

 18 MR. TRAVES:  Yes.

 19 MS. CHANDLER:  Okay.  So I'm 

 20 a little confused about the summary of 

 21 recommendations and the representation in that.  

 22 So -- 

 23 MR. HUBER:  What page are 

 24 we on, Maryann?  

 25 MS. CHANDLER:  We are on 
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  1 Roman Numeral VI, Sub 6.  

  2 Now, you state that that summary of 

  3 recommendations is based on the major findings 

  4 and conclusions, correct?  That's what you 

  5 wrote?  

  6 MR. TRAVES:  Correct.

  7 MS. CHANDLER:  You indicate 

  8 that you're the author of that report, correct?  

  9 MR. TRAVES:  Correct.

 10 MS. CHANDLER:  So you read it 

 11 before it was submitted?

 12 MR. TRAVES:  Yes, I did.

 13 MS. CHANDLER:  Okay.

 14 MR. TRAVES:  I was the 

 15 primary author.

 16 MS. CHANDLER:  So what 

 17 recommendations do you make to the north, 

 18 meaning the boundary line between Fechko and 

 19 Fire-Dex?  What recommendations do you 

 20 specifically make in your summary?

 21 MR. TRAVES:  In the summary 

 22 we didn't specifically comment on that.

 23 MS. CHANDLER:  You made none?

 24 MR. TRAVES:  We didn't 

 25 specifically comment on that at that time.
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  1 MS. CHANDLER:  I'm asking if 

  2 you made a recommendation about putting 

  3 anything at the north boundary?

  4 MR. TRAVES:  Well, the 

  5 north boundary is not Fire-Dex.

  6 MS. CHANDLER:  Do I have to 

  7 read the whole -- 

  8 MR. TRAVES:  That's the 

  9 eastern boundary of the site.

 10 MS. CHANDLER:  To Fire-Dex?

 11 MR. TRAVES:  Yes.  It's the 

 12 eastern boundary of the site.

 13 MS. CHANDLER:  It's north?

 14 MR. TRAVES:  No.  It runs 

 15 along the eastern boundary of the site because 

 16 you have an unpaved road that is in the western 

 17 side of Fire-Dex.

 18 MS. CHANDLER:  So Fire-Dex 

 19 encompasses two different boundaries - Is that 

 20 what you're saying - The west boundary and the 

 21 north boundary?  

 22 MR. TRAVES:  There's a 

 23 small section that is the north boundary, 

 24 correct.  And then there's a whole section 

 25 which is the eastern side.
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  1 MS. CHANDLER:  But you make 

  2 no recommendations concerning the boundary 

  3 between Fire-Dex and Fechko?  Just to have it 

  4 more simply stated.  

  5 MR. TRAVES:  I don't know 

  6 if I would state that because I would have lots 

  7 of different findings and I -- the scenario 

  8 here is that you are proposing to eliminate a 

  9 winter operation -- 

 10 MS. CHANDLER:  I'm asking 

 11 you -- 

 12 MR. TRAVES:  No, I'm giving 

 13 you feedback.

 14 MS. CHANDLER:  -- if it's in 

 15 your summary of recommendations?

 16 MR. TRAVES:  Your -- my 

 17 summary of recommendations were based on the 

 18 specific conditions that were present at the 

 19 time when we were doing our evaluation, and 

 20 then an extrapolation based on the facts at 

 21 that time.

 22 MS. CHANDLER:  Could you read 

 23 Number 2 please, Mr. Traves.  

 24 MR. TRAVES:  Sure, I can.  

 25 "Require the proposed permanent concrete 
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  1 crushing operation to be relocated 

  2 approximately two hundred feet north of the 

  3 southern adjacent property or include in the 

  4 site plan requirements for the installation of 

  5 an elevated soil berm with evergreen trees."  

  6 That's a summary, and I discussed before, 

  7 an operation is not just the placement of 

  8 the -- 

  9 MS. CHANDLER:  I'm asking -- 

 10 MR. TRAVES:  -- crusher.

 11 MS. CHANDLER:  -- you the 

 12 most basic questions.  

 13 MR. TRAVES:  Right.

 14 MS. CHANDLER:  Are you 

 15 recommending any earthen mound elevated soil 

 16 berm with evergreen trees between Fire-Dex and 

 17 Fechko at any point?

 18 MR. TRAVES:  When I 

 19 looked -- 

 20 MS. CHANDLER:  No, I was 

 21 asking -- 

 22 MR. TRAVES:  No.  You had 

 23 changed the location of the proposed permanent 

 24 location now to a location which is closer to 

 25 Fire-Dex, actually, than what was proposed in 
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  1 the actual document that I received at the time 

  2 I conducted my study.  We were looking at the 

  3 placement of that crusher to be probably within 

  4 fifty feet or seventy feet of the southern 

  5 property line.  So it has moved substantially 

  6 north.  

  7 And I certainly know that that would be 

  8 available, counsel, as to what that document -- 

  9 you know, what that prior document was that was 

 10 provided.  The proposed location was much more 

 11 southerly than the more centralized location 

 12 that it is now.

 13 MS. CHANDLER:  Mr. Traves -- 

 14 MR. TRAVES:  I would want 

 15 to go back to my -- 

 16 MS. CHANDLER:  -- this is the 

 17 existing site conditions that you tested 

 18 (indicating).  Do you see that, sir?

 19 MR. TRAVES:  That doesn't 

 20 get to the proposed location that was provided.

 21 MS. CHANDLER:  Do you agree 

 22 that that was the existing site conditions that 

 23 you tested?  Do you see everything on this site 

 24 is the existing conditions that we were given 

 25 approval by this Planning Commission to 

73



  1 operate?

  2 MR. TRAVES:  Yes.

  3 MS. CHANDLER:  So that was 

  4 the approximate location of the crusher, 

  5 correct, with regard to the Fire-Dex boundary 

  6 l ines?  

  7 MR. TRAVES:  Correct.

  8 MS. CHANDLER:  And your tests 

  9 and your recommendations were based on this 

 10 location and the impacts from a crusher at this 

 11 location, correct?

 12 MR. TRAVES:  I said -- the 

 13 Number 2 bullet says, "Require the proposed 

 14 permanent concrete."  It didn't talk anything 

 15 about -- 

 16 MS. CHANDLER:  I'm asking you 

 17 about your testing -- 

 18 MR. TRAVES:  No, I'm 

 19 talking about the specific point.  

 20 MS. RUSSELL:  Excuse me, if 

 21 I could.  We have a court reporter who is 

 22 trying to take things down.  

 23 MR. TRAVES: Sure. 

 24 MS. RUSSELL:  If you could, 

 25 please let Mr. Traves finish what he's saying, 
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  1 and then if you have a follow-up question, I 

  2 understand, but please don't interrupt.

  3 MS. CHANDLER:  Thank you.  

  4 MR. TRAVES:  My bullet 

  5 Number 2 addresses the proposed permanent 

  6 concrete crushing operation that I was provided 

  7 at the time as the planned permanent concrete 

  8 crushing location.  That location is no longer 

  9 accurate.  That location has been changed to be 

 10 centralized into the site.  I mean, I would 

 11 have to see where it was relocated based on -- 

 12 but I can tell you for a fact that the big pile 

 13 of stone that is coming off, that is going to 

 14 be your stone pile, is much closer to the 

 15 eastern property line and much closer to Fire-

 16 Dex.  

 17 So my conclusion was based on permanent -- 

 18 MR. HUBER:  Mr. Traves, 

 19 I 'm kind of confused.  Just let me clear this 

 20 up.  

 21 So in light of the change in location, then 

 22 your conclusion now is that there should be an 

 23 earthen berm between the Fechko property and 

 24 the Fire-Dex property?  Is that what you're 

 25 saying?  
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  1 MS. CHANDLER:  Mr. Huber, I 

  2 would ask that you don't lead the witness with 

  3 those sorts of questions.  I was questioning 

  4 the witness.  

  5 MR. HUBER:  Well, I 'm 

  6 l istening and confused, and we're making a 

  7 record and I'm trying -- 

  8 MS. CHANDLER:  And I'l l get 

  9 to that.  

 10 MR. HUBER:  -- to keep the 

 11 record clear.  But I just want to know -- want 

 12 him to answer that question.

 13 MR. TRAVES:  I think -- 

 14 thank you.  

 15 I think I had previously restated that 

 16 essentially, the fact that there are changes to 

 17 the proposed permanent location of that 

 18 operation and the associated auxiliary 

 19 equipment, that I agree with the City that the 

 20 berm should be extended to the north in the 

 21 distance towards Fire-Dex.  Because our study 

 22 shows, for the location that we looked at, that 

 23 when you're more than even two hundred feet 

 24 away, you're having particulate matter impacts 

 25 that are clearly evident, even in one hour, 
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  1 above the national ambient air quality 

  2 standard, that are going to impact off-site 

  3 properties.

  4 MR. GOLD:  Ms. Chandler.

  5 MS. CHANDLER:  I would like 

  6 to -- 

  7 MR. GOLD:  Ms. Chandler.  

  8 MS. CHANDLER: Yes?  

  9 MR. GOLD:  Giving a nod 

 10 to expediency so we can progress from this 

 11 point, this plan represents that this 

 12 Commission gave you approval -- or your client 

 13 approval for the crushing of the existing rock 

 14 pile in order to provide them an opportunity to 

 15 crush that pile in the most expedient manner 

 16 possible.

 17 MS. CHANDLER:  May I 

 18 interrupt?

 19 MR. GOLD:  We never -- 

 20 MS. CHANDLER: Okay. 

 21 MR. GOLD:  We never gave 

 22 approval for this location to be the permanent 

 23 location of the crusher.

 24 MS. CHANDLER:  I comprehend 

 25 that entirely.  But Mr. Traves did testing in 
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  1 the field.  His testing -- 

  2 MR. GOLD:  We also 

  3 brought that up.

  4 MS. CHANDLER:  His testing 

  5 was based -- 

  6 MR. GOLD: We also 

  7 brought that point up, Ms. Chandler. 

  8 MS. CHANDLER:  His testing 

  9 was based on this location.  

 10 MR. GOLD:  Ms. Chandler, 

 11 we also brought that point up.  The notes will 

 12 show -- 

 13 MS. CHANDLER: Okay. 

 14 MR. GOLD:  -- that we 

 15 also stated that we wanted to try to replicate 

 16 where the more permanent location of the 

 17 crusher was going to be, but in order for your 

 18 client to be able to crush the existing rocks, 

 19 we understood the fact that it would not give 

 20 us a hundred percent accurate results.  

 21 We tried to do it as best we can, giving 

 22 the nod to your client and, also, to give us a 

 23 report that would give us the most accurate 

 24 that we could possibly have without doing a 

 25 hundred percent modeling.  
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  1 MS. CHANDLER:  I appreciate 

  2 your statement.  

  3 These test results were based on a machine 

  4 in this location.  Is that correct?

  5 MR. TRAVES:  Yes, and 

  6 associated operations.

  7 MS. CHANDLER:  The results of 

  8 your -- 

  9 MR. TRAVES:  And the 

 10 associated operations.

 11 MS. CHANDLER:  The results of 

 12 your tests were based on the machine being 

 13 where it's shown on our existing conditions 

 14 site plan from the September meeting of last 

 15 year?  

 16 MR. TRAVES:  Yes.

 17 MS. CHANDLER:  And our 

 18 proposed location -- 

 19 MR. TRAVES:  Your new 

 20 proposed location.  That was not the proposed 

 21 location -- 

 22 MS. CHANDLER: The one -- 

 23 MR. TRAVES:  -- that I was 

 24 given to -- 

 25 MS. CHANDLER:  The one you 
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  1 refer to -- I'l l let you finish, you let me 

  2 finish, please.  

  3 The proposed location that you based some 

  4 of your recommendations on, is that accurately 

  5 depicted in this site plan that's in front of 

  6 you?

  7 MR. GOLD:  And that's 

  8 Exhibit 2?  

  9 MS. CHANDLER:  And I'l l note 

 10 that as Exhibit 2 from the September meeting.  

 11 That was our proposed permanent location?  

 12 MR. TRAVES:  I would 

 13 believe so, yes.

 14 MS. CHANDLER:  So your 

 15 recommendation is to relocate the crusher 

 16 approximately two hundred feet north of the 

 17 proposed permanent location, correct?  

 18 So Number 2, one of your recommendations 

 19 was to require the proposed permanent concrete 

 20 crushing to be moved two hundred feet north of 

 21 the southern boundary.  So that means you're 

 22 saying move it closer to Fire-Dex, correct, 

 23 from where we proposed it last September.  

 24 MR. TRAVES:  It would wind 

 25 up going more central to the site, correct.
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  1 MS. CHANDLER:  And you still 

  2 didn't make a recommendation about mitigation 

  3 to Fire-Dex, correct?

  4 MR. TRAVES:  The data in 

  5 the report supports a dust mitigation and noise 

  6 mitigation barrier and moving the site -- 

  7 moving that permanent location more central 

  8 makes me conclude, since I've become aware of 

  9 it, that that is a reasonable -- that's a 

 10 reasonable action to be taken and supported by 

 11 the data.  I mean, we can do the measurements 

 12 on the distance of the PM10 monitor that was 

 13 actually used to evaluate the -- to 

 14 specifically evaluate the particulate loading 

 15 and, you know, we can show that distance in 

 16 representation to the new proposed location 

 17 which is closer to Fire-Dex.

 18 MS. CHANDLER:  Do you mention 

 19 anything in Item Number 2 about the eastern 

 20 Lincoln Crossing boundary?

 21 MR. TRAVES:  No.

 22 MS. CHANDLER:  In Number 4, 

 23 you mention the requirement of installing "a 

 24 noise barrier between the proposed location of 

 25 the permanent crushing operation and the 
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  1 adjacent southern property," and then you 

  2 state, "If the crushing operation is not 

  3 relocated approximately two hundred feet 

  4 further to the north."  

  5 So your position there with regard to 

  6 Number 4 is, again, an either/or.  "Require the 

  7 installation of a noise barrier between the 

  8 proposed location of the permanent crushing" or 

  9 move it two hundred feet north from the 

 10 southern property line, correct?  

 11 MR. TRAVES:  That's the 

 12 minimum recommendation that we had.  The body 

 13 of the report has a lot more information in 

 14 there than the executive summary bullet points.

 15 MS. CHANDLER:  We'll get to 

 16 that.  

 17 MR. TRAVES:  Sure.

 18 MS. CHANDLER:  And in    

 19 Number 4, do you mention the eastern boundary?  

 20 Any recommendations for the eastern boundary?

 21 MR. TRAVES:  No, I did not.  

 22 I had specific comments in the report about 

 23 the noise impacts and stated, I think in the 

 24 report, that the fact that they were doing the 

 25 crushing during the winter months would 
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  1 actually limit the need for a potential noise 

  2 barrier because, frankly, people are not 

  3 outside as much and they would not be as much 

  4 of a likely nuisance.  But it 's very clear that 

  5 on the eastern property line that there's phase 

  6 shift and there will be a nuisance if people 

  7 are routinely outside of their residences.  

  8 That's in the body of the report.

  9 MS. CHANDLER:  But you don't 

 10 mention it as a major finding or conclusion?

 11 MR. TRAVES:  Because, 

 12 again, the proposed evaluation that I was 

 13 evaluating was that they were -- you were going 

 14 to operate from December to April.  That was my 

 15 specific factual basis of making extrapolations 

 16 from my study to what is proposed 

 17 recommendations for mitigating impacts.  

 18 If you would have told me that you want to 

 19 do it year-round and you would have came into 

 20 the council and said, "We want to do it 

 21 year-round," I would have totally changed my 

 22 recommendations, because I know when you have 

 23 the summer and you go six weeks without 

 24 moisture, the dust generation and the outdoor 

 25 noise impacts are going to be substantially 
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  1 different.  And what my -- my baseline 

  2 conditions that I was doing my recommendations 

  3 on were that the operation was only going to 

  4 operate during the winter, during these very 

  5 high moistures, and during the time period 

  6 where people are not normally outside.

  7 MS. CHANDLER:  So you believe 

  8 that the time of year changes these results?  

  9 MR. TRAVES:  It changes my 

 10 conclusions and recommendations, clearly.  

 11 Because during the summer you're going to have 

 12 totally different conditions on moisture and 

 13 totally different -- if we were to go out and 

 14 monitor the operation during August, I 

 15 guarantee you my professional opinion is that 

 16 we would find substantially worse results.

 17 MS. CHANDLER:  And that's 

 18 where a work practices plan comes into play, 

 19 correct, with watering?  You mentioned watering 

 20 a couple times in your report.  

 21 MR. TRAVES:  A work 

 22 practice plan is a prescriptive requirement 

 23 that even Ohio EPA requires on -- if you want 

 24 to call it, you know, larger sources and more 

 25 substantial particulate sources.  When you have 
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  1 sensitive receptors with respect to nuisance 

  2 dust, it's a reasonable operating activity to 

  3 require in addition to a fixed barrier, which 

  4 would be reasonable if you change the situation 

  5 where it is not limited to simply December 

  6 through April, but you're going to operate, 

  7 theoretically, throughout the entire summer.

  8 MS. CHANDLER:  But it would 

  9 change the work practices?

 10 MR. TRAVES:  Somewhat, but 

 11 work practices would apply.  And if you have 

 12 snow coverage, you don't have to do watering, 

 13 but certainly you can have dry winter periods 

 14 also.  And that was demonstrated, as you see in 

 15 the data, as we reference our comments section 

 16 in Table 3, it says where we had the highest 

 17 results, "Continued moist surfaces with some 

 18 drying occurring.  Very high wind speed 

 19 conditions.  Warmer.  No precipitation for five 

 20 days."  

 21 On that day, where we put our PM10 monitor, 

 22 we had a reading of -- we had a one-hour max 

 23 reading of one hundred and sixty-four 

 24 micrograms per cubic meter, which is well above 

 25 the US EPA twenty-four-hour standard, but it 
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  1 clearly shows a high impact.  Our high impact 

  2 was fifteen-minute concentration with two 

  3 hundred and six.  

  4 So if you change the seasonality of an 

  5 operation you're definitely going to change my 

  6 opinion and my representation of whatever 

  7 recommendations or conclusions are for a 

  8 report.  I was projecting onto a proposal that 

  9 was, "We are going to operate from December 

 10 through April."  

 11 MS. CHANDLER:  So as it 

 12 concerns your noise results, directing your 

 13 attention to Page 26 of the report -- 

 14 MR. TRAVES:  Sure.

 15 MS. CHANDLER:  -- you have 

 16 indicated that -- and again, this is with the 

 17 centrally located crushing location and any 

 18 other activity going on, on the site, correct?

 19 MR. TRAVES:  No.  Because 

 20 you guys were not receiving material and have 

 21 associated activities that you will be doing 

 22 under the permanent location because you want 

 23 to both receive and operate your system at the 

 24 same time.  If you're having trucks coming in 

 25 and dropping off loads, if you're having trucks 
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  1 being loaded at the same time the crusher is 

  2 operating, you're going to have additional 

  3 noise.  

  4 So these readings and my extrapolations are 

  5 based on a statement that was made in the 

  6 record, I believe, that you would only crush 

  7 during the winter months and you would only 

  8 receive materials and ship materials in the 

  9 summer months.  That was the representation.  

 10 So under my professional opinion, since you 

 11 are changing that activity and you're going to 

 12 be doing it all the time, I would agree that 

 13 it 's reasonable to put up a noise mitigation 

 14 barrier and dust mitigation barrier because, 

 15 frankly, we didn't have any truck traffic 

 16 during any of the time we were actually on the 

 17 site.  We did not observe, you know, multiple 

 18 loads being deposited, we didn't observe trucks 

 19 being loaded, any of that activity, and that 

 20 will be occurring as I understand what has been 

 21 proposed.

 22 MS. CHANDLER:  Your 

 23 indication, based on the activity you viewed, 

 24 was that there were no impacts and that was 

 25 currently with the existing site conditions?
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  1 MR. TRAVES:  With the 

  2 existing operations.

  3 MS. CHANDLER:  No mounds, no 

  4 trees, but crushing going on and taking place?  

  5 MR. TRAVES:  All they were 

  6 doing was literally moving from the pile, front 

  7 end loader into the crusher, and then going off 

  8 on a conveyor onto a pile.  And yes, that was 

  9 based on those operations, correct.

 10 MS. CHANDLER:  And your 

 11 opinion with regard to noise was that it was 

 12 minimal impact?

 13 MR. TRAVES:  Correct.  

 14 And what I just stated for the record was 

 15 that there is a substantial change in elevation 

 16 down to the actual picnic area which we picked, 

 17 instead of on the top of the -- on the top of 

 18 the existing elevation, which I think in the 

 19 prior -- I did a little -- I did a little 

 20 look-see and I think it was actually -- it was 

 21 about eight feet actually.  The existing 

 22 topographic relief that occurs from where the 

 23 base level was of where the existing crusher is 

 24 to where it looks on a topographic lines up to 

 25 Fire-Dex, it 's like eight feet as it is right 
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  1 now.  

  2 Now, I would assume you're going to improve 

  3 that site, you're going to expand your 

  4 operational area.  All that grass and 

  5 vegetation or where that big pile of concrete 

  6 was is not there anymore because you crushed.  

  7 If you are going to make that an operational 

  8 area, you're going to have trucks being loaded 

  9 over there and you're going to have equipment 

 10 moving.  So it is, again, from a dust-control 

 11 standpoint, and from noise mitigation, it is 

 12 reasonable to say with the change that that's a 

 13 reasonable activity to require.

 14 MS. CHANDLER:  So your report 

 15 did not -- your summary of recommendations 

 16 didn't anticipate any of these operational 

 17 changes that you're describing in detail right 

 18 now?  You didn't take into consideration any of 

 19 those items when you made these 

 20 recommendations?  Is that what you're saying?  

 21 MR. TRAVES:  I'm saying the 

 22 data that actually is in the report can support 

 23 those recommendations that the City has made 

 24 that I am now aware of based on me just 

 25 becoming aware that, number one, you're 
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  1 changing your operational footprint, and number 

  2 two, you're changing your operational schedule 

  3 and the frequency of that schedule.  

  4 So I would not -- and, you know, I would 

  5 not disagree with any of the proposals and 

  6 would recommend similar types of measures being 

  7 taken in my report with the new information.

  8 MS. CHANDLER:  So your 

  9 recommendation now, today, is changing from 

 10 what you recommended here in your April 24th 

 11 report, because you believe there will be 

 12 greater crushing activity on the site; is that 

 13 correct?

 14 MR. TRAVES:  No, I didn't 

 15 state that.  I said you were going to be doing 

 16 your crushing operations in a different 

 17 schedule.  You were going to be doing it during 

 18 the dry weather months, and you're going to be 

 19 doing it in an operationally different area 

 20 than I previously had expectation for, and, you 

 21 know, you're going to be changing the actual 

 22 site contours because you're going to be 

 23 improving the site.  

 24 So I'm just saying from that standpoint, 

 25 with the first notice of you guys are going to 
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  1 be doing this year-round, you guys are going to 

  2 be receiving materials at the same time as 

  3 you're crushing, you're going to be shipping 

  4 materials out at the same time you're doing the 

  5 other operation.  It will increase noise 

  6 levels.  It will increase noise levels, 

  7 therefore, yes, it does justify the addition of 

  8 an actual permanent barrier.

  9 MS. CHANDLER:  You didn't 

 10 think to include any of those recommendations?

 11 MR. TRAVES:  Again, I would 

 12 say to you the facts that I was using as a 

 13 scenario did not include you crushing on a 

 14 year-round basis; you shipping and receiving 

 15 materials when you were actually doing your 

 16 crushing operation and the location that is now 

 17 considered the preferred location has actually 

 18 changed.

 19 MS. CHANDLER:  Mr. Traves, 

 20 when did you have a conversation with the City 

 21 about the changes?  When was it brought to your 

 22 attention that they were recommending 

 23 year-round approval?

 24 MR. TRAVES:  I didn't 

 25 actually observe that directly from them.  I 
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  1 looked at the plan packet and I saw that you 

  2 didn't have a restriction on your operating 

  3 schedule for the time period during the year, 

  4 and you didn't have a restriction on receiving 

  5 materials and shipping materials at the same 

  6 time you were crushing, which, again, was in 

  7 the prior information that I was provided.

  8 MS. CHANDLER:  And you 

  9 mentioned in your report that you also did the 

 10 testing at Osborne, correct?

 11 MR. TRAVES:  Correct.

 12 MS. CHANDLER:  And you 

 13 mentioned in your report that this site is 

 14 significantly different than Osborne.  Is that 

 15 correct?

 16 MR. TRAVES:  I would want 

 17 to read the quote, but it was -- it was lower 

 18 than -- 

 19 MS. CHANDLER:  You were 

 20 talking about the E-BAM testing.  

 21 MR. TRAVES:  It was lower 

 22 in noise, I think, specifically.  I don't think 

 23 we commented in regards to dust particles.

 24 MS. CHANDLER:  And you would 

 25 agree this is a significantly smaller 
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  1 operation?

  2 MR. TRAVES:  I would say 

  3 again, the noise results that we found stand on 

  4 their own.  Compared to Osborne, there were 

  5 much less frequent impact noises above, you 

  6 know, a hundred or a hundred and fifteen 

  7 decibels.  That could be characteristic of the 

  8 type of concrete they had.  They didn't have 

  9 the concrete that had rebar or it wasn't at a, 

 10 you know, specific hardness.  I'm not going to 

 11 address those types of variables, but I would 

 12 just state that we did make a comment that the 

 13 noise impacts did not have the high elevated 

 14 impact noise levels that was present at 

 15 Osborne, which certainly, you know, are 

 16 demonstrated in the results.  You know, it 's on 

 17 the graphs.

 18 MS. CHANDLER:  I have nothing 

 19 further.  

 20 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  

 21 Mr. Huber, do you have anything?  Any other 

 22 questions?  

 23 MR. HUBER:  No.

 24 Thank you, Lance.

 25 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very 
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  1 much, sir.

  2 Ms. Chandler, do you have anything else 

  3 right at the moment?  

  4 MS. CHANDLER:          No.  I mean, I 

  5 have witnesses I would like to call, so if 

  6 that's what you would like me to do, I'm happy 

  7 to start.

  8 MR. CHAIRMAN:          Sure, go ahead.

  9 MR. HUBER:             You know, 

 10 before we do that, why don't we hear from 

 11 Mr. Armstrong - He's here from Fire-Dex - or 

 12 no?  

 13 MR. CHAIRMAN:          Do you care if 

 14 we hear Mr. Armstrong while some of those 

 15 questions are still -- 

 16 MS. CHANDLER:          He's the only 

 17 public hearing -- 

 18 MR. CHAIRMAN:          Person.

 19 MS. CHANDLER:          That's fine, we 

 20 can let him.  

 21 MR. CHAIRMAN:          Then at this 

 22 time I'll open the public hearing and ask if 

 23 there's anyone present that would like to make 

 24 any comments for or against the application.  

 25 Sir, if you give your name and address, 
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  1 company address is adequate, and -- 

  2 MR. ARMSTRONG:         John Armstrong.  

  3 780 South Progress Drive.  

  4 I work at Fire-Dex, I've been there about 

  5 seven years, and I'm just, I guess, here to see 

  6 what is being recommended.  If anybody has any 

  7 questions I'm certainly open to answering.  

  8 There was some issue brought up earlier 

  9 that we do have sensitive electrical equipment 

 10 in our building -- in our facility.  We also 

 11 have -- we produce fire-fighting gear.  

 12 Obviously, if it gets a lot of dirt, it 's kind 

 13 of detrimental to the product.  A lot of dust 

 14 and dirt would be detrimental to our electronic 

 15 equipment.  Outside of that -- 

 16 MR. CHAIRMAN:          Can you shed 

 17 l ight on where any of those air intakes would 

 18 be or --

 19 MR. ARMSTRONG:         Yeah.  Along 

 20 the -- I guess it would be the western 

 21 boundary.  We do have fresh-air intakes on that 

 22 side of the building and there's also -- I 

 23 guess they're -- it's more of a fan, like it 

 24 draws air in from the sides of the building and 

 25 exhausts it through the roof.  We generally run 

95



  1 those in the spring and early summer when it's 

  2 not -- you know, when it's not too hot, and 

  3 then we switch to air conditioning during the 

  4 summer months.  

  5 We have had -- I know that we had to have 

  6 our HVAC contractor come out this past -- I 

  7 guess it was -- it might have been -- it was in 

  8 the spring.  With the HVAC units that are on 

  9 the new addition in the rear of the building, 

 10 there's some sort of smoke detector inside the 

 11 actual HVAC that malfunctioned because of dirt.  

 12 We had to pull them apart and clean them.  I 

 13 don't know if that was, you know, as a result 

 14 of them operating the site or if it was just -- 

 15 you know, I can't specifically say that it was 

 16 directly resulted from that.  I do know that 

 17 when they initially started crushing there and 

 18 they put the road in, the amount of dust that 

 19 we were pulling into the building was pretty 

 20 significant.  

 21 We do have air filtration systems in our 

 22 building, five of them to be exact.  They also 

 23 have manometer flow meters on them.  We saw a 

 24 good deal of restricted flow, I guess you could 

 25 say, the more that that progressed.  
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  1 And I do know that the stockpiling, when 

  2 they do bring the concrete in, is pretty loud.  

  3 I mean, it would shake the whole building at 

  4 times.  

  5 So I think that that's -- you know, trying 

  6 to take a representative sample of -- and I'm 

  7 not saying that Mr. Fechko -- I mean, I sat 

  8 down and talked with him.  He seems to be a 

  9 nice enough guy.  I don't -- I mean, it 's his 

 10 property to do whatever, you know.  I 

 11 understand that he's trying to make money as 

 12 well, but this does -- I mean, the crushing 

 13 operation definitely did have an impact on 

 14 our -- especially with the stockpiling and the 

 15 closer it was to the building.  

 16 I don't know if anybody has any questions.

 17 MR. GOLD:  Mr. Armstrong, 

 18 can you tell me what type of filter you have on 

 19 those air handling units on the west side of 

 20 building?  

 21 MR. ARMSTRONG:  I don't know 

 22 the exact MERV, but it's a three-stage 

 23 fi ltration system, so it's got a -- they're 

 24 pretty high efficient as far as the filtration 

 25 capacity.  It 's got about a six-inch-thick 
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  1 woven filter, and then it's got a sixteen-inch 

  2 bag filter, and than there's a prefilter on the 

  3 outside of it.  And that's -- there's -- I 

  4 mean, we have five units total, but as far as 

  5 the amount of filtering we do it's quite a bit.

  6 MR. GOLD:  How often do 

  7 you change those filters?  

  8 MR. ARMSTRONG:  It depends.  

  9 In the summer when the -- we're using the air 

 10 intake -- the fresh air intake, we probably 

 11 change them, at least the prefilter, once every 

 12 month-and-a-half.  Usually in the winter months 

 13 it 's about once every couple, three months, 

 14 something like that.  And then the internal 

 15 fi lters get changed semi-annually, so twice a 

 16 year.

 17 MR. GOLD:  So when you do 

 18 your PMs, you're changing the filters?  

 19 MR. ARMSTRONG:  Yes.

 20 MR. GOLD:  And the 

 21 prefilters you're changing yourself?  

 22 MR. ARMSTRONG:  Yeah, we do 

 23 all the service on them ourselves.

 24 MR. GOLD:  And you do the 

 25 PMs yourself, too?  
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  1 MR. ARMSTRONG:  Yes.

  2 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Does 

  3 anybody else have any questions of 

  4 Mr. Armstrong?  

  5 MR. HUNT:  Just for the 

  6 information of the Board.  

  7 Mr. Armstrong, what are the number of fresh 

  8 air intakes on the west side of your Fire-Dex 

  9 building?  

 10 MR. ARMSTRONG:  There's one to 

 11 the south and there's one, two -- there would 

 12 be four fresh air intakes on the western side 

 13 of the building.

 14 MR. HUNT:  And how high 

 15 are those intakes on that side of the building 

 16 from ground?

 17 MR. ARMSTRONG:  On the 

 18 addition they are probably ten feet, twelve 

 19 feet from the ground, and on the legacy 

 20 building, I'm guessing that they are probably 

 21 about nine feet and they are approximately nine 

 22 foot by nine foot, you know, roof or openings 

 23 with like a screen.

 24 MR. HUNT:  Thank you.

 25 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Anybody else 
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  1 have any questions of Mr. Armstrong?  

  2 MS. CHANDLER:  I just have a 

  3 couple, Mr. Armstrong.  I don't mean to talk to 

  4 your back, I' ll just come up.

  5 MR. ARMSTRONG: It's okay. 

  6 MS. CHANDLER:  I hate to 

  7 stand up here next to everyone, but I would 

  8 just rather talk directly to you.  

  9 How long have you been with Fire-Dex?  

 10 MR. ARMSTRONG:  Seven years.

 11 MS. CHANDLER:  Seven years.  

 12 And the other -- you're on Progress Drive, 

 13 correct?

 14 MR. ARMSTRONG:  Correct.

 15 MS. CHANDLER:  So you can see 

 16 Kokosing from your driveway?

 17 MR. ARMSTRONG:  Yeah, if you 

 18 stood at the end of the driveway.

 19 MS. CHANDLER:  At the end of 

 20 the driveway.  And you can also see the Osborne 

 21 operations from your location.  Is that 

 22 correct?

 23 MR. ARMSTRONG:  Hm-hm.

 24 MS. CHANDLER:  And when 

 25 Osborne was expanding and asking for heavy 
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  1 industrial use, did anyone from Fire-Dex attend 

  2 those meetings?

  3 MR. ARMSTRONG:  I can't say 

  4 one way or the other.  I know I didn't attend 

  5 the ones for Osborne, I don't believe, but I 

  6 did -- I have attended meetings about concrete 

  7 crushing.

  8 MS. CHANDLER:  Have you 

  9 been -- concrete crushing for whom?

 10 MR. ARMSTRONG:  I believe it 

 11 was Fechko.  I don't know if that was 

 12 incorporated or if the Osborne thing was 

 13 incorporated during that time.

 14 MS. CHANDLER:  And you've 

 15 been near the Osborne plant and you see all the 

 16 piles that they have on their location, 

 17 correct?

 18 MR. ARMSTRONG:  Hm-hm.

 19 MS. CHANDLER:  Nothing 

 20 further.

 21 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Armstrong, 

 22 thank you very much.  

 23 Is there anyone else present for the public 

 24 hearing?  If not, we'll close the public 

 25 hearing.  
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  1 (No verbal response.)

  2 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Huber, do 

  3 you have anything else?  

  4 MR. HUBER:  No.  We would 

  5 just move to admit our exhibits.  

  6 Ms. Chandler stil l has her case to make.

  7 MR. CHAIRMAN:  I know.  

  8 Ms. Chandler?  

  9 MS. CHANDLER:  I know you all 

 10 know the operative facts, but I have to make a 

 11 record here.  It 's what I'm hired to do for my 

 12 client, it 's what these proceedings are for.  

 13 I 'm Maryann Chandler, I'm the attorney on 

 14 behalf of Fechko Excavating.  I'm here this 

 15 evening with John Fechko, president of     

 16 Fechko Excavating; Nils Johnson,        

 17 Cunningham & Associates, he's a civil engineer; 

 18 and Jim Mueller, PolyScience and environmental 

 19 consultant.  

 20 And I want to step back and remind 

 21 everybody what we're seeking.  We're seeking a 

 22 year-round equipment storage yard -- contractor 

 23 storage yard year-round.  We specifically asked 

 24 for, and we never changed our request, for 

 25 part-time crushing, because that's the need 
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  1 that my client testified to.  That's what he 

  2 requested.  The recommendation that the City 

  3 volunteered year-round is fine.  Our request 

  4 was for limited crushing because that's what 

  5 Mr. Fechko would testify that he needs.  

  6 So as a starting point, just to talk about 

  7 everything, because I want to paint a big 

  8 picture here, I believe it's necessary just to 

  9 remind everyone that Fechko Excavating's 

 10 property has an address of Progress Drive.  

 11 It 's situated in Medina City's industrial super 

 12 block, which you see up on the screen in front 

 13 of you, and we all know that Progress Drive is 

 14 this horseshoe-shaped road, and as you turn 

 15 onto Progress Drive off of North State, you 

 16 pass Champ's Auto Body and other rental units.  

 17 On North Progress Drive you have the 

 18 Collision Center and the Ohio E-Check, and then 

 19 there's Osborne's concrete batch plant and 

 20 commercial concrete crushing, which takes up 

 21 the entire northwest side of the horseshoe, and 

 22 as you round the bend, you'll see the railroad 

 23 tracks that cut the horseshoe -- the horseshoe 

 24 right in half, and the tracks going to 

 25 Osborne's plant.  
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  1 Directly across from Osborne's concrete 

  2 crushing, there's 879 South Progress Drive, 

  3 which is a mix of factories, warehousing, 

  4 offices and, since 2012, there's even been 

  5 Buckeye Activity Center where kids go for 

  6 gymnastics and karate.  

  7 Directly next to Osborne is Northern Ohio 

  8 Equipment Services, which is outdoor equipment 

  9 storage.  There's a vacant lot, and then 

 10 there's two side-by-side driveways, which you 

 11 can see on the overhead there.  

 12 Next to Fechko's driveway is Fire-Dex, and 

 13 at this point you're now looking east, and 

 14 directly in front of you is Kokosing's asphalt 

 15 plant, which is another heavy industrial use.  

 16 This entire journey takes you less than one 

 17 mile and it's about a two- or three-minute 

 18 drive.  

 19 We can all agree that Kokosing and Osborne, 

 20 as heavy industrial uses, and Fechko's parcel 

 21 and the other businesses I have mentioned are 

 22 all in that same industrial neighborhood, and 

 23 all of us who have driven through there know 

 24 that these businesses have been there for 

 25 years.  

104



  1 As it concerns Fechko Excavating's request, 

  2 as I stated, the primary request is for the 

  3 storage yard, which it's been doing on its site 

  4 at 865 West Liberty Street since it's been in 

  5 business.  

  6 The secondary request was for crushing, and 

  7 it came about during a time when Fechko had an 

  8 unprecedented job presented to it, the       

  9 Lake Road project.  It was a huge project.  

 10 Mr. Fechko will testify it brought in all kinds 

 11 of material and it was all that traffic and all 

 12 of that dust that created all of this.  

 13 Mr. Fechko has been crushing, he'll 

 14 testify, at his adjacent 865 West Liberty 

 15 Street since 2009, believing that was part of 

 16 his operations.  It was not anything that was 

 17 going on, it wasn't anything he was trying to 

 18 get away with.  He has a growing business and 

 19 he bought an industrial lot next door to his 

 20 growing business thinking he could expand.  

 21 That's it.  

 22 Our site plan was developed with our 

 23 environmental consultants and our civil 

 24 engineer.  After he surveyed the property, he 

 25 did an existing conditions survey, and we 
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  1 reviewed and we discussed the recommendations 

  2 that were in LMG's report.  We relied on those 

  3 when we put together our site plan that we're 

  4 presenting tonight.  So that's why -- forgive 

  5 me if I'm being a little bit picky about what 

  6 the recommendations say, because I took that 

  7 recommendation to be a scientific report, 

  8 something that's based on empirical evidence, 

  9 that doesn't change, that we can rely on to 

 10 present you something that we believe is fair 

 11 to everyone.  

 12 So on the northern boundary we have    

 13 Fire-Dex, and in the report there was nothing 

 14 stated about noise or nuisance dust.  There 

 15 were no specific recommendations in the summary 

 16 of recommendations made about Fire-Dex.  

 17 On the eastern boundary of Fechko's site 

 18 are Lincoln Crossing's apartments.  They were 

 19 built in 1942, they're a one-story cinder 

 20 block, they were zoned industrial by the    

 21 City of Medina.  They're a non-conforming use, 

 22 meaning they're use that the City doesn't want 

 23 to see continue on if something were to happen 

 24 to them.  They don't meet the zoning as the 

 25 City has declared it.  In some instances, those 
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  1 North State Road apartments are about     

  2 twenty-five feet away from all the truck 

  3 traffic and all the industry that takes place 

  4 on North State Road.  These apartments are also 

  5 next to the electric company power station.  

  6 Again, in the LMG report and 

  7 recommendations, neither the current or the 

  8 proposed permanent location of the crushing 

  9 operation would produce noise or nuisance dust 

 10 impacts and there was specifically no 

 11 recommendation in LMG's report to build a 

 12 twelve-foot earthen berm or noise barrier along 

 13 the eastern boundary.  When you look at its 

 14 summary of recommendations, it's not in there.  

 15 On the southern boundary, the 

 16 recommendation for both noise and dust were 

 17 very clear.  The recommendation states if the 

 18 parcel to the south of Fechko's site is 

 19 developed as residential housing, then there 

 20 could be impacts which would require the 

 21 crusher to be permanently located two hundred 

 22 feet north of the southern boundary.  

 23 In all instances where a recommendation is 

 24 made for the southern boundary, it 's always an 

 25 either/or recommendation.  If we don't move the 
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  1 crusher two hundred feet north, then we have to 

  2 install an earthen mound - and there's no 

  3 height given - or install a twelve- to 

  4 fourteen-foot noise barrier, but in all 

  5 instances, these recommendations were always 

  6 premised on it being residential housing and 

  7 they were premised upon "if we don't move the 

  8 crusher two hundred feet north of the southern 

  9 boundary."  That's how it's stated.  That's 

 10 what we relied on.  

 11 The physical description of that southern 

 12 property is nine acres.  It was zoned 

 13 industrial until 2008 when it was rezoned to 

 14 C-3 by the then current owner who wanted to put 

 15 a sports facility there.  

 16 It 's most recent legal use was as a parking 

 17 lot, and currently I guess it's still a parking 

 18 lot.  The City has established that fact.  It 's 

 19 a parking lot and presently their enforcement 

 20 proceeding's going on to remove the illegally 

 21 parked vehicles.  In the last five years there 

 22 have been no requests to build a house or any 

 23 residential properties on that southern 

 24 property, and that, again, is a non-conforming 

 25 use in its present state.  
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  1 So at this point, I will have Mr. -- for 

  2 the sake of time, I will have Mr. Cunningham -- 

  3 I 'm sorry, Mr. Johnson with Cunningham 

  4 Engineering come up and talk about our site 

  5 plan so we can explain to you how we believe 

  6 that we did our best to not only meet the 

  7 recommendations of the LMG report, but we 

  8 believe in some cases we exceed the 

  9 recommendation.  That recommendation was based 

 10 on existing conditions of the site, and there 

 11 was also knowledge of where the crusher would 

 12 be.  They proposed where we should put the 

 13 crusher if we wanted to avoid southern impacts, 

 14 so they knew if that was an eventuality, what 

 15 would moving it two hundred feet north do to 

 16 any of the other boundaries, and it wasn't 

 17 mentioned.  

 18 We didn't move the ball here on the 

 19 environmental consultant.  We're consistent in 

 20 what we're asking for and we would ask that we 

 21 should be allowed to rely on the LMG report.  

 22 So with that -- 

 23 MS. RUSSELL:  Can I ask you 

 24 a quick question -- 

 25 MS. CHANDLER: Yes. 
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  1 MS. RUSSELL:  Just to 

  2 clarify.  

  3 So is the Applicant only asking for 

  4 permission to crush during those winter months?  

  5 MS. CHANDLER:  We're still 

  6 asking for limited use -- 

  7 MS. RUSSELL:  Okay.

  8 MS. CHANDLER:  -- which is 

  9 the winter months, yes.  I mean -- 

 10 MS. RUSSELL:  Can you tell 

 11 me specifically what the Applicant wants for 

 12 crushing?  Like what time period do they want 

 13 to be able to do crushing?  

 14 MS. CHANDLER:  December to 

 15 April.

 16 MS. RUSSELL:  December to 

 17 April.

 18 MS. CHANDLER:  January to 

 19 April.  I mean, this is -- 

 20 MS. RUSSELL: Okay. 

 21 MS. CHANDLER:  You know, as 

 22 we stated in our initial application, there are 

 23 going to be some years where it's zero 

 24 crushing.  

 25 MS. RUSSELL:  Okay.
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  1 MS. CHANDLER:  I mean, 

  2 this -- 

  3 MS. RUSSELL:  I'm just 

  4 trying to get a little clearer.  So winter 

  5 months -- 

  6 MS. CHANDLER:  This is not 

  7 trickery or hide the ball.  It was winter 

  8 months.  

  9 MS. RUSSELL:  Okay.  So 

 10 December to April, let's say for crushing, and 

 11 crushing would be like 8:00 to 5:00 during 

 12 weekdays?  Or is -- was there a request to make 

 13 it annually?  

 14 MS. CHANDLER:  There wasn't 

 15 any conditions placed on it.  We think    

 16 that's reasonable.

 17 MS. RUSSELL:  I'm just 

 18 trying to -- I want to know what the Applicant 

 19 is really looking for.  

 20 MS. CHANDLER: The same 

 21 thing -- 

 22 MS. RUSSELL:  So that's what 

 23 I 'm trying to -- 

 24 MS. CHANDLER:  The same thing 

 25 we requested in our application from June 13th.
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  1 MS. RUSSELL:  Okay.  Well, 

  2 that's what I'm trying to clarify.  So December 

  3 to April crushing, 8:00 to 5:00 weekdays?  Is 

  4 that accurate?  

  5 MS. CHANDLER:  Correct.  

  6 MS. RUSSELL:  But then, you 

  7 know, year-round it's used to be able to store 

  8 materials, and that would also include 

  9 concrete?  

 10 MS. CHANDLER:  If there's a 

 11 pile, there would be a stockpile of processed 

 12 materials.

 13 MS. RUSSELL:  So throughout 

 14 the year as they're doing projects, they may be 

 15 bringing in concrete to stockpile there and 

 16 then they would be crushing it during December 

 17 to April.  Is that accurate?

 18 MS. CHANDLER:  That would be 

 19 correct.  That would be fair.

 20 MS. RUSSELL:  I was just 

 21 trying to get a better understanding.  

 22 MS. CHANDLER:  But primarily 

 23 it 's an excavator's storage yard.  It 's what 

 24 he's done at 865 West Liberty since he's been 

 25 at this location since the '90s I believe.  
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  1 Was it the late '90s or early 2000s?  Do 

  2 you remember?

  3 MR. FECHKO:  No, I don't.  

  4 Probably 2000.

  5 MS. RUSSELL:  Okay.  I just 

  6 want clarification about when the use is being 

  7 requested for the crushing.

  8 MS. CHANDLER:  You know, our 

  9 whole premise with that was this allows 

 10 monitoring, this allows checks and balances.  

 11 You know, this is not -- this is not designed 

 12 to shove down anyone's throat in that 

 13 industrial district anything unfair.

 14 MR. GOLD:  Ms. Chandler, 

 15 just to clarify, your client came to us and 

 16 stated that he was going to use this while his 

 17 crews were not working to be able to keep his 

 18 on-the-roadway services because it closes down 

 19 during the winter months, and that he was going 

 20 to use the operation to keep men working, and 

 21 was only going to be doing it in inclement 

 22 weather where he couldn't be excavating and 

 23 doing new roadway work.  Is that stil l the 

 24 case?  

 25 MS. CHANDLER:  That -- 
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  1 MR. GOLD:  Is that stil l 

  2 the purpose?  

  3 MS. CHANDLER:  -- would be 

  4 consistent with winter crushing and with what 

  5 we discussed as being, at the least -- 

  6 MR. FECHKO:  I mean, 

  7 November would be potential.

  8 MR. CHAIRMAN:  If you could 

  9 give your name and address for our court 

 10 reporter.

 11 MR. FECHKO:  John Fechko, 

 12 I 'm with Fechko Excavating.

 13 MS. CHANDLER:  865 West 

 14 Liberty, Suite 120, Medina.

 15 MR. FECHKO: Thank you. 

 16 MR. GOLD:  That is 

 17 correct?  I mean, let's hear it.  

 18 MR. FECHKO:  We're talking 

 19 off-season.  We're too busy.  We don't have a 

 20 full-time crushing crew.  

 21 MR. GOLD: Right. 

 22 MR. FECHKO:  -- so we would 

 23 take people out of the field, you know, when 

 24 the season has really come to an end, which 

 25 normally is the summer, and whatever material 
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  1 we get, if any, we would crush it that winter 

  2 and use it for the next season.

  3 MR. GOLD:  Thank you.

  4 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead.

  5 MS. CHANDLER: Thank you.  

  6 I would like to call -- yes, Mr. Hunt?  

  7 MR. HUNT:  Thank you, 

  8 Ms. Chandler.  

  9 Just for clarification of the Board, you 

 10 gave quite a long statement.  I' ll assume that 

 11 was an opening statement -- 

 12 MS. CHANDLER: Correct. 

 13 MR. HUNT:  -- and it 

 14 isn't evidence in this matter?

 15 MS. CHANDLER:  Well, I would 

 16 hope everyone can agree I accurately described 

 17 the Progress Drive horseshoe.  You know, take 

 18 it for what it's worth.

 19 MR. HUNT:  And were you 

 20 reiterating some of the things that were said 

 21 in September of 2018 at that hearing?

 22 MS. CHANDLER:  There was a 

 23 transcript which was made part of the packet.

 24 MR. HUNT:  I just want to 

 25 make it clear that you're not testifying on 
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  1 behalf of your client.  

  2 MS. CHANDLER:  Yes, you are 

  3 correct, Mr. Hunt.  

  4 There is a transcript from September that 

  5 covers a lot of the things that I covered here 

  6 this evening.  There's our January 13th 

  7 narrative with our site plan application.  

  8 There will be a lot of exhibits, there already 

  9 are a lot of exhibits, but if I could have -- 

 10 just go ahead and introduce yourself.

 11 MR. JOHNSON:  I'm        

 12 Nils Johnson.  I'm a civil engineer with 

 13 Cunningham & Associates.  I have been a 

 14 registered professional engineer in the     

 15 State of Ohio for over twenty years, and we 

 16 kind of specialize in land development, land 

 17 planning, grading Stormwater Pollution 

 18 Prevention Plans, detention, retention, and a 

 19 lot of other things, but those are the type of 

 20 things that pertain to this project.

 21 MS. CHANDLER:  And did you 

 22 mention how long you've been a professional 

 23 engineer?  I'm sorry.  

 24 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes, for over 

 25 twenty years.  Twenty-two years.
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  1 MS. CHANDLER:  And all of 

  2 your credentials and licensing requirements are 

  3 up-to-date I assume?

  4 MR. JOHNSON:  That's 

  5 correct.

  6 MS. CHANDLER:  Thank you.  

  7 I ' ll call this Exhibit 25, although I think 

  8 it 's already Exhibit C.

  9 Nils, do you recognize the document that's 

 10 marked Exhibit 25?  

 11 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.  That is 

 12 the owner-preferred proposed site plan for the 

 13 Fechko storage yard project.

 14 MS. CHANDLER:  Did you have 

 15 an opportunity to -- your firm prepared an 

 16 existing conditions survey.  Is that correct?

 17 MR. JOHNSON:  That's 

 18 correct.  Our surveyors were on site within the 

 19 last month and surveyed the entire property 

 20 and, also, an overlap onto the adjacent 

 21 properties; and we developed an existing 

 22 conditions plan which shows the existing 

 23 topography as the site exists today.

 24 MS. CHANDLER:  And did you 

 25 also review Labyrinth Management Group's 
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  1 summary of recommendations in existence?  The 

  2 one that's been discussed tonight, did you 

  3 review that in preparing this site plan?

  4 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.  The 

  5 report -- I believe the date was April 24th, 

  6 2019 for the report, and we did review the 

  7 summary.  I think it's the summary of the 

  8 recommendations.

  9 MS. CHANDLER:  Now, if we 

 10 could walk through each of the boundaries, I 

 11 would like to talk first about the southern 

 12 boundary.  

 13 What are we proposing here at this southern 

 14 boundary (indicating)?  

 15 MR. JOHNSON:  So the 

 16 southern boundary, we are proposing a 

 17 six-foot-high earthen berm, or mound, whatever 

 18 you want to call it, and the width of that is 

 19 approximately twenty-five to thirty foot wide; 

 20 and then just to the north of that is -- 

 21 conceptually, we're showing a stormwater 

 22 retention pond.  So the overall width of the -- 

 23 the mound and the pond is about eighty feet, so 

 24 that would essentially create an eight-foot 

 25 setback from that southern property line.
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  1 MS. CHANDLER:  And there's   

  2 a -- it looks like there might be a little gap 

  3 before the mound, but overall you're talking 

  4 eight feet.  So no activity whatsoever would be 

  5 taking place within eighty feet of the southern 

  6 boundary.  Is that correct?

  7 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.

  8 MS. CHANDLER:  And where do 

  9 we show the crusher, the proposed location of 

 10 the crusher, on our site plan?  How many feet 

 11 from the southern boundary?

 12 MR. JOHNSON:  So there's a 

 13 two-hundred-foot crushing activity setback line 

 14 shown on the plan that's two hundred feet from 

 15 the southern property line.

 16 MS. CHANDLER:  Okay.  And 

 17 that is right here (indicating)?

 18 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes. 

 19 MS. CHANDLER:  Okay.  And 

 20 then the crusher, can you just estimate, based 

 21 on the scale, how much farther we are?

 22 MR. JOHNSON:  It appears -- 

 23 you know, we've conceptually shown the crusher, 

 24 the ramp, the conveyor, but it appears the 

 25 crusher's about another fifty feet or so to the 
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  1 north of that, the way we are conceptually 

  2 showing that.

  3 MS. CHANDLER:  So as the LMG 

  4 recommendation was recommended with regard to 

  5 the southern boundary, does that meet the 

  6 recommendations that we read in the report?  So 

  7 with regard to earthen mounds -- you see    

  8 Item 2, correct?

  9 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.

 10 MS. CHANDLER:  And the 

 11 recommendation is to require that the crushing 

 12 operation be moved two hundred feet north or 

 13 include in the site plan the installation of an 

 14 elevated soil berm with evergreen trees to act 

 15 as a barrier for nuisance dust, correct?

 16 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.  I 

 17 thought it was pretty clear what that 

 18 recommendation was asking for, either move the 

 19 crushing operation to at least two hundred feet 

 20 north of the southern property line or install 

 21 an earthen berm.

 22 MS. CHANDLER:  And we've 

 23 actually -- we've done both?

 24 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.

 25 MS. CHANDLER:  And there's no 
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  1 height on earthen berm given, correct?

  2 MR. JOHNSON:  I don't 

  3 believe there is in that statement.  No, it 

  4 doesn't give a height.

  5 MS. CHANDLER:  But we're 

  6 recommending a six-foot earthen berm, a 

  7 retention pond, and moving two hundred feet, 

  8 and trees on top of the earthen mound?

  9 MR. JOHNSON:  That's 

 10 correct.

 11 MS. CHANDLER:  Okay.  So now, 

 12 with regard to the eastern property -- first of 

 13 all, were there any recommendations made 

 14 whatsoever with regard to the eastern property 

 15 in the summary of recommendations?

 16 MR. JOHNSON:  I don't recall 

 17 seeing any recommendations for the eastern 

 18 property or along the eastern property line in 

 19 the summary of recommendations.

 20 MS. CHANDLER:  So would you 

 21 agree Item 2 deals with nuisance dust impacts 

 22 at the site, correct?  And those were the 

 23 recommendations that were being made?

 24 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.

 25 MS. CHANDLER:  And then   
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  1 Item 4 talks about noise barriers, correct?

  2 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.

  3 MS. CHANDLER:  And you don't 

  4 see any reference to the north or the east 

  5 boundaries?

  6 MR. JOHNSON:  That's 

  7 correct.

  8 MS. CHANDLER:  So on the east 

  9 boundary, what is the distance from       

 10 Lincoln Crossing that we're proposing?  The 

 11 total berm sort of distance when you take into 

 12 account -- this measurement here (indicating).  

 13 MR. JOHNSON:  So it's a -- I 

 14 believe it's fifty-five feet from what we're 

 15 showing as proposed equipment material storage 

 16 area to that eastern property line, and within 

 17 that fifty-five feet is actually an existing 

 18 earthen berm.

 19 MS. CHANDLER:  So there's 

 20 already a six foot mound present on the site?  

 21 Is that what you're saying?  

 22 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.  

 23 Along the -- when we performed our topographic 

 24 survey, we discovered that there's a -- it 

 25 actually ranges from six to seven feet high, 
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  1 almost the entire length of that eastern 

  2 property line.  Now, as you get to the very 

  3 southern boundary, it kind of tapers off, but 

  4 essentially ninety percent of that along that 

  5 eastern property line, there's already an 

  6 existing earthen berm.

  7 MS. CHANDLER:  And you would 

  8 agree that, based on the recommendation, that 

  9 that exceeds anything that was in LMG's 

 10 recommendations?

 11 MR. JOHNSON:  That's 

 12 correct.  I did not see any recommendations for 

 13 anything along that eastern property line.

 14 MS. CHANDLER:  And then with 

 15 regard to the Fire-Dex site, now, with this 

 16 one, if you could talk about the elevations and 

 17 what we're proposing and the total height that 

 18 that actually accomplishes for Fire-Dex, 

 19 please.  

 20 MR. JOHNSON:  Sure.  I think 

 21 it was brought up earlier that the ground 

 22 elevation just outside the Fire-Dex building, 

 23 along the southern edge of the Fire-Dex 

 24 building, just to the south of that there's an 

 25 existing berm that goes up.  The elevation goes 
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  1 up six or seven feet above the grade at the 

  2 building, so there's already a six- or 

  3 seven-foot berm on the Fire-Dex property.

  4 MS. CHANDLER:  And then our 

  5 proposal is to add another six feet to that 

  6 existing berm?  

  7 MR. JOHNSON:  That's 

  8 correct.  So there's -- 

  9 MS. CHANDLER:  Which puts you 

 10 at an elevation from Fire-Dex's grade of how 

 11 many feet?

 12 MR. JOHNSON:  At least 

 13 twelve to thirteen.  And in reality, it would 

 14 probably be fourteen to fifteen feet at the 

 15 southeastern corner.  That would be the 

 16 greatest height, but minimum twelve feet -- 

 17 MS. CHANDLER: And -- 

 18 MR. JOHNSON:  -- along that 

 19 entire south edge of the building.

 20 MS. CHANDLER:  And on top of 

 21 that fifteen feet -- let's call it fourteen 

 22 feet, we would have evergreen trees, correct?

 23 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.  The 

 24 plan depicts trees at the top of that mound.

 25 MS. CHANDLER:  And that was 
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  1 even though there was zero recommendation about 

  2 the northern boundary in LMG's report?

  3 MR. JOHNSON:  That's 

  4 correct.

  5 MS. CHANDLER:  That was 

  6 something we were providing just based on the 

  7 long history here.  You wouldn't know that, but 

  8 that gives them over fifteen feet of earthen 

  9 mound at that northern boundary, correct?

 10 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.  

 11 So just to be clear, it 's -- it would be 

 12 approximately fifteen feet at the one corner of 

 13 the building and about twelve feet at the other 

 14 corner of the building.

 15 MS. CHANDLER:  Now I want to 

 16 go through just some site photos just to show 

 17 the actual conditions.  

 18 MR. TRAVES:  Would that be 

 19 from base elevation?  Because, you know, the 

 20 whole purpose of your site approval plan should 

 21 be a base elevation.  So if there's an 

 22 existing -- 

 23 MS. CHANDLER:  I'm going to 

 24 object to questions for my witness.  

 25 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  
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  1 Mr. Traves, Ms. Chandler has the floor at the 

  2 moment.

  3 MS. CHANDLER:  You're 

  4 familiar with Fechko's site.  You've been to 

  5 it; is that correct?

  6 MR. JOHNSON:  That's 

  7 correct.

  8 MS. CHANDLER:  I'm going to 

  9 walk you through some of the conditions there.  

 10 Do you recognize this area (indicating)?

 11 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.  That's 

 12 the -- we're looking at the second story of the 

 13 Fire-Dex building.

 14 MS. CHANDLER:  Do you 

 15 recognize that to be along the driveway, 

 16 Mr. Johnson?

 17 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes, that 

 18 appears to be along the driveway.

 19 MR. HUNT:  For the 

 20 record, that's Exhibit 23?  

 21 MS. CHANDLER:  Correct.  

 22 Thank you.  

 23 Does Exhibit 23 fairly and accurately 

 24 depict the side -- the western side of     

 25 Fire-Dex's building?
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  1 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.

  2 MS. CHANDLER:  And     

  3 Exhibit 24, do you recognize that to be the 

  4 western side of the Fire-Dex's building 

  5 (indicating)?

  6 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.  I 

  7 believe as you head a little further north, 

  8 that's still the western side of that building. 

  9 MS. CHANDLER:  And as you 

 10 stand on the western side of Fire-Dex's 

 11 property, is there already mounding there?  Can 

 12 you describe the elevations of that location?  

 13 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.  So when 

 14 we performed our topographic survey, we also 

 15 discovered that there is a -- an existing 

 16 earthen mound located between the Fechko gravel 

 17 drive and the Fire-Dex building.  

 18 The earthen mound is approximately -- 

 19 ranges from six to eight feet higher than the 

 20 grade immediately outside the Fire-Dex 

 21 building, and the mound is approximately two 

 22 feet higher than the drive.

 23 MS. CHANDLER:  So there's 

 24 already some existing -- and there's natural 

 25 vegetation, correct?  
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  1 MR. JOHNSON: That's 

  2 correct. 

  3 MS. CHANDLER:  That you can 

  4 see in the pictures.  

  5 What's the distance between our driveway -- 

  6 our proposed driveway and Fire-Dex's property 

  7 l ine?

  8 MR. JOHNSON:  I believe it's 

  9 approximately ninety-three feet.

 10 MS. CHANDLER:  Their property 

 11 l ine -- 

 12 MR. JOHNSON:  Oh, I'm sorry.  

 13 MS. CHANDLER: -- or their 

 14 building?  

 15 MR. JOHNSON:  You're right.  

 16 It 's between -- it 's ninety-three feet from the 

 17 edge of the drive to the building.  It's  

 18 sixty-eight feet from the drive to the property 

 19 l ine.

 20 MS. CHANDLER:  Now, on -- I'm 

 21 going to show you Exhibit 26.  If you could 

 22 look closely at that, do you recognize what 

 23 this site is?

 24 MR. JOHNSON:  So I believe 

 25 that's -- you know, you're standing on the 
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  1 Fechko site and you're looking towards the 

  2 apartment buildings to the east.

  3 MS. CHANDLER:  It might be 

  4 hard to see in -- through the overhead, but is 

  5 that just the very faint outline of a roof 

  6 (indicating)?

  7 MR. JOHNSON:  I believe that 

  8 is.

  9 MS. CHANDLER:  So there's 

 10 already protection almost at or above the 

 11 height of those apartments, correct?

 12 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.

 13 MS. RUSSELL:  May I ask a 

 14 question about the pictures?  

 15 MS. CHANDLER:  Yes.  

 16 MS. RUSSELL:  Sorry to 

 17 interrupt.  

 18 What angle was the picture being taken?  Is 

 19 someone standing and taking it standing up or 

 20 is the camera lower?  Because that can kind of 

 21 change what the angles look like.

 22 MS. CHANDLER:  They are 

 23 standing at the site.  

 24 MS. RUSSELL:  Okay.  And 

 25 it 's just held at a normal level?  
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  1 MS. CHANDLER:  Correct.

  2 MR. HUBER:  So who's doing 

  3 that?  Is that you, Maryann?  Who is doing 

  4 these pictures?  

  5 MS. CHANDLER:  Yes, I took 

  6 the photographs.  I went over them with 

  7 Mr. Johnson.

  8 MR. HUBER:  So you're 

  9 going to testify that that's whatever height 

 10 from the picture you took?  

 11 MS. CHANDLER:  Mr. Johnson 

 12 has been at the site and is verifying that 

 13 these pictures fairly and accurately represent 

 14 the conditions from the site, which is very 

 15 common in evidentiary proceedings.  

 16 MR. HUBER:  But you took 

 17 the photo?  

 18 MS. CHANDLER:  Correct.  

 19 MS. RUSSELL:  Thank you.

 20 MS. CHANDLER:  You're 

 21 welcome.

 22 So getting back to Exhibit 26, does that 

 23 view, when you're standing on Fechko's parcel, 

 24 fairly and accurately represent the view that 

 25 you see from his parcel looking at       
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  1 Lincoln Crossing?  

  2 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.

  3 MS. CHANDLER:  Exhibit 33.  

  4 Have you been down North State Road?

  5 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.

  6 MS. CHANDLER:  Does that 

  7 represent one of the buildings of        

  8 Lincoln Crossing?

  9 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes, it does.

 10 MS. CHANDLER:  Okay.  And 

 11 does that picture fairly and accurately 

 12 represent Lincoln Crossing at North State Road?

 13 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.

 14 MS. CHANDLER:  Did you have 

 15 occasion to go into the Lincoln Crossing 

 16 neighborhood?

 17 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes, I have.

 18 MS. CHANDLER:  Can you tell 

 19 us -- can you orient us with Exhibit 34, what 

 20 we are looking at?

 21 MR. JOHNSON:  This appears 

 22 to be a picture looking west towards the Fechko 

 23 site (indicating).  And you can see the 

 24 existing berm and vegetation just beyond the 

 25 mowed or maintained grass area.
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  1 MS. CHANDLER:  Did you go to 

  2 this location to verify these photos?

  3 MR. JOHNSON:  Yeah.  I 

  4 didn't take the pictures, but I drove all the 

  5 way through the Lincoln Crossing, looked at 

  6 every angle you could.

  7 MS. CHANDLER:  And you and I 

  8 talked about the importance of going and 

  9 looking at -- 

 10 MR. JOHNSON: Yes. 

 11 MS. CHANDLER:  -- these 

 12 locations, correct?

 13 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes, that's 

 14 correct.

 15 MS. CHANDLER:  Okay.  Does 

 16 Number 34 -- Exhibit 34 fairly and accurately 

 17 represent the view from the parking lot of 

 18 Lincoln Crossing at its farthest point into 

 19 that neighborhood?

 20 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.

 21 MS. CHANDLER:  Let me show 

 22 you Exhibit 35.  This is a different 

 23 perspective.  Does Exhibit 35 fairly and 

 24 accurately represent the berm -- 

 25 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes. 
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  1 MS. CHANDLER: -- looking 

  2 west?  

  3 MR. JOHNSON:  That appears 

  4 to be looking more in a northwest direction, 

  5 but you can see the same berm from a different 

  6 angle.

  7 MS. CHANDLER:  Okay.  And you 

  8 don't see any equipment or anything in these 

  9 views, do you?

 10 MR. JOHNSON:  No, I don't 

 11 see any equipment.

 12 MS. CHANDLER:  With regard to 

 13 Exhibit 36, is this standing towards the edge 

 14 of Fechko's property?  You're actually -- 

 15 Exhibit 36, does that fairly and accurately 

 16 represent the back of the Fire-Dex building?

 17 MR. JOHNSON:  Yeah.  I 

 18 believe that's near the southeast corner.  

 19 That's the southeast corner of the building, I 

 20 believe.

 21 MS. CHANDLER:  And does 

 22 Exhibit 37 fairly and accurately represent the 

 23 back of the Fire-Dex building?

 24 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.

 25 MS. CHANDLER:  And in that 
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  1 instance, when you stand at that location, are 

  2 you, in essence, almost one story up from  

  3 Fire-Dex's grade?

  4 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.  It's, in 

  5 fact -- I mean, I've never been in the Fire-Dex 

  6 building, but it 's a two-story building, and 

  7 I 'm speculating that those windows are on the 

  8 second story.  I'm not sure how it's oriented 

  9 inside, but that's what it appears to be.

 10 MS. CHANDLER:  Now, the big 

 11 question the Board's going to have is, what -- 

 12 why are we complaining so much about the 

 13 differences between the city-proposed site plan 

 14 and what we're proposing.  

 15 You ran some calculations and you had some 

 16 opinions with regard to the City's site plan.  

 17 So in front of you I've placed Page 2 of my 

 18 Exhibit 25.  Can you tell us what that shows?

 19 MR. JOHNSON:  So this plan 

 20 depicts what a twelve-foot mound would look 

 21 l ike.  What we're showing is a twelve-foot-high 

 22 mound, two-to-one side slopes on both sides.  

 23 There was some discussion about the slopes and 

 24 the mound.  With a two-to-one slope, which is 

 25 pretty steep, you need about forty-eight feet, 
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  1 because you've got to come up twelve feet, and 

  2 then you've got to go back down twelve feet.  

  3 So you need about forty-eight feet, and if you 

  4 have any width to the top, say a two-foot 

  5 width, you know, that would require fifty feet 

  6 to build a mound of that height with that 

  7 slope.  

  8 So two-to-one is pretty steep, it's hard to 

  9 maintain, it doesn't give a lot of flexibility 

 10 with the design.  Sometimes with landscaping 

 11 mounds we would like to have a meander, have a 

 12 more maintainable slope.  That wouldn't be 

 13 possible in this scenario just because of the 

 14 amount of land that's necessary to get to 

 15 twelve-feet high.  

 16 You mentioned the calculations, that's a 

 17 great concern.  We looked at the amount of dirt 

 18 that's necessary to build that mound as drawn, 

 19 we actually ran the calculations and -- 

 20 MS. CHANDLER:  And you're 

 21 talking all the mounds shown on -- 

 22 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct, on 

 23 that plan.

 24 MS. CHANDLER:  -- that 

 25 exhibit?  Okay.
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  1 MR. JOHNSON:  It would 

  2 required approximately sixteen thousand one 

  3 hundred cubic yards of material.  

  4 Now, granted, we are excavating a retention 

  5 pond.  We think we're going to generate about 

  6 twenty-five hundred yards of material out of 

  7 the pond that could be used for some of the 

  8 mound, but in all honesty, we're still going to 

  9 be short about thirteen thousand six hundred 

 10 cubic yards.  Presumably that material is going 

 11 to have to be imported from another site.  The 

 12 cost of that, you know, if I had to throw a 

 13 number at it, it would be ten to fifteen bucks 

 14 a yard.  You're probably looking at one hundred 

 15 and fifty thousand, maybe one hundred and sixty 

 16 thousand to import that material to the site, 

 17 which is substantial.

 18 MS. CHANDLER:  And those 

 19 mounds are giving greater than what was 

 20 recommended in LMG's reports.  Is that correct?

 21 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.  If 

 22 you take into account the berms that are 

 23 already there, we talked about the berms 

 24 adjacent to Fire-Dex, there's already -- ranges 

 25 from six to eight feet along the west side of 
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  1 the building, and it's from six to nine feet 

  2 along the south side of the Fire-Dex building.   

  3 We would be adding another twelve feet to that, 

  4 so we would be looking at a total berm height, 

  5 in relationship to the grade at Fire-Dex's 

  6 building, of anywhere from eighteen to    

  7 twenty-one feet in height.

  8 MR. GOLD:  Excuse me, 

  9 Mr. Johnson.

 10 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes?  

 11 MR. GOLD:  Where are you 

 12 taking your base point from to measure the 

 13 height of the existing mounds?

 14 MR. JOHNSON:  So the grade 

 15 immediately outside of Fire-Dex's building, we 

 16 surveyed that.  

 17 MR. GOLD:  Okay.  So 

 18 that's your base point?  

 19 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.

 20 MR. GOLD:  What about the 

 21 topography where -- of the existing site, is 

 22 that at the same level that you've taken your 

 23 base point at?  

 24 MR. JOHNSON:  So the 

 25 topography of the site is higher -- quite a bit 

137



  1 higher than that grade around the Fire-Dex's 

  2 building already, anywhere from six to nine 

  3 feet higher.

  4 MR. GOLD:  Okay.  So we 

  5 have to take that into consideration to figure 

  6 out what the actual height of the berm is.

  7 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.  And 

  8 I guess what I'm trying to say is, the plan as 

  9 drawn is a twelve-foot-high mound above the 

 10 grade on Fechko's property, and so if you 

 11 combine that with the berm that already exists 

 12 on Fire-Dex's property, the total height of 

 13 that berm will be anywhere from eighteen to 

 14 twenty-one feet in height.

 15 MR. GOLD:  But wouldn't 

 16 you agree that the whole point of the berm is 

 17 to block the particulate and the noise and keep 

 18 it on the Fechko property?  So the height of 

 19 the mound as compared to Fire-Dex isn't the 

 20 point.  

 21 MS. CHANDLER:  Are you 

 22 authorized to -- you know, is that within   

 23 your --

 24 MR. JOHNSON:  I guess a 

 25 couple things that come to mind is, number one, 
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  1 I don't -- there weren't any recommendations 

  2 for mounds in those areas.

  3 MR. GOLD:  Okay.

  4 MR. JOHNSON:  So I think the 

  5 plan that we put together was, as I understood 

  6 it, a goodwill gesture to try to provide an 

  7 additional barrier above and beyond what was 

  8 recommended in the report.

  9 As far as -- I really don't know enough 

 10 about the dust and the noise.  I haven't 

 11 reviewed that information.

 12 MR. DUTTON:  I think the 

 13 point is the -- what did you say, eighteen feet 

 14 from Fire-Dex?  

 15 MR. JOHNSON:  Anywhere from 

 16 eighteen to twenty-one feet above the grade 

 17 immediately outside their building.

 18 MR. DUTTON:  So that would 

 19 be from -- if you were screening Fire-Dex, that 

 20 would be that point, but you are screening from 

 21 the other side which is not as high.  

 22 MR. JOHNSON:  So -- so if 

 23 you measured -- 

 24 MR. DUTTON:  It's kind of a 

 25 low point, if it 's that high, from the side we 
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  1 are trying to protect, for lack of a better 

  2 term.

  3 MR. JOHNSON:  Well, the 

  4 mound -- if you want to know what the mound 

  5 height is in relationship to Fechko's property, 

  6 on the south side of the mound it would be 

  7 twelve foot high, on the north side of the 

  8 mound it's going to be up to twenty-one feet 

  9 high.

 10 MR. GOLD:  That's with 

 11 the additional mound being built.

 12 MR. JOHNSON:  That's as 

 13 proposed.  

 14 MR. GOLD:  The City's -- 

 15 MR. JOHNSON:  The City's 

 16 preferred -- or the City's recommended mound.

 17 MS. CHANDLER:  And that's the 

 18 height without trees.  

 19 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.  That 

 20 does not include factoring in the four- to 

 21 six-foot-high trees.

 22 MS. CHANDLER:  So 

 23 aesthetically you would be creating a fortress 

 24 of dirt around the Fechko property; is that 

 25 correct?  I mean, visually, what would that be 
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  1 at this site?

  2 MR. JOHNSON:  I mean it's -- 

  3 I guess it's my opinion, it's not going to be 

  4 an attractive-looking landscaping mound.  It's 

  5 going to be a wall of dirt.  It 's going to be 

  6 twelve-foot high with tress on top, uniform, 

  7 not something that can be routinely maintained 

  8 because of the steep slope that's necessary to 

  9 fit it into that space.

 10 MS. CHANDLER:  And none of 

 11 these items were even recommended in LMG's 

 12 summary of recommendations?

 13 MR. JOHNSON:  That's 

 14 correct.  I did not see those recommended in 

 15 their summary of recommendations.

 16 MS. CHANDLER:  Does anyone 

 17 have any other questions for Mr. Johnson?  

 18 Yes, Mr. Hunt?  

 19 MR. HUNT:  Just for 

 20 clarification, I believe you just said that the 

 21 evergreens would be about four to six feet in 

 22 height when planted?  

 23 MS. CHANDLER:  Correct.  

 24 MR. JOHNSON:  I think I -- 

 25 MR. HUNT:  I'm asking 
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  1 Mr. Johnson.

  2 MR. JOHNSON:  Yeah, I saw 

  3 that in something.  I'm not sure if that was 

  4 the city's staff report or if that was in the 

  5 LMG report, but that was the recommendation so 

  6 that's the assumption.  I don't believe we -- I 

  7 don't believe we spelled out that they're four 

  8 to six foot high, but that's the assumption is 

  9 that they were four to six foot high.

 10 MR. HUNT:  And did you 

 11 have any comment on the space of those trees as 

 12 planted?  

 13 MR. JOHNSON:  We are showing 

 14 them twenty feet apart.  I did not see any 

 15 recommendation for spacing in the report.

 16 MR. HUNT:  I think that's 

 17 it.

 18 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Any other 

 19 questions?  

 20 Mr. Huber?  

 21 MR. HUBER:  So, 

 22 Mr. Johnson, we're presented with a situation 

 23 here where the Applicant has a concrete crusher 

 24 on seven-acre property located next to 

 25 residential housing where people live and right 
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  1 next to a dust-sensitive Fire-Dex property, 

  2 isn't that true?  

  3 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes, it 's next 

  4 to Fire-Dex and the apartment project.

  5 MR. HUBER:  You'll agree 

  6 that -- I guess you're familiar with building 

  7 berms and these kinds of devices for containing 

  8 noise and dust in that you drew up the proposed 

  9 plan, isn't that true?  

 10 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.

 11 MR. HUBER:  And these 

 12 berms do, in fact, capture problematic noise 

 13 and dust; isn't that correct?

 14 MR. JOHNSON:  I would think 

 15 that's true.

 16 MR. HUBER:  And you're 

 17 trying to get the height of the berm to match 

 18 the height of the generated noise and the 

 19 generated dust; isn't that approximately 

 20 correct?  Or are you trying to get close?

 21 MR. JOHNSON:  I don't know 

 22 that I've really studied that, you know, as far 

 23 as what height in relationship to the height of 

 24 the dust.

 25 MR. HUBER:  Then how do 
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  1 you come up with -- 

  2 MR. JOHNSON: I wouldn't 

  3 feel comfortable -- 

  4 MR. HUBER:  -- six feet as 

  5 compared to twelve feet that Mr. Traves 

  6 offered?

  7 MR. JOHNSON:  Well, as I 

  8 stated earlier, there was not a recommendation 

  9 for mounding in those locations in the report.

 10 MR. HUBER:  Well, in the 

 11 recommendation, LMG does recommend noise 

 12 barriers at a height of twelve to fourteen feet 

 13 under Section 4.  That's what he says, right?

 14 MS. CHANDLER:  Mr. Huber, 

 15 could you clarify specifically where he 

 16 recommends -- 

 17 MR. HUBER:  I'm not going 

 18 to clarify.  I'm asking, does LMG recommend a 

 19 noise barrier twelve to fourteen feet high?  

 20 MR. JOHNSON:  I believe - 

 21 and I would have to have the document in front 

 22 of me - it states something to the effect that 

 23 either the crusher should be moved two hundred 

 24 feet from the southerly property line or a 

 25 noise barrier.
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  1 MR. HUBER:  So you heard 

  2 Mr. Traves testify, right?  

  3 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.

  4 MR. HUBER:  And he's told 

  5 us that in his estimation, in order to capture 

  6 noise and dust, the barrier or the berm should 

  7 be roughly at a height approximately equal to 

  8 what is being generated.  That's what he 

  9 essentially said, correct?

 10 MR. JOHNSON:  I would have 

 11 to go back and see exactly what he said.

 12 MR. HUBER:  You don't 

 13 remember?

 14 MR. JOHNSON:  I don't 

 15 remember that exactly.

 16 MR. HUBER:  Well, if he 

 17 offered twelve to fourteen feet as being 

 18 approximately equal to the height that he 

 19 perceives the operation's occurring when 

 20 crushing happens, do you disagree with that?

 21 MS. CHANDLER:  I'm going to 

 22 object because our -- Mr. Johnson testified 

 23 that his recommendations are based on the 

 24 recommendations of an environmental consultant 

 25 who provided recommendations based on current 
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  1 and proposed uses at the site.  And I don't 

  2 know how --

  3 MR. GOLD:  Ms. Chandler, 

  4 you're using a summary of recommendations to 

  5 base your opinion that no recommendation was 

  6 made for that, but in the body of the 

  7 environmental study, it clearly states a berm 

  8 height of twelve to fourteen feet.  

  9 So, again, to be expedient so that we can 

 10 further this discussion, can we stop saying 

 11 that it 's not in Mr. Traves' plan?  

 12 MS. CHANDLER:  I would agree 

 13 with you that when he recommended the noise 

 14 barrier, he recommends a height of twelve to 

 15 fourteen feet, but I'm focusing on what he 

 16 specifically says based on where those should 

 17 be in the impacts to the properties and that is 

 18 in the report.

 19 MR. GOLD:  Yes, that is 

 20 in the report.  It 's just not on the summary, 

 21 but it is in the report.

 22 MS. CHANDLER:  With regard to 

 23 the southern property, sir.

 24 MR. HUBER:  Okay.  Back to 

 25 my question.  
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  1 The reason I'm going to this is you're 

  2 telling us -- you're recommending and 

  3 testifying to six feet.  My question is, 

  4 Mr. Traves has testified that the barrier 

  5 should be at about the height to capture noise 

  6 and dust, correct?  That makes sense, doesn't 

  7 it?  

  8 MR. JOHNSON:  You know, I 

  9 wouldn't consider myself an expert on the 

 10 dispersion of dust.

 11 MR. HUBER:  Then how do 

 12 you come here to tell us six feet?

 13 MR. JOHNSON:  As I stated, 

 14 the six feet was a goodwill gesture, in my 

 15 opinion, because there was nothing recommended.

 16 MR. HUBER:  So your 

 17 testimony is a goodwill gesture with no basis 

 18 for what you're saying?

 19 MS. CHANDLER:  Objection.  

 20 There's the basis that's the summary of 

 21 recommendations.  

 22 MR. HUBER:  Are you 

 23 testifying, Maryann, or him?  

 24 MR. CHAIRMAN:  That's 

 25 overruled.  
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  1 Mr. Johnson -- well, go ahead.  Go ahead, 

  2 Mr. Huber.

  3 MR. HUBER:  So why are 

  4 you -- 

  5 MR. JOHNSON: I reviewed -- 

  6 MR. HUBER:  -- saying six 

  7 feet?  That's what I'm essentially asking.  

  8 MR. JOHNSON:  Well, I 

  9 reviewed the report.  We discussed it with our 

 10 client, and clearly in the report it states the 

 11 situation with the southerly property line.  

 12 There weren't any recommendations for the north 

 13 property line or the east property line.  

 14 Now -- 

 15 MR. HUBER:  Yes, that's 

 16 not answering why six feet.  

 17 MR. JOHNSON:  Well, I was 

 18 trying to get to that.  

 19 The city is recommending in their staff 

 20 report twelve feet everywhere.  So, you know, 

 21 my client's, you know, with discussion we 

 22 talked about what is a reasonable mound and how 

 23 much dirt would have to be brought in and we 

 24 came up with six feet as a -- you know, a 

 25 goodwill gesture.
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  1 MR. HUBER:  Is that 

  2 reasonable in terms of cost in your calculation 

  3 or is it reasonable in terms of trying to stop 

  4 noise and dust from getting away from this 

  5 property?  

  6 MR. JOHNSON:  I have not 

  7 evaluated the dust.  

  8 MR. HUBER: Okay. 

  9 MR. JOHNSON:  That's not 

 10 something that I've evaluated.

 11 MR. HUBER:  That's what I 

 12 was wondering.  

 13 All right.  You don't like the look of the 

 14 berm.  Is that correct?

 15 MR. JOHNSON:  I'm not sure 

 16 what you mean, I "don't like the look of the 

 17 berm."  

 18 MR. HUBER:  You testified 

 19 that it 's not very attractive.  

 20 MR. JOHNSON:  Well, what I'm 

 21 trying to point out is, a twelve-foot-high berm 

 22 with a two-to-one side slop is not going to be 

 23 an attractive landscape feature.

 24 MR. HUBER:  Well, would 

 25 you prefer that the Planning Commission 
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  1 require -- if we're going to have rock crushing 

  2 on this small seven-acre lot that we just 

  3 enclose it with a building.  That would take 

  4 care of all the buildings, wouldn't it?

  5 MR. JOHNSON:  I'm not 

  6 suggesting that.

  7 MS. CHANDLER:  Objection on 

  8 the basis for the question.  Mr. Johnson -- 

  9 MR. HUBER:  I'm addressing 

 10 his comment about the attractiveness of a berm.

 11 MS. CHANDLER:  Which is 

 12 reasonable based on his area of work.

 13 MR. HUBER:  You would 

 14 agree that enclosing the whole thing in a 

 15 building, that would take care of all the noise 

 16 and dust problems because then it's enclosed, 

 17 right?

 18 MS. RUSSELL:  Mr. Huber -- 

 19 MS. CHANDLER:  I'm going to 

 20 object.  

 21 MS. RUSSELL:  -- I'm not 

 22 sure if we're going to get any farther moving 

 23 this along if we go down this route.  

 24 I think we all understand that the reason 

 25 why they put six foot is because, based on 
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  1 their reading of the report, they didn't 

  2 believe they had to put any berm up in certain 

  3 sections of the property.  I get it.  I think 

  4 we all get it because we've heard it four or 

  5 five times now.

  6 MR. HUBER: Okay. 

  7 MR. GOLD:  I have a 

  8 question for Mr. Fechko.  

  9 Mr. Fechko, do you have any problem with 

 10 putting a berm up around the perimeter of the 

 11 rock-crushing activity?  

 12 MR. FECHKO:  I really feel 

 13 it 's a goodwill gesture, completely.

 14 MR. GOLD:  Okay.

 15 MR. FECHKO:  I don't think 

 16 it 's part of the zoning.  You know, if you 

 17 start from the beginning, I have found the will 

 18 of the City, and that's how I ended up with the 

 19 property.  I have been crushing for years.     

 20 I -- so I have been very respectful to the City 

 21 and the neighbors.  I'm the one that put the 

 22 mound up against the apartments.  Nobody told 

 23 me to, but I had topsoil to strip and --

 24 MR. GOLD:  I understand, 

 25 and I can sympathize with you.

151



  1 MR. FECHKO:  Well -- 

  2 MR. GOLD:  The question I 

  3 have is -- 

  4 MR. FECHKO:  This is the 

  5 mound, okay?  And I'm going to answer the 

  6 question on the mound because twelve foot high 

  7 at a two-to-one slope is a liability and it 

  8 isn't about to happen.  If you can imagine a 

  9 two-to-one slope, you can't even hardly walk up 

 10 a two-to-one slope let alone mow it.  And then 

 11 what do you do with an evergreen on the top of 

 12 a pyramid basically?  

 13 MR. GOLD:  Question for 

 14 you.  

 15 I mean, I can understand your not wanting a 

 16 twelve-foot mound all the way around the 

 17 perimeter, but when we discussed this in the 

 18 previous meeting back in -- what was it?  

 19 November?  October?  

 20 MR. MENDEL:  September.  

 21 MR. GOLD:  September, 

 22 thanks.  

 23 We had a concern about the noise and dust 

 24 going into the apartments and the big concern 

 25 we had was at the noise migration, therefore 
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  1 the need for a berm.  

  2 Do you have an objection to a twelve-foot 

  3 berm at that location and keeping a six foot on 

  4 the south side and on the north side and then 

  5 along the western side of Fire-Dex?  

  6 MR. FECHKO:  I would have 

  7 to analyze that, but, you know, if I lived in 

  8 the apartment and had a mound of dirt that 

  9 high -- you can already see the mound that's 

 10 there, okay?  Now -- 

 11 MR. GOLD:  But the 

 12 problem is the height of the mound wasn't taken 

 13 from the height of where the rock crusher is.  

 14 The rock crusher is the one -- what's going to 

 15 be generating the noise.

 16 MR. FECHKO:  I understand 

 17 that.

 18 MR. GOLD:  So instead 

 19 of -- 

 20 MR. FECHKO:  I understand 

 21 that, but there is something you have to look 

 22 at if you're in the apartments and that is a 

 23 big, big wall, okay?  

 24 Now, they haven't complained.  Not one 

 25 individual there has complained about noise or 
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  1 dust or anything.  So, you know, I can see the 

  2 sensitivity to people living in those units, 

  3 though.  That's why the mound was there to 

  4 begin with.  

  5 But for all the time that I have crushed, 

  6 which is since 2009, I haven't had one 

  7 complaint over there.  In fact, there's only 

  8 been one complaint really, that's what started 

  9 all this.  So when you think about a    

 10 hundred-and-fifty-thousand-dollar mound that I 

 11 would have to build and what -- seventy 

 12 thousand dollars in trees and then the 

 13 twenty-four-foot driveway, how much do you 

 14 think this is worth to me?  

 15 MR. GOLD:  Well, we've 

 16 already discussed the fact that the driveway 

 17 could be --

 18 MR. FECHKO:  It's just -- 

 19 I 'm adding it all, okay?

 20 MR. GOLD: I understand. 

 21 MR. FECHKO:  And that's 

 22 appreciated.

 23 MR. GOLD:  And then -- 

 24 but the other consideration is part of the -- 

 25 what we as planning have to take a look at is 
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  1 based on Section 1153.03(b), and we have seven 

  2 criteria we have to consider, and we do have 

  3 latitude as Planning Commission to make sure 

  4 that the adjoining properties are protected and 

  5 their use is protected.  

  6 So one of the considerations we have to 

  7 have is based on how are the people in the 

  8 apartments affected, and we have to keep the 

  9 noise and dust off of them.  We already know 

 10 the dust -- when you're getting strong wind, 

 11 the dust is going to migrate.  We know that.  

 12 That's why the recommendation for the mound and 

 13 the trees.  

 14 To consider the trees at twenty-foot 

 15 spacing is -- that's a little bit --

 16 MS. CHANDLER:  Mr. Gold?  

 17 MR. FECHKO:  You know, I 

 18 still offered to do it in the wintertime, and I 

 19 just don't get why that is not appreciated.  

 20 Okay? 

 21 MS. CHANDLER:  Mr. Gold, can 

 22 I -- 

 23 MR. FECHKO: You know, I 

 24 have -- 

 25 MS. CHANDLER:  Let me -- may 
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  1 I just weigh out some things in the report.  

  2 We've agreed Mr. Traves was adamant about 

  3 all his results, and all his findings were 

  4 based on assumptions for winter crushings, 

  5 correct?  Can we agree that's what Mr. Traves 

  6 said?

  7 MR. GOLD:  Yes.

  8 MS. CHANDLER:  Everything was 

  9 based on winter crushing.  We've represented to 

 10 this Board, we haven't changed our position 

 11 with what we came in at in June of 2018 and 

 12 what we requested, and we'll respect winter 

 13 crushing.  

 14 If I could draw your attention to the noise 

 15 impact findings and potential mitigation on 

 16 Page 30.  It talks about, "Therefore, LMG does 

 17 not expect adverse noise impacts on this 

 18 eastern adjacent residential property from the 

 19 permanent crushing operation's location."  

 20 Now, we're not moving our proposed crushing 

 21 closer to the eastern property.  So when 

 22 Mr. Traves made these assumptions, he was using 

 23 existing conditions -- which way am I going 

 24 here?  He was using the existing conditions on 

 25 the site and here's the existing conditions 
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  1 (indicating) and then our proposed location was 

  2 still close to where we're proposing it today.  

  3 That fact hasn't changed and his finding was no 

  4 noise considerations, no noise concerns on the 

  5 eastern boundary, and that it 's his report 

  6 that -- I don't know why he could come in here 

  7 tonight and give a summary that is critically 

  8 different than what was in this report.  You 

  9 know, this isn't me -- this isn't me talking.  

 10 MR. GOLD:  Okay.

 11 MS. CHANDLER:  This is -- so 

 12 I know you're getting frustrated with me and 

 13 I 'm sorry, but we read extensively a report -- 

 14 MR. GOLD:  Mr. Traves, do 

 15 you have any noise considerations for the 

 16 eastern boundary?  

 17 MR. TRAVES:  Sure.  

 18 Again, the data is very specific.  There's 

 19 a few points, which I think probably the civil 

 20 engineer would agree on, and when I was 

 21 referring to the, quote, berm or a noise 

 22 barrier, I'm, again, trying to talk from the 

 23 respective standpoint of the base elevation.  

 24 So again, you're loading trucks.  What's 

 25 your base elevation to where that berm is going 
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  1 to need to be?  If you look at the topography 

  2 out there -- and again, I'm not the civil 

  3 engineer, but I would ask the person at the 

  4 podium to probably bring up that figure that 

  5 shows the existing topography.  

  6 As I saw, there's approximately a 

  7 seven-foot grade elevation from where the 

  8 current crushing operation was to basically the 

  9 berm where we placed our noise dosimeter, and 

 10 our noise dosimeter showed continuous 

 11 twenty-decibel phase shifts up to like ninety 

 12 dB at that location, more than five hundred 

 13 occurrences.  That's with a nine-foot 

 14 elevation, eight foot, seven foot, you know, 

 15 the existing elevation.  

 16 MR. GOLD:  Okay.

 17 MR. TRAVES:  What I was 

 18 saying is to ensure -- and this is a key point 

 19 that would hopefully help you is -- I'm talking 

 20 about the base elevation to the top of the berm 

 21 and then adding trees.  So if there's an 

 22 existing seven-foot elevation change and you're 

 23 going to maintain that and you're going to 

 24 improve the material handling area -- if you 

 25 would bring up that figure, it would be 
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  1 helpful.  It 's the figure for -- 

  2 MR. GOLD:  I've got the 

  3 point that you're making.

  4 MR. TRAVES:  You've got the 

  5 concept.  

  6 You basically already have -- so my one 

  7 question to the civil engineer would be, you 

  8 estimated sixteen thousand one hundred cubic 

  9 yards.  Did you basically just take a 

 10 twelve-foot mound, do your slope calculation, 

 11 and assume that that's going to be the entire 

 12 volume of the material?  Because I assume that 

 13 it 's going to be twelve feet from the base 

 14 elevation, which is reasonable, which says you 

 15 already got seven feet there.  You need to 

 16 contour that existing area, and if you're going 

 17 to be improving your site for material handling 

 18 and crushing, you only have to bump it up 

 19 another five feet.  So -- 

 20 MR. FECHKO:  You don't know 

 21 what you're talking about.

 22 MR. GOLD:  Mr. Fechko.

 23 MS. CHANDLER:  So this is 

 24 l ike -- 

 25 MR. GOLD: Hold on. 
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  1 MR. TRAVES:  So if it's a 

  2 graded elevation to those areas on the south 

  3 side, it's the existing condition that we 

  4 monitored on the south side.  It 's a flat 

  5 condition to the southern property.  That's why 

  6 I focus on the foot that we had to do -- 

  7 twelve-foot berm or the relocation.  And if you 

  8 look at the new proposed footprint, they have 

  9 located a large crushed stone pile that's going 

 10 to be receiving stuff from the crusher probably 

 11 within fifty feet of the property line to -- 

 12 MR. GOLD: Okay. 

 13 MR. TRAVES:  -- the 

 14 apartments, so that is probably going to have 

 15 to peak height of what -- twenty feet I would 

 16 say.  You could ask your consultant or we could 

 17 talk to John.  

 18 MR. GOLD: Okay. 

 19 MR. TRAVES:  So that's 

 20 twenty feet above base elevation.  When you're 

 21 dropping stone on the top of that pile --

 22 MR. GOLD:  That's great.  

 23 I understand that.

 24 MR. TRAVES:  That's why I'm 

 25 saying twelve feet plus a tree.
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  1 MS. CHANDLER: Mr. Gold.  

  2 MR. GOLD:  Knowing that 

  3 some of -- knowing a little bit about sound 

  4 attenuation because of my business -- 

  5 Mr. Fechko, if you have a mound of six foot 

  6 around the perimeter from a base point of where 

  7 the rock crusher is, because that's where the 

  8 noise is generated, it doesn't matter what the 

  9 berm is to the other surrounding properties and 

 10 those surrounding buildings.  We have to have a 

 11 barrier that blocks the noise from a base 

 12 point, and that base point has to be at the 

 13 noise generation which is the rock crusher.  

 14 Do you have a problem of making a six-foot 

 15 barrier from that base point around the 

 16 perimeter of the property?  

 17 MS. CHANDLER:  Are you 

 18 talking from Fechko's grade?

 19 MR. GOLD:  From Fechko's.

 20 MS. CHANDLER:  Let me answer 

 21 part of this.  And again, I know you're trying 

 22 to move this along, but we have a report that 

 23 states -- 

 24 MR. GOLD:  Ms. Chandler, 

 25 I 'm not asking about the report.  Put the 
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  1 report aside for this moment.  

  2 Mr. Fechko, I'm asking you directly.  Do 

  3 you have a problem with putting a six-foot berm 

  4 from -- and measuring that height from the base 

  5 point which will be established as the height 

  6 of the rock crusher.

  7 MS. CHANDLER:  I'd like to 

  8 consult with my client.  

  9 MR. CHAIRMAN:  This would be 

 10 then a good time to take a break.

 11 (Recess taken.)

 12 MR. CHAIRMAN:  At this point 

 13 we'll reconvene the meeting.  

 14 And I guess I was going to say, Mr. Gold 

 15 has a question and some comments real quickly.

 16 MR. FECHKO:  To -- the 

 17 importance here is where you're establishing 

 18 the height of the berm.  The noise is being 

 19 generated from a rock crusher; that has to be 

 20 established as point zero.  The height of the 

 21 rock crusher is the base point, and from there, 

 22 to erect a berm at six-feet high, minimum, 

 23 around the perimeter of the property will help 

 24 resolve the problem of the noise.  The trees 

 25 being added will help reduce the dust 
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  1 mitigation.  

  2 And there are areas I'm sure you're not 

  3 going to have to add anything to the mound, but 

  4 there's other areas where you're going to have 

  5 to build it up, because we have to establish a 

  6 base point, and the only sensical point is at 

  7 the source of the noise at the rock crusher.

  8 MS. RUSSELL:  Do we know if 

  9 the rock crusher is at a lower elevation on the 

 10 property?  I mean, I understand Fire-Dex is a 

 11 l ittle lower than our property it sounds like.  

 12 Where the rock crusher is located -- 

 13 MS. CHANDLER:  Fire-Dex is a 

 14 lot lower than our property.  

 15 MS. RUSSELL: Okay. 

 16 MS. CHANDLER:  Almost a whole 

 17 story.  I mean, eight feet almost at some 

 18 points, you know, so -- 

 19 MS. RUSSELL:  But the 

 20 elevation of where the rock crusher is going to 

 21 be.  I don't know the lay of your land then.

 22 MS. CHANDLER:  Mr. Johnson, 

 23 could you?  

 24 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.  So based 

 25 on our site plan, the crusher is located at a 
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  1 point on the site where the ground elevation is 

  2 at 1106.  That's the elevation above sea level.  

  3 For example, the first floor of Fire-Dex is at 

  4 1099.2.

  5 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Nils -- 

  6 MR. GOLD:  That doesn't 

  7 matter.  

  8 MR. JOHNSON: Well, I 'm just 

  9 trying to show -- 

 10 MR. GOLD:  Where are 

 11 these mounds?  

 12 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Where is 

 13 the top of the -- 

 14 MR. GOLD: Where are the 

 15 mounds?  

 16 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Do you have 

 17 the top of the berm?  

 18 MR. JOHNSON:  So the ground 

 19 elevation is 1106.  

 20 MS. RUSSELL: Okay. 

 21 MR. JOHNSON:  On the 

 22 owner-preferred plan, the mound elevation on 

 23 the north property line is proposed at 1114 -- 

 24 it actually ranges from 1114 to 1113.

 25 MR. CHAIRMAN:  So that's 

164



  1 eight feet.

  2 MR. GOLD:  That's eight 

  3 feet.

  4 MR. JOHNSON: That's the way 

  5 it 's drawn on whatever exhibit that is. 

  6 MS. CHANDLER: Correct. 

  7 THE NOTARY: Everyone can't 

  8 be talking at the same time.

  9 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

 10 MR. GOLD:  Okay.

 11 What is the elevation of the mound on the 

 12 east side of the property line?  

 13 MR. JOHNSON:  So along the 

 14 east side it's at approximately elevation 1113, 

 15 and then as you head south it tapers down.

 16 MR. GOLD:  Okay.

 17 MR. JOHNSON:  But for the -- 

 18 MR. GOLD:  And on the 

 19 south side?  

 20 MR. JOHNSON:  On the south 

 21 side it's at elevation -- top of the mound is 

 22 at elevation 1100 to 1101.

 23 MR. GOLD:  Okay.  

 24 MR. JOHNSON: So you have to 

 25 add.
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  1 MR. GOLD:  Well, keep in 

  2 mind you're going to use the retention pond.  

  3 MR. JOHNSON:  The property 

  4 as you head out to West Liberty -- Route 18, 

  5 it 's at an angle.  It 's sloping down quite a 

  6 bit.

  7 MR. GOLD:  Right.  

  8 MR. JOHNSON: So -- 

  9 MR. GOLD:  But at the 

 10 property line, you're going to -- you're going 

 11 to be putting in a retention pond.

 12 MR. JOHNSON:  That's 

 13 correct.

 14 MR. GOLD:  And you're 

 15 going to have that debris to be able to build 

 16 up the mound.

 17 MR. FECHKO:  I think 

 18 there's an Ohio Edison line right through 

 19 there.  I don't know that we can get to the 

 20 point where that becomes an issue for them.

 21 MR. GOLD:  Okay.

 22 MR. FECHKO:  There might be 

 23 a height restriction on that side, because I 

 24 believe --

 25 MR. GOLD:  On your 
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  1 property line?  

  2 MR. FECHKO:  My property 

  3 l ine is right next to the easement for      

  4 Ohio Edison.

  5 MR. GOLD: Okay. 

  6 MS. RUSSELL:  Is that on the 

  7 survey?  

  8 MR. JOHNSON:  Yeah.  You 

  9 can -- on the survey just south of the property 

 10 l ine you can see the overhead power lines are 

 11 showing two dashed lines that run east/west.

 12 MR. FECHKO:  Both sides.

 13 MR. GOLD:  I can't 

 14 imagine, though, a six-foot berm is going to -- 

 15 MR. FECHKO:  It's going to 

 16 be higher than that based on what you were 

 17 saying.

 18 MR. GOLD:  How's that?  

 19 MR. FECHKO:  Because the 

 20 crusher is up here and the land is down here 

 21 (indicating).

 22 MR. DUTTON:  So what is the 

 23 height of the crusher approximately?  

 24 MR. JOHNSON:  So the 

 25 crusher -- the ground elevation where the 
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  1 crusher is, is at 1106.  The ground elevation 

  2 at the southern property line is down at 1093 

  3 or 1092.

  4 MS. RUSSELL:  How tall is 

  5 the crusher?  Is that what you're talking 

  6 about?  

  7 MR. DUTTON:  That's what 

  8 I 'm asking.

  9 MR. GOLD:  We're talking 

 10 the ground elevation where the crusher is.

 11 MS. RUSSELL:  Okay.  And 

 12 then six feet up from there?  

 13 MR. GOLD:  And six feet 

 14 from there.

 15 MR. JOHNSON:  So under that 

 16 scenario, if we were to build a mound to 

 17 elevation 1112, which would be six feet above 

 18 the ground at the crusher, that would actually 

 19 be about a twenty-foot high mound -- nineteen 

 20 to twenty foot high on the south property line 

 21 just because of the slope of the land.  

 22 And remember that whatever use is going to 

 23 be on that land to the south, they are going to 

 24 be -- they are going to continue to be lower.  

 25 So you have to look at that -- that gradient.  
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  1 It 's not a flat site.

  2 MR. GOLD:  Mr. Fechko, 

  3 what would you propose for that?  

  4 MR. FECHKO:  I would say I 

  5 don't think any mound, you know, should be over 

  6 twelve feet.  I don't -- and a two-to-one slope 

  7 is honestly very, very difficult.  So I don't 

  8 know if there's flexibility there.  It depends 

  9 on how he builds the pond, but if that side is 

 10 twelve-foot high, it 's really going to have to 

 11 be wider than forty-eight feet.  

 12 MR. GOLD: Right. 

 13 MR. FECHKO:  And the other 

 14 concern would be if there's any issue with  

 15 Ohio Edison.  Maybe there isn't.

 16 MR. GOLD:  Okay.

 17 MR. HUBER:  So I have a 

 18 question.  

 19 John, why is it -- where are we coming to 

 20 six feet?  What was the basis for coming to six 

 21 feet?  

 22 MS. CHANDLER:  Six feet 

 23 where?  

 24 MR. HUBER:  Above grade.

 25 MS. CHANDLER:  On which 
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  1 portion?

  2 MR. HUBER:  Jesus.

  3 MS. CHANDLER:  The six -- you 

  4 know, that's not polite, Mr. Huber.  We're 

  5 talking about a lot of areas.  

  6 The six feet from grade on all -- 

  7 MR. HUBER:  Well, I 'm just 

  8 going by your six foot -- 

  9 MS. CHANDLER:  The six 

 10 feet of all areas -- 

 11 MR. HUBER:  I'm just going 

 12 by your six foot proposal.  Where did you get 

 13 your six foot proposal?

 14 MS. CHANDLER:  From the staff 

 15 report from the meeting that we had back in 

 16 September.

 17 MR. HUBER:  Okay.  So why 

 18 six feet?  What was the basis for that?

 19 MS. CHANDLER:  The City 

 20 proposed six feet of minimum mounding.

 21 MR. HUBER:  But I was 

 22 asking John, not you.  

 23 MR. FECHKO:  I'l l answer it 

 24 then.  

 25 I can't give up that much land.  I can't 
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  1 bring in that much material.  I can't afford 

  2 what you're asking.  

  3 I 'm giving up the land that I bought and 

  4 bringing in this dirt and the trees and -- and 

  5 the additional base and the retention pond, 

  6 moving the crusher, adding more base to what 

  7 I 've already established, and the driveway.  

  8 It 's just -- 

  9 MR. GOLD:  Mr. Fechko -- 

 10 MR. FECHKO: -- tough.  

 11 MR. GOLD:  -- again, I 

 12 have to state, in most areas you're not going 

 13 to have to increase the size of the mound.

 14 MR. FECHKO:  I understand 

 15 what you're saying.  Okay?  And I think it's 

 16 fairly reasonable. 

 17 You know, when I had -- get other questions 

 18 asked, I look at the other businesses all 

 19 around me, and I'm like, "Who in the world, you 

 20 know, is coming after me like this?"  Because 

 21 it 's just not -- I don't see it anywhere else.

 22 MR. GOLD:  It's a 

 23 non-conforming use.  We're trying to make 

 24 accommodations and trying to get this approved.

 25 MR. FECHKO:  Okay.  I was 
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  1 trying to get this -- 

  2 MR. GOLD:  I understand.  

  3 I 'm a business owner myself.  I understand 

  4 where you're coming from.  

  5 The point is, you know, twenty-foot-wide 

  6 spacing between trees is not going to help 

  7 prevent the dust from migrating off the 

  8 property.  We understand.  You've got to find 

  9 that a reasonable request that the on-center 

 10 spacing of those trees have to be closer.

 11 MR. FECHKO:  All right.  

 12 Okay.  

 13 MR. HUBER: Jonathan -- 

 14 MS. CHANDLER: We constructed 

 15 the trees.  I mean -- 

 16 MR. HUBER: -- I have 

 17 another question. 

 18 MR. HUNT:  Wait a minute. 

 19 MS. RUSSELL: One at a time. 

 20 MR. HUNT:  I think he was 

 21 still talking so -- 

 22 MR. GOLD:  So what we're 

 23 trying to find is a reasonable expectation to 

 24 prevent the migration of the airborne debris 

 25 off the property and going to the surrounding 
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  1 areas.  

  2 We are tasked as a commission to consider 

  3 the safety and the environment of the 

  4 surrounding properties.  I don't care who -- 

  5 you know, when those apartments went in, I 

  6 don't care that they got rezoned.  That's not 

  7 the point.  They're there and they have the 

  8 right to be used as they were designed, and 

  9 when they change that use, then they have to 

 10 come back here to get permission, and that can 

 11 be discussed.  

 12 MR. FECHKO:  That's fine.

 13 MR. GOLD:  But at this 

 14 point, one of the main points that we brought 

 15 up, and why we required the environmental 

 16 survey, was because we needed to know how this 

 17 was going to affect that property and Fire-Dex.  

 18 Those are the two main considerations.

 19 MR. FECHKO:  I understand 

 20 that.

 21 MR. GOLD:  Using a mound 

 22 at six feet, especially along the western edge 

 23 of Fire-Dex, to prevent all that dust from 

 24 being kicked up and blown over to their 

 25 property is reasonable.
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  1 MR. FECHKO:  That's not 

  2 what's happening, though.  Okay?  That's not 

  3 what's happening.

  4 MR. GOLD:  What's 

  5 happening?

  6 MR. FECHKO: We're not -- 

  7 MR. GOLD:  In your eyes, 

  8 what's happening?  

  9 MR. FECHKO:  We're not -- 

 10 we don't have a dust problem, we don't have a 

 11 noise problem.  Okay?  We understand, you know, 

 12 that it 's not pleasing to the eye, and I think 

 13 that's really where it all began.  That's my 

 14 opinion and I can have it.  Okay?  

 15 It doesn't matter.  We're trying to be 

 16 reasonable within a budget that is somewhat 

 17 reasonable and continue this business.  Okay?  

 18 Because there's a whole other story about how 

 19 this business is trying to survive here.  

 20 Now, the tree spacing, I get what you're 

 21 saying, you know, but we can't double them up.

 22 MR. GOLD:  We're not 

 23 asking that.

 24 MR. FECHKO:  I know that, 

 25 but at the same time you've got to let them 
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  1 grow.  

  2 So I'm sure there's a happy medium 

  3 somewhere.  I don't know what it is, but, you 

  4 know, your point is well taken and that's 

  5 something that you can discuss.

  6 MR. GOLD:  All right.  

  7 And that's what we have been doing.  

  8 Do you have an objection to making that 

  9 berm six feet high around the perimeter of your 

 10 property?  

 11 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Six feet from 

 12 Mr. Fechko's grade?  

 13 MR. GOLD:  From 

 14 Mr. Fechko's grade which would -- and that 

 15 would be -- the base point, again, is the 

 16 height of the rock crusher.  So at the ground 

 17 level where you are going to plant that rock 

 18 crusher, to have a six-foot perimeter.  And 

 19 again, according to the TOPO, you're looking at 

 20 probably maybe a half to a third of that 

 21 perimeter as you're going to have -- and I 

 22 wouldn't even say half, I would say probably 

 23 more likely a third of the perimeter is where 

 24 you are going to have to do that.

 25 MR. JOHNSON:  I think the 
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  1 concern that I have would be along the southern 

  2 property line.  

  3 MR. GOLD: Okay. 

  4 MR. JOHNSON:  Just because 

  5 the elevation there is so much lower that -- 

  6 MR. GOLD: Okay. 

  7 MR. JOHNSON:  -- you would 

  8 have to have a -- I think, in theory, a 

  9 twenty-foot high mound to accomplish, and I 

 10 don't think that's something that you would 

 11 agree to.

 12 MR. HILBERG:  I have a quick 

 13 question about that.  You said that was at 

 14 1090?  

 15 MR. HUNT:  1093.

 16 MR. JOHNSON:  So let's see.  

 17 Along the southern property line, the grade -- 

 18 you know, it varies, but it's at 1092 to 1094.

 19 MR. HILBERG:  That's at the 

 20 property line?  

 21 MR. JOHNSON:  That's at the 

 22 property line.

 23 MR. HILBERG:  So what is -- 

 24 could you put that TOPO map back up, please?  

 25 MS. CHANDLER:  Yes.
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  1 MR. HILBERG:  On the north 

  2 side of the retention pond, what's the 

  3 elevation there?  

  4 MR. GOLD:  You can't put 

  5 it there because then it's not a retention 

  6 pond.  

  7 MR. HILBERG:  The retention 

  8 pond wouldn't be -- scratch that.

  9 MS. RUSSELL:  Let me -- can 

 10 I ask you a question, Bruce?  

 11 What -- so if we had the berm six feet 

 12 based on what you're talking about, so looking 

 13 at the ground elevation where the rock 

 14 crusher's going to be, except on the south end 

 15 of the property, I mean, they do have a 

 16 detention pond there and the -- the activity is 

 17 going to be taking place at least two hundred 

 18 feet back from that property line, right?  I 

 19 believe so.

 20 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.

 21 MS. CHANDLER:  Correct.  

 22 MR. GOLD:  That's 

 23 correct, two-fifty I think.

 24 MS. RUSSELL:  For that 

 25 southern edge to allow them to do the six feet 
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  1 from the six-foot berm over on that side just 

  2 based on that elevation over there 

  3 (indicating).  Does that make sense?  Because 

  4 they already have the detention pond and the 

  5 activities set back -- 

  6 MR. GOLD: Right. 

  7 MS. CHANDLER:  That's what 

  8 we're proposing.  

  9 MS. RUSSELL: -- two hundred 

 10 feet.  

 11 Let me just -- 

 12 MR. GOLD:  No, it 's okay.

 13 MS. RUSSELL:  Okay.  So six 

 14 feet around the perimeter, like you were 

 15 saying, based on the elevation of the rock 

 16 crusher, but on the southern end of the 

 17 property to adjust the starting elevation for 

 18 this, it's the berm based on the particular 

 19 fact that you got the detention pond and kind 

 20 of a setback, for better use of the word, from 

 21 the activity.

 22 MR. GOLD:  So you're 

 23 basically saying do we need to have the berm at 

 24 that southern -- 

 25 MS. RUSSELL:  No.  They are 
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  1 already proposing doing a berm down there.  

  2 MR. GOLD: Okay. 

  3 MS. RUSSELL:  But allowing 

  4 them to do the berm as they are proposing to do 

  5 it along that southern end.

  6 MR. GOLD:  Okay, yes.  I 

  7 got a question.  I'l l bring Lance back into 

  8 this.  

  9 What is your thoughts on the six-foot-high 

 10 berm as opposed to twelve; and then, also, the 

 11 fact that the surrounding properties are lower 

 12 elevation?  

 13 MS. RUSSELL:  And may I -- 

 14 before you answer.  

 15 And, also, keeping in mind -- because this 

 16 kind of went back and forth and they are saying 

 17 they only want the crushing between December 

 18 and April, Monday through Friday, 8:00 to 5:00, 

 19 and not year-round, which I think there was 

 20 some confusion about that, so with those things 

 21 in mind.

 22 MR. TRAVES:  Yes.  So -- 

 23 and I was actually going to ask if you would 

 24 want my commentary.  

 25 The point is that noise is occurring 
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  1 at an elevation approximately eight feet 

  2 above the current base elevation that the 

  3 crusher was at; however, it was in the winter 

  4 months.  It's some distance from the 

  5 apartment outdoor areas and patios and, 

  6 therefore, given that it was being done in 

  7 the winter and there was not outdoor activity 

  8 of a significant amount, it would not 

  9 probably present a nuisance to that apartment 

 10 complex.  So you did not have to improve 

 11 anything further because there is about a 

 12 seven- to eight-foot elevation increase 

 13 there.  

 14 So a six-foot berm, I would say I would not 

 15 want them to decrease the existing height when 

 16 any existing heights were greater than six 

 17 feet.  The reason is because the source of that 

 18 sound, the crusher jaws, if you want to -- 

 19 they're actually elevated.  They're like four 

 20 feet up in a unit.  Plus there will be 

 21 auxiliary operations, like conveyor drops and 

 22 stuff like that where they drop into the 

 23 hopper.  Those are at ten feet, let's just say.  

 24 But if it 's winter only, that mitigates the 

 25 nuisance aspect as people just are not outdoors 
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  1 that much and they are not out there for the 

  2 same period of time, and also that will help 

  3 with the dust tremendously.  

  4 My only concerns, if we went back to 

  5 counsel's picture with regards to the south 

  6 side of Fire-Dex, that's why I would not want 

  7 to reduce that distance on that at all.  And 

  8 you can see - which I requested from John to 

  9 confirm - there is a large -- on that second 

 10 story, a large eight-by-eight ventilation fan 

 11 is right there.  So if he doesn't have to deal 

 12 with that in the spring, because crushing's not 

 13 occurring and they do maintain work practices 

 14 and such, they should be able to be fine.  They 

 15 plant some additional trees, they grow up, and 

 16 that would be acceptable.  

 17 So I wouldn't reduce any elevations that 

 18 are currently there, but if they are limited to 

 19 winter operations and they also plant trees -- 

 20 and your point on the spacing, you got to have 

 21 some spacing that's accommodated with an 

 22 arborist to minimize your distance.  So you can 

 23 see through stuff that allows dust and your 

 24 noise to go through also.  So yes, in principle 

 25 your six foot or existing elevation grade would 
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  1 be fine.  

  2 MR. GOLD:  John, the 

  3 ball's in your court.  Do you have any -- 

  4 MS. CHANDLER:  I would like 

  5 to hear from the Chairman.  You look like you 

  6 want to say something.  

  7 MR. CHAIRMAN:  No.  Would you 

  8 please put -- and I don't know which exhibit it 

  9 is, but your preferred exhibit.

 10 MS. CHANDLER:  Yes, sir.  

 11 MR. CHAIRMAN:  You know, that 

 12 one (indicating).  Yes, thank you.  

 13 MS. CHANDLER: You're 

 14 welcome. 

 15 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Just as a 

 16 reference point.  Go ahead.  

 17 MR. GOLD: John? 

 18 MR. FECHKO:  Can you 

 19 clearly ask me what you want me to answer?  

 20 MR. HUBER:  Well, let me 

 21 ask John a question before we go any further.  

 22 I had a couple I wanted to ask.

 23 John, you built a six-foot mound that's 

 24 there now to some extent.  Is that correct, as 

 25 I understand it? 
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  1 MR. FECHKO:  Yes, on the 

  2 east side, and then there's a mound that runs 

  3 along the driveway on the west of Fire-Dex.

  4 MR. HUBER:  Okay.  And 

  5 when was that that you did that, roughly?  

  6 MR. FECHKO:  Oh, jeez.  

  7 Right after I bought the land, probably in --

  8 MR. HUBER:  Is that from 

  9 ground that came from the property itself or -- 

 10 MR. FECHKO:  Yeah.

 11 MR. HUBER:  -- ground that 

 12 came from --

 13 MR. FECHKO:  Yeah, that's 

 14 what we used.  We took the topsoil off of a 

 15 majority of that property to build the stone 

 16 basin there.

 17 MR. HUBER:  And so that 

 18 I 'm clear, the Commission's talking about using 

 19 that base and adjusting it to try to reach   

 20 some --

 21 MR. GOLD:  Yeah.

 22 MR. HUBER:  Okay.  Thank 

 23 you for letting me ask -- letting me ask those 

 24 questions.

 25 MS. CHANDLER:  It would help 
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  1 if we just had clear -- what you're looking for 

  2 at each boundary line.  

  3 MR. GOLD: John -- 

  4 MS. CHANDLER:  Just say it 

  5 from grade.

  6 MR. GOLD:  -- again, 

  7 we're establishing the rock crusher as zero.  

  8 From that location, having a mound on the east 

  9 side, the north side, and then the east side 

 10 along the western edge of Fire-Dex, for six 

 11 feet in height from that point.  Now, if it 's 

 12 larger than that, it remains; if it 's lower 

 13 than six feet, you would need to add.  

 14 On the back end on the south side of the 

 15 property, just going with your recommended six 

 16 foot, and it does not have to be above that, 

 17 but there will be a six-foot berm.  And then 

 18 planting trees at six foot on center may be too 

 19 close, but maybe eight would be preferable, 

 20 using a minimum of a four-inch tree.  Conifer's 

 21 grow quick, you know, so they'll grow up.  

 22 Is that something you can live with?  

 23 MR. JOHNSON:  Can I just -- 

 24 MR. GOLD:  Sure.

 25 MR. JOHNSON:  I just want to 
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  1 point out we were going to do a similar 

  2 situation on the drive out to Progress Drive 

  3 where the grade starts to drop down.  

  4 MR. GOLD:  Okay.

  5 MR. JOHNSON:  So -- and I 

  6 think at that point, we're really not -- you 

  7 know, the mound between the driveway and    

  8 Fire-Dex is not necessarily for noise anymore.

  9 MR. GOLD:  Along the -- 

 10 along the building only.  So when it -- 

 11 MS. RUSSELL:  Bruce, how 

 12 about along the driveway because when we're 

 13 talking along the front driveway, the issue 

 14 isn't so much of the height and the location of 

 15 the rock crusher, right?  

 16 MR. GOLD:  No.

 17 MS. RUSSELL:  It is the 

 18 traffic coming in and out.

 19 MR. GOLD:  Right.

 20 MS. RUSSELL:  So would it 

 21 make sense to adjust that elevation to the six 

 22 feet above the road -- like the road would be 

 23 zero.  

 24 MR. GOLD: Yeah, that 

 25 would -- 
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  1 MS. RUSSELL:  Would that 

  2 make more sense?  

  3 MR. GOLD:  John?  

  4 MR. FECHKO:  If I don't 

  5 have to pour the driveway I can do that.  Can I 

  6 use a limestone driveway?  I mean the whole 

  7 idea -- 

  8 MR. GOLD:  Well, that's 

  9 part of the problem, is --

 10 MR. FECHKO:  The whole idea 

 11 for this driveway -- again, this is not Osborne 

 12 being used.

 13 MR. GOLD:  I know.

 14 MS. RUSSELL:  Osborne has a 

 15 twenty-foot berm.

 16 MR. FECHKO: I don't 

 17 hardly -- 

 18 MS. CHANDLER:  Against a 

 19 residential district.

 20 MR. GOLD:  Okay.

 21 MR. FECHKO: This 

 22 driveway -- 

 23 MR. GOLD:  How much dust 

 24 is going to be created in the time when they're 

 25 running their -- Fire-Dex is running their 
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  1 units?  That's the big thing.  How much, you 

  2 know, are you going to -- 

  3 MR. FECHKO:  You know, if 

  4 you put the trees like you suggest and a    

  5 two- or three-foot mound, that is still a lot 

  6 of coverage.  We're talking about a crusher 

  7 that's higher -- 

  8 MS. CHANDLER: And I would -- 

  9 MR. FECHKO:  -- versus 

 10 tires that are on the ground.

 11 MR. GOLD:  Yes.

 12 MS. CHANDLER:  But it already 

 13 has coverage.

 14 MR. HUNT:  I think it 

 15 would be important to tell us what's there now 

 16 in terms of the height of -- 

 17 MS. CHANDLER: That would be 

 18 Mr. Johnson.  

 19 MR. HUNT:  And how high 

 20 is that going to be above the paved roadway so 

 21 that we know how much needs to be added to that 

 22 mound, if any, and then trees planted on it?  

 23 MR. JOHNSON:  So the berm 

 24 along the drive is approximately -- it varies 

 25 from a foot-and-a-half to two-and-a-half feet 
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  1 above the elevation of the drive.  So it's, on 

  2 average, about two foot is what is there now.

  3 MR. HILBERG:  Just along the 

  4 building or all the way up?  

  5 MR. JOHNSON:  Pretty much 

  6 all the way out.  Now, when you get out closer 

  7 to Progress Drive it kind of tapers off to 

  8 nothing, but for the most part it's about 

  9 two-foot high.

 10 MR. GOLD:  John, how 

 11 often are you going to be using this driveway?  

 12 I mean, I understand in the winter when you're 

 13 bringing -- when you're crushing, rocks are 

 14 going to be -- they are going to be going out.

 15 MR. FECHKO:  There's 

 16 nothing that's going to be going in and out in 

 17 the winter.  

 18 MR. GOLD: Yes. 

 19 MR. FECHKO:  Because when 

 20 we're talking about when we get a job -- 

 21 MR. GOLD:  So that's 

 22 going to be starting in the spring?  

 23 MR. FECHKO:  In the spring 

 24 we're going to be doing primarily a City job.

 25 MR. GOLD:  What about 
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  1 during the summer, how much road traffic are 

  2 you going to have?  That's when the most dust 

  3 is going to be created.

  4 MR. FECHKO:  That is -- 

  5 that is such a variable.  Like last year we had 

  6 zero.  

  7 MR. GOLD: Right. 

  8 MR. FECHKO:  This year we 

  9 had maybe twenty truckloads from West Smith 

 10 Road.  

 11 MR. GOLD: Okay. 

 12 MR. FECHKO:  And that's all 

 13 we've had for the whole year.

 14 MS. CHANDLER:  And 2017 was 

 15 zero.

 16 MR. FECHKO:  Right.  

 17 So that's really hard to say if you have a 

 18 big road project and we're fortunate enough to 

 19 get it.  Well, then it would be an abnormal 

 20 situation, but generally this isn't that big of 

 21 a deal.

 22 MR. GOLD:  Mr. Anderson, 

 23 do you have any problem with just putting trees 

 24 there?  

 25 MR. ARMSTRONG:  Armstrong.  
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  1 MR. GOLD:  Armstrong, 

  2 excuse me.

  3 MR. ARMSTRONG:  I would have 

  4 to talk with our owner.  I mean, I would say 

  5 that having a mound there -- I mean, each one 

  6 of those things on the side of that building 

  7 are air intakes.

  8 MR. GOLD:  Right.

  9 MR. ARMSTRONG:  So having some 

 10 type of, you know, dust mitigation would --

 11 MS. CHANDLER:  And part of 

 12 the dust mitigation was the concrete driveway.  

 13 The other aspect -- that addition is -- 

 14 that addition is warehouse.  Am I -- 

 15 Mr. Armstrong, the addition is a warehouse?  

 16 MR. ARMSTRONG:  Actually, it 's 

 17 an office more than a warehouse.    

 18 MS. CHANDLER:  Okay.  But 

 19 where your -- Mr. Anderson mentioned -- 

 20 Armstrong mentioned that the back portion is 

 21 offices and warehouse.  It doesn't have large 

 22 intakes.  You know, if there's a way to split 

 23 the difference between the two operations, the 

 24 front is where the complaint's generated from 

 25 initially, you know, but again, our proposal 
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  1 was -- concreting that driveway was to mitigate 

  2 dust.

  3 MR. FECHKO:  There's a -- 

  4 MR. GOLD:  John, what 

  5 if -- you know, the berm at the rear or the 

  6 south end of the property is basically going to 

  7 be aesthetic and a barrier for the next 

  8 property.  What if you took that berm and put 

  9 it alongside Fire-Dex instead?  

 10 MS. CHANDLER:  So you're 

 11 recommending no berm at -- 

 12 MR. GOLD:  I'm asking a 

 13 question.

 14 MR. FECHKO:  Where?  Along 

 15 the driveway you mean?  

 16 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Instead of 

 17 along the south.

 18 MS. CHANDLER:  Instead of a 

 19 southern berm.  Doing one between the -- 

 20 MR. FECHKO:  That's fine.

 21 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Basically 

 22 taking that length, putting it down there on 

 23 the driveway.

 24 MS. CHANDLER:  But you would 

 25 still want trees back there, wouldn't you, 
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  1 Bruce?  

  2 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Oh, yes.

  3 MR. GOLD:  Along what?  

  4 Along the southern?

  5 MS. CHANDLER:  Yes.

  6 Have you seen the southern property?

  7 MR. GOLD:  Yes, I know.

  8 MS. CHANDLER:  I mean, 

  9 that's -- 

 10 MR. GOLD:  There's 

 11 nothing there.

 12 MS. CHANDLER: I have a 

 13 picture and --

 14 MS. RUSSELL:  There's 

 15 nothing there today.

 16 MS. CHANDLER: -- it's a 

 17 parking lot. 

 18 MR. DUTTON:  You can also 

 19 see it from 18.

 20 MS. RUSSELL:  Yes, there's 

 21 nothing there today.

 22 MS. CHANDLER:  Anyone who 

 23 builds on that site has nine acres to build on.  

 24 You know, this a non-conforming parking lot.  

 25 That's the use on that southern boundary.
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  1 MS. RUSSELL:  That's the use 

  2 today, but we have to look at -- 

  3 MR. GOLD:  What's going 

  4 to be there down the road.

  5 MS. RUSSELL:  -- more 

  6 long-ranging.

  7 MR. GOLD:  We can make a 

  8 motion right now.

  9 MS. CHANDLER:  Can you please 

 10 describe what you're discussing?

 11 MR. CHAIRMAN: Ms. Chandler, 

 12 we kind of have gotten way off in a way.  Do 

 13 you have anything else?  I think you see where 

 14 we're headed, but do you have anything else?  

 15 MS. CHANDLER:  Yes.  I have a 

 16 whole long night of presentation planned, but, 

 17 you know, I want to be productive, and so I 

 18 would like someone to lay out what you're -- 

 19 exactly what you're thinking.

 20 MR. GOLD:  What I would 

 21 propose to my fellow commission members would 

 22 be to -- 

 23 MS. CHANDLER:  Can we start 

 24 at the driveway?  

 25 MR. GOLD:  We're going to 
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  1 start at the administrative review of the 

  2 workplace plan.  Administrative review and 

  3 approval.  

  4 The backup alarms on the equipment would be 

  5 no more than ten decibels over the ambient 

  6 noise.  

  7 The driveway to be eighteen-feet wide.

  8 The southern boarder would only require 

  9 trees spaced at eight feet.

 10 The western boarder would -- or excuse me.  

 11 The eastern boarder between the apartments 

 12 would have to have a six-foot-high berm and 

 13 that height would have to be measured from the 

 14 ground level where the rock crusher sits.  The 

 15 six-foot berm would also continue on the north 

 16 side, and then also a six-foot-high berm along 

 17 the western edge of Fire-Dex property.  The -- 

 18 MS. CHANDLER:  I just want to 

 19 stop you.  The northern berm is six feet 

 20 from -- 

 21 MR. GOLD:  Ground zero.  

 22 MS. CHANDLER: Okay. 

 23 MR. GOLD:  Again, 

 24 everything is ground zero from the rock 

 25 crusher.
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  1 MS. CHANDLER:  Just want to 

  2 be clear.

  3 MR. GOLD:  The evergreens 

  4 to be planted on an eight-foot on center 

  5 spacing, that's for the rock crushing portion 

  6 of this.

  7 MR. HILBERG:  I would like 

  8 to add that if any of the existing berms are 

  9 taller than that six foot, that they are not to 

 10 be removed.

 11 MR. GOLD:  Thank you.

 12 MR. HUBER:  And you're 

 13 talking about winter crushing, 8:00 to 5:00 

 14 during the weekday.

 15 MR. GOLD:  And it would 

 16 be November 15th through April 1st only.

 17 MR. FECHKO:  Fair enough.

 18 MS. RUSSELL:  Monday through 

 19 Friday, 8:00 to 5:00, right.

 20 MR. GOLD:  The trees -- 

 21 planted trees would be four-footers.  

 22 If I would make a motion for that, would 

 23 that be something that you could accept?  

 24 MR. FECHKO:  Yeah.

 25 MR. GOLD:  Okay, great. 
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  1 MS. RUSSELL:  Bruce, can I 

  2 talk about the berm alongside the drive?  Is 

  3 that also based on the ground elevation of the 

  4 rock crusher?  

  5 MR. GOLD:  Just six foot.

  6 MS. RUSSELL:  Just six foot.

  7 MR. GOLD:  It's six 

  8 foot -- 

  9 MS. RUSSELL: Okay.

 10 MR. GOLD: -- along the 

 11 drive.  

 12 MS. CHANDLER:  Mr. Johnson 

 13 just asked me that same question. 

 14 MR. GOLD: Okay. 

 15 MS. CHANDLER:  What did we 

 16 decide for the west drive?  Six feet?  

 17 MR. GOLD:  Six foot from 

 18 the -- 

 19 MS. CHANDLER:  Whose grade?  

 20 MR. GOLD:  -- from grade.

 21 MR. JOHNSON:  Above the -- 

 22 MS. CHANDLER: Whose grade?  

 23 MR. JOHNSON:  -- driveway or 

 24 the -- 

 25 MR. GOLD:  The driveway.
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  1 MR. JOHNSON: The driveway. 

  2 MR. DUTTON:  So the north 

  3 side, you're not going to have any berm pretty 

  4 much.

  5 MR. GOLD:  The north 

  6 side?  Well, you're going to -- it has to be 

  7 six foot, but there's a lot of existing, so 

  8 they -- in fact, from what we understand from 

  9 Mr. Johnson, it is going to be higher than six 

 10 foot -- 

 11 MS. RUSSELL:  Plus the 

 12 trees.

 13 MR. GOLD: -- in many 

 14 places. 

 15 MR. DUTTON:  Between   

 16 Fire-Dex and this property?  

 17 MR. GOLD:  Yes.

 18 MR. DUTTON:  Because the 

 19 elevation is about the same as where the 

 20 crusher is.  It 's only a foot higher.  

 21 MR. HUNT:  Please, just 

 22 one person talking.  If you have to talk among 

 23 yourselves, be quiet.  Talk quietly.

 24 MR. GOLD: Does 

 25 anybody -- I'm taking -- I'm sorry.
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  1 MR. CHAIRMAN:  You're doing 

  2 fine.  That's what -- 

  3 MR. GOLD:  I'm cochair, I 

  4 can do that.

  5 MS. CHANDLER:  We do have 

  6 another question about the western driveway.  

  7 Where are we stopping the mound?  At the 

  8 side of the building?  

  9 MR. GOLD:  At the side of 

 10 the building.  

 11 MS. CHANDLER: So there's a 

 12 bump out -- 

 13 MR. GOLD:  Are you okay 

 14 with that?

 15 MS. CHANDLER:  There's a bump 

 16 out at one point, so -- 

 17 MR. CHAIRMAN:  The back of 

 18 the bump out -- I mean this way (indicating).  

 19 MS. CHANDLER:  So we're 

 20 talking about the front of the rectangle.

 21 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Right there 

 22 (indicating).

 23 MR. GOLD:  Right there, 

 24 because the front of it is office.

 25 MS. CHANDLER: Right. 
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  1 MR. CHAIRMAN:  And that will 

  2 protect all their intakes.

  3 MR. ARMSTRONG:  So it's my 

  4 understanding there's going to be a six-foot 

  5 mound with trees planted on it on -- I mean, 

  6 you've got -- that's the northern edge of the 

  7 property that makes a ninety-degree angle and 

  8 goes down the driveway -- 

  9 MR. GOLD: Yes. 

 10 MR. ARMSTRONG:  -- and it will 

 11 stop prior to the road.

 12 MR. GOLD:  Yes.

 13 MR. HILBERG:  That's going 

 14 to be six feet above the driveway.  

 15 MR. CHAIRMAN: Right. 

 16 MR. GOLD:  Is that okay?  

 17 MR. HILBERG:  The rest of it 

 18 will be six feet above -- 

 19 MR. CHAIRMAN:  The rock 

 20 crusher.  

 21 MR. HILBERG:  -- the rock 

 22 crusher.  

 23 MR. CHAIRMAN:  And no berm on 

 24 the south end by pine trees.

 25 MS. CHANDLER: Thank you. 
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  1 MR. CHAIRMAN: Are you going 

  2 to put that in a motion? 

  3 MR. GOLD:  Mr. Chairman, 

  4 I would like to put forth a motion that -- 

  5 we're going to do this in two spots.  We're 

  6 going to do the conditional use permit and then 

  7 we'll do the yard.  Is that okay?  

  8 MR. CHAIRMAN:  That's fine.

  9 MR. GOLD:  Make sense?  

 10 Okay.  Let's do conditional use first.  

 11 Mr. Chairman, I would like to put forth a 

 12 motion that the administrative review of a 

 13 workplace plan would occur and agreement would 

 14 have to take place.

 15 MR. TRAVES:  It's a work 

 16 practice plan.  

 17 MR. GOLD: Oh, work 

 18 practice.  

 19 MR. TRAVES:  And I would 

 20 suggest it 's consistent with Ohio EPA 

 21 guidelines.

 22 MR. GOLD:  Thank you.

 23 We would like to put forth a motion that 

 24 administrative review of a work plastic -- 

 25 practice plan would be implemented per      
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  1 Ohio EPA's standard; 

  2 That the backup alarms on all the vehicles 

  3 would only be ten decibels over the ambient 

  4 background noise; 

  5 The driveway would be maintained -- the 

  6 western driveway would be maintained at 

  7 eighteen-foot wide; The rock-crushing activity 

  8 would only take place from November 1st -- or 

  9 November 15th through April 1st in every -- any 

 10 given year.

 11 MR. HUBER:  Bruce, when 

 12 you say eighteen-foot drive, you're talking 

 13 about a concrete drive?  

 14 MR. GOLD:  No, no, 

 15 because he's putting up the berm and -- 

 16 MR. CHAIRMAN:  It has to be 

 17 hard-surfaced without a variance.

 18 MR. GOLD: It's got to be 

 19 hard-surfaced? 

 20 MR. MENDEL:  It does.

 21 MS. RUSSELL:  Bruce, don't 

 22 forget the two-hundred-foot setback from the 

 23 activity.

 24 MR. GOLD:  Yes.  

 25 That the rock crusher would be two hundred 
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  1 feet minimum from the southern property line; 

  2 that the southern property line would only have 

  3 trees as a landscape barrier and those trees 

  4 would be at eight foot on center and must be 

  5 planted at four-foot high; The eastern property 

  6 l ine would -- and northern property line would 

  7 have a berm height of a minimum of six feet 

  8 above the grade at the rock crusher, anything 

  9 on the existing berm that is higher than that 

 10 six foot would remain and not be disturbed; 

 11 Along the western edge of Fire-Dex and 

 12 Fechko property, a six-foot-high berm would be 

 13 implemented and the six-foot-high would be 

 14 measured from the driveway grade; 

 15 The driveway would be hard-surfaced and 

 16 paved.  

 17 Am I missing anything?  

 18 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Where 

 19 the berm would end.

 20 MR. GOLD:  And then the 

 21 end of the berm would be at the edge of the 

 22 building where it turns from office into the 

 23 warehouse space.

 24 MR. HUBER:  What about the 

 25 setback?  
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  1 MR. GOLD:  What setback?  

  2 We already talked about it.

  3 MS. RUSSELL:  He did.  

  4 MR. HILBERG:  From the south 

  5 boundary?  

  6 MR. HUBER:  So what 

  7 setback are we talking about?  

  8 MR. GOLD:  Two hundred 

  9 feet minimum.

 10 MR. HUBER: That's from 

 11 the south property.  What about the east and -- 

 12 you know.  

 13 MS. RUSSELL:  I think it was 

 14 supposed to be one hundred and fifty feet, 

 15 Bruce.  

 16 MR. GOLD: Pardon? 

 17 MS. RUSSELL:  I think it was 

 18 supposed to be a hundred and fifty feet off the 

 19 eastern edge.

 20 MS. CHANDLER:  And we're only 

 21 referring to crusher activity?  

 22 MR. GOLD: Yes.  

 23 MS. RUSSELL:  Right.

 24 MS. CHANDLER: Okay. 

 25 MR. GOLD:  And then the 

203



  1 crusher shall be located as shown in -- what 

  2 exhibit is this?  

  3 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Twenty-five.

  4 MR. GOLD:  Exhibit 25.

  5 MR. HUBER:  So that I'm 

  6 clear, in Jonathan's proposal, along the east 

  7 boarder going north and along the side, it 's a 

  8 fifty-foot setback to compass this berm, but 

  9 that's a berm that Jonathan is talking about 

 10 being twelve-foot high.

 11 MR. MENDEL:  Yes.

 12 MR. HUBER:  So what is the 

 13 setback that you are talking about with what 

 14 you're -- because I don't want to leave here 

 15 with that hanging out.

 16 MR. GOLD:  The ratio for 

 17 the berm?  

 18 MR. CHAIRMAN:  No.  He wants 

 19 to know just what the setback for the property 

 20 is.

 21 MR. GOLD: Yes.  

 22 MR. FECHKO:  Well, I guess 

 23 it 's just based on the berm, right?  

 24 MR. GOLD:  We need to set 

 25 a standard for the berm.
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  1 MR. HILBERG:  Yes, sir.  

  2 MR. MENDEL:  In the 

  3 industrial district for side setbacks, the 

  4 minimum requirement is twenty-five-feet setback 

  5 for uses and buildings.  

  6 MR. GOLD: Okay. 

  7 MR. MENDEL:  So that could 

  8 be what the minimum setback is, which is -- can 

  9 be a condition of approval or just taken as 

 10 required.

 11 MS. CHANDLER:  You are 

 12 talking for a setback for a building 

 13 improvement, correct?  

 14 MR. MENDEL:  Buildings, 

 15 site activities, yes.  The minimum       

 16 twenty-five-foot setback in the zoning 

 17 district.

 18 MS. CHANDLER:  If it's 

 19 twenty-five feet in that whole interior, that 

 20 would be fine.

 21 MR. GOLD:  All right.  

 22 What about the size of the mound or the slope?  

 23 MR. JOHNSON:  Well, I think 

 24 the steepest we would want to go would be 

 25 two-to-one.  Everybody would agree with that.  
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  1 MR. GOLD: Yes. 

  2 MR. JOHNSON:  I think we try 

  3 to work in some three-to-one or four-to-one 

  4 slopes where we can, but honestly it's going to 

  5 take some analysis to see how everything fits 

  6 in and in some areas we're going to be blending 

  7 into the existing ground.  That's going to play 

  8 a factor as well.  

  9 MR. GOLD:  Can we do 

 10 four-to-one, period?

 11 MR. JOHNSON:  I don't know 

 12 if we would want to agree to four-to-one 

 13 everywhere, honestly.

 14 MR. GOLD:  What do you 

 15 want?

 16 MR. HILBERG:  Two-to-one.  

 17 MR. GOLD:  Well, that's 

 18 steeper.

 19 Do you want that?  

 20 MR. FECHKO:  We've got to 

 21 leave it up to Nils to design it, but I would 

 22 prefer a three-to-one because that's a mobile 

 23 slope.

 24 MR. GOLD:  All right.

 25 MR. HUBER:  Nils, you have 
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  1 to make it look attractive.  

  2 MR. JOHNSON:  That's right.

  3 MR. GOLD:  Also, per the 

  4 motion that the mound would be built at a 

  5 three-to-one ratio.

  6 MS. CHANDLER:  Well, let's 

  7 hold on.  

  8 Okay.  Please continue.

  9 MR. GOLD:  And that trees 

 10 would be planted along the top of the mound at 

 11 eight foot on center and the trees would have 

 12 to be, when planted, a minimum of four-feet 

 13 high.

 14 MR. FECHKO:  Okay.

 15 MR. GOLD:  All right.  So 

 16 we got the motion in.

 17 MR. CHAIRMAN:  We have a 

 18 motion.  Do we have a second?  

 19 MR. HILBERG:  Second.

 20 MR. CHAIRMAN:  We have a 

 21 motion and a second.  Is there any other 

 22 discussion?  

 23 Call the roll, Jonathan.

 24 MR. MENDEL:  I'm sorry.  

 25 The motion was Gold.  Who seconded it?  
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  1 MR. GOLD:  Brian.

  2 MR. MENDEL:  Brian, okay.

  3 Grice?

  4 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

  5 MR. MENDEL:  Russell?

  6 MS. RUSSELL:  Yes.

  7 MR. MENDEL:  Gold?

  8 MR. GOLD:  Yes.

  9 MR. MENDEL:  Dutton?

 10 MR. DUTTON:  No.

 11 MR. MENDEL:  Hilberg?

 12 MR. HILBERG:  Yes.

 13 MR. MENDEL:  All right.  

 14 Motion as described in the transcript is 

 15 approved four-to-one.

 16 MR. GOLD:  Mr. Chairman, 

 17 I would like to put forth a motion for a 

 18 conditional zoning use of the property as a 

 19 contractor's storage yard and equipment 

 20 storage.

 21 MS. RUSSELL:  Bruce, did we 

 22 talk about the hours for that?  

 23 MR. GOLD:  For the 

 24 equipment storage?  

 25 MS. RUSSELL:  We haven't 
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  1 talked too much about the equipment storage.

  2 MR. GOLD:  Well, it's -- 

  3 the whole thing is zoned industrial.

  4 MS. RUSSELL:  Let me ask, do 

  5 you have an expectation for the hours you want 

  6 for the -- 

  7 MS. CHANDLER:  It doesn't 

  8 really work that way.  

  9 MR. FECHKO: No. 

 10 MS. CHANDLER:  I mean, the 

 11 guys drive their trucks in -- 

 12 MS. RUSSELL: And they would 

 13 leave equipment there. 

 14 MS. CHANDLER:  Yes.  So 

 15 they're on-site 7:00 to 3:00.  You know, it 's 

 16 just a place to put excavating equipment.  

 17 MS. RUSSELL: Okay. 

 18 MS. CHANDLER:  It's always 

 19 been at this site.

 20 MS. RUSSELL:  I just wanted 

 21 to talk about it before we --

 22 MR. FECHKO:  Construction 

 23 is so --

 24 MR. GOLD:  Erratic.  They 

 25 start early, they can come back late, and the 
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  1 whole surrounding area is industrial.  The only 

  2 thing that could potentially be, would be 

  3 the -- 

  4 MS. RUSSELL:  Apartments.

  5 MR. GOLD:  That are two 

  6 hundred -- two hundred and fifty feet away.

  7 MS. RUSSELL:  I just wanted 

  8 to have the conversation before we did the 

  9 motion.

 10 MR. GOLD:  All right.

 11 MS. CHANDLER:  I just wanted 

 12 to clarify that the balance of the site -- you 

 13 know, we were represented by the City that the 

 14 setbacks did not apply to the contractor's 

 15 storage yard.

 16 MR. GOLD:  Okay.  Well, 

 17 the -- 

 18 MS. CHANDLER: And that -- 

 19 MS. RUSSELL:  When you say 

 20 "the setbacks," do you mean the two hundred or 

 21 the -- 

 22 MS. CHANDLER:  Two hundred 

 23 and fifty feet.  So we're able to use the 

 24 balance of our site -- 

 25 MR. GOLD: Yes. 
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  1 MS. CHANDLER:  -- for a 

  2 contractor's storage yard.

  3 MS. RUSSELL:  And that's the 

  4 basic twenty-five?  

  5 MR. GOLD:  Up to    

  6 twenty-five feet.

  7 MS. CHANDLER: Correct. 

  8 MR. DUTTON:  Jonathan 

  9 recommends fifty in the staff report for the 

 10 storage yard.

 11 MS. RUSSELL:  But I think he 

 12 did that because he was anticipating the mound 

 13 of twelve feet.

 14 MR. HUBER:  The only other 

 15 issue that you folks addressed back in 

 16 September that -- before we leave, I'm trying 

 17 to remember everything I'm thinking should be 

 18 addressed.  

 19 Last September there was a question as to 

 20 the height of the concrete piles.  I think 

 21 before you leave you probably ought to give 

 22 some opinion on what you expect in terms of the 

 23 height of the concrete piles.

 24 MR. GOLD:  Well, it can 

 25 only be a certain height because it can't go 
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  1 over the height of the conveyor.  The 

  2 conveyor's -- what's the height of the 

  3 conveyor?  

  4 MS. RUSSELL:  Why don't we 

  5 ask the Applicant?  

  6 Is there a height -- if we were to set a 

  7 height for the concrete piles, what would be a 

  8 reasonable height in your view?  

  9 MR. FECHKO:  Jeez.  

 10 MS. RUSSELL:  It's what 

 11 we're trying to avoid.  I remember last time -- 

 12 MR. GOLD:  I'm glad you 

 13 remember that.  I completely forgot about it.

 14 MS. RUSSELL:  -- our friends 

 15 from Fire-Dex mentioned the Fechko mound.  We 

 16 want to avoid a Fechko mound.  

 17 So I want to know, from your perspective, 

 18 what's a reasonable height?  

 19 MR. FECHKO:  Twenty feet.

 20 MR. GOLD:  So we need to 

 21 go back and amend the -- 

 22 MS. RUSSELL:  Well, no, 

 23 because that would be part of the storage yard.

 24 MR. MENDEL:  It's all a 

 25 part of the storage yard.
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  1 MR. GOLD:  All right.  

  2 Mr. Chairman, putting forth a motion for a 

  3 conditional use permit for a contractor's and 

  4 equipment storage that the stored material that 

  5 is crushed on-site will not exceed twenty-five 

  6 feet.

  7 MS. RUSSELL:  And that's any 

  8 stored material, though?  

  9 MR. GOLD:  Yes.  And that 

 10 the acceptance of the storage -- what else do 

 11 we need to include?  

 12 MR. CHAIRMAN:  I don't think 

 13 anything offhand.

 14 MR. GOLD:  All right.  

 15 Let me do this again.

 16 Putting forth a motion for the conditional 

 17 use permit of a contractor's storage and 

 18 equipment yard which would include the height 

 19 of any stored material would not exceed  

 20 twenty-five feet.

 21 MS. RUSSELL:  Twenty.  

 22 MR. HILBERG:  You said 

 23 twenty feet.  

 24 MR. GOLD:  Well, we're 

 25 giving them a little leeway with twenty-five.  
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  1 I know what's going to happen.  I know -- so 

  2 he's going to keep it down to twenty and that 

  3 way we won't have somebody out there with a 

  4 tape measure.  

  5 Okay.  That was the motion.

  6 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have 

  7 a motion.  Is there a second?  

  8 MS. RUSSELL:  Second.  

  9 MR. CHAIRMAN:  We have a 

 10 motion and a second.  Is there any other 

 11 discussion?  

 12 (No response.)

 13 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Roll call?  

 14 MR. MENDEL:  Grice?  

 15 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

 16 MR. MENDEL: Russell?  

 17 MS. RUSSELL:  Yes.

 18 MR. MENDEL:  Gold?  

 19 MR. GOLD:  Yes.  

 20 MR. MENDEL:  Dutton?

 21 MR. DUTTON: Yes. 

 22 MR. MENDEL:  Hilberg?  

 23 MR. HILBERG:  Yes.

 24 MR. MENDEL:  All right.  

 25 Contractor's equipment storage yard conditional 
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  1 zoning certificate is approved five to zero.  

  2 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Is 

  3 there anything else to come before the 

  4 Commission this evening?

  5 MR. MENDEL:  No.

  6 MR. CHAIRMAN:  We're 

  7 adjourned. 

  8 (Hearing concluded.)

  9 - - -

 10

 11

 12

 13
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 16
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 18

 19

 20

 21

 22

 23

 24

 25
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 1 PROCEEDINGS

 2 - - -

 3 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Good evening, 

 4 everyone.  I'd like to welcome you to our 

 5 Special Planning Commission meeting for October 

 6 30th, 2019.  

 7 It has been our practice in the past, we 

 8 have a court reporter with us this evening, and 

 9 at this time I would ask that everyone stand 

10 and be sworn in.  

11 (Whereupon, all those intending to 

12 testify were then placed under oath by the 

13 notary.)

14 Anyone wishing to speak to the Commission 

15 this evening, we'd ask that you come up to the 

16 podium, give us your name and address, keep 

17 your comments to a reasonable amount of time.  

18 And I think the next item we have is the 

19 minutes from our last meeting, the October 10th 

20 meeting.  Those were sent out to the 

21 Commission.  

22 Are there any additions or corrections?  

23 MR. GOLD:  Mr. Chairman, 

24 I would like to make a motion to accept the 

25 minutes as submitted.



5
 1 MR. CHAIRMAN:  We have a 

 2 motion.  

 3 Is there a second?  

 4 MR. DUTTON:  Second.

 5 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Motion and a 

 6 second.  

 7 Roll call.

 8 MR. MENDEL:  Dutton?  

 9 MR. DUTTON:  Yes.

10 MR. MENDEL:  Grice?

11 MR. CHAIRMAN: Yes.

12 MR. MENDEL:  Russell?

13 MS. RUSSELL:  Yes.

14 MR. MENDEL:  Gold?

15 MR. GOLD:  Yes.

16 MR. MENDEL:  Hilberg?

17 MR. HILBERG:  Abstained.

18 MR. MENDEL:  Minutes are 

19 approved.  

20 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Jonathan, any 

21 announcements?  

22 MR. MENDEL:  Just that 

23 there is no Planning Commission items for the 

24 regular November 14th Planning Commission 

25 meeting date.  So there you go.  That's all I 

6
 1 have.  

 2 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Well, 

 3 we have one item on the agenda tonight, it's 

 4 Case P18-14.  This is for Fechko Excavating, 

 5 LLC, on Progress Drive.  This is for a 

 6 Conditional Zoning Certificate.  The public 

 7 hearing was held several months ago, but we 

 8 will open that back up this evening if anyone 

 9 has any additional comments.  

10 Jonathan?

11 MR. MENDEL:  Yes, thank 

12 you.  

13 As you said, this is a continued hearing 

14 for a site plan and conditional zoning 

15 certificate review for heavy manufacturing, 

16 concrete recycling/crushing, and contractor's 

17 equipment storage yard.  

18 The subject property, which does not have 

19 an address, but is adjacent to the Applicant's 

20 existing property at 865 West Liberty.  

21 Property zoned I-1, industrial.  

22 "Background:  On September 27th, 2018, the 

23 Applicant's request was presented and reviewed 

24 by the Planning Commission in a public hearing.  

25 There was lengthy discussion regarding the 

7
 1 request and the Planning Commission recommended 

 2 temporary approval of the request to permit the 

 3 creation of an environment impact study for the 

 4 purpose of processing the existing scrap 

 5 concrete pile located on the subject property.  

 6 This study would then be used to determine the 

 7 potential impacts and mitigation needs for the 

 8 proposed permanent scrap concrete processing 

 9 land use on the site."  

10 Attached to this report are various 

11 exhibits.  

12 In the staff analysis -- so        

13 reviewing the -- so as part of the September 

14 27th, 2018 meeting was an environmental impact 

15 report consultant was hired,                  

16 Labyrinth Management Group, and on April 24th, 

17 2019, they issued their report on the 

18 evaluation of the crushing operation that had 

19 proceeded between September 27th and April of 

20 2019.  Those impacts are categories of -- they 

21 are the following impacts -- categories of 

22 potential impacts and the following LMG's 

23 findings.  

24 "Airborne dust modelling and permitting.  

25 Ambient air sampling indicated that nuisance 

8
 1 dust emissions from the temporary and permanent 

 2 crushing will not pose adverse public health 

 3 risks to downwind adjacent properties.

 4 "The ambient air sampling results indicate 

 5 that nuisance dust emissions from the permanent 

 6 location could adversely impact downwind 

 7 adjacent properties if effective nuisance dust 

 8 control measures are not implemented and 

 9 maintained.  The close location of the 

10 permanent southern adjacent property may result 

11 in nuisance dust impacts if fixed dust 

12 mitigation controls are not installed.

13 "Noise evaluation.  Noise monitoring for 

14 the permanent crushing location is likely to 

15 result in adverse impacts on the property 

16 immediately to the south of the subject 

17 property.

18 "Silica Evaluation.  Silica (quartz) was 

19 not detected in the ambient air samples 

20 collected downwind from the crusher on the 

21 subject site.  There should be no direct impact 

22 from the operation on adjacent properties, but 

23 property -- proper management through watering 

24 should be performed on the truck 

25 loading/unloading areas of the site to control 



9
 1 visible emissions of nuisance dust.

 2 Those are kind of the main findings.  So 

 3 I'm going to say it's in your attached -- it's 

 4 in the attached items to your packet.  I'll 

 5 call it Exhibit 1.  It's the April 24th, 2019 

 6 environmental impact report.  

 7 MS. CHANDLER:  If I could 

 8 speak up?  I premarked my exhibits at the last 

 9 meeting and I was using numbers as the 

10 Applicant, so you might want to use letters.  I 

11 don't know if it matters, but there's already a 

12 1.

13 MR. MENDEL:  If that's 

14 standard operating procedure.  

15 (Whereupon, "Environmental Impact Report 

16 For Fechko Excavating, Inc. Concrete Crushing 

17 Operation" was then marked by Mr. Mendel as 

18 Planning Commission's Exhibit A for purposes of 

19 identification.)

20 Exhibit A, for the record, is the 

21 Environmental Impact Report prepared by 

22 Labyrinth Management Group.  

23 "After reviewing the report's findings, the 

24 permanent location for the concrete 

25 recycling/crushing use is likely to generate 

10
 1 noise and nuisance dust emissions impacts that 

 2 must be mitigated with specific site 

 3 improvements to reduce the impacts on adjacent 

 4 properties to the east and south in accordance 

 5 with the April 24th, 2019 LMG report and the 

 6 letter and intent of the standards of the 

 7 Conditional Use Standards of Section 1153.03(b) 

 8 of the Zoning Code.  

 9 "This can partially be accomplished through 

10 the construction of a solid barrier placed 

11 along the subject property's -- the subject 

12 site's easterly and southern boundary."  

13 That would be in the attached aerial 

14 photograph that's in your packet, which we can 

15 call Exhibit B.  

16 (Whereupon, subject site aerial photograph 

17 was then marked by Mr. Mendel as        

18 Planning Commission's Exhibit B for purposes of 

19 identification.)

20 MR. HUBER:  Can you 

21 explain Exhibit B.  

22 MR. MENDEL:  Exhibit B is 

23 an aerial photograph that I prepared, outlining 

24 the subject property and the red-hatched area 

25 is an area to depict a proposed -- a potential 

11
 1 fifty-foot setback with an earthen berm and 

 2 evergreen trees placed on top of it.  

 3 And, also, in LMG's report, there is a 

 4 discussion about a two hundred foot minimum 

 5 setback from the southern property, which is 

 6 depicted as the yellow-hatched area on   

 7 Exhibit B as well.  

 8 MR. HUBER:  Jonathan, how 

 9 many acres is that site?

10 MR. MENDEL:  The entire 

11 site is approximately seven-and-a-half acres.  

12 MR. HUBER:  And what is 

13 the crosshatching supposed to be down at the 

14 bottom of that on that seven-and-a-half acres?  

15 MR. MENDEL:  The red 

16 crosshatching is depicting a fifty-foot 

17 setback, and that is including is a twelve-foot 

18 earthen berm within the fifty-foot setback.  

19 MR. HUBER:  Where is the 

20 earthen berm supposed to be located on this 

21 document and how is it portrayed?  

22 MR. MENDEL:  This is a -- 

23 MR. HUBER:  While we're 

24 talking about it, maybe you can explain what 

25 the earthen berm is all about.

12
 1 MR. MENDEL:  Yes.  The 

 2 earthen -- this is a diagram depicting an area 

 3 for an earthen berm (indicating).  This is to 

 4 meet the -- the noise -- potential noise and 

 5 nuisance dust mitigation needs that are 

 6 outlined as potential -- as proposed mitigation 

 7 efforts in the Labyrinth Management Group 

 8 environmental impact record.

 9 MR. HUBER:  For the 

10 record, where exactly?  And can you describe 

11 this earthen berm?  How high is it?  How wide 

12 is it?  

13 MR. MENDEL:  I can describe 

14 that in a plan provided by the Applicant, which 

15 is in the Planning Commission's packet, which 

16 will be labeled Exhibit C.  

17 (Whereupon, "Preliminary Site Plan - City 

18 of Medina Recommended Plan" was then marked by 

19 Mr. Mendel as Planning Commission's Exhibit C 

20 for purposes of identification.)

21 This earthen berm, this notation figure on 

22 the plan that notes a twelve-foot berm with     

23 a -- with evergreen trees planted on it along 

24 the easterly and southern boundary of the 

25 subject site as a physical permanent noise and 
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 1 dust mitigation effort to the sensitive land 

 2 uses -- the existing sensitive land uses to the 

 3 east and the potential for future sensitive 

 4 land uses to the south.

 5 MR. HUBER:  So when you 

 6 say "twelve foot," Jonathan, are you meaning 

 7 twelve-foot wide?  Twelve-foot high?  What is 

 8 it?

 9 MR. MENDEL:  This would be 

10 twelve-foot tall -- twelve-feet tall, which 

11 would necessitate approximately -- probably a 

12 forty-eight-foot footprint, wide footprint.  

13 And to -- that is why a fifty-foot setback is 

14 appropriate to require to accommodate this 

15 space, but then also to have as much lineal 

16 setback and potential mitigation of impacts for 

17 the adjacent properties to the east and south.  

18 MR. HUBER:  So how does 

19 the twelve-foot berm come to be a part of this 

20 discussion?  

21 MR. MENDEL:  It is one of 

22 the specific recommendations for mitigation 

23 provided in the Labyrinth Management Group 

24 environmental impact report, where -- this 

25 would be recommendations -- summary of 

14
 1 recommendation on Page VI of the report.  It's 

 2 Roman Numeral VI and it would be recommendation 

 3 Number 4, which is, "Require this noise 

 4 barrier -- installation of a noise barrier 

 5 between the proposed location of the permanent 

 6 crushing operation and the southern property, 

 7 if the crushing operation is located 

 8 approximately two hundred feet to the north.  

 9 LMG also recommends the noise barrier at the 

10 subject property be twelve- to fourteen-feet 

11 tall.  As a rule-of-thumb, a noise barrier may 

12 also generally extend four times the distance 

13 between barrier and the last receiver to be 

14 effective at reducing noise for the last 

15 receiver."  

16 MR. HUBER:  So Labyrinth 

17 is recommending a twelve-foot-high earth berm 

18 on the entire east part of the property we're 

19 talking about and all along the south part of 

20 the property?  

21 MR. MENDEL:  Yes.  

22 MR. HUBER:  Can you 

23 summarize for the Commission what problems, if 

24 any, Labyrinth identified and what solutions in 

25 their entirety that Labyrinth is presenting as 

15
 1 a possible solution?  

 2 MR. MENDEL:  Their findings 

 3 have shown -- indicate that there is great 

 4 possibility for nuisance dust emissions to 

 5 escape from the property and noise be generated 

 6 by the land -- by the land use that could have 

 7 negative impacts upon adjacent properties to 

 8 the east and west -- to the east and south, 

 9 rather.  Excuse me.  

10 These are mitigations that would -- 

11 mitigation efforts that would affect the vast 

12 majority of the negative impacts that could 

13 come out of this proposed land use.  The 

14 earthen berm is a vertical -- vertical effort 

15 to reduce the -- be a block to emit dust that 

16 would potentially be able to travel beyond the 

17 site to adjacent properties.  The setback and 

18 the earthen berm itself both act as 

19 sufficient -- as mitigation effort for noise, 

20 as distance and solid barriers are effective 

21 sound mitigation methods.

22 MR. HUBER:  So Mr. Traves 

23 prepared the Labyrinth report.  Is that 

24 correct?  

25 MR. MENDEL:  Yes.  

16
 1 MR. HUBER:  And he's here 

 2 to offer any information the Commission may 

 3 have about his findings?  

 4 MR. MENDEL:  Yes.  

 5 MR. HUBER:  And his 

 6 recommendations?  

 7 MR. MENDEL:  Yes.

 8 MR. HUBER:  Okay.  Can  

 9 you -- did you want to say anything more?  Or 

10 did you want to summarize what conditions you 

11 think are appropriate to address this 

12 situation?  

13 MR. MENDEL:  I would like 

14 to actually continue with the staff report as 

15 there is some -- it does address some of the 

16 information that's provided by the Applicant in 

17 opposition to the recommendations that are laid 

18 out in the staff report, so there's a couple 

19 other items -- exhibits that would be pertinent 

20 to that discussion.

21 MR. HUBER:  Okay.

22 MR. MENDEL:  So starting to 

23 get to the bottom of Page 2 of the staff 

24 report, just talking about a public hearing, 

25 public notices for the Commission and for the 
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 1 process, public notices were sent out to all in 

 2 accordance with the Zoning Code requirements 

 3 for public -- conditional zoning review public 

 4 hearings.

 5 On Page 3, we start talking about the 

 6 Conditional Use Standards.  There's all the -- 

 7 seven general Conditional Use Standards       

 8 of Section 1153.03(b) of the                

 9 Planning and Zoning Code and that's the -- what 

10 the Planning Commission would use to evaluate 

11 the proposal.  

12 As I said, for the heavy manufacturing use, 

13 just a reminder, there is two conditional land 

14 uses being proposed here.  There's the heavy 

15 manufacturing for the concrete recycling and 

16 then there's the contractor equipment    

17 storage yard.  

18 So discussing the heavy manufacturing land 

19 use in the context of the Conditional Use 

20 Standards in light of                     

21 Labyrinth Management Group's report, findings, 

22 and the Conditional Use Standards of 

23 1153.03(b), City staff does recommend several 

24 site and operational conditions.  

25 "Hours of operation.  Limited to 8 a.m. to 

18
 1 5 p.m. weekdays only, including the delivery of 

 2 unprocessed material and the removal of 

 3 processed material."  Position on that is 

 4 "Weekend hours of -- weekend hours of many -- 

 5 of any amount would be audibly disruptive to 

 6 the residential areas to the east, which is 

 7 approximately a hundred and fifty feet away 

 8 from the active use at the nearest distance.  

 9 "Site Plan Layout.  Crushing activity and 

10 stockpiling shall be located in the 

11 southwesterly portion of the property and the 

12 subject property as depicted on the Applicant's 

13 site plan, Page 3, dated 10/18/10 -- 10/18/19," 

14 I apologize.  And that would be Exhibit D. 

15 (Whereupon, "Preliminary Site Plan - Owner 

16 Amended Plan" was then marked by Mr. Mendel as 

17 Planning Commission's Exhibit D for purposes of 

18 identification.)

19 "And at least -- and at least one hundred 

20 and fifty feet west of the subject property's 

21 east property line and at least two hundred 

22 feet north of the subject property's south 

23 property line, presuming the operation is 

24 predominantly in the southwesterly portion of 

25 the subject property.  

19
 1 "This is the most appropriate area for the 

 2 crushing operation as it is furthest from other 

 3 properties and land uses in the surrounding 

 4 vicinity and located in the southwesterly 

 5 portion of the subject property as the 

 6 Applicant depicts on their site plan,"    

 7 Exhibit D.  "The site planning is consistent 

 8 with the recommendations made by the -- in the   

 9 Labyrinth Management Group April 24th, 2019 

10 Environmental Impact Report."  

11 Another condition would be "Prepare and 

12 implement a Work Place Plan for fugitive 

13 particulate air emissions and conduct watering 

14 or other control measures on a daily basis."  

15 MR. HUBER:  Jonathan, for 

16 the record, can you explain what a Work Place 

17 Plan is.  

18 MR. MENDEL:  It would 

19 basically be standard operating procedure for 

20 that specific site and that specific operation.

21 MR. HUBER:  And what is 

22 that?  

23 MR. MENDEL:  That would be 

24 where they lay out specifically for their staff 

25 and management to say "Here's what we need to 

20
 1 do on this site on a regular basis or on a 

 2 daily basis," however it's laid out, and then 

 3 that can be used to make sure that everybody's 

 4 aware that it's part of -- it's -- that 

 5 workplace plan is part of the Planning 

 6 Commission Conditional Zoning Certificate 

 7 review process and our record, and it can be 

 8 very explicit what the requirements for the 

 9 Applicant and the operator of the land use are.  

10 MR. HUBER:  Who would you 

11 propose approve the workplace plan?  

12 MR. MENDEL:  I think if 

13 it's consistent with the requirements and the 

14 operation of the Labyrinth Management Group 

15 report, it's either explicit for the Commission 

16 or it's just part of the staff's requirement of 

17 enforcing any conditions of approval that may 

18 be placed on the -- on the land use by the 

19 Planning Commission.  

20 MR. HUBER:  So that means 

21 you approve it?  

22 MR. MENDEL:  I would 

23 approve it as consistent with those -- the 

24 discussion and the conditions.  

25 MR. HUBER:  Okay.
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 1 MR. MENDEL:  And then also, 

 2 "Heavy vehicle backup alarms be ten decibels 

 3 above background or use 'white sound' adjusting 

 4 backup alarms," so that that constant noise can 

 5 be mitigated as much as possible for adjacent 

 6 receptors.

 7 Moving on to Page 4 of the staff report.  

 8 "Given the above site and operational 

 9 recommendations, the City of Medina, the -- the 

10 City of Medina -- from the City of Medina, the 

11 Applicant proposes an alternate plan -- site 

12 plan, with substantially reduced site perimeter 

13 buffering and proposes -- and provides a 

14 narrative outlining their position which is 

15 attached to this report," which we would call 

16 Exhibit E.

17 (Whereupon, "Memorandum" was then marked by 

18 Mr. Mendel as Planning Commission's Exhibit E 

19 for purposes of identification.)

20 MR. HUBER:  Can you put 

21 that under that device and kind of go over what 

22 E is all about or summarize it or explain it?  

23 MR. MENDEL:  Yes.  I'm 

24 going to -- I'll explain it.  

25 The Applicant did receive the potential 

22
 1 proposed recommendations, conditions of 

 2 approval recommendations from the -- from staff 

 3 before it came to Planning Commission where 

 4 they could have adequate time to address those.  

 5 They did address them in this letter.  

 6 The Applicant's request that's outlined in 

 7 this narrative to reduce the size of the berm 

 8 less than the twelve foot and along the entire 

 9 easterly and southern property line has been 

10 reviewed and City staff does not recommend the 

11 Applicant's proposed site plan due to the 

12 following reasons.  

13 "The LMG -- the environmental impact report 

14 study recommends a twelve-foot nuisance dust 

15 barrier for adjacent properties to the south 

16 and east."  

17 It says "The subject property has a lengthy 

18 easterly and southern property boundary with 

19 properties that have existing and potential for 

20 future sensitive land uses, a full fifty-foot 

21 horizontal setback incorporating a twelve-foot 

22 tall landscaped earthen berm be placed along 

23 the subject property's easterly and southern 

24 property lines to comply with the letter and 

25 intent of   Section 1153.03(b) Conditional Use 

23
 1 Standards 3 and 4," which Number 3 is, "Will 

 2 not be hazardous or disturbing to existing or 

 3 future neighboring uses," and Number 4, "Will 

 4 not be detrimental to property in the immediate 

 5 vicinity or to the community as a whole."  

 6 Secondly, "The Applicant's alternate site 

 7 narrative argument indicates that there are not 

 8 specific requirements for the proposed     

 9 fifty-foot setback and twelve-foot-tall 

10 landscaped earthen berm in the Zoning Code, 

11 particularly referencing Section -- Chapter 

12 1149 of the Zoning Code," which is the 

13 Landscaping and Screening.  

14 "The minimum screening requirements 

15 outlined in Chapter 1149 between certain land 

16 uses and zoning districts is simply minimums 

17 for site planning design purposes.  Section 

18 1153.03(a)," which is the Conditional Use 

19 Standards of the Zoning Code, "permits the 

20 Planning Commission to propose -- to impose 

21 additional conditions and safeguards beyond the 

22 minimums of the Planning and Zoning Code in 

23 relation to a specific conditionally permitted 

24 use on a specific site."

25 Specifically, that section is "Section 

24
 1 1153.03(a), Planning Commission Duties.  The 

 2 Planning Commission shall establish beyond 

 3 reasonable doubt that the general standards and 

 4 the specific standards pertinent to each use 

 5 indicated herein are satisfied by the 

 6 completion and operation of the proposed 

 7 development.  The Planning Commission may also 

 8 impose such additional conditions and 

 9 safeguards deemed necessary for the general 

10 welfare, for the protection of individual 

11 property rights, and for the insuring that the 

12 intent and objectives of this Zoning Code will 

13 be observed."  

14 MR. HUBER:  So, Jonathan, 

15 what you just read for the record is what 

16 Section 1153.03 states?  

17 MR. MENDEL:  Yes.  

18 MR. HUBER:  Okay.  Can you 

19 summarize briefly the differences between what 

20 you're recommending with respect to mitigation 

21 and what the Applicant is recommending?  

22 Briefly go over the differences.

23 MR. MENDEL:  So in the 

24 Applicant's narrative -- in the Applicant's 

25 narrative, they are proposing alternate berm 



25
 1 design and location to the -- what is 

 2 recommended by staff and the           

 3 Labyrinth Management Group environmental impact 

 4 report.  They are proposing predominantly a 

 5 twenty-five-foot setback along the easterly 

 6 property lines of the subject property with a 

 7 six-foot-tall berm and evergreen trees placed 

 8 on top of that.  

 9 They do propose -- maintain the 

10 two-hundred-foot setback from the southern 

11 property line, but that does also include a 

12 six-foot-tall berm within that along the south 

13 property line.  That is described on Exhibit -- 

14 and shown on Exhibit D.

15 MR. HUBER:  Exhibit D is 

16 the Applicant's proposal?  

17 MR. MENDEL:  Yes.  

18 MR. HUBER:  Is there     

19 any -- in Exhibit D, is there any earth berm 

20 along the access road off Progress Drive?

21 MR. MENDEL:  There is none 

22 proposed along the northeasterly property line 

23 of the subject property, which is adjacent to 

24 the west side of the neighboring property which 

25 is occupied by Fire-Dex.  There's not one 

26
 1 proposed on the Applicant's site plan.  

 2 MR. HUBER:  Now, that 

 3 stretch of land the Applicant proposes to pave.  

 4 Isn't that correct?  

 5 MR. MENDEL:  They do 

 6 propose an eighteen-foot paved drive from 

 7 Progress Drive south into this -- the main 

 8 portion of the subject property.  

 9 MR. HUBER:  So if 

10 Mr. Fechko paves that ingress and egress area 

11 to the west of Fire-Dex and it's a paved piece 

12 of ground, why is there any berm necessary 

13 there?  

14 MR. MENDEL:  Although there 

15 is the paved driveway, any of the vehicles 

16 likely coming in and out of the site are going 

17 to be construction-related equipment and/or 

18 construction vehicles that are coming to or 

19 from a site, coming out of the subject 

20 property.  The main part of the property, which 

21 is not going to be paved, is going to propose a 

22 stone gravel surface and there is still 

23 potential for dirt -- accumulated dirt on 

24 vehicles to basically stick to the vehicles as 

25 they are coming in and out of that driveway, 

27
 1 falling off, and becoming potential fugitive 

 2 dust emission sources.  

 3 MR. HUBER:  Is the    

 4 Fire-Dex property a dust-sensitive operation?  

 5 MR. MENDEL:  It is a 

 6 dust-sensitive operation.  They have a -- the 

 7 clothing that they produce has to be in a -- in 

 8 a clean environment and they have very 

 9 extensive intake for their HVAC system.

10 MS. CHANDLER:  I'm going to 

11 note an objection on where you are getting this 

12 information.  No one is here from the Fire-Dex 

13 that I'm aware of.

14 MR. ARMSTRONG:  I am.

15 MS. CHANDLER: Okay.  So you 

16 can testify to that.  

17 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Well, 

18 with that objection, we'll sustain that 

19 objection.  

20 We have somebody from Fire-Dex.  I'm sure 

21 the gentleman will be willing to testify to 

22 those comments here a little bit later.

23 MS. CHANDLER:  Thank you.

24 MR. HUBER:  Jonathan, what 

25 is the distance between the proposed 

28
 1 ingress/egress driveway and the Fire-Dex 

 2 boundary line on the west side of the Fire-Dex 

 3 property?  

 4 MR. MENDEL:  This site plan 

 5 depicts that -- Exhibit D depicts that it's 

 6 sixty-eight feet between the -- from the 

 7 proposed east line of the paved driveway to the 

 8 shared property line between the subject 

 9 property and the Fire-Dex property.

10 MR. HUBER:  And for the 

11 record, again, you're proposal would suggest a 

12 twelve-foot berm in that area between Fire-Dex 

13 and that driveway, and the Applicant's proposal 

14 takes that out.  Is that correct?  

15 MR. MENDEL:  That is 

16 correct.  

17 MR. HUBER:  What are the 

18 other differences?  

19 MR. MENDEL:  The other 

20 differences is that there is a proposed twenty 

21 foot -- only a twenty-five-foot setback between 

22 the south property line of Fire-Dex and the 

23 site improvements for the subject property, and 

24 then the remainder of the berm as it runs along 

25 the west -- the east -- the remainder of the 



29
 1 easterly property line of the subject property 

 2 and the south property line are only a six-foot 

 3 berm with evergreens placed on top.  

 4 MR. HUBER:  So the less 

 5 setback does give Mr. Fechko increased storage 

 6 space, is that true?  

 7 MR. MENDEL:  That would 

 8 provide twenty-five feet more contractor's 

 9 storage equipment yard area, yes.  

10 MR. HUBER:  Why is it 

11 required that your proposal have fifty feet if, 

12 in fact, in your opinion it is required?  

13 MR. MENDEL:  With a 

14 twelve-foot-tall berm, in order to build a 

15 berm, as I've been told by our city engineer 

16 Patrick Patton, the absolute minimum slope you 

17 would want is a two-to-one slope on a berm -- 

18 or maximum, and a twelve-foot-tall berm that 

19 would require forty-eight -- that would require 

20 forty-eight feet on each side -- or forty-eight 

21 feet total, twenty-four per side.

22 MR. DUTTON:  If I could 

23 clarify, I think they are showing thirty feet 

24 between the Fire-Dex property.  There's a 

25 twenty-five and I think there's a five.  It's a 
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 1 little bit harder to read on the plan.  

 2 It's like twenty-five and then there's a 

 3 five-foot gap between the property line and the 

 4 berm.

 5 MR. MENDEL:  Yes.  So the 

 6 Applicant can verify whether that's an actual 

 7 thirty-foot setback to the property line, and 

 8 their engineer is here this evening as well.

 9 MR. HUBER:  So, Jonathan, 

10 your fifty-foot proposal essentially 

11 accommodates the size of the twelve-foot berm.  

12 Is that correct?

13 MR. MENDEL:  Yes.  

14 And let me back up.  My calculation of 

15 two-to-one for a berm is not correct.  It would 

16 need to be four-to-one to have an appropriate 

17 slope for something -- for a berm that can be 

18 maintained well, and that would necessitate a 

19 forty-eight-foot footprint width.

20 MR. HUBER:  What size 

21 evergreens are you proposing?  Is there any 

22 difference in the Applicant's proposal on 

23 evergreens?  

24 MR. MENDEL:  Not to my -- 

25 there -- I don't believe there is.  
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 1 We were proposing four-foot trees as that 

 2 is a large enough tree that can be established 

 3 and take hold and also provide sufficient 

 4 screen at planting, as opposed to a smaller 

 5 than that -- smaller than -- the smaller tree 

 6 would take time to grow up to an appropriate -- 

 7 a more appropriate height.  

 8 MR. HUBER:  So how close 

 9 together are these trees supposed to be 

10 planted?  

11 MR. MENDEL:  We don't have 

12 specific standards for that.  These appear to 

13 be about several feet on center, probably four 

14 to five feet on center.  The Applicant's 

15 engineer can depict -- can describe that layout 

16 more accurately.  

17 I will -- there's a remainder of the staff 

18 report that I'd like to continue through.  

19 So I ended with the Planning Commission 

20 duties -- Planning Commission's duties as 

21 outlined in Section 1153.03(a) of the Planning 

22 and Zoning Code.  So the last paragraph, and 

23 we'll start again on the last paragraph of  

24 Page 4.  

25 "Therefore, under the discretion given to 
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 1 the Planning Commission by section 1153.03(a), 

 2 it is reasonable for the City of Medina staff 

 3 to recommend the fifty-foot setback and minimum 

 4 twelve-foot landscape berm for the easterly and 

 5 south property boundaries of the subject 

 6 property as depicted on Page 2 of the site plan 

 7 set provided by the Applicant, received by the 

 8 City of Medina October 24th, 2019," and that 

 9 would be Exhibit C.  "These proposed setbacks 

10 and buffers will provide adequate mitigation of 

11 the actual or potential impacts of the 

12 Applicant's proposed uses on the adjacent 

13 properties to the east and south in accordance 

14 with the April 24, 2019 LMG environmental 

15 impact report study and the City of Medina 

16 Planning and Zoning Code's Section 1153.03(b) 

17 Conditional Use Standards."  

18 And then, just to address the contractor's 

19 equipment storage yard, "In relation to the 

20 general Conditional Use Standards of Section 

21 1153.03(b), the contractor's equipment storage 

22 yard use is generally consistent with the 

23 standards as is -- as it is accessed from a 

24 formal driveway to the Progress -- to   

25 Progress Drive and an internal drive to the 
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 1 Applicant's existing property -- adjacent 

 2 property at 865 West Liberty Street, the 

 3 storage and equipment -- the storage of 

 4 equipment and material is fairly static.  

 5 "In terms of the impacts of adjacent 

 6 properties, this land use could create visual 

 7 and nuisance dust impacts.  The nuisance dust 

 8 could be mitigated by properly implementing the 

 9 measures -- measures to control the dust -- 

10 nuisance dust through regular watering of the 

11 circulation areas when needed.  The visual 

12 impact can be mitigated with the construction 

13 and continued maintenance of the already 

14 proposed earthen berm planted with the 

15 evergreens."

16 So therefore, the recommendation.  "Staff 

17 recommends approval of the proposed Conditional 

18 Zoning Certificate for heavy manufacturing, 

19 that would be the concrete and rock 

20 crushing/recycling, and contractor's equipment 

21 storage yard uses subject to the following 

22 conditions.  

23 "General site design and buffering and 

24 contractor's equipment storage yard use.  

25 Subject to review and approval by the       
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 1 City of Medina Engineering Department" for the 

 2 development on the land.  

 3 "Minimum twenty-four-foot wide paved 

 4 driveway" - that can be reduced to -- the 

 5 eighteen is appropriate as proposed by the 

 6 Applicant - "to the main use area of the 

 7 subject property.  

 8 "Fifty-foot minimum setback from all 

 9 property lines except the shared property line 

10 with 865 West Liberty Property."  

11 MR. HUBER:  What property 

12 is that?  

13 MR. MENDEL:  That is 

14 property that is under common ownership with 

15 the subject property shown on Exhibit B, which 

16 is the aerial photograph proposed by -- 

17 prepared by City staff.  It is under common 

18 ownership, but from a zoning and use 

19 perspective, they don't need to -- you know, 

20 it's not reasonable to make them buffer 

21 themselves.

22 And "within the fifty-foot setback, a 

23 twelve-foot-tall landscaped earthen berm with 

24 four- to six-foot-tall evergreen trees planted 

25 on top of the berm."  
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 1 MR. HUBER:  And for the 

 2 record, describe exactly, again, where this 

 3 berm's supposed to be as you propose it.

 4 MR. MENDEL:  Adjacent to 

 5 the easterly and south boundaries of the 

 6 subject property.

 7 MR. HUBER:  And that's 

 8 described and laid out in your Exhibit E?  

 9 MR. MENDEL:  That is in 

10 Exhibit C.  

11 MR. HUBER:  Exhibit C.

12 MR. MENDEL:  And then for 

13 the heavy manufacturing use.  "The limit -- 

14 8:00 to 5:00 -- 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. weekdays 

15 only including the delivery of unprocessed 

16 material and the removal of processed material.  

17 "The crushing activity and stockpiling 

18 shall be located in the southerly -- 

19 southwesterly portion of the subject property 

20 as depicted on the Applicant's site plan Page 3 

21 of 3, dated 18 -- 10/18/19," sorry, "and at 

22 least one hundred and fifty feet west of the 

23 subject property's east property line and at 

24 least two hundred feet north of the subject 

25 property's south property line, presuming the 
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 1 operation is predominantly in the southwesterly 

 2 portion subject site," and that would be in 

 3 accordance with Exhibit C.  

 4 "Prepare and implement a work place plan 

 5 for fugitive particulate air emissions and 

 6 conduct watering and other control measures on 

 7 a daily basis.  

 8 "Adjust vehicle backup alarms to be ten 

 9 decibels above background or use 'white sound' 

10 adjusting backup alarms."  

11 Thank you.

12 MR. HUBER:  Jonathan, is 

13 your staff report marked as an exhibit?

14 MR. MENDEL:  It is not.

15 MR. HUBER:  Maybe you 

16 should.

17 MR. MENDEL:  Yes.

18 (Whereupon, City of Medina Planning 

19 Commission staff report was then marked by 

20 Mr. Mendel as Planning Commission's Exhibit F 

21 for purposes of identification.)

22 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Before we go 

23 any further, does anybody on the Commission 

24 have any questions of Jonathan?  

25 MR. MENDEL:  Just for the 



37
 1 record, I will call the staff report Exhibit F. 

 2 MR. GOLD:  Jonathan, 

 3 what's the distance from the edge of the 

 4 building of Fire-Dex to the proposed paved 

 5 roadway?  

 6 MR. MENDEL:  I don't have 

 7 an exact number, but it is sixty-eight feet 

 8 from the proposed driveway on the subject 

 9 property and the existing building at Fire-Dex 

10 is -- appears to be twenty-five feet.  

11 MR. GOLD:  Twenty-five.

12 MR. MENDEL:  So that would 

13 be sixty-eight plus twenty-five.  

14 MR. GOLD:  Okay.

15 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Any other 

16 questions for Jonathan?  

17 MS. RUSSELL:  Yes, I have a 

18 question.  

19 I was a little confused when I was going 

20 through the staff report and the response to 

21 the report from Labyrinth.  Was there -- was 

22 the use proposed in one area and then moved to 

23 a different area?  Is that still an issue?  

24 MR. MENDEL:  No.  From the 

25 September 27th, 2018 meeting -- 
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 1 MS. RUSSELL: Right. 

 2 MR. MENDEL:  -- the 

 3 Applicant's permanent location was where it is 

 4 shown on Exhibit D.  

 5 MS. RUSSELL: Okay. 

 6 MR. MENDEL:  I'm pointing 

 7 it out to you in the southwesterly corner of 

 8 the subject property (indicating).  

 9 MS. RUSSELL:  Was there any 

10 issue with the location of it?  I mean, they -- 

11 and the reports were pretty lengthy, so I was 

12 trying to understand, because I saw some 

13 references of the location of the activity.  Is 

14 there any question about the location of the 

15 activity on this site, or is that --

16 MR. MENDEL:  No.  This 

17 would be the appropriate spot so it's as far 

18 away from -- it's as distant for the existing 

19 or future land uses that it would have a 

20 negative impact on.  

21 MR. HUBER:  To follow that 

22 up, Jonathan, it used to be located more 

23 into -- in the center of the property.  Isn't 

24 that correct?  

25 MR. GOLD:  That was for 
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 1 convenience to crush the existing pile.

 2 MR. HUBER:  So that -- 

 3 when was that moved?  

 4 MR. MENDEL:  That was -- 

 5 the original -- they had two separate proposals 

 6 during the September 27, 2018 meeting -- 

 7 hearing, where they had a temporary location 

 8 for the crushing of the material that was 

 9 already stockpiled on the site, and then 

10 they -- the Applicant proposed a site plan 

11 showing the permanent location for crushing 

12 activity in approximately the same location as 

13 it's shown on Exhibit D on the screen in front 

14 of you.

15 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any 

16 other questions for Jonathan?   

17 Ms. Chandler, have anything?  

18 MS. CHANDLER:  Are they 

19 completed?  I actually plan to let them finish 

20 whatever presentation they were going to 

21 make -- 

22 MR. MENDEL: I'm finished. 

23 MS. CHANDLER:  -- and then I 

24 was going to go in order -- 

25 MR. MENDEL:  Mr. Huber?
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 1 MS. CHANDLER:  -- to keep it 

 2 consistent.

 3 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Huber, do 

 4 you have anything?  

 5 MR. HUBER:  No.  

 6 Mr. Traves is here to explain what he did and 

 7 what his recommendations are if the     

 8 Planning Commission wants to hear from him.

 9 MR. CHAIRMAN:  That would 

10 probably be the best option if you don't mind.  

11 Go ahead, sir.  If you could come up and 

12 give us your name and address and summarize 

13 your report.

14 MR. TRAVES:  Lance Traves, 

15 president of Labyrinth Management Group,     

16 239 South Court Street, Medina, Ohio.  I am not 

17 a resident of the City of Medina.

18 We actually performed the environmental 

19 evaluation that Jonathan has referred to, and 

20 essentially, there's a few important points I 

21 would like to make to the commissioners and 

22 then, basically, you can ask questions on the 

23 substance if you have any.  And it is relevant 

24 for staff and the City's positions in regards 

25 to some of the requested modifications that are 
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 1 followed up with our evaluation.  

 2 First is, we did the evaluation in the time 

 3 period from January through March, which was 

 4 the winter time period under the -- thinking at 

 5 that time, which was in some of the preliminary 

 6 discussions about the crushing operation being 

 7 limited to the winter.  Obviously, conditions 

 8 in the winter are substantially different, 

 9 especially in the early spring and March from a 

10 dust suppression standpoint.  

11 So although we did find that, based on our 

12 evaluation, there were not what appeared to be 

13 public health impacts from the operation, there 

14 was substantial evidence of certainly dust 

15 being generated and that dust moving to the 

16 off-site property boundaries.  So you need to 

17 take some of the context in that we were 

18 reporting results that were based on a study 

19 that was conducted at a time period where you 

20 could not have more wet suppression and more 

21 moisture and more of that type of natural 

22 occurrence.

23 Second is actually from my understanding of 

24 the prior initial drawings we had, the proposed 

25 location that was initially on our radar screen 
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 1 was substantially farther south, closer to the 

 2 adjacent property line.  Maybe closer to a like 

 3 a hundred feet or something like that way back 

 4 then, but the recommendation was to get it more 

 5 centralized to the site, so we certainly would 

 6 agree with that change in regards to what the 

 7 City is suggesting in regards to however that 

 8 comes about.

 9 MR. HUBER:  Lance, for the 

10 record, where exactly are you recommending that 

11 the crushing occur in relation to the south 

12 property line.

13 MR. TRAVES:  We recommended 

14 that it be moved at least a minimum of an 

15 additional, you know, hundred feet.  

16 The thing you have to remember when you are 

17 talking about a crushing operation, there is 

18 the crusher and then there is the associated 

19 operations.  They are all part of their permit.  

20 There is the conveyers, there's the loadout for 

21 the crush pile, and there's all the other 

22 auxiliary equipment associated with that.  So 

23 just because their crusher is a nice triangle, 

24 you know, far south central portion of the 

25 site, you know, there will be associated 

43
 1 activities including -- I think they even 

 2 showed the crushed stone pile, you know, quite 

 3 far to the east.  

 4 So, again, we're talking about trying to 

 5 limit the -- we want to call it the act of 

 6 operations.  

 7 When we were out there doing the study in 

 8 primarily February and March, a little bit of 

 9 noise in January, the southern portion of the 

10 site for almost, probably, I would think, more 

11 than two hundred feet, certainly at least two 

12 hundred feet, was essentially grass, which was 

13 totally not operational from an operational 

14 standpoint.  So recognizing that, and also 

15 recognizing to the east there was a pretty 

16 substantial, you know, fifty to a hundred foot 

17 distance to which is shown on prior TOPO 

18 elevation counters where there's some uneven 

19 increase in elevation that goes up to the east 

20 property line where the apartments are, so 

21 there was substantial undeveloped or 

22 unoperational areas already present, and we 

23 were just reinforcing that for the permanent 

24 location.

25 So essentially, we went through a similar 
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 1 operation to Fechko with the exception that we 

 2 eliminated the modeling component which can be 

 3 criticized for being conservative and, you 

 4 know, using a lot of assumptions in regards to 

 5 the operation.  And we actually went out and we 

 6 used a US EPA approved monitor.  It only looked 

 7 at what's called particulate matter, ten 

 8 microns and smaller, so it did not look at 

 9 large, what we call TSP, total suspended 

10 particulate.  That typically will fall out 

11 before dispersing very long, maybe fifty to a 

12 hundred feet.  And that's some of the stuff 

13 that you see, really large clouds of dust with 

14 people driving down country roads and stuff.  A 

15 lot of that is what is essentially larger size, 

16 greater than ten, micron-sized particulate.  

17 The PM10 stuff is what might be coming off 

18 of that little cloud, but then you don't even 

19 see it as it's going across your vision and 

20 it's impacting actually on our monitor.  

21 So I would like to point out a couple 

22 things which point to the reasonableness of 

23 having an actual impact barrier to intercept 

24 both the noise and the dust that I know is 

25 going to be created, especially if you are 
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 1 going to allow the operation to be conducted 

 2 during the summer.  

 3 So these crushing operations do have 

 4 elevated operations.  They are going be 

 5 dropping the stone into trucks and that's going 

 6 to be typically at a ten-foot-or-so elevation, 

 7 and then the loadout onto their piles is 

 8 obviously going to be an elevated loadout.  

 9 There's going to be a conveyer, and they're 

10 load-in hopper to their crusher is actually an 

11 elevated source.  So those actual distances 

12 actually make you have to elevate the impact 

13 barrier that you're going to have for both 

14 noise and dust because, essentially, the line 

15 of sight is somewhat consistent.  I mean, 

16 you're going to have dispersion in general, but 

17 noise is typically close to a line-of-sight 

18 scenario.  So you want to basically have those 

19 elevated noise sources also impacting the 

20 barrier.  The barrier after twelve feet will be 

21 trees, which are less effective, but obviously 

22 those increase your height and your ability to 

23 potentially knock down and mitigate some of 

24 that.  

25 The soil berm is a very effective barrier 
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 1 for both impact dust and, also, for noise.  The 

 2 items I would point to specifically in the 

 3 report that are helpful to keep in context is, 

 4 for example, when we did our ambient air 

 5 monitoring, you know, we used a          

 6 twenty-four-hour standard and then we gave 

 7 one-hour results.  That's obviously based on a 

 8 health-based standard, right?  And so you can 

 9 demonstrate to the community that we don't 

10 believe that this, in any situation, would be a 

11 health-based concern, but again that does not 

12 get at the nuisance dust and concerns related 

13 to high-efficiency particle filter and 

14 ventilation systems for buildings and stuff 

15 like that, which are actually going to be 

16 dealing with more of the small particulate 

17 matter ten microns or smaller.  

18 So on February 25th, again, we detected for 

19 a one-hour time period a concentration that was 

20 actually, you know, above what would be 

21 considered a health-based standard, so it's 

22 definitely going to be a nuisance standard.  

23 And then also during that time period, I mean, 

24 these were moist surfaces with drying 

25 occurring.  This was not in August when 
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 1 everything is bone dry because you haven't had 

 2 any water.  And again, that time period was 

 3 also when we had mile-per-hour winds because we 

 4 had a weather station.  We had mile-per-hour 

 5 winds on February 25th, our high wind was 23.8 

 6 miles per hour.  

 7 Now, the interesting thing is our 

 8 background day, which was on February 15th, no 

 9 operations on the site, our concentration, same 

10 location, same monitor, was thirty-one.  On 

11 that day we had twenty-five-miles-per-hour high 

12 peak winds and our average was fifteen miles 

13 per hour.  

14 So obviously when you're moving material, 

15 obviously when you have operations on the site, 

16 although we may not even see it, there is 

17 particulate matter ten microns or less going in 

18 a downwind direction.  That's actually where we 

19 placed our monitors.  

20 We had a, you know, anemometer and the wind 

21 direction to basically tell us what was the 

22 predominate downwind direction.  We put a 

23 portable monitor there and we collected 

24 samples.  Again, this a US EPA-approved monitor 

25 and, again, it was sitting a little bit 
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 1 elevated on a ridge by itself, so that was the 

 2 first instance.  So that was sort of our 

 3 evaluation of the big picture on small microns.  

 4 When we got to the nuisance dust, that's on 

 5 Table 4 on Page 18, it's a little -- I looked 

 6 at this and I was like, "It's going to be 

 7 confusing because the units change," but again, 

 8 this is total big dust and we had have .12 

 9 milligrams per cubic meter.  The units are a 

10 thousand times different, so it would be a 

11 hundred and twenty micrograms.  So we had a 

12 hundred and twenty and then we had a forty 

13 microgram.  

14 And again, that's basically, again, a 

15 demonstration that on those locations, again, 

16 we just put out a filter on a cassette for 

17 those and we were capturing, on a filter, all 

18 the dust that that filter could collect.  It 

19 was obviously showing that there was a -- there 

20 was a dust generation as part of the operation.  

21 And again, you can go back into the weather 

22 data and you can look, and when it was not 

23 operating, we had relatively high winds, we had 

24 less than detection limit, which was basically 

25 less than twenty-four.  And then on the other 
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 1 two, like I said, we were upwards of a hundred 

 2 and twenty and forty.  So from a TSP 

 3 standpoint, the large particle, there would be 

 4 still be some of that coming off.  

 5 There's a -- the final comment I would 

 6 make.  

 7 MR. HUBER:  Mr. Traves, 

 8 when you say "TSP standpoint," what does that 

 9 mean?  

10 MR. TRAVES:  That's the 

11 total suspended particulate.  So that's, again, 

12 the larger size particulate that you would see, 

13 again, coming off typically close in 

14 operations, and that's the concern, and my 

15 opinion related to the paved roadway.  

16 The situation with -- unfortunately with 

17 any heavy equipment and truck traffic is 

18 typically when you have dry conditions and you 

19 have particles or silt or what you might call 

20 dirt just laying on the ground, it will get 

21 ground up, it will make very fine particulate.  

22 Those wheels pick it up and it spins off the 

23 wheels and comes off as cloud, right?  And that 

24 is literally total suspended particulate 

25 large-size silt that is creating that dust 
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 1 cloud.  So what essentially results is, you 

 2 either have a super, super rigid and very 

 3 specific work practice plan -- and they do have 

 4 requirements under their general permit now for 

 5 the unpaved surfaces.  We would have to figure 

 6 out - because this is paved and they're 

 7 converting it - whether they would also need a 

 8 general permit for the paved roadways, because 

 9 there's slightly different requirements, but 

10 you would typically do flushing.  You can't 

11 just do wet suppression on paved roads because 

12 it does not remove the silt.  You have to do 

13 flushing, and you can see contractors sometimes 

14 even have wheel washes.  There's a lot of other 

15 types of things which actually could be more 

16 burdensome on an operation standpoint than just 

17 erecting a physical barrier to allow that large 

18 particulate to impact something to stop it from 

19 going to the adjacent property and be a 

20 nuisance.  So that was a subsequent 

21 conversation related to the roadway.

22 MR. GOLD:  Mr. Traves, 

23 when it was nonoperational and you still have 

24 the TSP -- large portion of the TSP, in your 

25 opinion, where was that being generated from?  
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 1 MR. TRAVES:  No, when it 

 2 was nonoperational there wasn't.  That was less 

 3 than detection limit.  It reduced on the second 

 4 date.

 5 MR. GOLD:  It was .024.

 6 MR. TRAVES:  Right.  It 

 7 says, I think, not operational.  

 8 MR. GOLD: Yes. 

 9 MR. TRAVES: "Not operating 

10 DS-3."  

11 MR. GOLD:  Hm-hm.

12 MR. TRAVES:  So the unit 

13 was not operating.  It would be in the -- you 

14 know, I would have to go back and see where 

15 specifically on the map it shows the location.  

16 I believe we placed that in the same location 

17 of the prior two sampling points to get a 

18 background.

19 MR. GOLD:  Where was the 

20 wind direction that day?  Do you know?  

21 MR. TRAVES:  I would have 

22 to go back into our notes to give you that 

23 specifically.  

24 I think the wind data is up in a table up 

25 front if we have it for the 19th.  On that day 
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 1 we did do a table with the wind speed and 

 2 direction for the ambient monitoring. 

 3 MR. HUBER:  Page 11?  

 4 MR. TRAVES:  Correct.  

 5 Actually, Page 12, it's Table 2, and it 

 6 would not -- we would have it, it would be in 

 7 our field notes.  I could provide that to you 

 8 subsequently, but we only recorded it because, 

 9 essentially, that direction -- that location 

10 was the predominant downwind direction at the 

11 day on the day.

12 MR. GOLD:  So you don't 

13 have that information with you tonight? 

14 MR. TRAVES:  I would not.  

15 But again, it was not operating.  It was a 

16 predominant downwind direction from the 

17 crushing operation as a static location, and 

18 again, it was, you know, less than detection 

19 limit, so -- 

20 And again, there was a day when it wasn't 

21 creating a lot of TSP that we also did sample 

22 slightly above detection limit, but then, you 

23 know, the alternative day -- these are just 

24 snapshots, you know.  They're, you know, 

25 unfortunately not -- you know, just because of 
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 1 cost and time, it's just not extensive from the 

 2 standpoint of going out there multiple days or 

 3 weeks or years like we've done with other 

 4 commercial clients.  

 5 MR. GOLD:  Okay.

 6 MR. TRAVES:  With respect 

 7 to the noise, it is -- there is a lower impact 

 8 on the noise.  Certainly, there is a very 

 9 limited impact when you are talking about an 

10 industrial -- or commercial property, which is 

11 the Fire-Dex property to the east.  

12 Essentially, it is almost no impact.  There are 

13 some instantaneous noise levels that would be 

14 somewhat above commercial; I mean a handful.  I 

15 think it was like four, or something like that.  

16 It's summarized in the table, but it really 

17 does not have that much impact.  

18 Our primary concern was associated with the 

19 residential to the east, and again, the close 

20 proximity that the prior operational areas 

21 would get to the proposed, you know, use, 

22 residential on the southern side, and it is -- 

23 it is not a -- it was not as substantial of a 

24 high impact, but it was a definitive phase 

25 shift and it is almost twenty decibels.  So 
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 1 with that type of a phase shift, if that's 

 2 going on year-round, including the summer 

 3 months where people are outside and actually 

 4 enjoying their backyards more, it would 

 5 definitely be more of a nuisance than in the 

 6 winter where people are predominantly inside 

 7 for the residential, and so that would be -- I 

 8 would, you know, say that the way to mitigate 

 9 that, if you are going to do year-round 

10 operations and not just limit yourself to 

11 cold-weather months, would be to, again, put up 

12 a noise barrier that would be substantially 

13 high enough so that the physical sound impacts 

14 onto that and then it doesn't go offsite.  

15 And that's exactly what we saw at Fire-Dex.  

16 Because if you know how the Fire-Dex topography 

17 is, there is an elevated berm already there, 

18 and you actually go down probably about six 

19 feet or so to the outdoor picnic area where we 

20 actually placed our dosimeter.  And we had the 

21 lowest readings there, which is consistent 

22 with, again, any noise being intercepted by 

23 earthen material which is going to block that 

24 from going into the lower elevation which is 

25 where the picnic tables were.  

55
 1 So I didn't get into every step, step, 

 2 step, and I would welcome your questions, but I 

 3 wanted to point out those nuances that sort of 

 4 further support, I think, the erection of the 

 5 actual physical barrier to address the 

 6 potential concerns, especially during the dry 

 7 summer months.

 8 MR. HUBER:  So, 

 9 Mr. Traves, we have to make a record that an 

10 average person can read and understand.  

11 Can you just summarize, what problems did 

12 you identify, and then explain what solutions 

13 exactly you recommended.  

14 MR. TRAVES:  Sure.  

15 We identified that there is dust generation 

16 from the operation that, although it's not a 

17 public health issue, would represent a nuisance 

18 to the adjacent properties, and to mitigate 

19 that, the -- if you want to call it the most 

20 permanent and likely effective solution, would 

21 be to erect an actual physical barrier to that 

22 dust moving off-site to provide for the capture 

23 of the majority of that dust because of the 

24 elevated operations that actually occur on the 

25 site.  
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 1 We probably need to have it be the 

 2 twelve-foot height that we talked about, and 

 3 the benefit of that is, also, that that also 

 4 addresses what we saw was a phase shift, a 

 5 definitive nuisance potential impact on noise 

 6 to the property to the east from the, at the 

 7 time, existing location.  

 8 Noise is, you know, related to distance, so 

 9 with the proposed new location being farther 

10 from the southern property, there is -- there 

11 will just be greater assurance that you will 

12 not have noise impacts in the south with a 

13 physical barrier.

14 MR. HUBER:  Mr. Traves, 

15 for the record, can you define what kind of a 

16 berm you're talking about and where it's 

17 located in terms of your recommendation?  

18 MR. TRAVES:  Yes.  Our 

19 recommendation, given the sensitive uses, was 

20 in subsequent conversations with the City to 

21 actually place the berm along the southern and 

22 eastern property line of the subject property.  

23 So essentially the proposal is represented by 

24 the City's proposal.

25 MR. HUBER:  Exhibit E, 
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 1 that's up in front of the Commission now?  

 2 MR. MENDEL:  Exhibit C.  

 3 MR. TRAVES:  Exhibit C.

 4 MR. HUBER:  I'm sorry.

 5 MR. GOLD:  Mr. Traves, 

 6 what was your recommendation for the on-center 

 7 spacing for the evergreens?  

 8 MR. TRAVES:  We did not 

 9 have on-center spacing recommendations 

10 specifically.  

11 Typically you want them to relatively 

12 quickly become intertwined to be an effective 

13 barrier, and so, you know, I would probably 

14 leave it up to an arborist or someone like 

15 that.  You definitely -- you know, the more 

16 gaps you leave, you literally have no impact on 

17 dust or noise.  You definitely want to have 

18 them spaced so that there's -- they're close in 

19 and then impact reduction just continues to be 

20 improved as they grow bigger and closer 

21 together.

22 MR. GOLD:  In your 

23 experience, what would you recommend?  A single 

24 line or would you recommend staggered spacing?  

25 MR. TRAVES:  Well, we have 
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 1 actually recommended -- at another location 

 2 that was protecting a residential area, we were 

 3 working for a municipality associated with a 

 4 big material handling operation, coal-related, 

 5 and we actually had multiple layers, actually a 

 6 three-row-type of situation.  I think the dust 

 7 generation here is intermittent and it's not 

 8 the same characteristic.  

 9 So, again, you want to have intertwining of 

10 the -- of the greenery to provide the 

11 additional filtration and reduction of noise, 

12 so I would leave it up to an arborist.  I don't 

13 think you need to have multiple rows to further 

14 provide additional controllable noise or -- but 

15 you could stagger them.  

16 Again, I would leave it up to an arborist, 

17 but you do want to have a -- you don't want 

18 to -- if you can see gaps, those are available 

19 gaps that noise and TSP or PM10 can just flow 

20 through.  So when you close up those gaps, you 

21 eliminate that feasibility.

22 MR. HUBER:  Mr. Traves, 

23 what is the width and the height of the berm 

24 that you are recommending?  

25 MR. TRAVES:  I would agree 
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 1 that you would recommend something that would 

 2 be a minimum of twelve feet.  And again, that's 

 3 based on the elevated surfaces.  And then I 

 4 would not disagree with the City's Engineer's 

 5 determination that to be able to provide for an 

 6 adequate design of a berm of that height, you 

 7 need to have the approximate forty-eight feet 

 8 distance to allow for maintenance and, you 

 9 know, just general placement of the trees and 

10 things like that.  I didn't specify the 

11 specific widths, but, you know, the width comes 

12 kind of from the height.  

13 MR. HUBER:  If the 

14 Applicant proposes to pave the ingress and 

15 egress road off of Progress Drive, why is a 

16 berm necessary between that road and the    

17 Fire-Dex property?  In your opinion.

18 MR. TRAVES:  In my opinion, 

19 it's a permanent solution or an opportunity to 

20 further reduce any emissions that might be 

21 coming even if they do maintain that paved 

22 surface.  

23 Based on our experience when we were out 

24 there in February and March and the wetter 

25 months, there would be lots of tracking going 
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 1 on.  And remember, their primary dust control 

 2 for the summer months is going to be wet 

 3 suppression, right?  So they're going to be 

 4 theoretically putting down water.  

 5 So again, when trucks come in, it carries 

 6 onto their vehicles that's caught and carried 

 7 out on the concrete pavement.  So entry and 

 8 exit is going to accumulate silt, and unless 

 9 you have a very effective silt-removal program, 

10 flushing, you buy a road sweeper, you're out 

11 there three or four times a day sweeping your 

12 road, getting that off of there, you will not 

13 have an effective dust control without having 

14 some impact barrier that prevents it from going 

15 further than where the road is.

16 MR. HUBER:  Mr. Traves, do 

17 you have an opinion as to whether a six-foot 

18 berm might, in fact, be adequate to deal with 

19 the problems that you discussed?  

20 MR. TRAVES:  It would 

21 definitely not be adequate in the elevated 

22 areas of the operating zone, and my experience 

23 would tell me that it would -- it would not be 

24 adequate for the adjacent building in regards 

25 to their intakes and such.
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 1 MR. HUBER:  You're talking 

 2 about the Fire-Dex property?  

 3 MR. TRAVES:  The Fire-Dex 

 4 property.  Unless, you know, we did modeling, 

 5 which we could actually do because you 

 6 basically have a fugitive source, you would 

 7 just put a volume source -- 

 8 MS. CHANDLER:  I'm going to 

 9 object again about his basis of knowledge for 

10 that statement.  There's been no testimony 

11 about Fire-Dex, nor was there anything in the 

12 report about the interior operations of Fire-

13 Dex.

14 MR. TRAVES:  Right.  So I'm 

15 assuming -- 

16 MR. CHAIRMAN:  One moment.

17 MR. TRAVES:  -- that there 

18 are -- okay.

19 MR. CHAIRMAN:  We're going to 

20 overrule that objection.  

21 You really didn't mention much about the 

22 intakes, it was mostly about the driveway.  Go 

23 ahead.

24 MR. TRAVES:  Very good.  

25 So if you look at the topographic reliefs, 
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 1 there is a little bit of a difference in the 

 2 topography, but given the height of the 

 3 building -- and what happens when you generate 

 4 dust is, obviously the large particles don't 

 5 travel as far, but the small particles, like 

 6 the PM10 - which, again, will accumulate on 

 7 filters and will be a nuisance, especially if 

 8 you have high efficiency filters - will travel 

 9 large distances.  So the limited distance they 

10 have there of less than a hundred feet would 

11 suggest that if you don't have a barrier that 

12 is taller than what is going to be dispersed 

13 from the vehicle traffic, you will not have an 

14 effective -- you will not have effective 

15 mitigation for the dispersed particulate 

16 because it will just go up over the top.  It 

17 has enough of that velocity as a volume source 

18 to do that.

19 MR. HUBER:  Is the close 

20 distance between the Fire-Dex property and that 

21 roadway a factor?  

22 MR. TRAVES:  It would 

23 typically not be beneficial to Fire-Dex to -- 

24 if it did not have any tall barrier there to 

25 minimize their dust impacts.  There is a little 
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 1 bit related to like the way dispersion works, 

 2 and that's why we would actually like to model 

 3 it, but if you have a really tall building and 

 4 their intakes are on the roof and the building 

 5 is -- you know, is thirty feet up to the roof 

 6 and their -- that would be the only -- and 

 7 again, I have not evaluated that, but that 

 8 would be the most likely scenario where if you 

 9 had a lower berm, it might be acceptable 

10 because you're knocking down big particulate 

11 that then -- that is not able to reaccumulate 

12 on their property and be resuspended.  

13 The big issue with particulates is they're 

14 constantly being resuspended in the air or with 

15 any other activity, so that would depend on the 

16 specific engineering or orientation of the 

17 Fire-Dex building.

18 MR. HUBER:  Is the testing 

19 that you did for dust particulate and for noise 

20 conducted within the acceptable standards in 

21 your area of expertise?  

22 MR. TRAVES:  Yes.

23 MR. HUBER:  How many days 

24 did you do testing?  

25 MR. TRAVES:  We did the -- 
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 1 I actually have that, and it was a snapshot.  

 2 So we did the PM10 monitoring for five 

 3 operating days and two background days over a 

 4 two-week time period to give us some 

 5 variability.  

 6 We did the TSP dust sampling for two 

 7 different days and then one day, and those were 

 8 not when we had done the PM10 monitoring.  

 9 And then we did do visible emissions.  

10 Actually, we did an opacity reading on two 

11 different occasions and, actually, very wet 

12 day -- I didn't mention this, but a very wet 

13 day, and we actually did find some -- you know, 

14 we did see -- Chuck, my principal consultant, 

15 is an Ohio EPA-certified Method 9 observer -- 

16 opacity reader, and he did actually see visible 

17 emissions.  They were low.  They were around -- 

18 his three-minute reading was around about two 

19 percent opacity.  The limit is ten.

20 But again, this date was on March 25th.  

21 And I can go back to the, you know, weather 

22 stuff, I guarantee you everything was soaked.  

23 I think I remember that day, it might have even 

24 been snowing.  

25 You can do the readings in a lot of 
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 1 different conditions, even when it rains, but 

 2 again, there are visible emissions, and 

 3 typically those are going to be the total 

 4 suspended particulate or larger particles.  

 5 And then, you know, there are lots of PM10 

 6 that is being generated by this operation.  Not 

 7 that with the proper mitigation it cannot be 

 8 located and successfully operated without 

 9 nuisance to the adjacent properties.

10 MR. HUBER:  Your findings 

11 and your recommendations are set out in your 

12 written report which has been reduced to the 

13 Commission as Exhibit A?  That's your written 

14 report?  

15 MR. TRAVES:  Yes.  

16 And the only thing we didn't really 

17 cover -- really address specifically in the 

18 report, because it was not operating at the 

19 time, was really the paved road and the vehicle 

20 traffic bringing in and really loading out.  

21 They were not loading out any trucks during our 

22 time and they were not bringing any concrete 

23 in, at least in our observation.

24 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Anything else?  

25 MR. HUBER:  No.
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 1 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Do the 

 2 Commission members have any other questions of 

 3 Mr. Traves?  

 4 Ms. Chandler, do you have any questions for 

 5 Mr. Traves?  

 6 MS. CHANDLER:  In your 

 7 executive summary, you indicate that the 

 8 overall objective was to provide the         

 9 City of Medina with detailed information and 

10 evaluation on environmental aspects, correct?  

11 So your goal was to provide the City with 

12 detail that it was going to use to create a 

13 site plan, is that right, to make 

14 recommendations?  

15 MR. TRAVES:  Yes.  

16 And if you look in my proposal, we would be 

17 talking about two different scenarios.  One is 

18 the current operations, and we would try to use 

19 that information to discuss potential impacts 

20 from, at that time, what was the proposed 

21 relocation of the observation.

22 MS. CHANDLER:  But I'm 

23 looking at your report, Mr. Traves, the 

24 specific report that you made recommendations 

25 to the City of Medina, correct?
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 1 MR. TRAVES:  Yes.

 2 MS. CHANDLER:  Okay.  And 

 3 you're aware that there is a gravel driveway 

 4 west of the proposed Fechko driveway, correct?

 5 MR. TRAVES:  I'm aware that 

 6 there was a previous -- yes, there's kind of 

 7 like twins there.

 8 MS. CHANDLER:  So that's a 

 9 driveway that's gravel?  It generates dust, 

10 correct?

11 MR. TRAVES:  Yes, I would 

12 say that.

13 MS. CHANDLER:  And you're 

14 aware that Fechko and Fire-Dex are downwind of 

15 Osborne, correct?

16 MR. TRAVES:  It would 

17 really depend on the prevailing wind direction 

18 at the time, but no, I could not say that it -- 

19 MS. CHANDLER:  They're 

20 south -- 

21 MR. TRAVES:  -- is 

22 downwind.  

23 MS. CHANDLER:  They're   

24 south of -- Fire-Dex and Fechko are south of 

25 the Osborne operation.  
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 1 MR. TRAVES:  Right.  I 

 2 would not want -- I mean, we could look at a -- 

 3 you know, a wind rose -- 

 4 MS. CHANDLER:  I'm just 

 5 asking you a question.  

 6 MR. TRAVES: It's not -- 

 7 MS. CHANDLER:  Can we agree 

 8 it's south?

 9 MR. TRAVES:  No, we can't 

10 agree that they are downwind of Osborne.

11 MS. CHANDLER:  We can agree 

12 they're -- it's south?

13 MR. TRAVES:  Correct.  We 

14 can agree that -- we can agree that they are 

15 south.

16 MS. CHANDLER:  That it's?  

17 South?  

18 MR. TRAVES:  Yes.

19 MS. CHANDLER:  Okay.  So I'm 

20 a little confused about the summary of 

21 recommendations and the representation in that.  

22 So -- 

23 MR. HUBER:  What page are 

24 we on, Maryann?  

25 MS. CHANDLER:  We are on 
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 1 Roman Numeral VI, Sub 6.  

 2 Now, you state that that summary of 

 3 recommendations is based on the major findings 

 4 and conclusions, correct?  That's what you 

 5 wrote?  

 6 MR. TRAVES:  Correct.

 7 MS. CHANDLER:  You indicate 

 8 that you're the author of that report, correct?  

 9 MR. TRAVES:  Correct.

10 MS. CHANDLER:  So you read it 

11 before it was submitted?

12 MR. TRAVES:  Yes, I did.

13 MS. CHANDLER:  Okay.

14 MR. TRAVES:  I was the 

15 primary author.

16 MS. CHANDLER:  So what 

17 recommendations do you make to the north, 

18 meaning the boundary line between Fechko and 

19 Fire-Dex?  What recommendations do you 

20 specifically make in your summary?

21 MR. TRAVES:  In the summary 

22 we didn't specifically comment on that.

23 MS. CHANDLER:  You made none?

24 MR. TRAVES:  We didn't 

25 specifically comment on that at that time.
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 1 MS. CHANDLER:  I'm asking if 

 2 you made a recommendation about putting 

 3 anything at the north boundary?

 4 MR. TRAVES:  Well, the 

 5 north boundary is not Fire-Dex.

 6 MS. CHANDLER:  Do I have to 

 7 read the whole -- 

 8 MR. TRAVES:  That's the 

 9 eastern boundary of the site.

10 MS. CHANDLER:  To Fire-Dex?

11 MR. TRAVES:  Yes.  It's the 

12 eastern boundary of the site.

13 MS. CHANDLER:  It's north?

14 MR. TRAVES:  No.  It runs 

15 along the eastern boundary of the site because 

16 you have an unpaved road that is in the western 

17 side of Fire-Dex.

18 MS. CHANDLER:  So Fire-Dex 

19 encompasses two different boundaries - Is that 

20 what you're saying - The west boundary and the 

21 north boundary?  

22 MR. TRAVES:  There's a 

23 small section that is the north boundary, 

24 correct.  And then there's a whole section 

25 which is the eastern side.
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 1 MS. CHANDLER:  But you make 

 2 no recommendations concerning the boundary 

 3 between Fire-Dex and Fechko?  Just to have it 

 4 more simply stated.  

 5 MR. TRAVES:  I don't know 

 6 if I would state that because I would have lots 

 7 of different findings and I -- the scenario 

 8 here is that you are proposing to eliminate a 

 9 winter operation -- 

10 MS. CHANDLER:  I'm asking 

11 you -- 

12 MR. TRAVES:  No, I'm giving 

13 you feedback.

14 MS. CHANDLER:  -- if it's in 

15 your summary of recommendations?

16 MR. TRAVES:  Your -- my 

17 summary of recommendations were based on the 

18 specific conditions that were present at the 

19 time when we were doing our evaluation, and 

20 then an extrapolation based on the facts at 

21 that time.

22 MS. CHANDLER:  Could you read 

23 Number 2 please, Mr. Traves.  

24 MR. TRAVES:  Sure, I can.  

25 "Require the proposed permanent concrete 
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 1 crushing operation to be relocated 

 2 approximately two hundred feet north of the 

 3 southern adjacent property or include in the 

 4 site plan requirements for the installation of 

 5 an elevated soil berm with evergreen trees."  

 6 That's a summary, and I discussed before, 

 7 an operation is not just the placement of 

 8 the -- 

 9 MS. CHANDLER:  I'm asking -- 

10 MR. TRAVES:  -- crusher.

11 MS. CHANDLER:  -- you the 

12 most basic questions.  

13 MR. TRAVES:  Right.

14 MS. CHANDLER:  Are you 

15 recommending any earthen mound elevated soil 

16 berm with evergreen trees between Fire-Dex and 

17 Fechko at any point?

18 MR. TRAVES:  When I 

19 looked -- 

20 MS. CHANDLER:  No, I was 

21 asking -- 

22 MR. TRAVES:  No.  You had 

23 changed the location of the proposed permanent 

24 location now to a location which is closer to 

25 Fire-Dex, actually, than what was proposed in 
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 1 the actual document that I received at the time 

 2 I conducted my study.  We were looking at the 

 3 placement of that crusher to be probably within 

 4 fifty feet or seventy feet of the southern 

 5 property line.  So it has moved substantially 

 6 north.  

 7 And I certainly know that that would be 

 8 available, counsel, as to what that document -- 

 9 you know, what that prior document was that was 

10 provided.  The proposed location was much more 

11 southerly than the more centralized location 

12 that it is now.

13 MS. CHANDLER:  Mr. Traves -- 

14 MR. TRAVES:  I would want 

15 to go back to my -- 

16 MS. CHANDLER:  -- this is the 

17 existing site conditions that you tested 

18 (indicating).  Do you see that, sir?

19 MR. TRAVES:  That doesn't 

20 get to the proposed location that was provided.

21 MS. CHANDLER:  Do you agree 

22 that that was the existing site conditions that 

23 you tested?  Do you see everything on this site 

24 is the existing conditions that we were given 

25 approval by this Planning Commission to 
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 1 operate?

 2 MR. TRAVES:  Yes.

 3 MS. CHANDLER:  So that was 

 4 the approximate location of the crusher, 

 5 correct, with regard to the Fire-Dex boundary 

 6 lines?  

 7 MR. TRAVES:  Correct.

 8 MS. CHANDLER:  And your tests 

 9 and your recommendations were based on this 

10 location and the impacts from a crusher at this 

11 location, correct?

12 MR. TRAVES:  I said -- the 

13 Number 2 bullet says, "Require the proposed 

14 permanent concrete."  It didn't talk anything 

15 about -- 

16 MS. CHANDLER:  I'm asking you 

17 about your testing -- 

18 MR. TRAVES:  No, I'm 

19 talking about the specific point.  

20 MS. RUSSELL:  Excuse me, if 

21 I could.  We have a court reporter who is 

22 trying to take things down.  

23 MR. TRAVES: Sure. 

24 MS. RUSSELL:  If you could, 

25 please let Mr. Traves finish what he's saying, 
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 1 and then if you have a follow-up question, I 

 2 understand, but please don't interrupt.

 3 MS. CHANDLER:  Thank you.  

 4 MR. TRAVES:  My bullet 

 5 Number 2 addresses the proposed permanent 

 6 concrete crushing operation that I was provided 

 7 at the time as the planned permanent concrete 

 8 crushing location.  That location is no longer 

 9 accurate.  That location has been changed to be 

10 centralized into the site.  I mean, I would 

11 have to see where it was relocated based on -- 

12 but I can tell you for a fact that the big pile 

13 of stone that is coming off, that is going to 

14 be your stone pile, is much closer to the 

15 eastern property line and much closer to Fire-

16 Dex.  

17 So my conclusion was based on permanent -- 

18 MR. HUBER:  Mr. Traves, 

19 I'm kind of confused.  Just let me clear this 

20 up.  

21 So in light of the change in location, then 

22 your conclusion now is that there should be an 

23 earthen berm between the Fechko property and 

24 the Fire-Dex property?  Is that what you're 

25 saying?  
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 1 MS. CHANDLER:  Mr. Huber, I 

 2 would ask that you don't lead the witness with 

 3 those sorts of questions.  I was questioning 

 4 the witness.  

 5 MR. HUBER:  Well, I'm 

 6 listening and confused, and we're making a 

 7 record and I'm trying -- 

 8 MS. CHANDLER:  And I'll get 

 9 to that.  

10 MR. HUBER:  -- to keep the 

11 record clear.  But I just want to know -- want 

12 him to answer that question.

13 MR. TRAVES:  I think -- 

14 thank you.  

15 I think I had previously restated that 

16 essentially, the fact that there are changes to 

17 the proposed permanent location of that 

18 operation and the associated auxiliary 

19 equipment, that I agree with the City that the 

20 berm should be extended to the north in the 

21 distance towards Fire-Dex.  Because our study 

22 shows, for the location that we looked at, that 

23 when you're more than even two hundred feet 

24 away, you're having particulate matter impacts 

25 that are clearly evident, even in one hour, 
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 1 above the national ambient air quality 

 2 standard, that are going to impact off-site 

 3 properties.

 4 MR. GOLD:  Ms. Chandler.

 5 MS. CHANDLER:  I would like 

 6 to -- 

 7 MR. GOLD:  Ms. Chandler.  

 8 MS. CHANDLER: Yes?  

 9 MR. GOLD:  Giving a nod 

10 to expediency so we can progress from this 

11 point, this plan represents that this 

12 Commission gave you approval -- or your client 

13 approval for the crushing of the existing rock 

14 pile in order to provide them an opportunity to 

15 crush that pile in the most expedient manner 

16 possible.

17 MS. CHANDLER:  May I 

18 interrupt?

19 MR. GOLD:  We never -- 

20 MS. CHANDLER: Okay. 

21 MR. GOLD:  We never gave 

22 approval for this location to be the permanent 

23 location of the crusher.

24 MS. CHANDLER:  I comprehend 

25 that entirely.  But Mr. Traves did testing in 
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 1 the field.  His testing -- 

 2 MR. GOLD:  We also 

 3 brought that up.

 4 MS. CHANDLER:  His testing 

 5 was based -- 

 6 MR. GOLD: We also 

 7 brought that point up, Ms. Chandler. 

 8 MS. CHANDLER:  His testing 

 9 was based on this location.  

10 MR. GOLD:  Ms. Chandler, 

11 we also brought that point up.  The notes will 

12 show -- 

13 MS. CHANDLER: Okay. 

14 MR. GOLD:  -- that we 

15 also stated that we wanted to try to replicate 

16 where the more permanent location of the 

17 crusher was going to be, but in order for your 

18 client to be able to crush the existing rocks, 

19 we understood the fact that it would not give 

20 us a hundred percent accurate results.  

21 We tried to do it as best we can, giving 

22 the nod to your client and, also, to give us a 

23 report that would give us the most accurate 

24 that we could possibly have without doing a 

25 hundred percent modeling.  

79
 1 MS. CHANDLER:  I appreciate 

 2 your statement.  

 3 These test results were based on a machine 

 4 in this location.  Is that correct?

 5 MR. TRAVES:  Yes, and 

 6 associated operations.

 7 MS. CHANDLER:  The results of 

 8 your -- 

 9 MR. TRAVES:  And the 

10 associated operations.

11 MS. CHANDLER:  The results of 

12 your tests were based on the machine being 

13 where it's shown on our existing conditions 

14 site plan from the September meeting of last 

15 year?  

16 MR. TRAVES:  Yes.

17 MS. CHANDLER:  And our 

18 proposed location -- 

19 MR. TRAVES:  Your new 

20 proposed location.  That was not the proposed 

21 location -- 

22 MS. CHANDLER: The one -- 

23 MR. TRAVES:  -- that I was 

24 given to -- 

25 MS. CHANDLER:  The one you 
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 1 refer to -- I'll let you finish, you let me 

 2 finish, please.  

 3 The proposed location that you based some 

 4 of your recommendations on, is that accurately 

 5 depicted in this site plan that's in front of 

 6 you?

 7 MR. GOLD:  And that's 

 8 Exhibit 2?  

 9 MS. CHANDLER:  And I'll note 

10 that as Exhibit 2 from the September meeting.  

11 That was our proposed permanent location?  

12 MR. TRAVES:  I would 

13 believe so, yes.

14 MS. CHANDLER:  So your 

15 recommendation is to relocate the crusher 

16 approximately two hundred feet north of the 

17 proposed permanent location, correct?  

18 So Number 2, one of your recommendations 

19 was to require the proposed permanent concrete 

20 crushing to be moved two hundred feet north of 

21 the southern boundary.  So that means you're 

22 saying move it closer to Fire-Dex, correct, 

23 from where we proposed it last September.  

24 MR. TRAVES:  It would wind 

25 up going more central to the site, correct.
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 1 MS. CHANDLER:  And you still 

 2 didn't make a recommendation about mitigation 

 3 to Fire-Dex, correct?

 4 MR. TRAVES:  The data in 

 5 the report supports a dust mitigation and noise 

 6 mitigation barrier and moving the site -- 

 7 moving that permanent location more central 

 8 makes me conclude, since I've become aware of 

 9 it, that that is a reasonable -- that's a 

10 reasonable action to be taken and supported by 

11 the data.  I mean, we can do the measurements 

12 on the distance of the PM10 monitor that was 

13 actually used to evaluate the -- to 

14 specifically evaluate the particulate loading 

15 and, you know, we can show that distance in 

16 representation to the new proposed location 

17 which is closer to Fire-Dex.

18 MS. CHANDLER:  Do you mention 

19 anything in Item Number 2 about the eastern 

20 Lincoln Crossing boundary?

21 MR. TRAVES:  No.

22 MS. CHANDLER:  In Number 4, 

23 you mention the requirement of installing "a 

24 noise barrier between the proposed location of 

25 the permanent crushing operation and the 
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 1 adjacent southern property," and then you 

 2 state, "If the crushing operation is not 

 3 relocated approximately two hundred feet 

 4 further to the north."  

 5 So your position there with regard to 

 6 Number 4 is, again, an either/or.  "Require the 

 7 installation of a noise barrier between the 

 8 proposed location of the permanent crushing" or 

 9 move it two hundred feet north from the 

10 southern property line, correct?  

11 MR. TRAVES:  That's the 

12 minimum recommendation that we had.  The body 

13 of the report has a lot more information in 

14 there than the executive summary bullet points.

15 MS. CHANDLER:  We'll get to 

16 that.  

17 MR. TRAVES:  Sure.

18 MS. CHANDLER:  And in    

19 Number 4, do you mention the eastern boundary?  

20 Any recommendations for the eastern boundary?

21 MR. TRAVES:  No, I did not.  

22 I had specific comments in the report about 

23 the noise impacts and stated, I think in the 

24 report, that the fact that they were doing the 

25 crushing during the winter months would 
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 1 actually limit the need for a potential noise 

 2 barrier because, frankly, people are not 

 3 outside as much and they would not be as much 

 4 of a likely nuisance.  But it's very clear that 

 5 on the eastern property line that there's phase 

 6 shift and there will be a nuisance if people 

 7 are routinely outside of their residences.  

 8 That's in the body of the report.

 9 MS. CHANDLER:  But you don't 

10 mention it as a major finding or conclusion?

11 MR. TRAVES:  Because, 

12 again, the proposed evaluation that I was 

13 evaluating was that they were -- you were going 

14 to operate from December to April.  That was my 

15 specific factual basis of making extrapolations 

16 from my study to what is proposed 

17 recommendations for mitigating impacts.  

18 If you would have told me that you want to 

19 do it year-round and you would have came into 

20 the council and said, "We want to do it 

21 year-round," I would have totally changed my 

22 recommendations, because I know when you have 

23 the summer and you go six weeks without 

24 moisture, the dust generation and the outdoor 

25 noise impacts are going to be substantially 
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 1 different.  And what my -- my baseline 

 2 conditions that I was doing my recommendations 

 3 on were that the operation was only going to 

 4 operate during the winter, during these very 

 5 high moistures, and during the time period 

 6 where people are not normally outside.

 7 MS. CHANDLER:  So you believe 

 8 that the time of year changes these results?  

 9 MR. TRAVES:  It changes my 

10 conclusions and recommendations, clearly.  

11 Because during the summer you're going to have 

12 totally different conditions on moisture and 

13 totally different -- if we were to go out and 

14 monitor the operation during August, I 

15 guarantee you my professional opinion is that 

16 we would find substantially worse results.

17 MS. CHANDLER:  And that's 

18 where a work practices plan comes into play, 

19 correct, with watering?  You mentioned watering 

20 a couple times in your report.  

21 MR. TRAVES:  A work 

22 practice plan is a prescriptive requirement 

23 that even Ohio EPA requires on -- if you want 

24 to call it, you know, larger sources and more 

25 substantial particulate sources.  When you have 
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 1 sensitive receptors with respect to nuisance 

 2 dust, it's a reasonable operating activity to 

 3 require in addition to a fixed barrier, which 

 4 would be reasonable if you change the situation 

 5 where it is not limited to simply December 

 6 through April, but you're going to operate, 

 7 theoretically, throughout the entire summer.

 8 MS. CHANDLER:  But it would 

 9 change the work practices?

10 MR. TRAVES:  Somewhat, but 

11 work practices would apply.  And if you have 

12 snow coverage, you don't have to do watering, 

13 but certainly you can have dry winter periods 

14 also.  And that was demonstrated, as you see in 

15 the data, as we reference our comments section 

16 in Table 3, it says where we had the highest 

17 results, "Continued moist surfaces with some 

18 drying occurring.  Very high wind speed 

19 conditions.  Warmer.  No precipitation for five 

20 days."  

21 On that day, where we put our PM10 monitor, 

22 we had a reading of -- we had a one-hour max 

23 reading of one hundred and sixty-four 

24 micrograms per cubic meter, which is well above 

25 the US EPA twenty-four-hour standard, but it 
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 1 clearly shows a high impact.  Our high impact 

 2 was fifteen-minute concentration with two 

 3 hundred and six.  

 4 So if you change the seasonality of an 

 5 operation you're definitely going to change my 

 6 opinion and my representation of whatever 

 7 recommendations or conclusions are for a 

 8 report.  I was projecting onto a proposal that 

 9 was, "We are going to operate from December 

10 through April."  

11 MS. CHANDLER:  So as it 

12 concerns your noise results, directing your 

13 attention to Page 26 of the report -- 

14 MR. TRAVES:  Sure.

15 MS. CHANDLER:  -- you have 

16 indicated that -- and again, this is with the 

17 centrally located crushing location and any 

18 other activity going on, on the site, correct?

19 MR. TRAVES:  No.  Because 

20 you guys were not receiving material and have 

21 associated activities that you will be doing 

22 under the permanent location because you want 

23 to both receive and operate your system at the 

24 same time.  If you're having trucks coming in 

25 and dropping off loads, if you're having trucks 
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 1 being loaded at the same time the crusher is 

 2 operating, you're going to have additional 

 3 noise.  

 4 So these readings and my extrapolations are 

 5 based on a statement that was made in the 

 6 record, I believe, that you would only crush 

 7 during the winter months and you would only 

 8 receive materials and ship materials in the 

 9 summer months.  That was the representation.  

10 So under my professional opinion, since you 

11 are changing that activity and you're going to 

12 be doing it all the time, I would agree that 

13 it's reasonable to put up a noise mitigation 

14 barrier and dust mitigation barrier because, 

15 frankly, we didn't have any truck traffic 

16 during any of the time we were actually on the 

17 site.  We did not observe, you know, multiple 

18 loads being deposited, we didn't observe trucks 

19 being loaded, any of that activity, and that 

20 will be occurring as I understand what has been 

21 proposed.

22 MS. CHANDLER:  Your 

23 indication, based on the activity you viewed, 

24 was that there were no impacts and that was 

25 currently with the existing site conditions?
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 1 MR. TRAVES:  With the 

 2 existing operations.

 3 MS. CHANDLER:  No mounds, no 

 4 trees, but crushing going on and taking place?  

 5 MR. TRAVES:  All they were 

 6 doing was literally moving from the pile, front 

 7 end loader into the crusher, and then going off 

 8 on a conveyor onto a pile.  And yes, that was 

 9 based on those operations, correct.

10 MS. CHANDLER:  And your 

11 opinion with regard to noise was that it was 

12 minimal impact?

13 MR. TRAVES:  Correct.  

14 And what I just stated for the record was 

15 that there is a substantial change in elevation 

16 down to the actual picnic area which we picked, 

17 instead of on the top of the -- on the top of 

18 the existing elevation, which I think in the 

19 prior -- I did a little -- I did a little 

20 look-see and I think it was actually -- it was 

21 about eight feet actually.  The existing 

22 topographic relief that occurs from where the 

23 base level was of where the existing crusher is 

24 to where it looks on a topographic lines up to 

25 Fire-Dex, it's like eight feet as it is right 
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 1 now.  

 2 Now, I would assume you're going to improve 

 3 that site, you're going to expand your 

 4 operational area.  All that grass and 

 5 vegetation or where that big pile of concrete 

 6 was is not there anymore because you crushed.  

 7 If you are going to make that an operational 

 8 area, you're going to have trucks being loaded 

 9 over there and you're going to have equipment 

10 moving.  So it is, again, from a dust-control 

11 standpoint, and from noise mitigation, it is 

12 reasonable to say with the change that that's a 

13 reasonable activity to require.

14 MS. CHANDLER:  So your report 

15 did not -- your summary of recommendations 

16 didn't anticipate any of these operational 

17 changes that you're describing in detail right 

18 now?  You didn't take into consideration any of 

19 those items when you made these 

20 recommendations?  Is that what you're saying?  

21 MR. TRAVES:  I'm saying the 

22 data that actually is in the report can support 

23 those recommendations that the City has made 

24 that I am now aware of based on me just 

25 becoming aware that, number one, you're 
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 1 changing your operational footprint, and number 

 2 two, you're changing your operational schedule 

 3 and the frequency of that schedule.  

 4 So I would not -- and, you know, I would 

 5 not disagree with any of the proposals and 

 6 would recommend similar types of measures being 

 7 taken in my report with the new information.

 8 MS. CHANDLER:  So your 

 9 recommendation now, today, is changing from 

10 what you recommended here in your April 24th 

11 report, because you believe there will be 

12 greater crushing activity on the site; is that 

13 correct?

14 MR. TRAVES:  No, I didn't 

15 state that.  I said you were going to be doing 

16 your crushing operations in a different 

17 schedule.  You were going to be doing it during 

18 the dry weather months, and you're going to be 

19 doing it in an operationally different area 

20 than I previously had expectation for, and, you 

21 know, you're going to be changing the actual 

22 site contours because you're going to be 

23 improving the site.  

24 So I'm just saying from that standpoint, 

25 with the first notice of you guys are going to 
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 1 be doing this year-round, you guys are going to 

 2 be receiving materials at the same time as 

 3 you're crushing, you're going to be shipping 

 4 materials out at the same time you're doing the 

 5 other operation.  It will increase noise 

 6 levels.  It will increase noise levels, 

 7 therefore, yes, it does justify the addition of 

 8 an actual permanent barrier.

 9 MS. CHANDLER:  You didn't 

10 think to include any of those recommendations?

11 MR. TRAVES:  Again, I would 

12 say to you the facts that I was using as a 

13 scenario did not include you crushing on a 

14 year-round basis; you shipping and receiving 

15 materials when you were actually doing your 

16 crushing operation and the location that is now 

17 considered the preferred location has actually 

18 changed.

19 MS. CHANDLER:  Mr. Traves, 

20 when did you have a conversation with the City 

21 about the changes?  When was it brought to your 

22 attention that they were recommending 

23 year-round approval?

24 MR. TRAVES:  I didn't 

25 actually observe that directly from them.  I 
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 1 looked at the plan packet and I saw that you 

 2 didn't have a restriction on your operating 

 3 schedule for the time period during the year, 

 4 and you didn't have a restriction on receiving 

 5 materials and shipping materials at the same 

 6 time you were crushing, which, again, was in 

 7 the prior information that I was provided.

 8 MS. CHANDLER:  And you 

 9 mentioned in your report that you also did the 

10 testing at Osborne, correct?

11 MR. TRAVES:  Correct.

12 MS. CHANDLER:  And you 

13 mentioned in your report that this site is 

14 significantly different than Osborne.  Is that 

15 correct?

16 MR. TRAVES:  I would want 

17 to read the quote, but it was -- it was lower 

18 than -- 

19 MS. CHANDLER:  You were 

20 talking about the E-BAM testing.  

21 MR. TRAVES:  It was lower 

22 in noise, I think, specifically.  I don't think 

23 we commented in regards to dust particles.

24 MS. CHANDLER:  And you would 

25 agree this is a significantly smaller 
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 1 operation?

 2 MR. TRAVES:  I would say 

 3 again, the noise results that we found stand on 

 4 their own.  Compared to Osborne, there were 

 5 much less frequent impact noises above, you 

 6 know, a hundred or a hundred and fifteen 

 7 decibels.  That could be characteristic of the 

 8 type of concrete they had.  They didn't have 

 9 the concrete that had rebar or it wasn't at a, 

10 you know, specific hardness.  I'm not going to 

11 address those types of variables, but I would 

12 just state that we did make a comment that the 

13 noise impacts did not have the high elevated 

14 impact noise levels that was present at 

15 Osborne, which certainly, you know, are 

16 demonstrated in the results.  You know, it's on 

17 the graphs.

18 MS. CHANDLER:  I have nothing 

19 further.  

20 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.  

21 Mr. Huber, do you have anything?  Any other 

22 questions?  

23 MR. HUBER:  No.

24 Thank you, Lance.

25 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very 
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 1 much, sir.

 2 Ms. Chandler, do you have anything else 

 3 right at the moment?  

 4 MS. CHANDLER:          No.  I mean, I 

 5 have witnesses I would like to call, so if 

 6 that's what you would like me to do, I'm happy 

 7 to start.

 8 MR. CHAIRMAN:          Sure, go ahead.

 9 MR. HUBER:             You know, 

10 before we do that, why don't we hear from 

11 Mr. Armstrong - He's here from Fire-Dex - or 

12 no?  

13 MR. CHAIRMAN:          Do you care if 

14 we hear Mr. Armstrong while some of those 

15 questions are still -- 

16 MS. CHANDLER:          He's the only 

17 public hearing -- 

18 MR. CHAIRMAN:          Person.

19 MS. CHANDLER:          That's fine, we 

20 can let him.  

21 MR. CHAIRMAN:          Then at this 

22 time I'll open the public hearing and ask if 

23 there's anyone present that would like to make 

24 any comments for or against the application.  

25 Sir, if you give your name and address, 

95
 1 company address is adequate, and -- 

 2 MR. ARMSTRONG:         John Armstrong.  

 3 780 South Progress Drive.  

 4 I work at Fire-Dex, I've been there about 

 5 seven years, and I'm just, I guess, here to see 

 6 what is being recommended.  If anybody has any 

 7 questions I'm certainly open to answering.  

 8 There was some issue brought up earlier 

 9 that we do have sensitive electrical equipment 

10 in our building -- in our facility.  We also 

11 have -- we produce fire-fighting gear.  

12 Obviously, if it gets a lot of dirt, it's kind 

13 of detrimental to the product.  A lot of dust 

14 and dirt would be detrimental to our electronic 

15 equipment.  Outside of that -- 

16 MR. CHAIRMAN:          Can you shed 

17 light on where any of those air intakes would 

18 be or --

19 MR. ARMSTRONG:         Yeah.  Along 

20 the -- I guess it would be the western 

21 boundary.  We do have fresh-air intakes on that 

22 side of the building and there's also -- I 

23 guess they're -- it's more of a fan, like it 

24 draws air in from the sides of the building and 

25 exhausts it through the roof.  We generally run 
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 1 those in the spring and early summer when it's 

 2 not -- you know, when it's not too hot, and 

 3 then we switch to air conditioning during the 

 4 summer months.  

 5 We have had -- I know that we had to have 

 6 our HVAC contractor come out this past -- I 

 7 guess it was -- it might have been -- it was in 

 8 the spring.  With the HVAC units that are on 

 9 the new addition in the rear of the building, 

10 there's some sort of smoke detector inside the 

11 actual HVAC that malfunctioned because of dirt.  

12 We had to pull them apart and clean them.  I 

13 don't know if that was, you know, as a result 

14 of them operating the site or if it was just -- 

15 you know, I can't specifically say that it was 

16 directly resulted from that.  I do know that 

17 when they initially started crushing there and 

18 they put the road in, the amount of dust that 

19 we were pulling into the building was pretty 

20 significant.  

21 We do have air filtration systems in our 

22 building, five of them to be exact.  They also 

23 have manometer flow meters on them.  We saw a 

24 good deal of restricted flow, I guess you could 

25 say, the more that that progressed.  
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 1 And I do know that the stockpiling, when 

 2 they do bring the concrete in, is pretty loud.  

 3 I mean, it would shake the whole building at 

 4 times.  

 5 So I think that that's -- you know, trying 

 6 to take a representative sample of -- and I'm 

 7 not saying that Mr. Fechko -- I mean, I sat 

 8 down and talked with him.  He seems to be a 

 9 nice enough guy.  I don't -- I mean, it's his 

10 property to do whatever, you know.  I 

11 understand that he's trying to make money as 

12 well, but this does -- I mean, the crushing 

13 operation definitely did have an impact on 

14 our -- especially with the stockpiling and the 

15 closer it was to the building.  

16 I don't know if anybody has any questions.

17 MR. GOLD:  Mr. Armstrong, 

18 can you tell me what type of filter you have on 

19 those air handling units on the west side of 

20 building?  

21 MR. ARMSTRONG:  I don't know 

22 the exact MERV, but it's a three-stage 

23 filtration system, so it's got a -- they're 

24 pretty high efficient as far as the filtration 

25 capacity.  It's got about a six-inch-thick 
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 1 woven filter, and then it's got a sixteen-inch 

 2 bag filter, and than there's a prefilter on the 

 3 outside of it.  And that's -- there's -- I 

 4 mean, we have five units total, but as far as 

 5 the amount of filtering we do it's quite a bit.

 6 MR. GOLD:  How often do 

 7 you change those filters?  

 8 MR. ARMSTRONG:  It depends.  

 9 In the summer when the -- we're using the air 

10 intake -- the fresh air intake, we probably 

11 change them, at least the prefilter, once every 

12 month-and-a-half.  Usually in the winter months 

13 it's about once every couple, three months, 

14 something like that.  And then the internal 

15 filters get changed semi-annually, so twice a 

16 year.

17 MR. GOLD:  So when you do 

18 your PMs, you're changing the filters?  

19 MR. ARMSTRONG:  Yes.

20 MR. GOLD:  And the 

21 prefilters you're changing yourself?  

22 MR. ARMSTRONG:  Yeah, we do 

23 all the service on them ourselves.

24 MR. GOLD:  And you do the 

25 PMs yourself, too?  
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 1 MR. ARMSTRONG:  Yes.

 2 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Does 

 3 anybody else have any questions of 

 4 Mr. Armstrong?  

 5 MR. HUNT:  Just for the 

 6 information of the Board.  

 7 Mr. Armstrong, what are the number of fresh 

 8 air intakes on the west side of your Fire-Dex 

 9 building?  

10 MR. ARMSTRONG:  There's one to 

11 the south and there's one, two -- there would 

12 be four fresh air intakes on the western side 

13 of the building.

14 MR. HUNT:  And how high 

15 are those intakes on that side of the building 

16 from ground?

17 MR. ARMSTRONG:  On the 

18 addition they are probably ten feet, twelve 

19 feet from the ground, and on the legacy 

20 building, I'm guessing that they are probably 

21 about nine feet and they are approximately nine 

22 foot by nine foot, you know, roof or openings 

23 with like a screen.

24 MR. HUNT:  Thank you.

25 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Anybody else 
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 1 have any questions of Mr. Armstrong?  

 2 MS. CHANDLER:  I just have a 

 3 couple, Mr. Armstrong.  I don't mean to talk to 

 4 your back, I'll just come up.

 5 MR. ARMSTRONG: It's okay. 

 6 MS. CHANDLER:  I hate to 

 7 stand up here next to everyone, but I would 

 8 just rather talk directly to you.  

 9 How long have you been with Fire-Dex?  

10 MR. ARMSTRONG:  Seven years.

11 MS. CHANDLER:  Seven years.  

12 And the other -- you're on Progress Drive, 

13 correct?

14 MR. ARMSTRONG:  Correct.

15 MS. CHANDLER:  So you can see 

16 Kokosing from your driveway?

17 MR. ARMSTRONG:  Yeah, if you 

18 stood at the end of the driveway.

19 MS. CHANDLER:  At the end of 

20 the driveway.  And you can also see the Osborne 

21 operations from your location.  Is that 

22 correct?

23 MR. ARMSTRONG:  Hm-hm.

24 MS. CHANDLER:  And when 

25 Osborne was expanding and asking for heavy 
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 1 industrial use, did anyone from Fire-Dex attend 

 2 those meetings?

 3 MR. ARMSTRONG:  I can't say 

 4 one way or the other.  I know I didn't attend 

 5 the ones for Osborne, I don't believe, but I 

 6 did -- I have attended meetings about concrete 

 7 crushing.

 8 MS. CHANDLER:  Have you 

 9 been -- concrete crushing for whom?

10 MR. ARMSTRONG:  I believe it 

11 was Fechko.  I don't know if that was 

12 incorporated or if the Osborne thing was 

13 incorporated during that time.

14 MS. CHANDLER:  And you've 

15 been near the Osborne plant and you see all the 

16 piles that they have on their location, 

17 correct?

18 MR. ARMSTRONG:  Hm-hm.

19 MS. CHANDLER:  Nothing 

20 further.

21 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Armstrong, 

22 thank you very much.  

23 Is there anyone else present for the public 

24 hearing?  If not, we'll close the public 

25 hearing.  
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 1 (No verbal response.)

 2 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Huber, do 

 3 you have anything else?  

 4 MR. HUBER:  No.  We would 

 5 just move to admit our exhibits.  

 6 Ms. Chandler still has her case to make.

 7 MR. CHAIRMAN:  I know.  

 8 Ms. Chandler?  

 9 MS. CHANDLER:  I know you all 

10 know the operative facts, but I have to make a 

11 record here.  It's what I'm hired to do for my 

12 client, it's what these proceedings are for.  

13 I'm Maryann Chandler, I'm the attorney on 

14 behalf of Fechko Excavating.  I'm here this 

15 evening with John Fechko, president of     

16 Fechko Excavating; Nils Johnson,        

17 Cunningham & Associates, he's a civil engineer; 

18 and Jim Mueller, PolyScience and environmental 

19 consultant.  

20 And I want to step back and remind 

21 everybody what we're seeking.  We're seeking a 

22 year-round equipment storage yard -- contractor 

23 storage yard year-round.  We specifically asked 

24 for, and we never changed our request, for 

25 part-time crushing, because that's the need 
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 1 that my client testified to.  That's what he 

 2 requested.  The recommendation that the City 

 3 volunteered year-round is fine.  Our request 

 4 was for limited crushing because that's what 

 5 Mr. Fechko would testify that he needs.  

 6 So as a starting point, just to talk about 

 7 everything, because I want to paint a big 

 8 picture here, I believe it's necessary just to 

 9 remind everyone that Fechko Excavating's 

10 property has an address of Progress Drive.  

11 It's situated in Medina City's industrial super 

12 block, which you see up on the screen in front 

13 of you, and we all know that Progress Drive is 

14 this horseshoe-shaped road, and as you turn 

15 onto Progress Drive off of North State, you 

16 pass Champ's Auto Body and other rental units.  

17 On North Progress Drive you have the 

18 Collision Center and the Ohio E-Check, and then 

19 there's Osborne's concrete batch plant and 

20 commercial concrete crushing, which takes up 

21 the entire northwest side of the horseshoe, and 

22 as you round the bend, you'll see the railroad 

23 tracks that cut the horseshoe -- the horseshoe 

24 right in half, and the tracks going to 

25 Osborne's plant.  
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 1 Directly across from Osborne's concrete 

 2 crushing, there's 879 South Progress Drive, 

 3 which is a mix of factories, warehousing, 

 4 offices and, since 2012, there's even been 

 5 Buckeye Activity Center where kids go for 

 6 gymnastics and karate.  

 7 Directly next to Osborne is Northern Ohio 

 8 Equipment Services, which is outdoor equipment 

 9 storage.  There's a vacant lot, and then 

10 there's two side-by-side driveways, which you 

11 can see on the overhead there.  

12 Next to Fechko's driveway is Fire-Dex, and 

13 at this point you're now looking east, and 

14 directly in front of you is Kokosing's asphalt 

15 plant, which is another heavy industrial use.  

16 This entire journey takes you less than one 

17 mile and it's about a two- or three-minute 

18 drive.  

19 We can all agree that Kokosing and Osborne, 

20 as heavy industrial uses, and Fechko's parcel 

21 and the other businesses I have mentioned are 

22 all in that same industrial neighborhood, and 

23 all of us who have driven through there know 

24 that these businesses have been there for 

25 years.  
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 1 As it concerns Fechko Excavating's request, 

 2 as I stated, the primary request is for the 

 3 storage yard, which it's been doing on its site 

 4 at 865 West Liberty Street since it's been in 

 5 business.  

 6 The secondary request was for crushing, and 

 7 it came about during a time when Fechko had an 

 8 unprecedented job presented to it, the       

 9 Lake Road project.  It was a huge project.  

10 Mr. Fechko will testify it brought in all kinds 

11 of material and it was all that traffic and all 

12 of that dust that created all of this.  

13 Mr. Fechko has been crushing, he'll 

14 testify, at his adjacent 865 West Liberty 

15 Street since 2009, believing that was part of 

16 his operations.  It was not anything that was 

17 going on, it wasn't anything he was trying to 

18 get away with.  He has a growing business and 

19 he bought an industrial lot next door to his 

20 growing business thinking he could expand.  

21 That's it.  

22 Our site plan was developed with our 

23 environmental consultants and our civil 

24 engineer.  After he surveyed the property, he 

25 did an existing conditions survey, and we 
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 1 reviewed and we discussed the recommendations 

 2 that were in LMG's report.  We relied on those 

 3 when we put together our site plan that we're 

 4 presenting tonight.  So that's why -- forgive 

 5 me if I'm being a little bit picky about what 

 6 the recommendations say, because I took that 

 7 recommendation to be a scientific report, 

 8 something that's based on empirical evidence, 

 9 that doesn't change, that we can rely on to 

10 present you something that we believe is fair 

11 to everyone.  

12 So on the northern boundary we have    

13 Fire-Dex, and in the report there was nothing 

14 stated about noise or nuisance dust.  There 

15 were no specific recommendations in the summary 

16 of recommendations made about Fire-Dex.  

17 On the eastern boundary of Fechko's site 

18 are Lincoln Crossing's apartments.  They were 

19 built in 1942, they're a one-story cinder 

20 block, they were zoned industrial by the    

21 City of Medina.  They're a non-conforming use, 

22 meaning they're use that the City doesn't want 

23 to see continue on if something were to happen 

24 to them.  They don't meet the zoning as the 

25 City has declared it.  In some instances, those 
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 1 North State Road apartments are about     

 2 twenty-five feet away from all the truck 

 3 traffic and all the industry that takes place 

 4 on North State Road.  These apartments are also 

 5 next to the electric company power station.  

 6 Again, in the LMG report and 

 7 recommendations, neither the current or the 

 8 proposed permanent location of the crushing 

 9 operation would produce noise or nuisance dust 

10 impacts and there was specifically no 

11 recommendation in LMG's report to build a 

12 twelve-foot earthen berm or noise barrier along 

13 the eastern boundary.  When you look at its 

14 summary of recommendations, it's not in there.  

15 On the southern boundary, the 

16 recommendation for both noise and dust were 

17 very clear.  The recommendation states if the 

18 parcel to the south of Fechko's site is 

19 developed as residential housing, then there 

20 could be impacts which would require the 

21 crusher to be permanently located two hundred 

22 feet north of the southern boundary.  

23 In all instances where a recommendation is 

24 made for the southern boundary, it's always an 

25 either/or recommendation.  If we don't move the 

108
 1 crusher two hundred feet north, then we have to 

 2 install an earthen mound - and there's no 

 3 height given - or install a twelve- to 

 4 fourteen-foot noise barrier, but in all 

 5 instances, these recommendations were always 

 6 premised on it being residential housing and 

 7 they were premised upon "if we don't move the 

 8 crusher two hundred feet north of the southern 

 9 boundary."  That's how it's stated.  That's 

10 what we relied on.  

11 The physical description of that southern 

12 property is nine acres.  It was zoned 

13 industrial until 2008 when it was rezoned to 

14 C-3 by the then current owner who wanted to put 

15 a sports facility there.  

16 It's most recent legal use was as a parking 

17 lot, and currently I guess it's still a parking 

18 lot.  The City has established that fact.  It's 

19 a parking lot and presently their enforcement 

20 proceeding's going on to remove the illegally 

21 parked vehicles.  In the last five years there 

22 have been no requests to build a house or any 

23 residential properties on that southern 

24 property, and that, again, is a non-conforming 

25 use in its present state.  
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 1 So at this point, I will have Mr. -- for 

 2 the sake of time, I will have Mr. Cunningham -- 

 3 I'm sorry, Mr. Johnson with Cunningham 

 4 Engineering come up and talk about our site 

 5 plan so we can explain to you how we believe 

 6 that we did our best to not only meet the 

 7 recommendations of the LMG report, but we 

 8 believe in some cases we exceed the 

 9 recommendation.  That recommendation was based 

10 on existing conditions of the site, and there 

11 was also knowledge of where the crusher would 

12 be.  They proposed where we should put the 

13 crusher if we wanted to avoid southern impacts, 

14 so they knew if that was an eventuality, what 

15 would moving it two hundred feet north do to 

16 any of the other boundaries, and it wasn't 

17 mentioned.  

18 We didn't move the ball here on the 

19 environmental consultant.  We're consistent in 

20 what we're asking for and we would ask that we 

21 should be allowed to rely on the LMG report.  

22 So with that -- 

23 MS. RUSSELL:  Can I ask you 

24 a quick question -- 

25 MS. CHANDLER: Yes. 
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 1 MS. RUSSELL:  Just to 

 2 clarify.  

 3 So is the Applicant only asking for 

 4 permission to crush during those winter months?  

 5 MS. CHANDLER:  We're still 

 6 asking for limited use -- 

 7 MS. RUSSELL:  Okay.

 8 MS. CHANDLER:  -- which is 

 9 the winter months, yes.  I mean -- 

10 MS. RUSSELL:  Can you tell 

11 me specifically what the Applicant wants for 

12 crushing?  Like what time period do they want 

13 to be able to do crushing?  

14 MS. CHANDLER:  December to 

15 April.

16 MS. RUSSELL:  December to 

17 April.

18 MS. CHANDLER:  January to 

19 April.  I mean, this is -- 

20 MS. RUSSELL: Okay. 

21 MS. CHANDLER:  You know, as 

22 we stated in our initial application, there are 

23 going to be some years where it's zero 

24 crushing.  

25 MS. RUSSELL:  Okay.
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 1 MS. CHANDLER:  I mean, 

 2 this -- 

 3 MS. RUSSELL:  I'm just 

 4 trying to get a little clearer.  So winter 

 5 months -- 

 6 MS. CHANDLER:  This is not 

 7 trickery or hide the ball.  It was winter 

 8 months.  

 9 MS. RUSSELL:  Okay.  So 

10 December to April, let's say for crushing, and 

11 crushing would be like 8:00 to 5:00 during 

12 weekdays?  Or is -- was there a request to make 

13 it annually?  

14 MS. CHANDLER:  There wasn't 

15 any conditions placed on it.  We think    

16 that's reasonable.

17 MS. RUSSELL:  I'm just 

18 trying to -- I want to know what the Applicant 

19 is really looking for.  

20 MS. CHANDLER: The same 

21 thing -- 

22 MS. RUSSELL:  So that's what 

23 I'm trying to -- 

24 MS. CHANDLER:  The same thing 

25 we requested in our application from June 13th.
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 1 MS. RUSSELL:  Okay.  Well, 

 2 that's what I'm trying to clarify.  So December 

 3 to April crushing, 8:00 to 5:00 weekdays?  Is 

 4 that accurate?  

 5 MS. CHANDLER:  Correct.  

 6 MS. RUSSELL:  But then, you 

 7 know, year-round it's used to be able to store 

 8 materials, and that would also include 

 9 concrete?  

10 MS. CHANDLER:  If there's a 

11 pile, there would be a stockpile of processed 

12 materials.

13 MS. RUSSELL:  So throughout 

14 the year as they're doing projects, they may be 

15 bringing in concrete to stockpile there and 

16 then they would be crushing it during December 

17 to April.  Is that accurate?

18 MS. CHANDLER:  That would be 

19 correct.  That would be fair.

20 MS. RUSSELL:  I was just 

21 trying to get a better understanding.  

22 MS. CHANDLER:  But primarily 

23 it's an excavator's storage yard.  It's what 

24 he's done at 865 West Liberty since he's been 

25 at this location since the '90s I believe.  
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 1 Was it the late '90s or early 2000s?  Do 

 2 you remember?

 3 MR. FECHKO:  No, I don't.  

 4 Probably 2000.

 5 MS. RUSSELL:  Okay.  I just 

 6 want clarification about when the use is being 

 7 requested for the crushing.

 8 MS. CHANDLER:  You know, our 

 9 whole premise with that was this allows 

10 monitoring, this allows checks and balances.  

11 You know, this is not -- this is not designed 

12 to shove down anyone's throat in that 

13 industrial district anything unfair.

14 MR. GOLD:  Ms. Chandler, 

15 just to clarify, your client came to us and 

16 stated that he was going to use this while his 

17 crews were not working to be able to keep his 

18 on-the-roadway services because it closes down 

19 during the winter months, and that he was going 

20 to use the operation to keep men working, and 

21 was only going to be doing it in inclement 

22 weather where he couldn't be excavating and 

23 doing new roadway work.  Is that still the 

24 case?  

25 MS. CHANDLER:  That -- 
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 1 MR. GOLD:  Is that still 

 2 the purpose?  

 3 MS. CHANDLER:  -- would be 

 4 consistent with winter crushing and with what 

 5 we discussed as being, at the least -- 

 6 MR. FECHKO:  I mean, 

 7 November would be potential.

 8 MR. CHAIRMAN:  If you could 

 9 give your name and address for our court 

10 reporter.

11 MR. FECHKO:  John Fechko, 

12 I'm with Fechko Excavating.

13 MS. CHANDLER:  865 West 

14 Liberty, Suite 120, Medina.

15 MR. FECHKO: Thank you. 

16 MR. GOLD:  That is 

17 correct?  I mean, let's hear it.  

18 MR. FECHKO:  We're talking 

19 off-season.  We're too busy.  We don't have a 

20 full-time crushing crew.  

21 MR. GOLD: Right. 

22 MR. FECHKO:  -- so we would 

23 take people out of the field, you know, when 

24 the season has really come to an end, which 

25 normally is the summer, and whatever material 
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 1 we get, if any, we would crush it that winter 

 2 and use it for the next season.

 3 MR. GOLD:  Thank you.

 4 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead.

 5 MS. CHANDLER: Thank you.  

 6 I would like to call -- yes, Mr. Hunt?  

 7 MR. HUNT:  Thank you, 

 8 Ms. Chandler.  

 9 Just for clarification of the Board, you 

10 gave quite a long statement.  I'll assume that 

11 was an opening statement -- 

12 MS. CHANDLER: Correct. 

13 MR. HUNT:  -- and it 

14 isn't evidence in this matter?

15 MS. CHANDLER:  Well, I would 

16 hope everyone can agree I accurately described 

17 the Progress Drive horseshoe.  You know, take 

18 it for what it's worth.

19 MR. HUNT:  And were you 

20 reiterating some of the things that were said 

21 in September of 2018 at that hearing?

22 MS. CHANDLER:  There was a 

23 transcript which was made part of the packet.

24 MR. HUNT:  I just want to 

25 make it clear that you're not testifying on 
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 1 behalf of your client.  

 2 MS. CHANDLER:  Yes, you are 

 3 correct, Mr. Hunt.  

 4 There is a transcript from September that 

 5 covers a lot of the things that I covered here 

 6 this evening.  There's our January 13th 

 7 narrative with our site plan application.  

 8 There will be a lot of exhibits, there already 

 9 are a lot of exhibits, but if I could have -- 

10 just go ahead and introduce yourself.

11 MR. JOHNSON:  I'm        

12 Nils Johnson.  I'm a civil engineer with 

13 Cunningham & Associates.  I have been a 

14 registered professional engineer in the     

15 State of Ohio for over twenty years, and we 

16 kind of specialize in land development, land 

17 planning, grading Stormwater Pollution 

18 Prevention Plans, detention, retention, and a 

19 lot of other things, but those are the type of 

20 things that pertain to this project.

21 MS. CHANDLER:  And did you 

22 mention how long you've been a professional 

23 engineer?  I'm sorry.  

24 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes, for over 

25 twenty years.  Twenty-two years.
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 1 MS. CHANDLER:  And all of 

 2 your credentials and licensing requirements are 

 3 up-to-date I assume?

 4 MR. JOHNSON:  That's 

 5 correct.

 6 MS. CHANDLER:  Thank you.  

 7 I'll call this Exhibit 25, although I think 

 8 it's already Exhibit C.

 9 Nils, do you recognize the document that's 

10 marked Exhibit 25?  

11 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.  That is 

12 the owner-preferred proposed site plan for the 

13 Fechko storage yard project.

14 MS. CHANDLER:  Did you have 

15 an opportunity to -- your firm prepared an 

16 existing conditions survey.  Is that correct?

17 MR. JOHNSON:  That's 

18 correct.  Our surveyors were on site within the 

19 last month and surveyed the entire property 

20 and, also, an overlap onto the adjacent 

21 properties; and we developed an existing 

22 conditions plan which shows the existing 

23 topography as the site exists today.

24 MS. CHANDLER:  And did you 

25 also review Labyrinth Management Group's 
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 1 summary of recommendations in existence?  The 

 2 one that's been discussed tonight, did you 

 3 review that in preparing this site plan?

 4 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.  The 

 5 report -- I believe the date was April 24th, 

 6 2019 for the report, and we did review the 

 7 summary.  I think it's the summary of the 

 8 recommendations.

 9 MS. CHANDLER:  Now, if we 

10 could walk through each of the boundaries, I 

11 would like to talk first about the southern 

12 boundary.  

13 What are we proposing here at this southern 

14 boundary (indicating)?  

15 MR. JOHNSON:  So the 

16 southern boundary, we are proposing a 

17 six-foot-high earthen berm, or mound, whatever 

18 you want to call it, and the width of that is 

19 approximately twenty-five to thirty foot wide; 

20 and then just to the north of that is -- 

21 conceptually, we're showing a stormwater 

22 retention pond.  So the overall width of the -- 

23 the mound and the pond is about eighty feet, so 

24 that would essentially create an eight-foot 

25 setback from that southern property line.
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 1 MS. CHANDLER:  And there's   

 2 a -- it looks like there might be a little gap 

 3 before the mound, but overall you're talking 

 4 eight feet.  So no activity whatsoever would be 

 5 taking place within eighty feet of the southern 

 6 boundary.  Is that correct?

 7 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.

 8 MS. CHANDLER:  And where do 

 9 we show the crusher, the proposed location of 

10 the crusher, on our site plan?  How many feet 

11 from the southern boundary?

12 MR. JOHNSON:  So there's a 

13 two-hundred-foot crushing activity setback line 

14 shown on the plan that's two hundred feet from 

15 the southern property line.

16 MS. CHANDLER:  Okay.  And 

17 that is right here (indicating)?

18 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes. 

19 MS. CHANDLER:  Okay.  And 

20 then the crusher, can you just estimate, based 

21 on the scale, how much farther we are?

22 MR. JOHNSON:  It appears -- 

23 you know, we've conceptually shown the crusher, 

24 the ramp, the conveyor, but it appears the 

25 crusher's about another fifty feet or so to the 
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 1 north of that, the way we are conceptually 

 2 showing that.

 3 MS. CHANDLER:  So as the LMG 

 4 recommendation was recommended with regard to 

 5 the southern boundary, does that meet the 

 6 recommendations that we read in the report?  So 

 7 with regard to earthen mounds -- you see    

 8 Item 2, correct?

 9 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.

10 MS. CHANDLER:  And the 

11 recommendation is to require that the crushing 

12 operation be moved two hundred feet north or 

13 include in the site plan the installation of an 

14 elevated soil berm with evergreen trees to act 

15 as a barrier for nuisance dust, correct?

16 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.  I 

17 thought it was pretty clear what that 

18 recommendation was asking for, either move the 

19 crushing operation to at least two hundred feet 

20 north of the southern property line or install 

21 an earthen berm.

22 MS. CHANDLER:  And we've 

23 actually -- we've done both?

24 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.

25 MS. CHANDLER:  And there's no 
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 1 height on earthen berm given, correct?

 2 MR. JOHNSON:  I don't 

 3 believe there is in that statement.  No, it 

 4 doesn't give a height.

 5 MS. CHANDLER:  But we're 

 6 recommending a six-foot earthen berm, a 

 7 retention pond, and moving two hundred feet, 

 8 and trees on top of the earthen mound?

 9 MR. JOHNSON:  That's 

10 correct.

11 MS. CHANDLER:  Okay.  So now, 

12 with regard to the eastern property -- first of 

13 all, were there any recommendations made 

14 whatsoever with regard to the eastern property 

15 in the summary of recommendations?

16 MR. JOHNSON:  I don't recall 

17 seeing any recommendations for the eastern 

18 property or along the eastern property line in 

19 the summary of recommendations.

20 MS. CHANDLER:  So would you 

21 agree Item 2 deals with nuisance dust impacts 

22 at the site, correct?  And those were the 

23 recommendations that were being made?

24 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.

25 MS. CHANDLER:  And then   
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 1 Item 4 talks about noise barriers, correct?

 2 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.

 3 MS. CHANDLER:  And you don't 

 4 see any reference to the north or the east 

 5 boundaries?

 6 MR. JOHNSON:  That's 

 7 correct.

 8 MS. CHANDLER:  So on the east 

 9 boundary, what is the distance from       

10 Lincoln Crossing that we're proposing?  The 

11 total berm sort of distance when you take into 

12 account -- this measurement here (indicating).  

13 MR. JOHNSON:  So it's a -- I 

14 believe it's fifty-five feet from what we're 

15 showing as proposed equipment material storage 

16 area to that eastern property line, and within 

17 that fifty-five feet is actually an existing 

18 earthen berm.

19 MS. CHANDLER:  So there's 

20 already a six foot mound present on the site?  

21 Is that what you're saying?  

22 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.  

23 Along the -- when we performed our topographic 

24 survey, we discovered that there's a -- it 

25 actually ranges from six to seven feet high, 
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 1 almost the entire length of that eastern 

 2 property line.  Now, as you get to the very 

 3 southern boundary, it kind of tapers off, but 

 4 essentially ninety percent of that along that 

 5 eastern property line, there's already an 

 6 existing earthen berm.

 7 MS. CHANDLER:  And you would 

 8 agree that, based on the recommendation, that 

 9 that exceeds anything that was in LMG's 

10 recommendations?

11 MR. JOHNSON:  That's 

12 correct.  I did not see any recommendations for 

13 anything along that eastern property line.

14 MS. CHANDLER:  And then with 

15 regard to the Fire-Dex site, now, with this 

16 one, if you could talk about the elevations and 

17 what we're proposing and the total height that 

18 that actually accomplishes for Fire-Dex, 

19 please.  

20 MR. JOHNSON:  Sure.  I think 

21 it was brought up earlier that the ground 

22 elevation just outside the Fire-Dex building, 

23 along the southern edge of the Fire-Dex 

24 building, just to the south of that there's an 

25 existing berm that goes up.  The elevation goes 
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 1 up six or seven feet above the grade at the 

 2 building, so there's already a six- or 

 3 seven-foot berm on the Fire-Dex property.

 4 MS. CHANDLER:  And then our 

 5 proposal is to add another six feet to that 

 6 existing berm?  

 7 MR. JOHNSON:  That's 

 8 correct.  So there's -- 

 9 MS. CHANDLER:  Which puts you 

10 at an elevation from Fire-Dex's grade of how 

11 many feet?

12 MR. JOHNSON:  At least 

13 twelve to thirteen.  And in reality, it would 

14 probably be fourteen to fifteen feet at the 

15 southeastern corner.  That would be the 

16 greatest height, but minimum twelve feet -- 

17 MS. CHANDLER: And -- 

18 MR. JOHNSON:  -- along that 

19 entire south edge of the building.

20 MS. CHANDLER:  And on top of 

21 that fifteen feet -- let's call it fourteen 

22 feet, we would have evergreen trees, correct?

23 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.  The 

24 plan depicts trees at the top of that mound.

25 MS. CHANDLER:  And that was 
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 1 even though there was zero recommendation about 

 2 the northern boundary in LMG's report?

 3 MR. JOHNSON:  That's 

 4 correct.

 5 MS. CHANDLER:  That was 

 6 something we were providing just based on the 

 7 long history here.  You wouldn't know that, but 

 8 that gives them over fifteen feet of earthen 

 9 mound at that northern boundary, correct?

10 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.  

11 So just to be clear, it's -- it would be 

12 approximately fifteen feet at the one corner of 

13 the building and about twelve feet at the other 

14 corner of the building.

15 MS. CHANDLER:  Now I want to 

16 go through just some site photos just to show 

17 the actual conditions.  

18 MR. TRAVES:  Would that be 

19 from base elevation?  Because, you know, the 

20 whole purpose of your site approval plan should 

21 be a base elevation.  So if there's an 

22 existing -- 

23 MS. CHANDLER:  I'm going to 

24 object to questions for my witness.  

25 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  
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 1 Mr. Traves, Ms. Chandler has the floor at the 

 2 moment.

 3 MS. CHANDLER:  You're 

 4 familiar with Fechko's site.  You've been to 

 5 it; is that correct?

 6 MR. JOHNSON:  That's 

 7 correct.

 8 MS. CHANDLER:  I'm going to 

 9 walk you through some of the conditions there.  

10 Do you recognize this area (indicating)?

11 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.  That's 

12 the -- we're looking at the second story of the 

13 Fire-Dex building.

14 MS. CHANDLER:  Do you 

15 recognize that to be along the driveway, 

16 Mr. Johnson?

17 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes, that 

18 appears to be along the driveway.

19 MR. HUNT:  For the 

20 record, that's Exhibit 23?  

21 MS. CHANDLER:  Correct.  

22 Thank you.  

23 Does Exhibit 23 fairly and accurately 

24 depict the side -- the western side of     

25 Fire-Dex's building?
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 1 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.

 2 MS. CHANDLER:  And     

 3 Exhibit 24, do you recognize that to be the 

 4 western side of the Fire-Dex's building 

 5 (indicating)?

 6 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.  I 

 7 believe as you head a little further north, 

 8 that's still the western side of that building. 

 9 MS. CHANDLER:  And as you 

10 stand on the western side of Fire-Dex's 

11 property, is there already mounding there?  Can 

12 you describe the elevations of that location?  

13 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.  So when 

14 we performed our topographic survey, we also 

15 discovered that there is a -- an existing 

16 earthen mound located between the Fechko gravel 

17 drive and the Fire-Dex building.  

18 The earthen mound is approximately -- 

19 ranges from six to eight feet higher than the 

20 grade immediately outside the Fire-Dex 

21 building, and the mound is approximately two 

22 feet higher than the drive.

23 MS. CHANDLER:  So there's 

24 already some existing -- and there's natural 

25 vegetation, correct?  

128
 1 MR. JOHNSON: That's 

 2 correct. 

 3 MS. CHANDLER:  That you can 

 4 see in the pictures.  

 5 What's the distance between our driveway -- 

 6 our proposed driveway and Fire-Dex's property 

 7 line?

 8 MR. JOHNSON:  I believe it's 

 9 approximately ninety-three feet.

10 MS. CHANDLER:  Their property 

11 line -- 

12 MR. JOHNSON:  Oh, I'm sorry.  

13 MS. CHANDLER: -- or their 

14 building?  

15 MR. JOHNSON:  You're right.  

16 It's between -- it's ninety-three feet from the 

17 edge of the drive to the building.  It's  

18 sixty-eight feet from the drive to the property 

19 line.

20 MS. CHANDLER:  Now, on -- I'm 

21 going to show you Exhibit 26.  If you could 

22 look closely at that, do you recognize what 

23 this site is?

24 MR. JOHNSON:  So I believe 

25 that's -- you know, you're standing on the 
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 1 Fechko site and you're looking towards the 

 2 apartment buildings to the east.

 3 MS. CHANDLER:  It might be 

 4 hard to see in -- through the overhead, but is 

 5 that just the very faint outline of a roof 

 6 (indicating)?

 7 MR. JOHNSON:  I believe that 

 8 is.

 9 MS. CHANDLER:  So there's 

10 already protection almost at or above the 

11 height of those apartments, correct?

12 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.

13 MS. RUSSELL:  May I ask a 

14 question about the pictures?  

15 MS. CHANDLER:  Yes.  

16 MS. RUSSELL:  Sorry to 

17 interrupt.  

18 What angle was the picture being taken?  Is 

19 someone standing and taking it standing up or 

20 is the camera lower?  Because that can kind of 

21 change what the angles look like.

22 MS. CHANDLER:  They are 

23 standing at the site.  

24 MS. RUSSELL:  Okay.  And 

25 it's just held at a normal level?  
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 1 MS. CHANDLER:  Correct.

 2 MR. HUBER:  So who's doing 

 3 that?  Is that you, Maryann?  Who is doing 

 4 these pictures?  

 5 MS. CHANDLER:  Yes, I took 

 6 the photographs.  I went over them with 

 7 Mr. Johnson.

 8 MR. HUBER:  So you're 

 9 going to testify that that's whatever height 

10 from the picture you took?  

11 MS. CHANDLER:  Mr. Johnson 

12 has been at the site and is verifying that 

13 these pictures fairly and accurately represent 

14 the conditions from the site, which is very 

15 common in evidentiary proceedings.  

16 MR. HUBER:  But you took 

17 the photo?  

18 MS. CHANDLER:  Correct.  

19 MS. RUSSELL:  Thank you.

20 MS. CHANDLER:  You're 

21 welcome.

22 So getting back to Exhibit 26, does that 

23 view, when you're standing on Fechko's parcel, 

24 fairly and accurately represent the view that 

25 you see from his parcel looking at       
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 1 Lincoln Crossing?  

 2 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.

 3 MS. CHANDLER:  Exhibit 33.  

 4 Have you been down North State Road?

 5 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.

 6 MS. CHANDLER:  Does that 

 7 represent one of the buildings of        

 8 Lincoln Crossing?

 9 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes, it does.

10 MS. CHANDLER:  Okay.  And 

11 does that picture fairly and accurately 

12 represent Lincoln Crossing at North State Road?

13 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.

14 MS. CHANDLER:  Did you have 

15 occasion to go into the Lincoln Crossing 

16 neighborhood?

17 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes, I have.

18 MS. CHANDLER:  Can you tell 

19 us -- can you orient us with Exhibit 34, what 

20 we are looking at?

21 MR. JOHNSON:  This appears 

22 to be a picture looking west towards the Fechko 

23 site (indicating).  And you can see the 

24 existing berm and vegetation just beyond the 

25 mowed or maintained grass area.
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 1 MS. CHANDLER:  Did you go to 

 2 this location to verify these photos?

 3 MR. JOHNSON:  Yeah.  I 

 4 didn't take the pictures, but I drove all the 

 5 way through the Lincoln Crossing, looked at 

 6 every angle you could.

 7 MS. CHANDLER:  And you and I 

 8 talked about the importance of going and 

 9 looking at -- 

10 MR. JOHNSON: Yes. 

11 MS. CHANDLER:  -- these 

12 locations, correct?

13 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes, that's 

14 correct.

15 MS. CHANDLER:  Okay.  Does 

16 Number 34 -- Exhibit 34 fairly and accurately 

17 represent the view from the parking lot of 

18 Lincoln Crossing at its farthest point into 

19 that neighborhood?

20 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.

21 MS. CHANDLER:  Let me show 

22 you Exhibit 35.  This is a different 

23 perspective.  Does Exhibit 35 fairly and 

24 accurately represent the berm -- 

25 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes. 



133
 1 MS. CHANDLER: -- looking 

 2 west?  

 3 MR. JOHNSON:  That appears 

 4 to be looking more in a northwest direction, 

 5 but you can see the same berm from a different 

 6 angle.

 7 MS. CHANDLER:  Okay.  And you 

 8 don't see any equipment or anything in these 

 9 views, do you?

10 MR. JOHNSON:  No, I don't 

11 see any equipment.

12 MS. CHANDLER:  With regard to 

13 Exhibit 36, is this standing towards the edge 

14 of Fechko's property?  You're actually -- 

15 Exhibit 36, does that fairly and accurately 

16 represent the back of the Fire-Dex building?

17 MR. JOHNSON:  Yeah.  I 

18 believe that's near the southeast corner.  

19 That's the southeast corner of the building, I 

20 believe.

21 MS. CHANDLER:  And does 

22 Exhibit 37 fairly and accurately represent the 

23 back of the Fire-Dex building?

24 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.

25 MS. CHANDLER:  And in that 
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 1 instance, when you stand at that location, are 

 2 you, in essence, almost one story up from  

 3 Fire-Dex's grade?

 4 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.  It's, in 

 5 fact -- I mean, I've never been in the Fire-Dex 

 6 building, but it's a two-story building, and 

 7 I'm speculating that those windows are on the 

 8 second story.  I'm not sure how it's oriented 

 9 inside, but that's what it appears to be.

10 MS. CHANDLER:  Now, the big 

11 question the Board's going to have is, what -- 

12 why are we complaining so much about the 

13 differences between the city-proposed site plan 

14 and what we're proposing.  

15 You ran some calculations and you had some 

16 opinions with regard to the City's site plan.  

17 So in front of you I've placed Page 2 of my 

18 Exhibit 25.  Can you tell us what that shows?

19 MR. JOHNSON:  So this plan 

20 depicts what a twelve-foot mound would look 

21 like.  What we're showing is a twelve-foot-high 

22 mound, two-to-one side slopes on both sides.  

23 There was some discussion about the slopes and 

24 the mound.  With a two-to-one slope, which is 

25 pretty steep, you need about forty-eight feet, 
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 1 because you've got to come up twelve feet, and 

 2 then you've got to go back down twelve feet.  

 3 So you need about forty-eight feet, and if you 

 4 have any width to the top, say a two-foot 

 5 width, you know, that would require fifty feet 

 6 to build a mound of that height with that 

 7 slope.  

 8 So two-to-one is pretty steep, it's hard to 

 9 maintain, it doesn't give a lot of flexibility 

10 with the design.  Sometimes with landscaping 

11 mounds we would like to have a meander, have a 

12 more maintainable slope.  That wouldn't be 

13 possible in this scenario just because of the 

14 amount of land that's necessary to get to 

15 twelve-feet high.  

16 You mentioned the calculations, that's a 

17 great concern.  We looked at the amount of dirt 

18 that's necessary to build that mound as drawn, 

19 we actually ran the calculations and -- 

20 MS. CHANDLER:  And you're 

21 talking all the mounds shown on -- 

22 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct, on 

23 that plan.

24 MS. CHANDLER:  -- that 

25 exhibit?  Okay.
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 1 MR. JOHNSON:  It would 

 2 required approximately sixteen thousand one 

 3 hundred cubic yards of material.  

 4 Now, granted, we are excavating a retention 

 5 pond.  We think we're going to generate about 

 6 twenty-five hundred yards of material out of 

 7 the pond that could be used for some of the 

 8 mound, but in all honesty, we're still going to 

 9 be short about thirteen thousand six hundred 

10 cubic yards.  Presumably that material is going 

11 to have to be imported from another site.  The 

12 cost of that, you know, if I had to throw a 

13 number at it, it would be ten to fifteen bucks 

14 a yard.  You're probably looking at one hundred 

15 and fifty thousand, maybe one hundred and sixty 

16 thousand to import that material to the site, 

17 which is substantial.

18 MS. CHANDLER:  And those 

19 mounds are giving greater than what was 

20 recommended in LMG's reports.  Is that correct?

21 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.  If 

22 you take into account the berms that are 

23 already there, we talked about the berms 

24 adjacent to Fire-Dex, there's already -- ranges 

25 from six to eight feet along the west side of 
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 1 the building, and it's from six to nine feet 

 2 along the south side of the Fire-Dex building.   

 3 We would be adding another twelve feet to that, 

 4 so we would be looking at a total berm height, 

 5 in relationship to the grade at Fire-Dex's 

 6 building, of anywhere from eighteen to    

 7 twenty-one feet in height.

 8 MR. GOLD:  Excuse me, 

 9 Mr. Johnson.

10 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes?  

11 MR. GOLD:  Where are you 

12 taking your base point from to measure the 

13 height of the existing mounds?

14 MR. JOHNSON:  So the grade 

15 immediately outside of Fire-Dex's building, we 

16 surveyed that.  

17 MR. GOLD:  Okay.  So 

18 that's your base point?  

19 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.

20 MR. GOLD:  What about the 

21 topography where -- of the existing site, is 

22 that at the same level that you've taken your 

23 base point at?  

24 MR. JOHNSON:  So the 

25 topography of the site is higher -- quite a bit 
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 1 higher than that grade around the Fire-Dex's 

 2 building already, anywhere from six to nine 

 3 feet higher.

 4 MR. GOLD:  Okay.  So we 

 5 have to take that into consideration to figure 

 6 out what the actual height of the berm is.

 7 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.  And 

 8 I guess what I'm trying to say is, the plan as 

 9 drawn is a twelve-foot-high mound above the 

10 grade on Fechko's property, and so if you 

11 combine that with the berm that already exists 

12 on Fire-Dex's property, the total height of 

13 that berm will be anywhere from eighteen to 

14 twenty-one feet in height.

15 MR. GOLD:  But wouldn't 

16 you agree that the whole point of the berm is 

17 to block the particulate and the noise and keep 

18 it on the Fechko property?  So the height of 

19 the mound as compared to Fire-Dex isn't the 

20 point.  

21 MS. CHANDLER:  Are you 

22 authorized to -- you know, is that within   

23 your --

24 MR. JOHNSON:  I guess a 

25 couple things that come to mind is, number one, 
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 1 I don't -- there weren't any recommendations 

 2 for mounds in those areas.

 3 MR. GOLD:  Okay.

 4 MR. JOHNSON:  So I think the 

 5 plan that we put together was, as I understood 

 6 it, a goodwill gesture to try to provide an 

 7 additional barrier above and beyond what was 

 8 recommended in the report.

 9 As far as -- I really don't know enough 

10 about the dust and the noise.  I haven't 

11 reviewed that information.

12 MR. DUTTON:  I think the 

13 point is the -- what did you say, eighteen feet 

14 from Fire-Dex?  

15 MR. JOHNSON:  Anywhere from 

16 eighteen to twenty-one feet above the grade 

17 immediately outside their building.

18 MR. DUTTON:  So that would 

19 be from -- if you were screening Fire-Dex, that 

20 would be that point, but you are screening from 

21 the other side which is not as high.  

22 MR. JOHNSON:  So -- so if 

23 you measured -- 

24 MR. DUTTON:  It's kind of a 

25 low point, if it's that high, from the side we 
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 1 are trying to protect, for lack of a better 

 2 term.

 3 MR. JOHNSON:  Well, the 

 4 mound -- if you want to know what the mound 

 5 height is in relationship to Fechko's property, 

 6 on the south side of the mound it would be 

 7 twelve foot high, on the north side of the 

 8 mound it's going to be up to twenty-one feet 

 9 high.

10 MR. GOLD:  That's with 

11 the additional mound being built.

12 MR. JOHNSON:  That's as 

13 proposed.  

14 MR. GOLD:  The City's -- 

15 MR. JOHNSON:  The City's 

16 preferred -- or the City's recommended mound.

17 MS. CHANDLER:  And that's the 

18 height without trees.  

19 MR. JOHNSON:  Correct.  That 

20 does not include factoring in the four- to 

21 six-foot-high trees.

22 MS. CHANDLER:  So 

23 aesthetically you would be creating a fortress 

24 of dirt around the Fechko property; is that 

25 correct?  I mean, visually, what would that be 
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 1 at this site?

 2 MR. JOHNSON:  I mean it's -- 

 3 I guess it's my opinion, it's not going to be 

 4 an attractive-looking landscaping mound.  It's 

 5 going to be a wall of dirt.  It's going to be 

 6 twelve-foot high with tress on top, uniform, 

 7 not something that can be routinely maintained 

 8 because of the steep slope that's necessary to 

 9 fit it into that space.

10 MS. CHANDLER:  And none of 

11 these items were even recommended in LMG's 

12 summary of recommendations?

13 MR. JOHNSON:  That's 

14 correct.  I did not see those recommended in 

15 their summary of recommendations.

16 MS. CHANDLER:  Does anyone 

17 have any other questions for Mr. Johnson?  

18 Yes, Mr. Hunt?  

19 MR. HUNT:  Just for 

20 clarification, I believe you just said that the 

21 evergreens would be about four to six feet in 

22 height when planted?  

23 MS. CHANDLER:  Correct.  

24 MR. JOHNSON:  I think I -- 

25 MR. HUNT:  I'm asking 
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 1 Mr. Johnson.

 2 MR. JOHNSON:  Yeah, I saw 

 3 that in something.  I'm not sure if that was 

 4 the city's staff report or if that was in the 

 5 LMG report, but that was the recommendation so 

 6 that's the assumption.  I don't believe we -- I 

 7 don't believe we spelled out that they're four 

 8 to six foot high, but that's the assumption is 

 9 that they were four to six foot high.

10 MR. HUNT:  And did you 

11 have any comment on the space of those trees as 

12 planted?  

13 MR. JOHNSON:  We are showing 

14 them twenty feet apart.  I did not see any 

15 recommendation for spacing in the report.

16 MR. HUNT:  I think that's 

17 it.

18 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Any other 

19 questions?  

20 Mr. Huber?  

21 MR. HUBER:  So, 

22 Mr. Johnson, we're presented with a situation 

23 here where the Applicant has a concrete crusher 

24 on seven-acre property located next to 

25 residential housing where people live and right 
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 1 next to a dust-sensitive Fire-Dex property, 

 2 isn't that true?  

 3 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes, it's next 

 4 to Fire-Dex and the apartment project.

 5 MR. HUBER:  You'll agree 

 6 that -- I guess you're familiar with building 

 7 berms and these kinds of devices for containing 

 8 noise and dust in that you drew up the proposed 

 9 plan, isn't that true?  

10 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.

11 MR. HUBER:  And these 

12 berms do, in fact, capture problematic noise 

13 and dust; isn't that correct?

14 MR. JOHNSON:  I would think 

15 that's true.

16 MR. HUBER:  And you're 

17 trying to get the height of the berm to match 

18 the height of the generated noise and the 

19 generated dust; isn't that approximately 

20 correct?  Or are you trying to get close?

21 MR. JOHNSON:  I don't know 

22 that I've really studied that, you know, as far 

23 as what height in relationship to the height of 

24 the dust.

25 MR. HUBER:  Then how do 
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 1 you come up with -- 

 2 MR. JOHNSON: I wouldn't 

 3 feel comfortable -- 

 4 MR. HUBER:  -- six feet as 

 5 compared to twelve feet that Mr. Traves 

 6 offered?

 7 MR. JOHNSON:  Well, as I 

 8 stated earlier, there was not a recommendation 

 9 for mounding in those locations in the report.

10 MR. HUBER:  Well, in the 

11 recommendation, LMG does recommend noise 

12 barriers at a height of twelve to fourteen feet 

13 under Section 4.  That's what he says, right?

14 MS. CHANDLER:  Mr. Huber, 

15 could you clarify specifically where he 

16 recommends -- 

17 MR. HUBER:  I'm not going 

18 to clarify.  I'm asking, does LMG recommend a 

19 noise barrier twelve to fourteen feet high?  

20 MR. JOHNSON:  I believe - 

21 and I would have to have the document in front 

22 of me - it states something to the effect that 

23 either the crusher should be moved two hundred 

24 feet from the southerly property line or a 

25 noise barrier.
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 1 MR. HUBER:  So you heard 

 2 Mr. Traves testify, right?  

 3 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.

 4 MR. HUBER:  And he's told 

 5 us that in his estimation, in order to capture 

 6 noise and dust, the barrier or the berm should 

 7 be roughly at a height approximately equal to 

 8 what is being generated.  That's what he 

 9 essentially said, correct?

10 MR. JOHNSON:  I would have 

11 to go back and see exactly what he said.

12 MR. HUBER:  You don't 

13 remember?

14 MR. JOHNSON:  I don't 

15 remember that exactly.

16 MR. HUBER:  Well, if he 

17 offered twelve to fourteen feet as being 

18 approximately equal to the height that he 

19 perceives the operation's occurring when 

20 crushing happens, do you disagree with that?

21 MS. CHANDLER:  I'm going to 

22 object because our -- Mr. Johnson testified 

23 that his recommendations are based on the 

24 recommendations of an environmental consultant 

25 who provided recommendations based on current 
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 1 and proposed uses at the site.  And I don't 

 2 know how --

 3 MR. GOLD:  Ms. Chandler, 

 4 you're using a summary of recommendations to 

 5 base your opinion that no recommendation was 

 6 made for that, but in the body of the 

 7 environmental study, it clearly states a berm 

 8 height of twelve to fourteen feet.  

 9 So, again, to be expedient so that we can 

10 further this discussion, can we stop saying 

11 that it's not in Mr. Traves' plan?  

12 MS. CHANDLER:  I would agree 

13 with you that when he recommended the noise 

14 barrier, he recommends a height of twelve to 

15 fourteen feet, but I'm focusing on what he 

16 specifically says based on where those should 

17 be in the impacts to the properties and that is 

18 in the report.

19 MR. GOLD:  Yes, that is 

20 in the report.  It's just not on the summary, 

21 but it is in the report.

22 MS. CHANDLER:  With regard to 

23 the southern property, sir.

24 MR. HUBER:  Okay.  Back to 

25 my question.  
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 1 The reason I'm going to this is you're 

 2 telling us -- you're recommending and 

 3 testifying to six feet.  My question is, 

 4 Mr. Traves has testified that the barrier 

 5 should be at about the height to capture noise 

 6 and dust, correct?  That makes sense, doesn't 

 7 it?  

 8 MR. JOHNSON:  You know, I 

 9 wouldn't consider myself an expert on the 

10 dispersion of dust.

11 MR. HUBER:  Then how do 

12 you come here to tell us six feet?

13 MR. JOHNSON:  As I stated, 

14 the six feet was a goodwill gesture, in my 

15 opinion, because there was nothing recommended.

16 MR. HUBER:  So your 

17 testimony is a goodwill gesture with no basis 

18 for what you're saying?

19 MS. CHANDLER:  Objection.  

20 There's the basis that's the summary of 

21 recommendations.  

22 MR. HUBER:  Are you 

23 testifying, Maryann, or him?  

24 MR. CHAIRMAN:  That's 

25 overruled.  
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 1 Mr. Johnson -- well, go ahead.  Go ahead, 

 2 Mr. Huber.

 3 MR. HUBER:  So why are 

 4 you -- 

 5 MR. JOHNSON: I reviewed -- 

 6 MR. HUBER:  -- saying six 

 7 feet?  That's what I'm essentially asking.  

 8 MR. JOHNSON:  Well, I 

 9 reviewed the report.  We discussed it with our 

10 client, and clearly in the report it states the 

11 situation with the southerly property line.  

12 There weren't any recommendations for the north 

13 property line or the east property line.  

14 Now -- 

15 MR. HUBER:  Yes, that's 

16 not answering why six feet.  

17 MR. JOHNSON:  Well, I was 

18 trying to get to that.  

19 The city is recommending in their staff 

20 report twelve feet everywhere.  So, you know, 

21 my client's, you know, with discussion we 

22 talked about what is a reasonable mound and how 

23 much dirt would have to be brought in and we 

24 came up with six feet as a -- you know, a 

25 goodwill gesture.
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 1 MR. HUBER:  Is that 

 2 reasonable in terms of cost in your calculation 

 3 or is it reasonable in terms of trying to stop 

 4 noise and dust from getting away from this 

 5 property?  

 6 MR. JOHNSON:  I have not 

 7 evaluated the dust.  

 8 MR. HUBER: Okay. 

 9 MR. JOHNSON:  That's not 

10 something that I've evaluated.

11 MR. HUBER:  That's what I 

12 was wondering.  

13 All right.  You don't like the look of the 

14 berm.  Is that correct?

15 MR. JOHNSON:  I'm not sure 

16 what you mean, I "don't like the look of the 

17 berm."  

18 MR. HUBER:  You testified 

19 that it's not very attractive.  

20 MR. JOHNSON:  Well, what I'm 

21 trying to point out is, a twelve-foot-high berm 

22 with a two-to-one side slop is not going to be 

23 an attractive landscape feature.

24 MR. HUBER:  Well, would 

25 you prefer that the Planning Commission 
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 1 require -- if we're going to have rock crushing 

 2 on this small seven-acre lot that we just 

 3 enclose it with a building.  That would take 

 4 care of all the buildings, wouldn't it?

 5 MR. JOHNSON:  I'm not 

 6 suggesting that.

 7 MS. CHANDLER:  Objection on 

 8 the basis for the question.  Mr. Johnson -- 

 9 MR. HUBER:  I'm addressing 

10 his comment about the attractiveness of a berm.

11 MS. CHANDLER:  Which is 

12 reasonable based on his area of work.

13 MR. HUBER:  You would 

14 agree that enclosing the whole thing in a 

15 building, that would take care of all the noise 

16 and dust problems because then it's enclosed, 

17 right?

18 MS. RUSSELL:  Mr. Huber -- 

19 MS. CHANDLER:  I'm going to 

20 object.  

21 MS. RUSSELL:  -- I'm not 

22 sure if we're going to get any farther moving 

23 this along if we go down this route.  

24 I think we all understand that the reason 

25 why they put six foot is because, based on 
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 1 their reading of the report, they didn't 

 2 believe they had to put any berm up in certain 

 3 sections of the property.  I get it.  I think 

 4 we all get it because we've heard it four or 

 5 five times now.

 6 MR. HUBER: Okay. 

 7 MR. GOLD:  I have a 

 8 question for Mr. Fechko.  

 9 Mr. Fechko, do you have any problem with 

10 putting a berm up around the perimeter of the 

11 rock-crushing activity?  

12 MR. FECHKO:  I really feel 

13 it's a goodwill gesture, completely.

14 MR. GOLD:  Okay.

15 MR. FECHKO:  I don't think 

16 it's part of the zoning.  You know, if you 

17 start from the beginning, I have found the will 

18 of the City, and that's how I ended up with the 

19 property.  I have been crushing for years.     

20 I -- so I have been very respectful to the City 

21 and the neighbors.  I'm the one that put the 

22 mound up against the apartments.  Nobody told 

23 me to, but I had topsoil to strip and --

24 MR. GOLD:  I understand, 

25 and I can sympathize with you.
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 1 MR. FECHKO:  Well -- 

 2 MR. GOLD:  The question I 

 3 have is -- 

 4 MR. FECHKO:  This is the 

 5 mound, okay?  And I'm going to answer the 

 6 question on the mound because twelve foot high 

 7 at a two-to-one slope is a liability and it 

 8 isn't about to happen.  If you can imagine a 

 9 two-to-one slope, you can't even hardly walk up 

10 a two-to-one slope let alone mow it.  And then 

11 what do you do with an evergreen on the top of 

12 a pyramid basically?  

13 MR. GOLD:  Question for 

14 you.  

15 I mean, I can understand your not wanting a 

16 twelve-foot mound all the way around the 

17 perimeter, but when we discussed this in the 

18 previous meeting back in -- what was it?  

19 November?  October?  

20 MR. MENDEL:  September.  

21 MR. GOLD:  September, 

22 thanks.  

23 We had a concern about the noise and dust 

24 going into the apartments and the big concern 

25 we had was at the noise migration, therefore 
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 1 the need for a berm.  

 2 Do you have an objection to a twelve-foot 

 3 berm at that location and keeping a six foot on 

 4 the south side and on the north side and then 

 5 along the western side of Fire-Dex?  

 6 MR. FECHKO:  I would have 

 7 to analyze that, but, you know, if I lived in 

 8 the apartment and had a mound of dirt that 

 9 high -- you can already see the mound that's 

10 there, okay?  Now -- 

11 MR. GOLD:  But the 

12 problem is the height of the mound wasn't taken 

13 from the height of where the rock crusher is.  

14 The rock crusher is the one -- what's going to 

15 be generating the noise.

16 MR. FECHKO:  I understand 

17 that.

18 MR. GOLD:  So instead 

19 of -- 

20 MR. FECHKO:  I understand 

21 that, but there is something you have to look 

22 at if you're in the apartments and that is a 

23 big, big wall, okay?  

24 Now, they haven't complained.  Not one 

25 individual there has complained about noise or 
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 1 dust or anything.  So, you know, I can see the 

 2 sensitivity to people living in those units, 

 3 though.  That's why the mound was there to 

 4 begin with.  

 5 But for all the time that I have crushed, 

 6 which is since 2009, I haven't had one 

 7 complaint over there.  In fact, there's only 

 8 been one complaint really, that's what started 

 9 all this.  So when you think about a    

10 hundred-and-fifty-thousand-dollar mound that I 

11 would have to build and what -- seventy 

12 thousand dollars in trees and then the 

13 twenty-four-foot driveway, how much do you 

14 think this is worth to me?  

15 MR. GOLD:  Well, we've 

16 already discussed the fact that the driveway 

17 could be --

18 MR. FECHKO:  It's just -- 

19 I'm adding it all, okay?

20 MR. GOLD: I understand. 

21 MR. FECHKO:  And that's 

22 appreciated.

23 MR. GOLD:  And then -- 

24 but the other consideration is part of the -- 

25 what we as planning have to take a look at is 
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 1 based on Section 1153.03(b), and we have seven 

 2 criteria we have to consider, and we do have 

 3 latitude as Planning Commission to make sure 

 4 that the adjoining properties are protected and 

 5 their use is protected.  

 6 So one of the considerations we have to 

 7 have is based on how are the people in the 

 8 apartments affected, and we have to keep the 

 9 noise and dust off of them.  We already know 

10 the dust -- when you're getting strong wind, 

11 the dust is going to migrate.  We know that.  

12 That's why the recommendation for the mound and 

13 the trees.  

14 To consider the trees at twenty-foot 

15 spacing is -- that's a little bit --

16 MS. CHANDLER:  Mr. Gold?  

17 MR. FECHKO:  You know, I 

18 still offered to do it in the wintertime, and I 

19 just don't get why that is not appreciated.  

20 Okay? 

21 MS. CHANDLER:  Mr. Gold, can 

22 I -- 

23 MR. FECHKO: You know, I 

24 have -- 

25 MS. CHANDLER:  Let me -- may 

156
 1 I just weigh out some things in the report.  

 2 We've agreed Mr. Traves was adamant about 

 3 all his results, and all his findings were 

 4 based on assumptions for winter crushings, 

 5 correct?  Can we agree that's what Mr. Traves 

 6 said?

 7 MR. GOLD:  Yes.

 8 MS. CHANDLER:  Everything was 

 9 based on winter crushing.  We've represented to 

10 this Board, we haven't changed our position 

11 with what we came in at in June of 2018 and 

12 what we requested, and we'll respect winter 

13 crushing.  

14 If I could draw your attention to the noise 

15 impact findings and potential mitigation on 

16 Page 30.  It talks about, "Therefore, LMG does 

17 not expect adverse noise impacts on this 

18 eastern adjacent residential property from the 

19 permanent crushing operation's location."  

20 Now, we're not moving our proposed crushing 

21 closer to the eastern property.  So when 

22 Mr. Traves made these assumptions, he was using 

23 existing conditions -- which way am I going 

24 here?  He was using the existing conditions on 

25 the site and here's the existing conditions 
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 1 (indicating) and then our proposed location was 

 2 still close to where we're proposing it today.  

 3 That fact hasn't changed and his finding was no 

 4 noise considerations, no noise concerns on the 

 5 eastern boundary, and that it's his report 

 6 that -- I don't know why he could come in here 

 7 tonight and give a summary that is critically 

 8 different than what was in this report.  You 

 9 know, this isn't me -- this isn't me talking.  

10 MR. GOLD:  Okay.

11 MS. CHANDLER:  This is -- so 

12 I know you're getting frustrated with me and 

13 I'm sorry, but we read extensively a report -- 

14 MR. GOLD:  Mr. Traves, do 

15 you have any noise considerations for the 

16 eastern boundary?  

17 MR. TRAVES:  Sure.  

18 Again, the data is very specific.  There's 

19 a few points, which I think probably the civil 

20 engineer would agree on, and when I was 

21 referring to the, quote, berm or a noise 

22 barrier, I'm, again, trying to talk from the 

23 respective standpoint of the base elevation.  

24 So again, you're loading trucks.  What's 

25 your base elevation to where that berm is going 
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 1 to need to be?  If you look at the topography 

 2 out there -- and again, I'm not the civil 

 3 engineer, but I would ask the person at the 

 4 podium to probably bring up that figure that 

 5 shows the existing topography.  

 6 As I saw, there's approximately a 

 7 seven-foot grade elevation from where the 

 8 current crushing operation was to basically the 

 9 berm where we placed our noise dosimeter, and 

10 our noise dosimeter showed continuous 

11 twenty-decibel phase shifts up to like ninety 

12 dB at that location, more than five hundred 

13 occurrences.  That's with a nine-foot 

14 elevation, eight foot, seven foot, you know, 

15 the existing elevation.  

16 MR. GOLD:  Okay.

17 MR. TRAVES:  What I was 

18 saying is to ensure -- and this is a key point 

19 that would hopefully help you is -- I'm talking 

20 about the base elevation to the top of the berm 

21 and then adding trees.  So if there's an 

22 existing seven-foot elevation change and you're 

23 going to maintain that and you're going to 

24 improve the material handling area -- if you 

25 would bring up that figure, it would be 
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 1 helpful.  It's the figure for -- 

 2 MR. GOLD:  I've got the 

 3 point that you're making.

 4 MR. TRAVES:  You've got the 

 5 concept.  

 6 You basically already have -- so my one 

 7 question to the civil engineer would be, you 

 8 estimated sixteen thousand one hundred cubic 

 9 yards.  Did you basically just take a 

10 twelve-foot mound, do your slope calculation, 

11 and assume that that's going to be the entire 

12 volume of the material?  Because I assume that 

13 it's going to be twelve feet from the base 

14 elevation, which is reasonable, which says you 

15 already got seven feet there.  You need to 

16 contour that existing area, and if you're going 

17 to be improving your site for material handling 

18 and crushing, you only have to bump it up 

19 another five feet.  So -- 

20 MR. FECHKO:  You don't know 

21 what you're talking about.

22 MR. GOLD:  Mr. Fechko.

23 MS. CHANDLER:  So this is 

24 like -- 

25 MR. GOLD: Hold on. 
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 1 MR. TRAVES:  So if it's a 

 2 graded elevation to those areas on the south 

 3 side, it's the existing condition that we 

 4 monitored on the south side.  It's a flat 

 5 condition to the southern property.  That's why 

 6 I focus on the foot that we had to do -- 

 7 twelve-foot berm or the relocation.  And if you 

 8 look at the new proposed footprint, they have 

 9 located a large crushed stone pile that's going 

10 to be receiving stuff from the crusher probably 

11 within fifty feet of the property line to -- 

12 MR. GOLD: Okay. 

13 MR. TRAVES:  -- the 

14 apartments, so that is probably going to have 

15 to peak height of what -- twenty feet I would 

16 say.  You could ask your consultant or we could 

17 talk to John.  

18 MR. GOLD: Okay. 

19 MR. TRAVES:  So that's 

20 twenty feet above base elevation.  When you're 

21 dropping stone on the top of that pile --

22 MR. GOLD:  That's great.  

23 I understand that.

24 MR. TRAVES:  That's why I'm 

25 saying twelve feet plus a tree.
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 1 MS. CHANDLER: Mr. Gold.  

 2 MR. GOLD:  Knowing that 

 3 some of -- knowing a little bit about sound 

 4 attenuation because of my business -- 

 5 Mr. Fechko, if you have a mound of six foot 

 6 around the perimeter from a base point of where 

 7 the rock crusher is, because that's where the 

 8 noise is generated, it doesn't matter what the 

 9 berm is to the other surrounding properties and 

10 those surrounding buildings.  We have to have a 

11 barrier that blocks the noise from a base 

12 point, and that base point has to be at the 

13 noise generation which is the rock crusher.  

14 Do you have a problem of making a six-foot 

15 barrier from that base point around the 

16 perimeter of the property?  

17 MS. CHANDLER:  Are you 

18 talking from Fechko's grade?

19 MR. GOLD:  From Fechko's.

20 MS. CHANDLER:  Let me answer 

21 part of this.  And again, I know you're trying 

22 to move this along, but we have a report that 

23 states -- 

24 MR. GOLD:  Ms. Chandler, 

25 I'm not asking about the report.  Put the 
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 1 report aside for this moment.  

 2 Mr. Fechko, I'm asking you directly.  Do 

 3 you have a problem with putting a six-foot berm 

 4 from -- and measuring that height from the base 

 5 point which will be established as the height 

 6 of the rock crusher.

 7 MS. CHANDLER:  I'd like to 

 8 consult with my client.  

 9 MR. CHAIRMAN:  This would be 

10 then a good time to take a break.

11 (Recess taken.)

12 MR. CHAIRMAN:  At this point 

13 we'll reconvene the meeting.  

14 And I guess I was going to say, Mr. Gold 

15 has a question and some comments real quickly.

16 MR. FECHKO:  To -- the 

17 importance here is where you're establishing 

18 the height of the berm.  The noise is being 

19 generated from a rock crusher; that has to be 

20 established as point zero.  The height of the 

21 rock crusher is the base point, and from there, 

22 to erect a berm at six-feet high, minimum, 

23 around the perimeter of the property will help 

24 resolve the problem of the noise.  The trees 

25 being added will help reduce the dust 
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 1 mitigation.  

 2 And there are areas I'm sure you're not 

 3 going to have to add anything to the mound, but 

 4 there's other areas where you're going to have 

 5 to build it up, because we have to establish a 

 6 base point, and the only sensical point is at 

 7 the source of the noise at the rock crusher.

 8 MS. RUSSELL:  Do we know if 

 9 the rock crusher is at a lower elevation on the 

10 property?  I mean, I understand Fire-Dex is a 

11 little lower than our property it sounds like.  

12 Where the rock crusher is located -- 

13 MS. CHANDLER:  Fire-Dex is a 

14 lot lower than our property.  

15 MS. RUSSELL: Okay. 

16 MS. CHANDLER:  Almost a whole 

17 story.  I mean, eight feet almost at some 

18 points, you know, so -- 

19 MS. RUSSELL:  But the 

20 elevation of where the rock crusher is going to 

21 be.  I don't know the lay of your land then.

22 MS. CHANDLER:  Mr. Johnson, 

23 could you?  

24 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.  So based 

25 on our site plan, the crusher is located at a 
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 1 point on the site where the ground elevation is 

 2 at 1106.  That's the elevation above sea level.  

 3 For example, the first floor of Fire-Dex is at 

 4 1099.2.

 5 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Nils -- 

 6 MR. GOLD:  That doesn't 

 7 matter.  

 8 MR. JOHNSON: Well, I'm just 

 9 trying to show -- 

10 MR. GOLD:  Where are 

11 these mounds?  

12 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Where is 

13 the top of the -- 

14 MR. GOLD: Where are the 

15 mounds?  

16 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Do you have 

17 the top of the berm?  

18 MR. JOHNSON:  So the ground 

19 elevation is 1106.  

20 MS. RUSSELL: Okay. 

21 MR. JOHNSON:  On the 

22 owner-preferred plan, the mound elevation on 

23 the north property line is proposed at 1114 -- 

24 it actually ranges from 1114 to 1113.

25 MR. CHAIRMAN:  So that's 
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 1 eight feet.

 2 MR. GOLD:  That's eight 

 3 feet.

 4 MR. JOHNSON: That's the way 

 5 it's drawn on whatever exhibit that is. 

 6 MS. CHANDLER: Correct. 

 7 THE NOTARY: Everyone can't 

 8 be talking at the same time.

 9 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

10 MR. GOLD:  Okay.

11 What is the elevation of the mound on the 

12 east side of the property line?  

13 MR. JOHNSON:  So along the 

14 east side it's at approximately elevation 1113, 

15 and then as you head south it tapers down.

16 MR. GOLD:  Okay.

17 MR. JOHNSON:  But for the -- 

18 MR. GOLD:  And on the 

19 south side?  

20 MR. JOHNSON:  On the south 

21 side it's at elevation -- top of the mound is 

22 at elevation 1100 to 1101.

23 MR. GOLD:  Okay.  

24 MR. JOHNSON: So you have to 

25 add.
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 1 MR. GOLD:  Well, keep in 

 2 mind you're going to use the retention pond.  

 3 MR. JOHNSON:  The property 

 4 as you head out to West Liberty -- Route 18, 

 5 it's at an angle.  It's sloping down quite a 

 6 bit.

 7 MR. GOLD:  Right.  

 8 MR. JOHNSON: So -- 

 9 MR. GOLD:  But at the 

10 property line, you're going to -- you're going 

11 to be putting in a retention pond.

12 MR. JOHNSON:  That's 

13 correct.

14 MR. GOLD:  And you're 

15 going to have that debris to be able to build 

16 up the mound.

17 MR. FECHKO:  I think 

18 there's an Ohio Edison line right through 

19 there.  I don't know that we can get to the 

20 point where that becomes an issue for them.

21 MR. GOLD:  Okay.

22 MR. FECHKO:  There might be 

23 a height restriction on that side, because I 

24 believe --

25 MR. GOLD:  On your 
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 1 property line?  

 2 MR. FECHKO:  My property 

 3 line is right next to the easement for      

 4 Ohio Edison.

 5 MR. GOLD: Okay. 

 6 MS. RUSSELL:  Is that on the 

 7 survey?  

 8 MR. JOHNSON:  Yeah.  You 

 9 can -- on the survey just south of the property 

10 line you can see the overhead power lines are 

11 showing two dashed lines that run east/west.

12 MR. FECHKO:  Both sides.

13 MR. GOLD:  I can't 

14 imagine, though, a six-foot berm is going to -- 

15 MR. FECHKO:  It's going to 

16 be higher than that based on what you were 

17 saying.

18 MR. GOLD:  How's that?  

19 MR. FECHKO:  Because the 

20 crusher is up here and the land is down here 

21 (indicating).

22 MR. DUTTON:  So what is the 

23 height of the crusher approximately?  

24 MR. JOHNSON:  So the 

25 crusher -- the ground elevation where the 
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 1 crusher is, is at 1106.  The ground elevation 

 2 at the southern property line is down at 1093 

 3 or 1092.

 4 MS. RUSSELL:  How tall is 

 5 the crusher?  Is that what you're talking 

 6 about?  

 7 MR. DUTTON:  That's what 

 8 I'm asking.

 9 MR. GOLD:  We're talking 

10 the ground elevation where the crusher is.

11 MS. RUSSELL:  Okay.  And 

12 then six feet up from there?  

13 MR. GOLD:  And six feet 

14 from there.

15 MR. JOHNSON:  So under that 

16 scenario, if we were to build a mound to 

17 elevation 1112, which would be six feet above 

18 the ground at the crusher, that would actually 

19 be about a twenty-foot high mound -- nineteen 

20 to twenty foot high on the south property line 

21 just because of the slope of the land.  

22 And remember that whatever use is going to 

23 be on that land to the south, they are going to 

24 be -- they are going to continue to be lower.  

25 So you have to look at that -- that gradient.  
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 1 It's not a flat site.

 2 MR. GOLD:  Mr. Fechko, 

 3 what would you propose for that?  

 4 MR. FECHKO:  I would say I 

 5 don't think any mound, you know, should be over 

 6 twelve feet.  I don't -- and a two-to-one slope 

 7 is honestly very, very difficult.  So I don't 

 8 know if there's flexibility there.  It depends 

 9 on how he builds the pond, but if that side is 

10 twelve-foot high, it's really going to have to 

11 be wider than forty-eight feet.  

12 MR. GOLD: Right. 

13 MR. FECHKO:  And the other 

14 concern would be if there's any issue with  

15 Ohio Edison.  Maybe there isn't.

16 MR. GOLD:  Okay.

17 MR. HUBER:  So I have a 

18 question.  

19 John, why is it -- where are we coming to 

20 six feet?  What was the basis for coming to six 

21 feet?  

22 MS. CHANDLER:  Six feet 

23 where?  

24 MR. HUBER:  Above grade.

25 MS. CHANDLER:  On which 
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 1 portion?

 2 MR. HUBER:  Jesus.

 3 MS. CHANDLER:  The six -- you 

 4 know, that's not polite, Mr. Huber.  We're 

 5 talking about a lot of areas.  

 6 The six feet from grade on all -- 

 7 MR. HUBER:  Well, I'm just 

 8 going by your six foot -- 

 9 MS. CHANDLER:  The six 

10 feet of all areas -- 

11 MR. HUBER:  I'm just going 

12 by your six foot proposal.  Where did you get 

13 your six foot proposal?

14 MS. CHANDLER:  From the staff 

15 report from the meeting that we had back in 

16 September.

17 MR. HUBER:  Okay.  So why 

18 six feet?  What was the basis for that?

19 MS. CHANDLER:  The City 

20 proposed six feet of minimum mounding.

21 MR. HUBER:  But I was 

22 asking John, not you.  

23 MR. FECHKO:  I'll answer it 

24 then.  

25 I can't give up that much land.  I can't 
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 1 bring in that much material.  I can't afford 

 2 what you're asking.  

 3 I'm giving up the land that I bought and 

 4 bringing in this dirt and the trees and -- and 

 5 the additional base and the retention pond, 

 6 moving the crusher, adding more base to what 

 7 I've already established, and the driveway.  

 8 It's just -- 

 9 MR. GOLD:  Mr. Fechko -- 

10 MR. FECHKO: -- tough.  

11 MR. GOLD:  -- again, I 

12 have to state, in most areas you're not going 

13 to have to increase the size of the mound.

14 MR. FECHKO:  I understand 

15 what you're saying.  Okay?  And I think it's 

16 fairly reasonable. 

17 You know, when I had -- get other questions 

18 asked, I look at the other businesses all 

19 around me, and I'm like, "Who in the world, you 

20 know, is coming after me like this?"  Because 

21 it's just not -- I don't see it anywhere else.

22 MR. GOLD:  It's a 

23 non-conforming use.  We're trying to make 

24 accommodations and trying to get this approved.

25 MR. FECHKO:  Okay.  I was 
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 1 trying to get this -- 

 2 MR. GOLD:  I understand.  

 3 I'm a business owner myself.  I understand 

 4 where you're coming from.  

 5 The point is, you know, twenty-foot-wide 

 6 spacing between trees is not going to help 

 7 prevent the dust from migrating off the 

 8 property.  We understand.  You've got to find 

 9 that a reasonable request that the on-center 

10 spacing of those trees have to be closer.

11 MR. FECHKO:  All right.  

12 Okay.  

13 MR. HUBER: Jonathan -- 

14 MS. CHANDLER: We constructed 

15 the trees.  I mean -- 

16 MR. HUBER: -- I have 

17 another question. 

18 MR. HUNT:  Wait a minute. 

19 MS. RUSSELL: One at a time. 

20 MR. HUNT:  I think he was 

21 still talking so -- 

22 MR. GOLD:  So what we're 

23 trying to find is a reasonable expectation to 

24 prevent the migration of the airborne debris 

25 off the property and going to the surrounding 



173
 1 areas.  

 2 We are tasked as a commission to consider 

 3 the safety and the environment of the 

 4 surrounding properties.  I don't care who -- 

 5 you know, when those apartments went in, I 

 6 don't care that they got rezoned.  That's not 

 7 the point.  They're there and they have the 

 8 right to be used as they were designed, and 

 9 when they change that use, then they have to 

10 come back here to get permission, and that can 

11 be discussed.  

12 MR. FECHKO:  That's fine.

13 MR. GOLD:  But at this 

14 point, one of the main points that we brought 

15 up, and why we required the environmental 

16 survey, was because we needed to know how this 

17 was going to affect that property and Fire-Dex.  

18 Those are the two main considerations.

19 MR. FECHKO:  I understand 

20 that.

21 MR. GOLD:  Using a mound 

22 at six feet, especially along the western edge 

23 of Fire-Dex, to prevent all that dust from 

24 being kicked up and blown over to their 

25 property is reasonable.
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 1 MR. FECHKO:  That's not 

 2 what's happening, though.  Okay?  That's not 

 3 what's happening.

 4 MR. GOLD:  What's 

 5 happening?

 6 MR. FECHKO: We're not -- 

 7 MR. GOLD:  In your eyes, 

 8 what's happening?  

 9 MR. FECHKO:  We're not -- 

10 we don't have a dust problem, we don't have a 

11 noise problem.  Okay?  We understand, you know, 

12 that it's not pleasing to the eye, and I think 

13 that's really where it all began.  That's my 

14 opinion and I can have it.  Okay?  

15 It doesn't matter.  We're trying to be 

16 reasonable within a budget that is somewhat 

17 reasonable and continue this business.  Okay?  

18 Because there's a whole other story about how 

19 this business is trying to survive here.  

20 Now, the tree spacing, I get what you're 

21 saying, you know, but we can't double them up.

22 MR. GOLD:  We're not 

23 asking that.

24 MR. FECHKO:  I know that, 

25 but at the same time you've got to let them 

175
 1 grow.  

 2 So I'm sure there's a happy medium 

 3 somewhere.  I don't know what it is, but, you 

 4 know, your point is well taken and that's 

 5 something that you can discuss.

 6 MR. GOLD:  All right.  

 7 And that's what we have been doing.  

 8 Do you have an objection to making that 

 9 berm six feet high around the perimeter of your 

10 property?  

11 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Six feet from 

12 Mr. Fechko's grade?  

13 MR. GOLD:  From 

14 Mr. Fechko's grade which would -- and that 

15 would be -- the base point, again, is the 

16 height of the rock crusher.  So at the ground 

17 level where you are going to plant that rock 

18 crusher, to have a six-foot perimeter.  And 

19 again, according to the TOPO, you're looking at 

20 probably maybe a half to a third of that 

21 perimeter as you're going to have -- and I 

22 wouldn't even say half, I would say probably 

23 more likely a third of the perimeter is where 

24 you are going to have to do that.

25 MR. JOHNSON:  I think the 
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 1 concern that I have would be along the southern 

 2 property line.  

 3 MR. GOLD: Okay. 

 4 MR. JOHNSON:  Just because 

 5 the elevation there is so much lower that -- 

 6 MR. GOLD: Okay. 

 7 MR. JOHNSON:  -- you would 

 8 have to have a -- I think, in theory, a 

 9 twenty-foot high mound to accomplish, and I 

10 don't think that's something that you would 

11 agree to.

12 MR. HILBERG:  I have a quick 

13 question about that.  You said that was at 

14 1090?  

15 MR. HUNT:  1093.

16 MR. JOHNSON:  So let's see.  

17 Along the southern property line, the grade -- 

18 you know, it varies, but it's at 1092 to 1094.

19 MR. HILBERG:  That's at the 

20 property line?  

21 MR. JOHNSON:  That's at the 

22 property line.

23 MR. HILBERG:  So what is -- 

24 could you put that TOPO map back up, please?  

25 MS. CHANDLER:  Yes.
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 1 MR. HILBERG:  On the north 

 2 side of the retention pond, what's the 

 3 elevation there?  

 4 MR. GOLD:  You can't put 

 5 it there because then it's not a retention 

 6 pond.  

 7 MR. HILBERG:  The retention 

 8 pond wouldn't be -- scratch that.

 9 MS. RUSSELL:  Let me -- can 

10 I ask you a question, Bruce?  

11 What -- so if we had the berm six feet 

12 based on what you're talking about, so looking 

13 at the ground elevation where the rock 

14 crusher's going to be, except on the south end 

15 of the property, I mean, they do have a 

16 detention pond there and the -- the activity is 

17 going to be taking place at least two hundred 

18 feet back from that property line, right?  I 

19 believe so.

20 MR. JOHNSON:  Yes.

21 MS. CHANDLER:  Correct.  

22 MR. GOLD:  That's 

23 correct, two-fifty I think.

24 MS. RUSSELL:  For that 

25 southern edge to allow them to do the six feet 
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 1 from the six-foot berm over on that side just 

 2 based on that elevation over there 

 3 (indicating).  Does that make sense?  Because 

 4 they already have the detention pond and the 

 5 activities set back -- 

 6 MR. GOLD: Right. 

 7 MS. CHANDLER:  That's what 

 8 we're proposing.  

 9 MS. RUSSELL: -- two hundred 

10 feet.  

11 Let me just -- 

12 MR. GOLD:  No, it's okay.

13 MS. RUSSELL:  Okay.  So six 

14 feet around the perimeter, like you were 

15 saying, based on the elevation of the rock 

16 crusher, but on the southern end of the 

17 property to adjust the starting elevation for 

18 this, it's the berm based on the particular 

19 fact that you got the detention pond and kind 

20 of a setback, for better use of the word, from 

21 the activity.

22 MR. GOLD:  So you're 

23 basically saying do we need to have the berm at 

24 that southern -- 

25 MS. RUSSELL:  No.  They are 
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 1 already proposing doing a berm down there.  

 2 MR. GOLD: Okay. 

 3 MS. RUSSELL:  But allowing 

 4 them to do the berm as they are proposing to do 

 5 it along that southern end.

 6 MR. GOLD:  Okay, yes.  I 

 7 got a question.  I'll bring Lance back into 

 8 this.  

 9 What is your thoughts on the six-foot-high 

10 berm as opposed to twelve; and then, also, the 

11 fact that the surrounding properties are lower 

12 elevation?  

13 MS. RUSSELL:  And may I -- 

14 before you answer.  

15 And, also, keeping in mind -- because this 

16 kind of went back and forth and they are saying 

17 they only want the crushing between December 

18 and April, Monday through Friday, 8:00 to 5:00, 

19 and not year-round, which I think there was 

20 some confusion about that, so with those things 

21 in mind.

22 MR. TRAVES:  Yes.  So -- 

23 and I was actually going to ask if you would 

24 want my commentary.  

25 The point is that noise is occurring 
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 1 at an elevation approximately eight feet 

 2 above the current base elevation that the 

 3 crusher was at; however, it was in the winter 

 4 months.  It's some distance from the 

 5 apartment outdoor areas and patios and, 

 6 therefore, given that it was being done in 

 7 the winter and there was not outdoor activity 

 8 of a significant amount, it would not 

 9 probably present a nuisance to that apartment 

10 complex.  So you did not have to improve 

11 anything further because there is about a 

12 seven- to eight-foot elevation increase 

13 there.  

14 So a six-foot berm, I would say I would not 

15 want them to decrease the existing height when 

16 any existing heights were greater than six 

17 feet.  The reason is because the source of that 

18 sound, the crusher jaws, if you want to -- 

19 they're actually elevated.  They're like four 

20 feet up in a unit.  Plus there will be 

21 auxiliary operations, like conveyor drops and 

22 stuff like that where they drop into the 

23 hopper.  Those are at ten feet, let's just say.  

24 But if it's winter only, that mitigates the 

25 nuisance aspect as people just are not outdoors 



181
 1 that much and they are not out there for the 

 2 same period of time, and also that will help 

 3 with the dust tremendously.  

 4 My only concerns, if we went back to 

 5 counsel's picture with regards to the south 

 6 side of Fire-Dex, that's why I would not want 

 7 to reduce that distance on that at all.  And 

 8 you can see - which I requested from John to 

 9 confirm - there is a large -- on that second 

10 story, a large eight-by-eight ventilation fan 

11 is right there.  So if he doesn't have to deal 

12 with that in the spring, because crushing's not 

13 occurring and they do maintain work practices 

14 and such, they should be able to be fine.  They 

15 plant some additional trees, they grow up, and 

16 that would be acceptable.  

17 So I wouldn't reduce any elevations that 

18 are currently there, but if they are limited to 

19 winter operations and they also plant trees -- 

20 and your point on the spacing, you got to have 

21 some spacing that's accommodated with an 

22 arborist to minimize your distance.  So you can 

23 see through stuff that allows dust and your 

24 noise to go through also.  So yes, in principle 

25 your six foot or existing elevation grade would 
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 1 be fine.  

 2 MR. GOLD:  John, the 

 3 ball's in your court.  Do you have any -- 

 4 MS. CHANDLER:  I would like 

 5 to hear from the Chairman.  You look like you 

 6 want to say something.  

 7 MR. CHAIRMAN:  No.  Would you 

 8 please put -- and I don't know which exhibit it 

 9 is, but your preferred exhibit.

10 MS. CHANDLER:  Yes, sir.  

11 MR. CHAIRMAN:  You know, that 

12 one (indicating).  Yes, thank you.  

13 MS. CHANDLER: You're 

14 welcome. 

15 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Just as a 

16 reference point.  Go ahead.  

17 MR. GOLD: John? 

18 MR. FECHKO:  Can you 

19 clearly ask me what you want me to answer?  

20 MR. HUBER:  Well, let me 

21 ask John a question before we go any further.  

22 I had a couple I wanted to ask.

23 John, you built a six-foot mound that's 

24 there now to some extent.  Is that correct, as 

25 I understand it? 
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 1 MR. FECHKO:  Yes, on the 

 2 east side, and then there's a mound that runs 

 3 along the driveway on the west of Fire-Dex.

 4 MR. HUBER:  Okay.  And 

 5 when was that that you did that, roughly?  

 6 MR. FECHKO:  Oh, jeez.  

 7 Right after I bought the land, probably in --

 8 MR. HUBER:  Is that from 

 9 ground that came from the property itself or -- 

10 MR. FECHKO:  Yeah.

11 MR. HUBER:  -- ground that 

12 came from --

13 MR. FECHKO:  Yeah, that's 

14 what we used.  We took the topsoil off of a 

15 majority of that property to build the stone 

16 basin there.

17 MR. HUBER:  And so that 

18 I'm clear, the Commission's talking about using 

19 that base and adjusting it to try to reach   

20 some --

21 MR. GOLD:  Yeah.

22 MR. HUBER:  Okay.  Thank 

23 you for letting me ask -- letting me ask those 

24 questions.

25 MS. CHANDLER:  It would help 
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 1 if we just had clear -- what you're looking for 

 2 at each boundary line.  

 3 MR. GOLD: John -- 

 4 MS. CHANDLER:  Just say it 

 5 from grade.

 6 MR. GOLD:  -- again, 

 7 we're establishing the rock crusher as zero.  

 8 From that location, having a mound on the east 

 9 side, the north side, and then the east side 

10 along the western edge of Fire-Dex, for six 

11 feet in height from that point.  Now, if it's 

12 larger than that, it remains; if it's lower 

13 than six feet, you would need to add.  

14 On the back end on the south side of the 

15 property, just going with your recommended six 

16 foot, and it does not have to be above that, 

17 but there will be a six-foot berm.  And then 

18 planting trees at six foot on center may be too 

19 close, but maybe eight would be preferable, 

20 using a minimum of a four-inch tree.  Conifer's 

21 grow quick, you know, so they'll grow up.  

22 Is that something you can live with?  

23 MR. JOHNSON:  Can I just -- 

24 MR. GOLD:  Sure.

25 MR. JOHNSON:  I just want to 
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 1 point out we were going to do a similar 

 2 situation on the drive out to Progress Drive 

 3 where the grade starts to drop down.  

 4 MR. GOLD:  Okay.

 5 MR. JOHNSON:  So -- and I 

 6 think at that point, we're really not -- you 

 7 know, the mound between the driveway and    

 8 Fire-Dex is not necessarily for noise anymore.

 9 MR. GOLD:  Along the -- 

10 along the building only.  So when it -- 

11 MS. RUSSELL:  Bruce, how 

12 about along the driveway because when we're 

13 talking along the front driveway, the issue 

14 isn't so much of the height and the location of 

15 the rock crusher, right?  

16 MR. GOLD:  No.

17 MS. RUSSELL:  It is the 

18 traffic coming in and out.

19 MR. GOLD:  Right.

20 MS. RUSSELL:  So would it 

21 make sense to adjust that elevation to the six 

22 feet above the road -- like the road would be 

23 zero.  

24 MR. GOLD: Yeah, that 

25 would -- 
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 1 MS. RUSSELL:  Would that 

 2 make more sense?  

 3 MR. GOLD:  John?  

 4 MR. FECHKO:  If I don't 

 5 have to pour the driveway I can do that.  Can I 

 6 use a limestone driveway?  I mean the whole 

 7 idea -- 

 8 MR. GOLD:  Well, that's 

 9 part of the problem, is --

10 MR. FECHKO:  The whole idea 

11 for this driveway -- again, this is not Osborne 

12 being used.

13 MR. GOLD:  I know.

14 MS. RUSSELL:  Osborne has a 

15 twenty-foot berm.

16 MR. FECHKO: I don't 

17 hardly -- 

18 MS. CHANDLER:  Against a 

19 residential district.

20 MR. GOLD:  Okay.

21 MR. FECHKO: This 

22 driveway -- 

23 MR. GOLD:  How much dust 

24 is going to be created in the time when they're 

25 running their -- Fire-Dex is running their 
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 1 units?  That's the big thing.  How much, you 

 2 know, are you going to -- 

 3 MR. FECHKO:  You know, if 

 4 you put the trees like you suggest and a    

 5 two- or three-foot mound, that is still a lot 

 6 of coverage.  We're talking about a crusher 

 7 that's higher -- 

 8 MS. CHANDLER: And I would -- 

 9 MR. FECHKO:  -- versus 

10 tires that are on the ground.

11 MR. GOLD:  Yes.

12 MS. CHANDLER:  But it already 

13 has coverage.

14 MR. HUNT:  I think it 

15 would be important to tell us what's there now 

16 in terms of the height of -- 

17 MS. CHANDLER: That would be 

18 Mr. Johnson.  

19 MR. HUNT:  And how high 

20 is that going to be above the paved roadway so 

21 that we know how much needs to be added to that 

22 mound, if any, and then trees planted on it?  

23 MR. JOHNSON:  So the berm 

24 along the drive is approximately -- it varies 

25 from a foot-and-a-half to two-and-a-half feet 
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 1 above the elevation of the drive.  So it's, on 

 2 average, about two foot is what is there now.

 3 MR. HILBERG:  Just along the 

 4 building or all the way up?  

 5 MR. JOHNSON:  Pretty much 

 6 all the way out.  Now, when you get out closer 

 7 to Progress Drive it kind of tapers off to 

 8 nothing, but for the most part it's about 

 9 two-foot high.

10 MR. GOLD:  John, how 

11 often are you going to be using this driveway?  

12 I mean, I understand in the winter when you're 

13 bringing -- when you're crushing, rocks are 

14 going to be -- they are going to be going out.

15 MR. FECHKO:  There's 

16 nothing that's going to be going in and out in 

17 the winter.  

18 MR. GOLD: Yes. 

19 MR. FECHKO:  Because when 

20 we're talking about when we get a job -- 

21 MR. GOLD:  So that's 

22 going to be starting in the spring?  

23 MR. FECHKO:  In the spring 

24 we're going to be doing primarily a City job.

25 MR. GOLD:  What about 
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 1 during the summer, how much road traffic are 

 2 you going to have?  That's when the most dust 

 3 is going to be created.

 4 MR. FECHKO:  That is -- 

 5 that is such a variable.  Like last year we had 

 6 zero.  

 7 MR. GOLD: Right. 

 8 MR. FECHKO:  This year we 

 9 had maybe twenty truckloads from West Smith 

10 Road.  

11 MR. GOLD: Okay. 

12 MR. FECHKO:  And that's all 

13 we've had for the whole year.

14 MS. CHANDLER:  And 2017 was 

15 zero.

16 MR. FECHKO:  Right.  

17 So that's really hard to say if you have a 

18 big road project and we're fortunate enough to 

19 get it.  Well, then it would be an abnormal 

20 situation, but generally this isn't that big of 

21 a deal.

22 MR. GOLD:  Mr. Anderson, 

23 do you have any problem with just putting trees 

24 there?  

25 MR. ARMSTRONG:  Armstrong.  
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 1 MR. GOLD:  Armstrong, 

 2 excuse me.

 3 MR. ARMSTRONG:  I would have 

 4 to talk with our owner.  I mean, I would say 

 5 that having a mound there -- I mean, each one 

 6 of those things on the side of that building 

 7 are air intakes.

 8 MR. GOLD:  Right.

 9 MR. ARMSTRONG:  So having some 

10 type of, you know, dust mitigation would --

11 MS. CHANDLER:  And part of 

12 the dust mitigation was the concrete driveway.  

13 The other aspect -- that addition is -- 

14 that addition is warehouse.  Am I -- 

15 Mr. Armstrong, the addition is a warehouse?  

16 MR. ARMSTRONG:  Actually, it's 

17 an office more than a warehouse.    

18 MS. CHANDLER:  Okay.  But 

19 where your -- Mr. Anderson mentioned -- 

20 Armstrong mentioned that the back portion is 

21 offices and warehouse.  It doesn't have large 

22 intakes.  You know, if there's a way to split 

23 the difference between the two operations, the 

24 front is where the complaint's generated from 

25 initially, you know, but again, our proposal 
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 1 was -- concreting that driveway was to mitigate 

 2 dust.

 3 MR. FECHKO:  There's a -- 

 4 MR. GOLD:  John, what 

 5 if -- you know, the berm at the rear or the 

 6 south end of the property is basically going to 

 7 be aesthetic and a barrier for the next 

 8 property.  What if you took that berm and put 

 9 it alongside Fire-Dex instead?  

10 MS. CHANDLER:  So you're 

11 recommending no berm at -- 

12 MR. GOLD:  I'm asking a 

13 question.

14 MR. FECHKO:  Where?  Along 

15 the driveway you mean?  

16 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Instead of 

17 along the south.

18 MS. CHANDLER:  Instead of a 

19 southern berm.  Doing one between the -- 

20 MR. FECHKO:  That's fine.

21 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Basically 

22 taking that length, putting it down there on 

23 the driveway.

24 MS. CHANDLER:  But you would 

25 still want trees back there, wouldn't you, 
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 1 Bruce?  

 2 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Oh, yes.

 3 MR. GOLD:  Along what?  

 4 Along the southern?

 5 MS. CHANDLER:  Yes.

 6 Have you seen the southern property?

 7 MR. GOLD:  Yes, I know.

 8 MS. CHANDLER:  I mean, 

 9 that's -- 

10 MR. GOLD:  There's 

11 nothing there.

12 MS. CHANDLER: I have a 

13 picture and --

14 MS. RUSSELL:  There's 

15 nothing there today.

16 MS. CHANDLER: -- it's a 

17 parking lot. 

18 MR. DUTTON:  You can also 

19 see it from 18.

20 MS. RUSSELL:  Yes, there's 

21 nothing there today.

22 MS. CHANDLER:  Anyone who 

23 builds on that site has nine acres to build on.  

24 You know, this a non-conforming parking lot.  

25 That's the use on that southern boundary.
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 1 MS. RUSSELL:  That's the use 

 2 today, but we have to look at -- 

 3 MR. GOLD:  What's going 

 4 to be there down the road.

 5 MS. RUSSELL:  -- more 

 6 long-ranging.

 7 MR. GOLD:  We can make a 

 8 motion right now.

 9 MS. CHANDLER:  Can you please 

10 describe what you're discussing?

11 MR. CHAIRMAN: Ms. Chandler, 

12 we kind of have gotten way off in a way.  Do 

13 you have anything else?  I think you see where 

14 we're headed, but do you have anything else?  

15 MS. CHANDLER:  Yes.  I have a 

16 whole long night of presentation planned, but, 

17 you know, I want to be productive, and so I 

18 would like someone to lay out what you're -- 

19 exactly what you're thinking.

20 MR. GOLD:  What I would 

21 propose to my fellow commission members would 

22 be to -- 

23 MS. CHANDLER:  Can we start 

24 at the driveway?  

25 MR. GOLD:  We're going to 

194
 1 start at the administrative review of the 

 2 workplace plan.  Administrative review and 

 3 approval.  

 4 The backup alarms on the equipment would be 

 5 no more than ten decibels over the ambient 

 6 noise.  

 7 The driveway to be eighteen-feet wide.

 8 The southern boarder would only require 

 9 trees spaced at eight feet.

10 The western boarder would -- or excuse me.  

11 The eastern boarder between the apartments 

12 would have to have a six-foot-high berm and 

13 that height would have to be measured from the 

14 ground level where the rock crusher sits.  The 

15 six-foot berm would also continue on the north 

16 side, and then also a six-foot-high berm along 

17 the western edge of Fire-Dex property.  The -- 

18 MS. CHANDLER:  I just want to 

19 stop you.  The northern berm is six feet 

20 from -- 

21 MR. GOLD:  Ground zero.  

22 MS. CHANDLER: Okay. 

23 MR. GOLD:  Again, 

24 everything is ground zero from the rock 

25 crusher.
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 1 MS. CHANDLER:  Just want to 

 2 be clear.

 3 MR. GOLD:  The evergreens 

 4 to be planted on an eight-foot on center 

 5 spacing, that's for the rock crushing portion 

 6 of this.

 7 MR. HILBERG:  I would like 

 8 to add that if any of the existing berms are 

 9 taller than that six foot, that they are not to 

10 be removed.

11 MR. GOLD:  Thank you.

12 MR. HUBER:  And you're 

13 talking about winter crushing, 8:00 to 5:00 

14 during the weekday.

15 MR. GOLD:  And it would 

16 be November 15th through April 1st only.

17 MR. FECHKO:  Fair enough.

18 MS. RUSSELL:  Monday through 

19 Friday, 8:00 to 5:00, right.

20 MR. GOLD:  The trees -- 

21 planted trees would be four-footers.  

22 If I would make a motion for that, would 

23 that be something that you could accept?  

24 MR. FECHKO:  Yeah.

25 MR. GOLD:  Okay, great. 
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 1 MS. RUSSELL:  Bruce, can I 

 2 talk about the berm alongside the drive?  Is 

 3 that also based on the ground elevation of the 

 4 rock crusher?  

 5 MR. GOLD:  Just six foot.

 6 MS. RUSSELL:  Just six foot.

 7 MR. GOLD:  It's six 

 8 foot -- 

 9 MS. RUSSELL: Okay.

10 MR. GOLD: -- along the 

11 drive.  

12 MS. CHANDLER:  Mr. Johnson 

13 just asked me that same question. 

14 MR. GOLD: Okay. 

15 MS. CHANDLER:  What did we 

16 decide for the west drive?  Six feet?  

17 MR. GOLD:  Six foot from 

18 the -- 

19 MS. CHANDLER:  Whose grade?  

20 MR. GOLD:  -- from grade.

21 MR. JOHNSON:  Above the -- 

22 MS. CHANDLER: Whose grade?  

23 MR. JOHNSON:  -- driveway or 

24 the -- 

25 MR. GOLD:  The driveway.
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 1 MR. JOHNSON: The driveway. 

 2 MR. DUTTON:  So the north 

 3 side, you're not going to have any berm pretty 

 4 much.

 5 MR. GOLD:  The north 

 6 side?  Well, you're going to -- it has to be 

 7 six foot, but there's a lot of existing, so 

 8 they -- in fact, from what we understand from 

 9 Mr. Johnson, it is going to be higher than six 

10 foot -- 

11 MS. RUSSELL:  Plus the 

12 trees.

13 MR. GOLD: -- in many 

14 places. 

15 MR. DUTTON:  Between   

16 Fire-Dex and this property?  

17 MR. GOLD:  Yes.

18 MR. DUTTON:  Because the 

19 elevation is about the same as where the 

20 crusher is.  It's only a foot higher.  

21 MR. HUNT:  Please, just 

22 one person talking.  If you have to talk among 

23 yourselves, be quiet.  Talk quietly.

24 MR. GOLD: Does 

25 anybody -- I'm taking -- I'm sorry.
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 1 MR. CHAIRMAN:  You're doing 

 2 fine.  That's what -- 

 3 MR. GOLD:  I'm cochair, I 

 4 can do that.

 5 MS. CHANDLER:  We do have 

 6 another question about the western driveway.  

 7 Where are we stopping the mound?  At the 

 8 side of the building?  

 9 MR. GOLD:  At the side of 

10 the building.  

11 MS. CHANDLER: So there's a 

12 bump out -- 

13 MR. GOLD:  Are you okay 

14 with that?

15 MS. CHANDLER:  There's a bump 

16 out at one point, so -- 

17 MR. CHAIRMAN:  The back of 

18 the bump out -- I mean this way (indicating).  

19 MS. CHANDLER:  So we're 

20 talking about the front of the rectangle.

21 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Right there 

22 (indicating).

23 MR. GOLD:  Right there, 

24 because the front of it is office.

25 MS. CHANDLER: Right. 
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 1 MR. CHAIRMAN:  And that will 

 2 protect all their intakes.

 3 MR. ARMSTRONG:  So it's my 

 4 understanding there's going to be a six-foot 

 5 mound with trees planted on it on -- I mean, 

 6 you've got -- that's the northern edge of the 

 7 property that makes a ninety-degree angle and 

 8 goes down the driveway -- 

 9 MR. GOLD: Yes. 

10 MR. ARMSTRONG:  -- and it will 

11 stop prior to the road.

12 MR. GOLD:  Yes.

13 MR. HILBERG:  That's going 

14 to be six feet above the driveway.  

15 MR. CHAIRMAN: Right. 

16 MR. GOLD:  Is that okay?  

17 MR. HILBERG:  The rest of it 

18 will be six feet above -- 

19 MR. CHAIRMAN:  The rock 

20 crusher.  

21 MR. HILBERG:  -- the rock 

22 crusher.  

23 MR. CHAIRMAN:  And no berm on 

24 the south end by pine trees.

25 MS. CHANDLER: Thank you. 
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 1 MR. CHAIRMAN: Are you going 

 2 to put that in a motion? 

 3 MR. GOLD:  Mr. Chairman, 

 4 I would like to put forth a motion that -- 

 5 we're going to do this in two spots.  We're 

 6 going to do the conditional use permit and then 

 7 we'll do the yard.  Is that okay?  

 8 MR. CHAIRMAN:  That's fine.

 9 MR. GOLD:  Make sense?  

10 Okay.  Let's do conditional use first.  

11 Mr. Chairman, I would like to put forth a 

12 motion that the administrative review of a 

13 workplace plan would occur and agreement would 

14 have to take place.

15 MR. TRAVES:  It's a work 

16 practice plan.  

17 MR. GOLD: Oh, work 

18 practice.  

19 MR. TRAVES:  And I would 

20 suggest it's consistent with Ohio EPA 

21 guidelines.

22 MR. GOLD:  Thank you.

23 We would like to put forth a motion that 

24 administrative review of a work plastic -- 

25 practice plan would be implemented per      
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 1 Ohio EPA's standard; 

 2 That the backup alarms on all the vehicles 

 3 would only be ten decibels over the ambient 

 4 background noise; 

 5 The driveway would be maintained -- the 

 6 western driveway would be maintained at 

 7 eighteen-foot wide; The rock-crushing activity 

 8 would only take place from November 1st -- or 

 9 November 15th through April 1st in every -- any 

10 given year.

11 MR. HUBER:  Bruce, when 

12 you say eighteen-foot drive, you're talking 

13 about a concrete drive?  

14 MR. GOLD:  No, no, 

15 because he's putting up the berm and -- 

16 MR. CHAIRMAN:  It has to be 

17 hard-surfaced without a variance.

18 MR. GOLD: It's got to be 

19 hard-surfaced? 

20 MR. MENDEL:  It does.

21 MS. RUSSELL:  Bruce, don't 

22 forget the two-hundred-foot setback from the 

23 activity.

24 MR. GOLD:  Yes.  

25 That the rock crusher would be two hundred 
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 1 feet minimum from the southern property line; 

 2 that the southern property line would only have 

 3 trees as a landscape barrier and those trees 

 4 would be at eight foot on center and must be 

 5 planted at four-foot high; The eastern property 

 6 line would -- and northern property line would 

 7 have a berm height of a minimum of six feet 

 8 above the grade at the rock crusher, anything 

 9 on the existing berm that is higher than that 

10 six foot would remain and not be disturbed; 

11 Along the western edge of Fire-Dex and 

12 Fechko property, a six-foot-high berm would be 

13 implemented and the six-foot-high would be 

14 measured from the driveway grade; 

15 The driveway would be hard-surfaced and 

16 paved.  

17 Am I missing anything?  

18 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Where 

19 the berm would end.

20 MR. GOLD:  And then the 

21 end of the berm would be at the edge of the 

22 building where it turns from office into the 

23 warehouse space.

24 MR. HUBER:  What about the 

25 setback?  
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 1 MR. GOLD:  What setback?  

 2 We already talked about it.

 3 MS. RUSSELL:  He did.  

 4 MR. HILBERG:  From the south 

 5 boundary?  

 6 MR. HUBER:  So what 

 7 setback are we talking about?  

 8 MR. GOLD:  Two hundred 

 9 feet minimum.

10 MR. HUBER: That's from 

11 the south property.  What about the east and -- 

12 you know.  

13 MS. RUSSELL:  I think it was 

14 supposed to be one hundred and fifty feet, 

15 Bruce.  

16 MR. GOLD: Pardon? 

17 MS. RUSSELL:  I think it was 

18 supposed to be a hundred and fifty feet off the 

19 eastern edge.

20 MS. CHANDLER:  And we're only 

21 referring to crusher activity?  

22 MR. GOLD: Yes.  

23 MS. RUSSELL:  Right.

24 MS. CHANDLER: Okay. 

25 MR. GOLD:  And then the 
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 1 crusher shall be located as shown in -- what 

 2 exhibit is this?  

 3 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Twenty-five.

 4 MR. GOLD:  Exhibit 25.

 5 MR. HUBER:  So that I'm 

 6 clear, in Jonathan's proposal, along the east 

 7 boarder going north and along the side, it's a 

 8 fifty-foot setback to compass this berm, but 

 9 that's a berm that Jonathan is talking about 

10 being twelve-foot high.

11 MR. MENDEL:  Yes.

12 MR. HUBER:  So what is the 

13 setback that you are talking about with what 

14 you're -- because I don't want to leave here 

15 with that hanging out.

16 MR. GOLD:  The ratio for 

17 the berm?  

18 MR. CHAIRMAN:  No.  He wants 

19 to know just what the setback for the property 

20 is.

21 MR. GOLD: Yes.  

22 MR. FECHKO:  Well, I guess 

23 it's just based on the berm, right?  

24 MR. GOLD:  We need to set 

25 a standard for the berm.
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 1 MR. HILBERG:  Yes, sir.  

 2 MR. MENDEL:  In the 

 3 industrial district for side setbacks, the 

 4 minimum requirement is twenty-five-feet setback 

 5 for uses and buildings.  

 6 MR. GOLD: Okay. 

 7 MR. MENDEL:  So that could 

 8 be what the minimum setback is, which is -- can 

 9 be a condition of approval or just taken as 

10 required.

11 MS. CHANDLER:  You are 

12 talking for a setback for a building 

13 improvement, correct?  

14 MR. MENDEL:  Buildings, 

15 site activities, yes.  The minimum       

16 twenty-five-foot setback in the zoning 

17 district.

18 MS. CHANDLER:  If it's 

19 twenty-five feet in that whole interior, that 

20 would be fine.

21 MR. GOLD:  All right.  

22 What about the size of the mound or the slope?  

23 MR. JOHNSON:  Well, I think 

24 the steepest we would want to go would be 

25 two-to-one.  Everybody would agree with that.  
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 1 MR. GOLD: Yes. 

 2 MR. JOHNSON:  I think we try 

 3 to work in some three-to-one or four-to-one 

 4 slopes where we can, but honestly it's going to 

 5 take some analysis to see how everything fits 

 6 in and in some areas we're going to be blending 

 7 into the existing ground.  That's going to play 

 8 a factor as well.  

 9 MR. GOLD:  Can we do 

10 four-to-one, period?

11 MR. JOHNSON:  I don't know 

12 if we would want to agree to four-to-one 

13 everywhere, honestly.

14 MR. GOLD:  What do you 

15 want?

16 MR. HILBERG:  Two-to-one.  

17 MR. GOLD:  Well, that's 

18 steeper.

19 Do you want that?  

20 MR. FECHKO:  We've got to 

21 leave it up to Nils to design it, but I would 

22 prefer a three-to-one because that's a mobile 

23 slope.

24 MR. GOLD:  All right.

25 MR. HUBER:  Nils, you have 
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 1 to make it look attractive.  

 2 MR. JOHNSON:  That's right.

 3 MR. GOLD:  Also, per the 

 4 motion that the mound would be built at a 

 5 three-to-one ratio.

 6 MS. CHANDLER:  Well, let's 

 7 hold on.  

 8 Okay.  Please continue.

 9 MR. GOLD:  And that trees 

10 would be planted along the top of the mound at 

11 eight foot on center and the trees would have 

12 to be, when planted, a minimum of four-feet 

13 high.

14 MR. FECHKO:  Okay.

15 MR. GOLD:  All right.  So 

16 we got the motion in.

17 MR. CHAIRMAN:  We have a 

18 motion.  Do we have a second?  

19 MR. HILBERG:  Second.

20 MR. CHAIRMAN:  We have a 

21 motion and a second.  Is there any other 

22 discussion?  

23 Call the roll, Jonathan.

24 MR. MENDEL:  I'm sorry.  

25 The motion was Gold.  Who seconded it?  
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 1 MR. GOLD:  Brian.

 2 MR. MENDEL:  Brian, okay.

 3 Grice?

 4 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

 5 MR. MENDEL:  Russell?

 6 MS. RUSSELL:  Yes.

 7 MR. MENDEL:  Gold?

 8 MR. GOLD:  Yes.

 9 MR. MENDEL:  Dutton?

10 MR. DUTTON:  No.

11 MR. MENDEL:  Hilberg?

12 MR. HILBERG:  Yes.

13 MR. MENDEL:  All right.  

14 Motion as described in the transcript is 

15 approved four-to-one.

16 MR. GOLD:  Mr. Chairman, 

17 I would like to put forth a motion for a 

18 conditional zoning use of the property as a 

19 contractor's storage yard and equipment 

20 storage.

21 MS. RUSSELL:  Bruce, did we 

22 talk about the hours for that?  

23 MR. GOLD:  For the 

24 equipment storage?  

25 MS. RUSSELL:  We haven't 
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 1 talked too much about the equipment storage.

 2 MR. GOLD:  Well, it's -- 

 3 the whole thing is zoned industrial.

 4 MS. RUSSELL:  Let me ask, do 

 5 you have an expectation for the hours you want 

 6 for the -- 

 7 MS. CHANDLER:  It doesn't 

 8 really work that way.  

 9 MR. FECHKO: No. 

10 MS. CHANDLER:  I mean, the 

11 guys drive their trucks in -- 

12 MS. RUSSELL: And they would 

13 leave equipment there. 

14 MS. CHANDLER:  Yes.  So 

15 they're on-site 7:00 to 3:00.  You know, it's 

16 just a place to put excavating equipment.  

17 MS. RUSSELL: Okay. 

18 MS. CHANDLER:  It's always 

19 been at this site.

20 MS. RUSSELL:  I just wanted 

21 to talk about it before we --

22 MR. FECHKO:  Construction 

23 is so --

24 MR. GOLD:  Erratic.  They 

25 start early, they can come back late, and the 
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 1 whole surrounding area is industrial.  The only 

 2 thing that could potentially be, would be 

 3 the -- 

 4 MS. RUSSELL:  Apartments.

 5 MR. GOLD:  That are two 

 6 hundred -- two hundred and fifty feet away.

 7 MS. RUSSELL:  I just wanted 

 8 to have the conversation before we did the 

 9 motion.

10 MR. GOLD:  All right.

11 MS. CHANDLER:  I just wanted 

12 to clarify that the balance of the site -- you 

13 know, we were represented by the City that the 

14 setbacks did not apply to the contractor's 

15 storage yard.

16 MR. GOLD:  Okay.  Well, 

17 the -- 

18 MS. CHANDLER: And that -- 

19 MS. RUSSELL:  When you say 

20 "the setbacks," do you mean the two hundred or 

21 the -- 

22 MS. CHANDLER:  Two hundred 

23 and fifty feet.  So we're able to use the 

24 balance of our site -- 

25 MR. GOLD: Yes. 
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 1 MS. CHANDLER:  -- for a 

 2 contractor's storage yard.

 3 MS. RUSSELL:  And that's the 

 4 basic twenty-five?  

 5 MR. GOLD:  Up to    

 6 twenty-five feet.

 7 MS. CHANDLER: Correct. 

 8 MR. DUTTON:  Jonathan 

 9 recommends fifty in the staff report for the 

10 storage yard.

11 MS. RUSSELL:  But I think he 

12 did that because he was anticipating the mound 

13 of twelve feet.

14 MR. HUBER:  The only other 

15 issue that you folks addressed back in 

16 September that -- before we leave, I'm trying 

17 to remember everything I'm thinking should be 

18 addressed.  

19 Last September there was a question as to 

20 the height of the concrete piles.  I think 

21 before you leave you probably ought to give 

22 some opinion on what you expect in terms of the 

23 height of the concrete piles.

24 MR. GOLD:  Well, it can 

25 only be a certain height because it can't go 
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 1 over the height of the conveyor.  The 

 2 conveyor's -- what's the height of the 

 3 conveyor?  

 4 MS. RUSSELL:  Why don't we 

 5 ask the Applicant?  

 6 Is there a height -- if we were to set a 

 7 height for the concrete piles, what would be a 

 8 reasonable height in your view?  

 9 MR. FECHKO:  Jeez.  

10 MS. RUSSELL:  It's what 

11 we're trying to avoid.  I remember last time -- 

12 MR. GOLD:  I'm glad you 

13 remember that.  I completely forgot about it.

14 MS. RUSSELL:  -- our friends 

15 from Fire-Dex mentioned the Fechko mound.  We 

16 want to avoid a Fechko mound.  

17 So I want to know, from your perspective, 

18 what's a reasonable height?  

19 MR. FECHKO:  Twenty feet.

20 MR. GOLD:  So we need to 

21 go back and amend the -- 

22 MS. RUSSELL:  Well, no, 

23 because that would be part of the storage yard.

24 MR. MENDEL:  It's all a 

25 part of the storage yard.



213
 1 MR. GOLD:  All right.  

 2 Mr. Chairman, putting forth a motion for a 

 3 conditional use permit for a contractor's and 

 4 equipment storage that the stored material that 

 5 is crushed on-site will not exceed twenty-five 

 6 feet.

 7 MS. RUSSELL:  And that's any 

 8 stored material, though?  

 9 MR. GOLD:  Yes.  And that 

10 the acceptance of the storage -- what else do 

11 we need to include?  

12 MR. CHAIRMAN:  I don't think 

13 anything offhand.

14 MR. GOLD:  All right.  

15 Let me do this again.

16 Putting forth a motion for the conditional 

17 use permit of a contractor's storage and 

18 equipment yard which would include the height 

19 of any stored material would not exceed  

20 twenty-five feet.

21 MS. RUSSELL:  Twenty.  

22 MR. HILBERG:  You said 

23 twenty feet.  

24 MR. GOLD:  Well, we're 

25 giving them a little leeway with twenty-five.  
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 1 I know what's going to happen.  I know -- so 

 2 he's going to keep it down to twenty and that 

 3 way we won't have somebody out there with a 

 4 tape measure.  

 5 Okay.  That was the motion.

 6 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have 

 7 a motion.  Is there a second?  

 8 MS. RUSSELL:  Second.  

 9 MR. CHAIRMAN:  We have a 

10 motion and a second.  Is there any other 

11 discussion?  

12 (No response.)

13 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Roll call?  

14 MR. MENDEL:  Grice?  

15 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

16 MR. MENDEL: Russell?  

17 MS. RUSSELL:  Yes.

18 MR. MENDEL:  Gold?  

19 MR. GOLD:  Yes.  

20 MR. MENDEL:  Dutton?

21 MR. DUTTON: Yes. 

22 MR. MENDEL:  Hilberg?  

23 MR. HILBERG:  Yes.

24 MR. MENDEL:  All right.  

25 Contractor's equipment storage yard conditional 
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 1 zoning certificate is approved five to zero.  

 2 MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Is 

 3 there anything else to come before the 

 4 Commission this evening?

 5 MR. MENDEL:  No.

 6 MR. CHAIRMAN:  We're 

 7 adjourned. 

 8 (Hearing concluded.)
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